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Abstract	
	
The	political	agency	of	young	people	has	been	increasingly	acknowledged	within	the	practice	and	
scholarship	 on	 peace	 and	 conflict.	 Recognition	 that	 young	 people	 have	 agency	 denotes	 a	
normative	shift	 in	the	beliefs	of	the	 international	community	with	respect	to	 the	capacity	and	
position	of	young	people	 in	conflict.	This	 is	significant	as	 these	beliefs	about	young	people	 in	
conflict	inform	their	interactions	during	post	conflict	reconstruction.	Since	the	almost	unanimous	
ratification	of	the	United	Nations	Convention	on	the	Rights	of	the	Child	(CRC),	post	conflict	practices	
have	sought	to	recognise	the	active	and	influential	role	of	young	people	in	conflict	and	transitional	
justice.	The	voices	of	child	soldiers,	in	particular,	occupy	a	prominent	place	in	the	development	
of	 post	 conflict	 practices	 as	 states	 aim	 to	 employ	 mechanisms	 that	 are	 more	 inclusive	 and	
representative	of	a	diverse	range	of	experiences.	These	developments	in	practice,	which	derived	
from	shifts	in	the	beliefs	of	stakeholders	with	respect	to	the	impact	of	conflict	on	children,	have	
resulted	 in	 increased	 focus	 on	 their	 needs	 and	 experiences	 within	 international	 relations	
scholarship.	 The	 distinct	 voices	 of	 youth	 however,	 despite	 a	 few	 notable	 exceptions	 in	 the	
peacebuilding	 scholarship,	 remain	 largely	 excluded	 from	 the	 discussion,	 particularly	 in	 the	
transitional	 justice	 field.	 The	 same	 is	 true	 within	 the	 practice	 of	 transitional	 justice,	 as	 an	
overreliance	on	 the	CRC	has	produced	conditions	where	 the	distinct	agency	of	youth	 is	either	
misrepresented	 or	 overlooked.	 One	 of	 the	 most	 significant	 challenges	 facing	 contemporary	
transitional	 justice	 practices,	 therefore,	 is	 how	 to	 reconcile	 the	 dilemma	 that	 has	 emerged	
between	normative	and	external	representations	of	youth	and	the	distinct	stories	told	by	youth	
about	their	experiences.			
	

Where	truth	and	reconciliation	processes	are	concerned,	growing	acceptance	amongst	the	
international	community	and	in	transitional	states	of	the	importance	of	reflecting	the	diverse	and	
unique	 stories	 and	beliefs	 of	 youth	presents	 a	unique	 challenge,	 particularly	 in	 the	 reporting	
stage.	 The	widely-held	 belief	 that	 Truth	 and	 Reconciliation	 Commission	 (TRC)	 processes	 are	
inclusive	 and	 representative	 of	 voices	 traditionally	 excluded	 from	 retributive	 approaches	 to	
transitional	justice	is	often	tested	by	the	meaningful	engagement	of	youth.	Indeed,	the	broader	
focus	on	political	 reconciliation	 in	TRCs,	which	prioritises	 community	 reconciliation	over	 the	
restoration	of	interpersonal	relationships,	produces	a	framework	for	the	development	of	conflict	
narratives	 that	 silences	 youth	whose	 stories	do	not	 fit	expectations	 and	beliefs	 of	 how	young	
people	 should	 experience	 conflict	 and	 participate	 in	 transitional	 justice.	 While	 youth	 are	
increasingly	active	participants	in	the	TRC	processes	of	transitional	states,	their	voices	continue	
to	be	silenced	in	favour	of	more	conventional	beliefs	about	young	people.	This	is	evident	in	the	
final	reports	of	TRCs,	which	demonstrate	the	persistence	of	broad,	generalised	assumptions	and	
binary	depictions	in	their	representations	of	the	conflict	experiences	of	young	people.	In	doing	
so,	the	reporting	stages	of	TRCs	perpetuate	conditions	that	deny	youth	agency	and	ownership	
over	their	conflict	stories.		

	
Drawing	on	 the	 cases	of	 South	Africa,	 Sierra	Leone	and	 the	 Solomon	 Islands,	my	 thesis	

examines	how	TRCs	have	engaged	with	youth	and	represented	their	stories.	I	argue	that	despite	
significant	developments	in	the	visibility	of	youth	in	TRC	processes,	a	tension	persists	between	
external	beliefs	about	youth	and	the	self-reflections	of	youth.	This	tension	is	problematic	as	it	
produces	 a	 dilemma	 for	 states	 engaged	 in	 the	 process	 of	 reconciliation,	 particularly	 those	
attempting	to	create	a	formal	record	of	conflict.	I	suggest	that	how	youth	are	represented	in	the	
institutional	 mechanisms	 of	 transitional	 justice	 has	 a	 significant	 impact	 on	 our	 capacity	 to	
understand	their	experiences	of	conflict	and	to	adequately	address	their	post-conflict	needs.	This	
has	 implications	 for	 how	 we	 engage	 with	 marginalised	 stakeholder’s	 more	 broadly	 in	
reconciliation	 processes,	 as	 it	 demonstrates	 the	 importance	 of	 meaningful	 engagement	 and	
interpersonal	reconciliation.		
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Chapter	1	

	

The	priority	for	youth	was	to	have	their	voices	heard.	They	know	it	
is	important	to	be	a	part	of	the	national	[reconciliation]	narrative.1	

	

In	 2008	 the	 Solomon	 Islands	 parliament	 passed	 legislation	 establishing	 a	 truth	 and	

reconciliation	commission	(TRC).2	This	was	in	response	to	a	civil	conflict,	known	as	‘The	

Tensions,’	which	erupted	in	1998	and	continued	until	2003	when	the	Regional	Assistance	

Mission	to	the	Solomon	Islands	(RAMSI)	intervened	at	the	request	of	the	government.		At	

the	time	of	RAMSI’s	intervention,	an	estimated	200	people	had	died	and	11,000	had	been	

displaced	from	their	homes.	In	addition,	between	1998	and	2003,	approximately	5,700	

human	 rights	 violations	 were	 committed,	 including	 1,412	 instances	 of	 torture,	 212	

abductions,	 95	 cases	 of	 arbitrary	 detention	 and	 at	 least	 62	 cases	 of	 sexual	 violence.3	

Alongside	these	physical	harms,	the	Tensions	resulted	in	the	destruction	and	looting	of	

1,856	 public	 buildings.	 The	 Solomon	 Islands	 experienced	 widespread	 institutional	

collapse,	 as	 schools,	 hospitals,	 police	 stations,	 and	 court	 houses	 shut	 their	 doors	 and	

international	donor	agencies	and	businesses	evacuated	the	country.		

While	 the	 immediate	 impact	 of	 the	 violence	 and	 displacement	 was	 felt	

predominately	by	the	communities	of	Guadalcanal,	Malaita	and	in	the	capital,	Honiara,	

the	instability	associated	with	the	Tensions	had	a	ripple	effect	throughout	the	Solomon	

Islands.	 For	 youth	 in	 particular,	 alongside	 the	 immediate	 effects	 of	 the	 violence	 they	

experienced,	 the	 socio-economic	 and	structural	 consequences	 of	 the	 conflict	were	 far	

reaching;	as	interruptions	to	social	services	resulted	in	the	closure	of	schools	across	the	

country,	as	well	as	the	abandonment	of	the	government’s	National	Youth	Policy,	which	

proposed	practical	measures	of	youth	engagement	to	harness	their	political	agency	and	

energy.	Moreover,	 the	 lack	of	 job	opportunities	 in	Honiara	meant	 that	youth	who	had	

moved	to	the	capital	to	pursue	work	either	returned	to	their	home	provinces	or	loitered	

around	the	streets	of	Honiara	smoking	and	chewing	beetle	nut.4	Indeed,	the	instability	of	

the	 Tensions	 not	 only	 exacerbated	 an	 existing	 youth	 gang	 problem,	 but	 as	 John	

Braithwaite	 et	 al.	 have	 suggested,	 youth	 sought	 ‘a	 collective	 solution	 to	 their	

                                                
1	Solomon	Islands	Interview	A,	October		2015.	
2		Solomon	Islands	Truth	and	Reconciliation	Act	2008	No.	5	of	2008		
3	Confronting	the	Truth	for	a	Better	Solomon	Islands:	Solomon	Islands	Truth	and	Reconciliation	Commission	Final	Report	(Honiara,	
Solomon	Islands:	Solomon	Islands	Truth	and	Reconciliation	Commission,	February	2012),	9.	
4		Ibid,	631;	see	also,	Matthew	Allen,	Greed	and	Grievance:	Ex-militants'	Perspectives	on	the	Conflict	in	Solomon	Islands,	1998-2003.	
(University	of	Hawai'i	Press,	2013).		
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marginalisation’	and	the	aimlessness	brought	about	by	the	closure	of	schools	and	lack	of	

work	during	the	conflict.5	The	responses	of	some	youth	to	the	violence	and	 instability	

associated	 with	 the	 Tensions	 also	 impacted	 public	 beliefs	 surrounding	 youth,	

perpetuating	deep	rooted	cultural	notions	of	youth	as	Masta	Liu,	a	term	used	to	describe	

people,	 usually	 men,	 as	 loitering,	 hanging	 around,	 or	 wandering	 aimlessly.6	 Cultural	

sentiment	 that	 cast	 the	 youth	 of	 the	 Solomon	 Islands	 as	Masta	 Liu,	emphasised	 their	

delinquency	and	positioned	them	as	subordinates	to	the	‘big	men’	during	the	conflict.7	As	

Matthew	Allen	observed,	the	relationship	between	youth	and	‘governments,	media	and	

think	tanks’	was	heavily	impacted	by	the	Masta	Liu	classification.8	Broadly	speaking,	this	

was	 problematic	 for	 youth	 in	 the	 Solomon	 Islands	 as	 their	 interactions	 with	 the	

community	 during	 the	 conflict	 and	 in	 its	 immediate	 aftermath	were	 informed	by	 this	

narrow	representation.		

Recognition	of	the	impact	of	the	Tensions	on	the	youth	of	the	Solomon	Islands	was	

reflected	 in	 the	 conflict’s	 core	 transitional	 justice	 mechanism,	 the	 TRC,	 which	 was	

launched	by	South	African	Archbishop	Desmond	Tutu	on	29	April	2009.	Indeed,	through	

the	TRC	process	 a	 place	was	 carved	 out	 for	 youth	 to	 tell	 their	 stories	 and	 have	 their	

conflict	 experiences	 acknowledged.	 In	 addition,	 the	 participation	 of	 Solomon	 Islander	

youth	in	the	implementation	of	the	TRC	allowed	them	to	exert	agency	and	to	challenge	

the	cultural	stereotypes	that	informed	beliefs	about	youth	prior	to	and	during	the	conflict.		

The	stated	aim	of	the	commission	was	‘to	restore	the	human	dignity	of	victims	and	

promote	reconciliation’	by	investigating	and	reporting	on	the	nature	and	extent	of	the	

human	rights	crimes	committed	during	the	Tensions.9	The	process	sought	 to	 facilitate	

‘national	 unity	 and	 reconciliation’	 by	 providing	 an	 inclusive	 environment	 for	 ‘all	

stakeholders’	 to	 contribute	 to	 the	 outcomes	 of	 the	TRC.10	 To	 that	 end,	 the	 TRC	made	

special	 provisions	 to	 allow	 for	 community-wide	 engagement	 and	 acknowledgement.	

Central	to	this	mandate	was	an	effort	to	secure	testimony	from	groups	and	individuals	

typically	 excluded	 from	 transitional	 justice	 practices.	 Specifically,	 the	 commission	

                                                
5	John	Braithwaite,	Sinclair	Dinnen,	Matthew	Allen,	Valerie	Braithwaite	and	Hilary	Charlesworth.	2010.	Pillars	and	Shadows:	
Statebuilding	as	peacebuilding	in	Solomon	Islands,	(Canberra:	ANU	E	Press,	2010),	127-128.		
6	Christine,	Jourdan	1995.	'Masta	Liu.'	In	Vered	Amit-Talai	and	Helena	Wulff	edited	by	Youth	Cultures:	A	Cross	Cultural	Perspective,	
202-222.	(London:	Routledge,	1995),	202.	Introduced	into	Solomon	Islands	Pijin	by	the	Malitians	the	term	took	on	greater	
significance	in	the	1970s	when	the	Masta	Liu	project	was	established	to	provide	training	to	unemployed	youth	in	Honiara.		
7	For	a	discussion	of	Masta	Liu	in	the	context	of	the	Solomon	Islands,	see	for	example,	Jon	Fraenkel,	The	Manipulation	of	
Custom:	from	uprising	to	intervention	in	the	Solomon	Islands	(Wellington:	Victory	University	Press,	2004),	113	and	119;	see	also	John	
Braithwaite	et	al.	Pillars	and	Shadows,	99-100.			
8	Matthew	G	Allen,	Greed	and	Grievance,	5.		
9	Solomon	Islands	Truth	and	Reconciliation	Act,	5(2)	c.		
10	Confronting	the	Truth	for	a	Better	Solomon	Islands,	9.		
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identified	that	youth	were	a	key	 ‘thematic’	group	for	 targeted	 investigation;	alongside	

women,	 ex-combatants	 and	 children.11	 This	 ‘thematic	 focus’	 was	 comprised	 of	 a	

dedicated	 program	 for	 youth	 in	which	 their	 experiences	were	 conceived	 and	 cast	 as	

complementary	 to,	 yet	 distinct	 from,	 those	 of	 children.	 The	 objective	 of	 these	 youth	

focused	initiatives	was	to	facilitate	a	level	of	participation	that	would	‘break	the	culture	

of	silence’	often	associated	with	the	conflict	experiences	of	youth.12		

A	further	significant	development	towards	the	meaningful	engagement	of	youth	in	

TRCs	 that	 occurred	 in	 the	 Solomon	 Islands	 context	 was	 the	 inclusion	 of	 their	 voices	

throughout	the	formal	consultation	and	planning	process.	The	participation	of	youth	in	

the	activities	and	events	associated	with	the	creation	and	implementation	of	the	TRC	saw	

them	stand	out	as	‘productive	citizens’	with	a	unique	stake	in	the	outcomes	of	justice	and	

reconciliation.13	The	Solomon	Islands	TRC,	from	its	inception,	not	only	acknowledged	the	

contributions	of	youth	to	conflict	and	post-conflict	justice	processes,	but	distinguished	

them	from	children.	This	level	of	inclusion	marked	a	significant	development	in	the	way	

youth	and	adolescents	participate	in	transitional	processes.	

Despite	 this	undeniable	progress,	when	 the	TRC	handed	down	its	 final	 report	 in	

2012,	a	dedicated	discussion	of	youth	was	conspicuously	absent.	While	women,	children	

and	 ex-combatants	 were	 all	 afforded	 chapters	 and	 institutional	 consideration,	 youth	

were	 not.	 Rather,	 youth	 were	 incorporated	 under	 the	 category	 of	 children	 and	

characterised	predominately	as	either	victims	or	perpetrators	of	the	violence;	categories	

that	do	not	adequately	represent	the	range	of	ways	in	which	youth	experience	conflict	or	

reflect	their	potential	contributions	to	post-conflict	reconciliation.	

The	 case	 of	 the	 Solomon	 Islands	TRC	 illustrates	 the	 key	 tensions	 that	mark	 the	

engagement	 of	 youth	 in	 transitional	 justice	 processes.	 On	 the	 one	 hand,	 the	 past	 two	

decades	 have	 seen	 increasing	 recognition	 of	 the	 importance	 of	 including	 youth	 in	

transitional	 justice	processes,	particularly	TRCs.	On	the	other	hand,	understandings	of	

the	roles	played	by	youth	in	conflict	and	post-conflict	processes	often	remain	superficial.	

These	tensions	have	occurred	due	to	a	lack	of	critical	reflection,	in	both	scholarship	and	

practice,	 of	 the	 fluid	 and	 dynamic	 relationship	 between	 youth,	 reconciliation	 and	

community	focused	restorative	justice.	In	particular,	transitional	justice	scholarship	has	

yet	 to	 investigate	 the	 impact	 of	 youth	 engagement,	 separate	 from	 children,	 with	

                                                
11	Ibid,	723.		
12	Ibid,	1214-	1215	
13	Ibid,	722.	 



 11 

reconciliation	practices.	With	this	is	mind,	in	this	thesis	I	examine	the	evolution	of	youth	

engagement	in	TRC	processes.	To	do	so,	I	assess	the	contributions	that	three	TRCs,	all	of	

which	 identified	 young	 people	 as	 key	 actors	with	 a	 unique	 stake	 in	 the	 outcomes	 of	

reconciliation,	made	to	the	practice	of	youth	engagement	in	post-conflict	reconciliation	

processes.	Focusing	on	the	cases	of	South	Africa,	Sierra	Leone,	and	the	Solomon	Islands,	

I	explore	how	these	TRCs	engaged	with	youth	and	represented	their	stories,	consider	the	

development	of	youth	representation,	and	assess	the	impact	of	youth	participation	on	the	

final	reconciliation	narrative	produced	 in	each	context.	 I	argue	that	despite	significant	

developments	in	the	nature	and	scope	of	youth	participation	in	TRC	processes,	a	tension	

persists	between	the	stories	told	by	youth	and	their	representation	in	formal	narratives	

of	 conflict,	 which	 are	 intended	 to	 bring	 about	 healing	 through	 acknowledgement.	 I	

suggest	 that	 the	 way	 youth	 are	 represented	 in	 the	 institutional	 mechanisms	 of	

transitional	 justice	 has	 a	 significant	 impact	 on	 our	 capacity	 to	 understand	 their	

experiences	of	conflict	and	to	adequately	address	their	post-	conflict	needs.	While	youth	

are	increasingly	visible,	their	voices	continue	to	go	unheard,	particularly	in	transitional	

contexts	 where	 the	 beliefs	 of	 external	 stakeholders	 perpetuate	 deeply	 rooted	

institutional	norms	regarding	the	roles	of	young	people	in	conflict.		

This	chapter	outlines	the	developments	 in	 the	transitional	 justice	 field	that	have	

sought	to	facilitate	a	more	inclusive	justice	environment	that	is	responsive	to	the	needs	

and	 experiences	 of	 youth.	 In	 particular,	 I	 examine	 the	 emergence	 of	 restorative	 and	

holistic	 approaches	 and	 their	 capacity	 to	 facilitate	 the	 participation	 of	 individuals	

traditionally	 marginalised	 by	 retributive	 justice.	 Next,	 I	 examine	 the	 literature	 on	

reconciliation	and	the	capacity	of	 truth	and	reconciliation	commissions	to	 facilitate	an	

inclusive	 and	 responsive	 process	 that	 acknowledges	 the	 harms	 experienced	 by	

individuals	 and	 the	 broader	 community.	 I	 also	 discuss	 the	 importance	 of	 the	 widely	

acknowledged	‘turn	to	truth’	for	the	increased	engagement	of	a	range	of	stakeholders	in	

the	 justice	process	of	 transitional	states.	Moreover,	 I	highlight	the	distinction	between	

political	and	interpersonal	reconciliation	and	consider	how	they	interact	in	the	context	

of	 TRCs.	 Following	 this,	 I	 review	 the	 current	 state	 of	 the	 field,	 with	 respect	 to	 the	

relationship	 between	 youth,	 reconciliation	 and	 TRCs.	 In	 doing	 so,	 I	 situate	my	 thesis	

within	the	field	of	transitional	justice.	The	final	section	of	this	chapter	outlines	the	puzzle	

and	argument	of	my	thesis.		
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1.1	Transitional	Justice			

Since	the	political	transitions	of	the	1980s	and	1990s,	states	have	increasingly	sought	to	

pursue	justice	for	human	rights	violations.14	These	transitions	have	brought	about	and	

reflected	 an	 increased	 focus	 on	 accountability	 within	 international	 human	 rights	

discourse.	The	decision	by	post	conflict	states	to	pursue	justice	for	human	rights	crimes	

indicated	a	strengthening	of	norms	related	to	international	and	humanitarian	law,	as	well	

as	individual	criminal	accountability.15	During	this	period,	states	employed	a	variety	of	

mechanisms	 in	 the	 search	 for	 accountability	 including	 trials,	 and	 truth	 commissions,	

reparations	and	institutional	reforms,	apologies,	exhumations,	vetting,	memorialisation	

and	ceremonial	 justice	practices.	These	mechanisms	denoted	the	 logistical	parameters	

for	transitional	justice,	which	today	has	become	a	defined	field	of	study	and	practice.16		

While	each	of	these	tools	is	varied	in	its	nature	and	approach	to	justice,	they	share	

the	underlying	common	end	of	providing	redress	to	victims	of	human	rights	violations.	

To	that	end,	they	seek	to	facilitate	an	end	to	the	‘culture	of	impunity’	that	has	plagued	

states	experiencing	violence	and	instability.17	The	increased	prominence	of	transitional	

justice	measures	in	post-	conflict	communities	has	contributed	to	what	has	been	termed	

a	 ‘revolution	 in	 accountability’	 or	 ‘the	 justice	 cascade.’18	 Transitional	 justice,	 as	 such,	

provides	 states	 with	 an	 opportunity	 to	 engage	 with	 the	 past	 through	 a	 range	 of	

mechanisms	in	an	effort	to	avoid	repeating	the	conditions	that	produced	the	violence	and	

instability.			

                                                
14	On	democratic	transitions	see	Jon	Elster,	Closing	the	Books:	Transitional	Justice	in	Historical	Perspective	(Cambridge:	Cambridge	
University	Press,	2004),	1;	Neil	J.	Kritz	(ed.),	Transitional	Justice:	How	Emerging	Democracies	Reckon	with	Former	Regimes	
(Washington	D.C.:	United	States	Institute	of	Peace,	1995);	Paige	Arthur,	‘How	“Transitions”	Reshaped	Human	Rights:	A	Conceptual	
History	of	Transitional	Justice,’	Human	Rights	Quarterly	31(2)	(2009),	329-331.	For	a	detailed	discussion	on	transitions	from	
war	to	peace	see,	M.	Cherif	Bassiouni	(ed.),	Post	Conflict	Justice	(Ardsley	NY:	Transnational	Publishers,	2002);	Naomi	Roht	–	Arriaza,	
‘The	New	Landscape	of	Transitional	Justice.’	In	Transitional	Justice	in	the	Twenty-	first	Century:	Beyond	Truth	versus	Justice,	edited	by	
Naomi	Roht-	Arriaza	and	Javier	Mariezcurrena	(Cambridge:	Cambridge	University	Press,	2006),	2;	Tricia	D.	Olsen,	Leigh	A.	Payne	
and	Andrew	G	Reiter,	Transitional	Justice	in	Balance:	Comparing	Processes,	Weighing	Efficacy,	Washington	D.C.:	United	States	
Institute	of	Peace,	10	-11.		
15	For	a	discussion	of	the	development	of	the	norms	and	debates	of	transitional	justice,	see	Renee	Jeffery,	‘Transitional	Justice	
and	the	Tensions.’	In	Transitional	Justice	in	Practice:	Conflict	Justice	and	Reconciliation,	edited	by	Renee	Jeffery,	1-37	(New	York:	
Palgrave	Macmillan,	2017),	2-3.		
16	Renee	Jeffery	and	Hun	Joon	Kim,	‘Introduction:	New	Horizons:	Transitional	Justice	in	the	Asia-	Pacific.’	In	Transitional	Justice	in	the	
Asia	Pacific,	edited	by	Renée	Jeffery	and	Hun	Joon	Kim,	1-32.	(Cambridge:	Cambridge	University	Press,	2014a),	1;	See	also,	Kathryn	
Sikkink	and	Hun	Joon	Kim,	‘The	Justice	Cascade:	The	Origins	and	Effectiveness	of	Prosecutions	of	Human	Rights	Violations,’	Annual	
Review	of	Law	and	Social	Science	9	(2013),	270;	Naomi	Roht-	Arriaza,	‘Civil	Society	Processes	of	Accountability.’	In	Post	Conflict	
Justice	edited	by	M	Cherif	Bassiouni,	(Ardsley	NY:	Transnational	Publishers,	2002),	97.			
17	Kathryn	Sikkink,	The	Justice	Cascade:	How	Hum	Rights	Prosecutions	Are	Changing	World	Politics	(New	York:	W.W.	Norton	
Company,	2011),	185-160;	see	also	Hun	Joon	Kim	and	Renee	Jeffery,	‘Conclusion.’	In	Transitional	Justice	in	the	Asia	Pacific,	edited	by	
Renée	Jeffery	and	Hun	Joon	Kim,	259-280.	(Cambridge:	Cambridge	University	Press,	2014),	180.	
18	Chandra	Sriram,	‘Revolutions	in	Accountability:	New	Approaches	to	Past	Abuses,’	American	University	International	Law	Review	
19(2)	(2002),	310-429.;	Ellen	Lutz	and	Kathryn	Sikkink,	‘The	Justice	Cascade:	The	Evolution	and	Impact	of	Foreign	Human	Rights	
Trials	in	Latin	America,’	Chicago	Journal	of	International	Law	2(1)	(2001),	1-34.   
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Over	the	past	three	decades,	transitional	justice	has	evolved	into	‘a	global	project,’	

with	states	across	all	regions	employing	its	mechanisms	to	deal	with	the	legacies	of	past	

violence.19	More	recently	transitional	justice	practices	have	been	utilised	to	promote	the	

rule	of	law,	reconciliation,	development,	sustainable	peace,	and	human	rights	as	notions	

of	 accountability	 and	 justice	 have	 evolved	 in	 both	 nature	 and	 scope.20	 These	

developments	in	the	practice	of	transitional	justice	have	inspired	an	expansive	body	of	

research	on	international	jurisprudence,	as	well	as	the	politics	of	accountability.	Indeed,	

scholars	have	engaged	extensively	with	debates	about	 the	nature,	purpose,	 scope	and	

sequencing	of	transitional	justice	processes.21	With	the	evolution	of	transitional	justice,	

the	practice	has	become	an	expected	and	normalised	process	in	which,	states	no	longer	

grapple	with	whether	to	pursue	justice	for	human	rights	crimes,	but	which	combination	

of	measures	would	be	most	appropriate	to	the	justice	needs	of	the	local	community.	Well-

worn	debates	about	‘peace	versus	justice’	and	‘truth	versus	justice’	have	been	replaced	

with	more	nuanced	discussions	about	how	justice	is	achieved	and	who	contributes	to	the	

process.	Given	this,	my	thesis	contributes	to	this	new	sub-field	of	inquiry	by	providing	an	

assessment	 of	 the	 capacity	 of	 TRCs	 to	 include	 the	 voices	 and	 experiences	 of	 youth.	

Broadly	speaking,	I	examine	the	evolving	relationship	between	youth,	reconciliation	and	

the	practice	of	transitional	justice.		

Since	its	emergence	as	a	defined	field	of	study	and	practice,	scholars	have	engaged	

in	 a	 protracted	 debate	 regarding	 the	 definition	 of	 transitional	 justice.22	 Rather	 than	

revisit	this	debate,	this	thesis	adopts	Renée	Jeffery	and	Hun	Joon	Kim’s	definition,	which	

concludes	that	transitional	justice	is:	

	

The	pursuit	of	accountability	for,	and	attempts	to	make	right,	the	
wrongs	of	human	rights	violations	committed	in	the	past	associated	
with	 major	 political	 shifts,	 including	 movements	 from	
authoritarian	 rule	 to	 democracy,	 or	 ruptures,	 such	 as	 those	 that	
mark	the	end	of	violent	conflicts.23		

	

                                                
19	Rosemary	Nagy,	'Transitional	Justice	as	Global	Project:	Critical	Reflections,'	Third	World	Quarterly	29(2)	(2008),	276;	Dustin	N.	
Sharp,	‘Development,	Human	Rights	and	Transitional	Justice:	Global	Projects	for	Global	Governance,	International	Journal	of	
Transitional	Justice	9(3),	517.	
20Rosemary	Nagy,	'Transitional	Justice	as	Global	Project,'	276;	Ruti	G.	Teitel,	Globalizing	Transitional	Justice:	Contemporary	Essays	
(New	York:	Oxford	University	Press,	2014).		
21	For	a	detailed	discussion	of	these	debates	see	Renée	Jeffery	and	Hun	Joon	Kim,	‘Introduction:	New	Horizons,’8-20.				
22	Tricia	D.	Olsen,	Leigh	A.	Payne	and	Andrew	G	Reiter,	Transitional	Justice	in	Balance,	9-13;	Rosemary	Nagy,	‘Transitional	Justice	as	
Global	Project:	Critical	Reflections,’	276-	279.		
23	Renée	Jeffery	and	Hun	Joon	Kim,	‘Introduction:	New	Horizons,’	8.  
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In	adopting	 this	wide-ranging	definition,	 I	hope	 to	 reflect	not	only	 the	broad	 range	of	

contexts	 where	 transitional	 justice	 is	 now	 employed,	 but	 also	 the	 diverse	 array	 of	

mechanisms	(and	more	importantly	the	combinations	of	mechanisms)	implemented	in	

transitional	 contexts.	 Furthermore,	 this	 definition	 allows	 for	 the	 consideration	 of	 the	

constantly	 evolving	 list	 of	 actors	 that	 now	 actively	 contribute	 to	 the	 practice	 of	

transitional	 justice.	 It	 does	 so	 through	 its	 recognition	 of	 the	 fluidity	 associated	 with	

pursuit	of	 justice	 for	human	rights	 crimes,	 in	particular	 the	evolving	 context	 in	which	

these	violations	take	place.		

	

Transitional	Justice	as	an	Evolutionary	Process	

While	states	have	been	employing	the	mechanisms	of	transitional	justice	since	the	time	

of	the	ancient	Greeks,	it	was	not	until	the	third	wave	of	transitions	to	democracy	in	Latin	

America	and	Eastern	Europe	that	it	found	form	as	a	defined	field	of	study	and	practice.24	

Nevertheless,	the	early	precursors	to	transitional	justice	provide	valuable	insights	about	

the	processes	and	practices	pursued	 in	 the	 search	 for	accountability.	The	 transitional	

justice	 practices	 employed	 in	 ancient	 Greece	 and	 in	 the	 aftermath	 of	 the	 French	

revolution	demonstrate	that	transitional	justice	processes	are	‘shaped	by	the	memory	of	

earlier	transitions.’25	That	is,	transitional	justice	is	evolutionary	in	nature	and	scope,	as	it	

is	 responsive	 to	 the	 successes	 and	 failures	 of	 prior	 attempts	 to	 hold	 individuals	

accountable	for	crimes	committed	during	past	transitions	and	conflicts.	For	example,	in	

ancient	Greece	‘the	measures	taken	after	the	second	restoration	of	Athenian	democracy	

were	shaped	by	what	was	perceived	as	excessive	severity	in	the	first.’26	In	this	way,	the	

practice	 of	 transitional	 justice	 is	 highly	 reactive	 as	 changes	 to	 the	 ways	 in	 which	

transitional	 communities	 pursue	 justice	 are	 informed	 by	 the	 emergence	 of	 new	

precedents,	norms,	discourses	and	behaviours.		

As	this	thesis	demonstrates,	the	evolutionary	nature	of	transitional	justice	remains	

integral	 to	 its	 capacity	 to	 provide	 recourse	 for	 human	 rights	 abuses.	 The	 ability	 of	

transitional	 justice	 approaches	 to	 adapt	 to	 changing	 norms,	 and	 perhaps	 more	

importantly,	 the	 social	structures	where	 it	 is	 employed,	has	allowed	a	wider	 range	of	

stakeholders	to	meaningfully	and	substantively	participate.	Furthermore,	the	evolution	

of	 youth	 engagement	 presented	 in	 the	 following	 chapters	 demonstrates	 the	 same	

                                                
24	Jon	Elster,	Closing	the	Book,	1.		
25	Ibid,	1.	
26	Ibid. 
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capacity	 to	 respond	 to	 lessons	 learnt	 established	 in	 ancient	 Greece.	 While	 the	

representations	of	youth	presented	in	the	final	reports	are	nonlinear,	the	ways	in	which	

each	engages	with	youth	is	shaped	by	the	practices	of	prior	TRCs.	Broadly	speaking,	the	

capacity	of	transitional	justice	approaches	to	respond	to	changing	norms	and	adapt	to	the	

needs	 of	 transitional	 communities	 has	 ensured	 its	 longevity	 as	 an	 expected	 practice	

following	conflict	and	instability.		

	

Classical	Transitional	Justice	

Classical	 transitional	 justice	 prioritised	 responses	 to	 human	 rights	 abuses	 that	 were	

retributive	and	legal	in	nature,	and	thus	restrictive	in	scope.	The	legalistic	focus	of	early	

transitional	 justice	 approaches	 was	 a	 by-product	 of	 developments	 in	 international	

humanitarian	and	human	rights	law.	These	developments	occurred	 in	response	to	the	

systemic	 and	 horrific	 nature	 of	 human	 rights	 violations	 during	World	War	 II,	 which	

necessitated	 ‘a	 new	 vocabulary	 for	 thinking	 and	 talking	 about	 [individual]	 and	 state	

wrongdoings.’27	 The	 Geneva	 Convention	 (1949)	 and	 other	 international	 treaties	

developed	during	this	period	codified	states’	commitments	to	end	impunity	for	certain	

crimes.		

At	 the	 same	 time,	 the	Nuremberg	and	Tokyo	 trials	provided	 the	 foundations	 for	

greater	 acceptance	 of	 the	 norms	 of	 accountability	 and	 individual	 responsibility.	 In	

particular,	the	belief	that	individuals	could	be	held	responsible	for	human	rights	abuses	

provided	a	significant	departure	from	previous	notions	of	accountability	that	dominated	

the	human	rights	field.28	Justice	Jackson	in	his	final	judgement	at	the	Nuremberg	trials	

articulated	the	widespread	sentiment	of	the	time,	that	‘just	following	orders’	no	longer	

justified	 threats	 to	 human	 rights.29	 Furthermore,	 he	 argued	 that	 ‘individuals	 have	

international	duties,	which	transcend	the	national	obligations	of	obedience	imposed	by	

the	individual	state.’30	Finally,	the	Nuremberg	and	Tokyo	trials	established	prosecutions	

as	accepted	practice	for	confronting	human	rights	crimes.		To	that	end,	the	World	War	II	

trials	had	a	lasting	impact	on	the	practice	of	transitional	justice.		

                                                
27	Ibid.	53.	
28	Many	scholars	have	written	about	Nuremberg’s	contribution	to	the	human	rights	field.	Two	notable	examples	include,		
Paul	Gordon	Lauren,	The	Evolution	of	International	Human	Rights:	Visions	Seen	(University	of	Pennsylvania	Press,	2011),	
202;Michael	Ignatieff,	Human	Rights	as	Politics	and	Idolatry	(Princeton	University	Press,	2001),	5–6. 
29	Robert	Jackson	Opening	Statement,	21	November	1945,	in	International	Military	Tribunal,	Trial	of	the	Major	War	Criminals,	2:98-
99,	130.	
30	Robert	Jackson,	International	Military	Tribunal,	11:941	
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As	 previously	 indicated	 however,	 it	was	 not	 until	 the	 ‘third	wave	 of	 democratic	

transitions’	 that	 transitional	 justice	 as	we	 understand	 it	 today	 began	 to	 take	 shape.31	

Transitions,	 in	 these	 contexts,	 were	 understood	 as	 ‘periods	 of	 political	 change,’	most	

commonly	 from	 ‘repressive	regimes	to	democratic	societies.’32	As	Ruti	Teitel	explains,	

‘the	 conception	of	 justice’	during	 this	period	was	 ‘characterised	by	 legal	 responses	 to	

confront	 the	wrongdoings	of	 repressive	predecessor	 regimes.’33	Accountability	 in	 this	

context	was	viewed	in	strictly	retributive	(legal)	terms.	The	priority	for	states,	therefore,	

was	to	punish	those	deemed	‘most	responsible’	for	the	human	rights	abuses	committed.34	

Trials	and	to	a	lesser	extent	truth	commissions,	as	such,	were	perceived	by	newly	formed	

democratic	states	as	a	way	to	distinguish	their	regimes	from	the	actions	of	the	previous	

government.		

During	this	period,	states	pushed	to	re-assert	responsibility	over	the	accountability	

of	 their	 citizens	 and	 thus	 justice	 implemented	 at	 the	 national	 level	 took	 priority	 over	

international	 and	 collaborative	 approaches.	 At	 the	 same	 time,	 transitional	 justice	

practices	 in	 Latin	 America	 revealed	 tensions	 between	 politics	 and	 accountability	 as	

justice	 became	 intertwined	 with	 nation-building.	 The	 complex	 political	 structures	

associated	with	accountability	were	further	evident	in	Argentina;	where	the	protests	and	

violence	that	followed	the	initial	round	of	trials	resulted	in	a	series	of	amnesties	being	

granted	to	military	officials.	These	impunity	laws	utilised	in	Chile	and	Argentina	raised	

questions	amongst	practitioners	and	scholars	regarding	the	intent	of	transitional	justice	

practices.35	Dustin	Sharp	observes	that	 ‘the	transitional	justice	initiatives	of	the	period	

fostered	pragmatic	compromises’	rather	than	justice	for	the	victims,	as	states	aimed	to	

balance	the	politics	of	transitions	with	the	moral	imperative	to	provide	recourse	to	those	

most	 impacted	 by	 the	 violence.36	 The	 instability	 associated	 with	 transitional	 justice	

across	Latin	America	prompted	states	 to	 rethink	 the	nature	and	goal	of	 justice.	While	

accountability	remained	an	important	focus	for	states,	this	was	mitigated	by	the	need	to	

ensure	stability	during	and	after	the	transition.37		

                                                
31	For	a	detailed	discussion	of	the	‘third	wave	of	democratic	transitions’	see,	Samuel	Huntington,	The	Third	Wave:	
Democratization	in	the	Late-	Twentieth	Century,	(Norman:	University	of	Oklahoma	Press,	1991),	7.	 
32	Richard	H.	Solomon,	‘Preface’	in	Neil	J.	Kritz	(ed.),	Transitional	Justice:	How	Emerging	Democracies	Reckon	with	Former	Regimes,	3	
(Washington	D.C.:	United	States	Institute	for	Peace,	1995),	xxiii.		
33	Ruti	G.	Teitel,	'Transitional	Justice	Genealogy,'	Harvard	Human	Rights	Journal	16(2003),	69.		
34	Diane	F.	Orentlicher,	‘Settling	Accounts:	The	Duty	to	Prosecute	Human	Rights	Violations	of	a	Prior	Regime.’	Yale	Law	Journal	
100(8):	2541	
35	Ibid,	251-94.		
36	Dustin	Sharp,	'Interrogating	the	Peripheries:	The	Preoccupations	of	Fourth	Generation	Transitional	Justice,'	Harvard	Human	
Rights	Journal	26	(2013),	155.	
37	These	tensions	have	been	examined	extensively	in	transitional	justice	scholarship.	For	a	detailed	discussion	of	this	
debate	see	for	example,	Renée	Jeffery	and	Hun	Joon	Kim,	‘Introduction,’	9-13;	Luc	Huyse,	'Justice	after	Transition:	On	the	Choices	
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Beginning	 in	 the	mid-1990s,	 ideas	about	 transitions	evolved	 to	account	 for	 the	

increased	 use	 of	 accountability	mechanisms;	most	 notably	 amnesties,	 trials	 and	 truth	

commissions,	 ‘following…	 period[s]	 of	 conflict,	 civil	 strife	 or	 repression.’38	 Indeed,	

transitional	justice	mechanisms	were	utilised	by	states	and	the	international	community	

during	 ‘post-conflict	peacebuilding	situations…including	 those	 that	 [did]	not	 involve	a	

liberal	 transition.’39	 Transition	 in	 these	 contexts	 denoted	 a	 move	 from	 violence	 and	

instability	 to	 peace	 and	 development	 often	 procured	 through	 peace	 agreements,	

orchestrated	 by	 external	 actors	 in	 consultation	 with	 the	 multiple	 stakeholders,	 both	

international	and	domestic.	Scholars	have	increasingly	observed	that	justice	is	an	integral	

part	of	peacebuilding	and	conflict	resolution	as	states	aim	to	respond	to	the	human	rights	

abuses	committed	by	all	parties	to	the	violence.40	

The	 post-conflict	 transitions	 of	 the	 twentieth	 century	 further	 solidified	 the	

contributions	of	trials	and	truth	commissions	to	the	pursuit	of	accountability	following	

human	 rights	 abuses.41	 In	 particular,	 the	 transitional	 justice	 mechanisms	 employed	

during	 this	 period	 demonstrated	 the	 complex,	 yet	 mutually	 reinforcing	 relationship	

between	 peace	 and	 accountability.	 Furthermore,	 these	 transitions	 established	 an	

expansive	set	of	rules	and	norms	for	the	practice	of	transitional	justice.	For	example,	the	

tribunals	in	Rwanda	and	the	former	Yugoslavia	re-established	the	norm	of	collaborative	

justice,	 (between	 the	 international	 community,	 NGOs	 and	 the	 State),	 which	 had	 been	

abandoned	during	the	transitions	of	the	1980s.42		

At	the	same	time,	the	landmark	truth	commission	in	South	Africa	(along	with	the	

TRCs	in	Chile	and	Argentina)	established	a	precedent	for	the	pursuit	of	justice	through	

non-legal	 measures.	 While	 TRCs	 were	 initially	 viewed	 as	 counter	 to	 the	 norm	 of	

accountability,	 the	 transitions	 of	 the	 1990s,	 specifically	 the	 South	 African	 case,	

demonstrated	their	capacity	to	produce	a	complementary	form	of	justice	to	trials.	The	

notions	of	 justice,	which	emerged	at	 the	South	African	TRC	advocated	 for	 the	 ‘right	 to	

truth,’	which	was	‘underpinned	by	the	belief	‘that	only	once	the	wrongs	of	the	past	had	

                                                
Successor	Elites	Make	in	Dealing	with	the	Past,'	Law	and	Social	Inquiry	20	(1)	(Winter	1995),54–55;	Diane	F.	Orentlicher,	Settling	
Accounts;	Naomi	Roht-Arriaza,	'State	Responsibility	to	Investigate	and	Prosecute	Grave	Human	Rights	Violations	in	International	
Law,'	California	Law	Review	78	(2)	(March	1990):	449–514.		
38	Naomi	Roht	–	Arriaza,	The	New	Landscape	of	Transitional	Justice,	2.			
39	Dustin	N.	Sharp,	‘Beyond	the	Post-Conflict	Checklist:	Linking	Peacebuilding	and	Transitional	Justice	through	the	Lens	of	
Critique.’	Chicago	Journal	of	International	Law	14	(2013),	165.	
40	Michael	Barnett,	Hun	Joon	Kim,	Madalene	O’Donnell,	and	Lauren	Sitea,	‘Peacebuilding:	What	is	in	a	Name?’	Global	Governance	
13(1)	(2007),	44;	John	Paul	Lederach,	Building	Peace:	Sustainable	Reconciliation	in	Divided	Societies	(Tokyo:	UNU	Press	1994),	14.		
41	Kathryn	Sikkink,	The	Justice	Cascade,	5.		
42	Renée	Jeffery	and	Hun	Joon	Kim,	‘Introduction,’	5.	 



 18 

been	aired	would	it	be	possible…to	move	forward	toward	true	societal	reconciliation.’43	

That	 is,	 justice	 in	 the	 context	 of	 TRCs	 considers	 the	 relationship	 between	 truth,	

accountability	 and	 social	 restoration.	 As	 Jeffery	 observes,	 the	 right	 to	 truth	 ‘in	 legal	

terms…	 is	 founded	 on	 the	 notion	 that	 both	 victims	 of	 human	 rights	 crimes	 and	 their	

families	possess	the	right	to	know	the	circumstances’	and	conditions	that	produced	these	

violations.44	 Truth	 commissions	 are	 believed	 to	 provide	 expansive	 and	 inclusive	

parameters,	which	would	 be	more	 capable	 of	 getting	 to	 these	 truths,	 as	 they	 are	 not	

subject	to	the	same	strict	procedural	rules	of	trials.	Moreover,	as	Joanna	Quinn	explains	

‘truth	 commissions	 avoid	 retributive	 outcomes’	 instead	 focusing	 on	 ‘provid[ing	 the]	

victim	and	perpetrator	an	opportunity	to	share	their	past	experiences.’45	In	this	way,	the	

truth	commission	process	is	underpinned	by	restorative	justice	principles.		

	

Restorative	Justice		

In	recent	times,	scholars	and	practitioners	have	conceived	and	cast	transitional	justice	in	

restorative	and	transformative	ways.		In	contrast	to	retributive	justice,	which	considers	

crime	to	be	a	violation	against	the	state,	restorative	justice	perceives	crimes	as	a	‘violation	

or	 harm	 to	 people	 and	 relationships.’46	 That	 is,	 restorative	 justice	 prioritises	 the	

restoration	of	social	conditions	over	the	imposition	of	punishment	on	perpetrators.		The	

harms	experienced	by	individuals,	groups	and	the	broader	community	are	the	primary	

focus	of	 this	 approach	 to	 justice.	Given	 this,	 the	goal	of	restorative	 justice	 is	 to	 repair	

social	relationships	and	to	encourage	reconciliation	between	parties.	This	emphasis	on	

community	and	relationships	necessitates	the	participation	of	a	broad	cross	section	of	

the	actors.		

Restorative	approaches	to	transitional	justice	have	become	increasingly	popular,	as	

they	provide:	

	

                                                
43	Antje	du	Bois-Pedain,	Transitional	Amnesty	in	South	Africa	(Cambridge:	Cambridge	University	Press,	2007),	176;	Renee	Jeffery,	
‘Transitional	Justice	and	the	Tensions.’	In	Transitional	Justice	in	Practice:	Conflict,	Justice	and	Reconciliation	in	the	Solomon	Islands,	
edited	by	Renee	Jeffery,	1-36.	(New	York:	Palgrave,	2017),	9.		
44	Renee	Jeffery,	‘Transitional	Justice	and	the	Tensions’,	9.		
45	Joanna	Quinn,	The	Politics	of	Acknowledgement	Truth	Commission	in	Uganda	and	Haiti	(Vancouver:	UBC	Press,	2010),	38-39.  
46	Howard	Zehr,	‘Restorative	Justice:	The	Concept,’	Corrections	Today	59(1997),	68-70;	Paul	Gready	and	Simon	Robins,	‘From	
Transitional	Justice	to	Transformative	Justice:	A	New	Agenda	for	Practice’	International	Journal	of	Transitional	Justice	8(3)	(2014),	
340.		
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Open	textured…	standard[s]	 that	allow	a	 lot	of	space	 for	cultural	
difference	 and	 innovation	 while	 giving	 us	 a	 language	 for	
denouncing	uncontroversial	bad	practice.’47		

	
	

	Given	 this,	 restorative	 justice	 approaches	 enable	 an	 inclusive	 forum	 for	 traditionally	

marginalised	 groups,	 such	 as	 youth,	 to	 claim	 agency	 over	 their	 conflict	 experiences.	

Broadly	 speaking,	 the	 implementation	 of	 transitional	 justice	 mechanisms	 capable	 of	

reflecting	the	diverse	perspectives	often	associated	with	violence	and	instability	aids	this	

level	of	participation	in	transitional	context.	As	Kerry	Clamp	observes,	restorative	justice	

provides	 communities	with	 an	 opportunity	 to	 ‘repair	 harm	 and	 restore	 loss’	 in	ways	

specific	 to	 their	 transitional	contexts.48	Restorative	 justice	provides	transitional	states	

with	the	opportunity	 to	confront	 their	history	of	human	rights	violence	 in	responsive,	

expansive,	and	unique	ways.		

Restorative	 justice,	 therefore,	seeks	to	acknowledge	and	confront	 the	past,	while	

remaining	 mindful	 of	 the	 need	 for	 transitional	 societies	 to	 develop	 and	 grow.	 This	

approach	to	justice	is	a	significant	departure	from	classical,	retributive	approaches	as	it	

allows	for	consideration	of	the	long-term,	social	and	development	needs	of	post	conflict	

communities.	To	that	end,	it	 ‘attempts’	to	make	the	transitional	society	whole	again	by	

‘restor[ing]	the	victim	and	the	perpetrator	back	into	the	community,	and	restor[ing]	the	

relationship	between	them.’49		Moreover,	restorative	justice	pursues	accountability	at	the	

community	 level	 as	 well	 as	 for	 each	 individual	 thus	 providing	 a	 more	 inclusive	 and	

holistic	 approach	 for	 the	 pursuit	 of	 justice	 in	 transitional	 states.	 Restorative	 justice	

approaches	acknowledge	that	human	rights	abuses	do	not	exist	in	a	vacuum,	they	are	the	

product	of	the	social	and	political	conditions	that	perpetuate	and	facilitate	conditions	of	

instability.	Given	this,	the	aim	of	this	form	of	justice	is	to	encourage	reconciliation	within	

the	community	and	to	ensure	that	the	needs	of	victims,	their	families,	the	perpetrator	and	

the	broader	society	are	addressed.		

Proponents	 of	 restorative	 justice	 highlight	 that	 its	 fluid	 and	 ambiguous	 nature	

addresses	common	critiques	of	the	retributive	approach,	which	suggest	that	transitional	

justice	 is	 ineffective	 as	 it	 relies	 on	 a	 ‘one-size-fits	 all’	 response	 to	 human	 rights	

                                                
47	John	Braithwaite,	'Setting	Standards	for	Restorative	Justice,'	British	Journal	of	Criminology	42(3)(2002),	565;	Kerry	Clamp,	
Restorative	Justice	in	Transition	(New	York:	Routledge,	2013),	4.		
48	Kerry	Clamp,	Restorative	Justice	in	Transition,	6. 
49 Joanna	Quinn,	The	Politics	of	Acknowledgement,	38;	Martha	Minow,	Between	Vengeance	and	Forgiveness:	Facing	History	after	
Genocide	and	Mass	Violence	(Boston:	Beacon	Press,	1998).	 
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violations.50	This	ambiguity,	however,	also	serves	as	the	central	criticism	of	restorative	

justice,	 as	 scholars	 suggest	 that	 the	 vagueness	 of	 restorative	 justice	 creates	 practical	

limitations	and	challenge	its	legitimacy.51	As	the	cases	in	this	thesis	highlight,	however,	

transitional	justice	practices	that	follow	strict	institutional	rules	often	fail	to	represent	

and	engage	the	most	marginalised	members	of	post-conflict	communities.	The	flexibility	

of	 these	restorative	approaches	provide	young	people	with	the	space	to	participate	 in	

transitional	justice	and	to	challenge	externally	derived	representations	about	their	roles	

in	the	conflict	that	may	emerge.		

Developments	in	the	nature	and	scope	of	transitional	justice	have	brought	about	the	

emergence	 of	 holistic	 and	 transformative	 approaches	 to	 transitional	 justice.	 Holistic	

transitional	justice:	

	

treats	 all	 rights	 as	universal,	 interdependent	 and	 indivisible	 and	
situates	 violence	 on	 a	 continuum	 that	 spans	 interpersonal	 and	
structural	violence,	rather	than	simply	focusing	on	acts	of	political	
violence.52	

	
Holistic	approaches	to	transitional	justice	thus	acknowledge	the	different	ways	in	which	

individuals	 experience	 violence	 and	 instability.	 This	 is	 particularly	 beneficial	 when	

considering	the	interests	and	needs	of	youth,	as	the	cases	in	this	thesis	demonstrate	they	

often	experience	conflict	in	unique	and	surprising	ways.	Furthermore,	these	approaches	

employ	 multiple	 mechanisms,	 both	 judicial	 and	 non-judicial,	 in	 the	 pursuit	 of	

accountability	for	human	rights	abuses.53		

Amongst	 the	 most	 significant	 contributions	 of	 the	 holistic	 approach	 to	 the	

transitional	 justice	 field,	 is	 the	 central	 claim	 that	 development	 issues	 are	 central	 to	

ensuring	accountability	in	post	conflict	contexts,	and	thus	should	be	a	primary	concern	

throughout	the	transitional	justice	process.54	That	is,	transitional	justice	practices	need	to	

ensure	that	they	assess	accountability	and	justice	in	ways	that	speak	directly	to	the	needs	

of	 the	post	 conflict	 community.	 In	 this	way,	holistic	 approaches	 ‘take	 into	account	 the	

                                                
50	Kieran	McEvoy,	'Beyond	Legalism:	Towards	a	Thicker	Understanding	of	Transitional	Justice,'	Journal	of	Law	and	Society	34	(4)	
(2007),	411–40.	
51	Kathleen	Daly	and	Gitana	Proietti-Scifoni,	'Reparation	and	Restoration.'	In	Oxford	Handbook	of	Crime	and	Criminal	Justice,	edited	
by	Michael	Tonry,	207-253	(Oxford:	Oxford	University	Press,	2011),	208;	John	Braithwaite,	‘Principles	of	Restorative	Justice.’	In	
Restorative	Justice	and	Criminal	Justice:	Competing	or	Reconcilable	Paradigm,	edited	by	Andrew	Von	Hirsch,	Andrew	Ashworth,	and	
Clifford	Shearing,	1-20	(New	York:	Bloomsbury	Publishing,	2003),	22.	
52	Paul	Gready	and	Simon	Robins,	From	Transitional	Justice	to	Transformative	Justice,	340.		
53	Tricia	D.	Olsen,	Leigh	A.	Payne,	and	Andrew	G.	Reiter,	Transitional	Justice	in	Balance,	24–25.	
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expectations	 of	 conflict	 participants,’	 who	 often	 understand	 the	 pursuit	 of	 justice	 in	

developmental	terms.55	Transitional	justice	processes	that	conceive	of	justice,	peace	and	

development	as	mutually	inclusive	are	often	better	equipped	to	acknowledge	the	agency	

and	 diverse	 justice	 needs	 of	 youth.	 Given	 this,	 holistic	 and	 restorative	 approaches	 to	

transitional	justice	are	well	placed	to	provide	a	space	for	youth	to	engage	and	to	have	their	

voices	heard.		

Broadly	 speaking,	 the	 inability	 of	 transitional	 states	 to	 prosecute	 all	 individuals,	

coupled	with	 institutional	 immaturity	 and	 scarce	 resources,	 limits	 the	 effectiveness	 of	

retributive	approaches	to	justice.	In	response,	holistic	and	restorative	approaches	provide	

an	alternative	 for	 states	 looking	 to	 confront	past	human	rights	violations.	 	 Indeed,	 the	

capacity	of	these	approaches	to	deliver	a	combination	of	accountability,	reparations,	truth,	

reconciliation	 and	 social	 transformation	 suggests	 that	 they	 are	 capable	 of	 providing	

justice	in	a	diverse	range	of	contexts.	Ultimately,	shifts	in	the	way	we	understand	justice,	

accountability	and	 transition	have	 seen	holistic	 and	 restorative	approaches	emerge	 as	

best	practice	throughout	the	transitional	justice	field.		

	

Reconciliation	

	The	underlying	ethos	of	acknowledgment	has	become	increasingly	prominent	in	

the	transitional	justice	field	as	our	approach	to	justice	has	evolved	in	its	nature	and	scope.	

Restorative	justice	allows	for	an	open	and	‘flexible’	approach	to	justice,	which	‘further[s]	

the	restoration	of	both	the	offender	and	his	ambient	broken	relationships.’56	In	this	sense,	

restorative	 approaches	 create	 social	 conditions,	 where	 achieving	 accountability	 and	

reconciliation	does	not	require	an	either/or	approach.	As	Daniel	Philpott	observes	while	

‘trade-offs	between	reconciliation	and	accountability	will	still	occur’	this	compromise	is	

not	 ‘because	 the	 concepts	 are	 intrinsically	 incompatible.’57	 Rather,	 it	 is	 the	 politics	

associated	with	justice	in	transitional	contexts	that	allow	some	stakeholders	to	leverage	

their	 participation	 in	 reconciliation	 for	 impunity.	 Moreover,	 conditions	 of	 ‘extreme	

instability	and	lawlessness’	often	render	retributive	approaches	to	justice	ineffective	at	

facilitating	 accountability.58	 Given	 this,	 justice	 conceived	 through	 an	 expansive,	

                                                
55	Wendy	Lambourne,	'Transitional	Justice	and	Peacebuilding	after	Mass	Violence,'	The	International	Journal	of	Transitional	Justice	
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57	Ibid,	23.		
58	Ibid.  



 22 

pragmatic	 lens	 that	 prioritises	 acknowledgement	 as	 a	 form	 of	 accountability	 has	 the	

capacity	to	actually	promote	reconciliation,	and	thus	in	the	practice	of	transitional	justice	

the	two	concepts	are	increasingly	recognised	as	complementary.		

Despite	 the	 increased	prominence	of	reconciliation	 in	the	practice	of	 transitional	

justice,	 its	 nature,	 scope	 and	 form	 remain	 highly	 contested.	 While	 there	 are	 many	

definitions,	the	central	theme	of	the	literature	suggests	that	the	process	of	reconciliation	

is	 fundamentally	 ‘about	 building	 relationships	 of	 trust	 and	 cohesion’	 by	 ‘addressing	

conflictual	 and	 fractured	 relationships.’59	 That	 is,	 notions	 of	 reconciliation	 in	 these	

contexts	emphasise	the	importance	of	interpersonal	relationships	to	the	production	of	

meaningful	and	lasting	peace	and	stability.	As	John	Lederach	observes,	reconciliation	is	

an	‘adaptive’	series	of	practices,	the	purpose	of	which	is	to	‘build’	and	‘heal	relationships	

and	 societies	 and	 ultimately,	 achieve…	 a	 positive	 peace.’60	 In	 addition,	 Susan	 Dwyer	

suggests	 that	 reconciliation	 in	 practice	 requires	 ‘bringing	 apparently	 incompatible	

descriptions	of	 events	 into	narrative	equilibrium.’61	Reconciliation	processes,	produce	

representations	of	conflicts	where	competing	stories	often	sit	side	by	side.	In	this	respect,	

TRCs	 have	 the	 potential	 to	 provide	 a	 platform	 for	 exploring	 the	 varied	 and	 often	

contentious	interpretations	of	the	roles	young	people	occupy	during	conflict,	as	well	as	

the	range	of	youth	representations	which	evolve	throughout	the	reconciliation	process	

and	the	construction	of	the	formal	conflict	narrative.		

	Daniel	 Philpott	 suggests	 that	 political	 reconciliation	 seeks	 to	 ‘restore	 an	 entire	

political	community,	or	a	relationship	between	political	communities,	to	a	condition	of	

respected	 citizenship,	 the	 rule	 of	 law,	 legitimacy,	 and	 trust.’62	 That	 is,	 the	 aim	 of	

reconciliation	is	to	create	and	restore	productive	social	and	political	relationships	that	

are	capable	of	maintaining	peace	and	stability.	Political	reconciliation	ensures	that	post	

conflict	 communities	 ‘are	 not	 haunted	 by	 the	 conflicts	 and	 hatreds	 of	 yesterday’	 by	

providing	a	process	for	the	development	of	an	open	and	inclusive	confrontation	of	the	

harms	associated	with	violence	and	 instability.63	 In	addition,	political	reconciliation	in	

post	conflict	societies	requires	a	wide	spread	commitment	to	‘social	inoculation	against	
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a	 future	 return	 to	 violence.’64	 A	 holistic	 transformation	 of	 these	 conflict	 societies	 is	

therefore	essential	for	the	prevention	of	further	violence	and	a	relapse	of	the	conflict.		

While	 political	 and	 interpersonal	 reconciliation	 share	 the	 same	 broad	 goal	 of	

restoring	 relationships,	 the	 types	 of	 connections	 they	 prioritise	 differ.	 Political	

reconciliation	is	predominately	a	‘top-down,	“structural”	process’	that	derives	legitimacy	

through	 the	 institutions	mandated	 to	 undertake	 the	 process,	most	 notably	 truth	 and	

reconciliation	 commissions.65	 In	 contrast,	 interpersonal	 reconciliation	 preferences	

‘bottom-up	 “cultural”…processes’	 typically	 performed	 on	 a	 ‘small[er]-scale	 and/or	 [at	

the]	 grassroots	 level.’66	 The	 scope	 of	 these	 approaches	 to	 reconciliation	 varies	

significantly	despite	both	forms	of	reconciliation	pursuing	the	restoration	of	trust	and	the	

elimination	of	negative	beliefs	amongst	stakeholders.		

Interpersonal	reconciliation	prioritises	individuals	as	it	is	focused	on	reframing	the	

‘right	 relationship	 between	 the	 perpetrator	 and	 victim	 of	 a	 non-	 political	 harm-	 for	

example,	 a	 simple	act	of	 theft	or	domestic	harm.’67	 In	 contrast,	political	 reconciliation	

emphasises	 the	 importance	 of	 reframing	 the	 harmful	 collective	 relationships	 and	

structures	which	perpetuated	past	instances	of	violence	and	instability.	This	is	achieved	

by	exposing	the	 ‘presence	of	pervasive	and	widespread	negative	attitudes’	 in	order	to	

‘rebuild	trust	within	the	polity	by	reinforcing	normative	expectations,	or	to	reconstitute	

[the]	 political	 community.’68	 When	 employed	 together,	 these	 two	 approaches	 to	

reconciliation	complement	each	other	and	facilitate	a	holistic	and	inclusive	outcome	that	

creates	 a	 post-conflict	 environment	 capable	 of	 maintaining	 stability,	 as	 both	 its	

institutions	 and	 structures	 and	 the	 relationships	 within	 the	 community	 have	 been	

restored.		

Reconciliation	is	an	obvious	entry	point	for	youth	into	transitional	justice	processes,	

as	 it	 provides	 the	 broader	 community	 an	 opportunity	 to	 hear	 and,	most	 importantly,	

acknowledge	 the	 experiences	 of	 youth	 as	 distinct	 from	 children.	 In	 addition,	

reconciliation	processes	offer	a	space	for	youth	to	assert	agency	as	they	involve	‘active	

participation,	in	which	the	wider	community	deliberates	over	past	crimes,	giving	centre	
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stage	to	both	victim	and	perpetrators…with	a	special	emphasis…on	contextual	factors.’69	

In	this	way,	the	process	of	reconciliation	is	a	collective	and	inclusive	experience	where	

traditionally	marginalised	communities	can	influence	the	outcome	of	transitional	justice,	

and	thus	act	as	political	agents.			

Reconciliation	 does	 not	 occur	 in	 a	 vacuum,	 as	 the	 experiences	 of	 stakeholders	

during	conflict	are	defined	by	their	interactions	and	interpretations	of	the	environment	

in	which	the	violence	took	place.	Indeed,	it	is	these	contextual	factors	that	provide	a	rich	

tapestry	 for	understanding	the	 interactions	of	different	political	stakeholders	with	the	

process	of	reconciliation.	Reconciliation	focuses	on	the	collective	whilst	prioritising	the	

healing	of	the	individual;	while	it	aims	to	produce	broad	social	outcomes,	ultimately	its	

production	and	success	is	reliant	on	the	will	of	the	individuals	it	engages.	The	capacity	of	

reconciliation	processes	to	contribute	positively	to	peace	and	justice	in	these	contexts	is	

determined	 by	 how	 well	 stakeholders	 ‘relate	 to	 one	 another.’70	 Indeed,	 as	 Quinn	

concludes	 ‘there	 is	 a	 strong	 and	 causal	 relationship	 between	 acknowledgement	 and	

forgiveness,	 social	 trust,	 democracy	 and	 reconciliation.’71	 A	 truly	 comprehensive	 and	

inclusive	reconciliation	process,	therefore,	will	be	inclusive	of	a	wide	range	of	individuals.		

While	today	the	claim	that	healing	occurs	through	the	process	of	acknowledgment	

is	highly	contested	it	remains	the	key	justification	for	the	implementation	of	TRCs.72	The	

belief	that	‘revealing	is	healing’	suggests	that	‘psychological	restoration	and	healing	can	

only	occur	through	providing	space	for	survivors	of	violence	to	be	heard.’73	That	is,	the	

notion	 that	 ‘revealing	 is	 healing’	 highlights	 the	 relationship	 between	 agency,	

acknowledgement	and	reconciliation.	In	this	respect,	 ‘acknowledgement	is	responsible	

for	 the	 creation	 of	 the	 bonds	 of	 social	 capital	 and	 social	 trust.’74	 This	 is	 particularly	

important	in	instances	where	these	elements	have	been	noticeably	absent	from	the	pre-

conflict	environment.	It	assumes	that	when	individuals	are	given	the	opportunity	to	voice	

their	experiences	in	a	public	forum,	that	the	process	of	understanding	associated	with	

this	recognition	produces	trust	amongst	the	community.	As	Rejeev	Bhargave	observes,	
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Transitional	Justice	in	Post	Conflict	Societies,	edited	by	Joanna	R.	Quinn,	174-	206	(Canada:	McGill-	Queen’s	University	Press,	2009),	
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74	Joanna	Quinn,	The	Politics	of	Acknowledgement,	16.		
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‘without	a	proper	engagement	with	the	past	and	the	institutionalisation	of	remembrance,	

societies	are	condemned	to	repeat,	re-enact,	and	relive	the	horror.’75	That	 is,	ensuring	

ongoing	peace	and	stability	post	conflict	requires	communities	to	confront	past	human	

rights	abuses	in	a	manner	that	is	transparent,	reflective	of	a	wide	range	of	beliefs	about	

the	nature	of	the	violence	and	inclusive	of	those	most	impacted.		

In	transitional	justice	contexts,	truth	telling	is	the	‘public	discovery	and	revelation	

of	past	injustices’	which	is	undertaken	most	commonly	by	a	truth	commission.76	Truth	

telling	facilitates	the	restorative	goals	of	political	reconciliation	as	not	only	does	it	expose	

past	human	rights	violations,	it	also	‘provides	public	recognition	that	the	victim’s	rights	

as	a	human	and	a	citizen	were	violated’	and	previously	hidden.77	In	transitional	justice	

contexts,	the	nature	of	truth	deviates	from	everyday	factual	truth	due	to	its	relationship	

to	healing	and	reconciliation.	Scholars	highlight	the	distinction	between	‘knowledge	of	

facts’	and	‘acknowledgement	of	deeds,’	which	is	more	diverse	in	scope.78	Truth	telling	in	

transitional	 justice	 contexts	 ‘involves	 [perpetrators]	 stating	 their	 injustices	 publicly,	

admitting	the	suffering	of	the	victims,	confirming	their	membership	in	society,	and	thus	

restoring	their	dignity.’79Reconciliation,	therefore,	is	produced	through	the	creation	of	a	

public	narrative	of	the	violence	and	stability,	which	acknowledges	the	experiences	of	the	

combatants,	 the	victims	and	 the	broader	 community.	Public	 recognition	accomplishes	

justice	through	reconciliation	as	it	allows	victims	to	reclaim,	or	in	the	case	of	marginalised	

demographics	assert,	agency	over	their	conflict	experiences.80	By	engaging	with	public	

truth	 telling	 processes,	 traditionally	marginalised	 individuals	have	 the	 opportunity	 to	

enact,	demand,	and	invoke	their	citizenship,	and	thus	assert	agency	and	ownership	over	

their	stories.81		

	As	the	cases	in	this	thesis	demonstrate,	when	youth	are	given	the	opportunity	in	

reconciliation	 processes	 to	 speak	 their	 truths,	 free	 from	 the	 influence	 of	 institutional	

barriers,	they	demonstrate	agency	and	ownership	over	their	conflict	experiences.	Indeed,	
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edited	by	Robert	I.	Rotberg	and	Dennis	Thompson,	141-157.	(Princeton:	Princeton	University	Press,	2000),	151	–	153;	André	Du	
Toit,	‘The	Moral	Foundations	of	the	South	African	TRC:	Truth	as	Acknowledgment	and	Justice	as	Recognition.’	In	Truth	v.	justice:	The	
morality	of	truth	commissions	122	-140	(2000),	132;	Thomas	M.	Antkowiak,	'Truth	as	Right	and	Remedy	in	International	Human	
Rights	Experience,	‘Michigan	Journal	of	International	Law	23(2001-2002),	977-1013.		
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scholars	such	as	Jessica	Senehi	and	Sean	Byrne	conclude	that	storytelling	‘provides	for	a	

collaborative	 process	 of	 meaning	 making	 and	 relationship	 building	 that…	 mediates	

between	the	personal	and	the	political.’82	For	youth	in	particular,	the	development	of	a	

conflict	narrative	derived	directly	from	their	first-hand	accounts	challenges	the	narrow	

representations	 often	 associated	 with	 their	 experiences.	 Moreover,	 the	 process	 of	

storytelling	 ‘engages’	youth	 ‘in	an	 interactive	process	that	empowers	their	voices’	and	

thus	 legitimises	 claims	 of	 agency	 and	 citizenship	made	 by	 youth.83	 The	 creation	 and	

dissemination	of	their	unique	and	diverse	conflict	narratives,	as	such,	re-envisages	the	

relationship	between	youth	and	the	broader	transitional	justice	community.	In	doing	so,	

reconciliation	 processes	 such	 as	 TRCs,	 provide	 a	 public	 forum	 for	 youth	 to	 establish	

meaningful	 relationships	 with	 other	 key	 stakeholders	 and	 to	 have	 their	 stories	

acknowledged	throughout	the	community.	

Since	the	landmark	South	African	case,	mechanisms	that	facilitate	justice	through	

reconciliation	have	provided	a	public	space	for	a	broad	cross	section	of	the	community	to	

come	together	and	acknowledge	both	individual	and	collective	experiences	of	violence	

and	 conflict.	 In	 recent	 times,	 TRCs	 have	 become	 an	 almost	 ‘routine	 approach	 to	 the	

problem	of	 how	 transitional	 states	 can	 best	 address	 human	 rights	 violations.’84	 TRCs	

today	 allow	 post	 conflict	 states	 to	 pursue	 a	 diverse	 accountability	 mandate,	 which	

incorporates	retributive	forms	of	justice	and	delivers	accountability,	albeit	in	a	different	

form.	 This	 broad	 mandate	 facilitates	 the	 meaningful	 participation	 of	 actors	 that	 are	

typically	 excluded	 from	 traditional	 approaches	 to	 justice.	 As	 a	 result,	 TRCs	 have	 the	

capacity	to	represent	a	diverse	range	of	conflict	experiences.		

An	 evolving	 body	 of	 research	 on	 the	 participation	 of	 traditionally	marginalised	

individuals	with	transitional	justice	practices,	however,	demonstrates	that	many	barriers	

to	agency	remain.	Furthermore,	scholars	highlight	that	efforts	to	involve	and	make	visible	

the	voices	that	exist	on	the	margins	of	transitional	societies	have	been	mixed.85	As	Sharp	
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contends,	‘the	historically	marginalised	aspects	of	transitional	justice	remain	at	the	field’s	

edge,	even	while	the	field	as	a	whole	moves	to	the	mainstream’	and	becomes	a	normalised	

and	 accepted	 practice	 post	 conflict.86	 That	 is,	 despite	 the	 prominence	 of	 restorative	

justice	approaches	today,	which	enable	a	more	open	and	participatory	environment,	the	

inherent	political	nature	of	 transitional	 justice	remains	an	obstacle	 to	 the	provision	of	

meaningfully	inclusive	practices.	In	particular,	a	tension	exists	within	the	practice	of	TRCs	

due	to	attempts	to	balance	the	broader	reconciliation	demands	of	the	transitional	state	

and	aspirations	 for	an	 inclusive	and	open	 truth	 commission,	which	acknowledges	 the	

wide	array	of	actors	that	experience	human	rights	abuses	during	instability.	In	the	case	

of	 youth	 and	 their	 representation	 in	 TRCs,	 while	 their	 needs	 and	 interests	 are	

increasingly	 visible	 in	 the	 process,	 representations	 of	 their	 experiences	 perpetuate	

marginalising,	dichotomous	stereotypes	that	deny	ownership	and	agency.	

	

Truth	and	Reconciliation	Commissions	

TRCs	are	widely	employed	in	transitional	contexts	to	facilitate	reconciliation.	They	have	

proven	to	be	a	popular	mechanism	in	the	pursuit	of	justice,	as	they	provide	an	alternative	

to	trials	that	‘balances	political	constraints’	with	calls	for	accountability.87	Scholars	have	

written	 extensively	 on	 the	 range	 of	 possible	 goals	 for	 truth	 and	 reconciliation	

commissions	 in	 an	 effort	 to	 quantify	 their	 successes	 and	 failures.88	 While	 far	 from	

exhaustive,	 stated	 goals	 include,	 ‘promoting	 victim	 and	 societal	 healing,	 establishing	

accountability,	 facilitating	 reconciliation,	 and	 preventing	 conflict	 recurrence.’89	 These	

goals	 can	be	broadly	 characterised	under	 the	 themes;	 acknowledgement,	 engagement	

and	reconciliation.		

Alongside	debates	about	the	goals	of	TRCs	sits	an	extensive	discussion	surrounding	

how	 to	 define	 truth	 commissions.	 TRCs	 are	most	 commonly	 defined	 as	 non-	 judicial,	

temporary,	and	officially	sanctioned	institutions,	mandated	to	produce	a	report	on	the	
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nature	and	causes	of	violence	in	transitional	contexts.90		Classifications	of	TRCs	generally	

differ	in	their	views	on	the	necessity	and	importance	of	the	reporting	aspect	of	the	TRC.	

For	 example,	while	 scholars	 such	 as	 Priscilla	Hayner	 believe	 that	 the	 final	 report	 is	 a	

mandatory	 feature	 of	 TRCs,	 others	 remain	 silent	 on	 the	 reporting	 aspect	 of	 truth	

commissions.91	Adding	to	the	litany	of	claims	surrounding	the	importance	of	final	reports	

are	those	scholars	that	advocate	for	a	flexible	approach.	Indeed,	scholars	such	as	Dann	

Bronkhorst	and	Renee	Jeffery	and	Caitlin	Mollica	contend	that	while	the	production	of	a	

report	is	a	desirable	outcome	for	any	truth	commission	process,	it	is	not	indicative	of	a	

commission’s	overall	success	or	failure.92	Nevertheless,	Jeffery	and	Mollica	argue	that	in	

instances	where	 final	 reports	 are	 produced,	 ‘the	 failure	 of	 governments	 to	undertake	

[the]	programs	of	reform	recommended…undermines	the	purpose	and	legitimacy	of	the	

TRC	 processes.’93	 TRC	 reports,	 therefore,	 establish	 the	 parameters	 of	 engagement	

between	the	transitional	government	and	the	community.		

TRC	 reports,	 while	 not	 a	 necessary	 outcome	 of	 the	 reconciliation	 process,	 are	

however,	 important	as	 they	provide	a	public	 and	 transparent	 record	of	human	rights	

violations.	 This	 record	 is	 produced	 following	 a	 comprehensive	 investigative	 process,	

which	 collects	 the	 stories	 of	 conflict	 through	 public	 and	 private	 hearings,	 written	

statements	and	focus	groups.	The	institutionalisation	of	this	narrative	limits	the	potential	

for	 ‘states,	societies	and	perpetrators	 to	deny	uncomfortable	 truths	about	 their	pasts,’	

and	‘the	range	of	permissible	lies’	told	by	stakeholders	‘whose	interests	are	not…	served	

by	the	truth.’94	In	addition,	TRCs	often	guide	the	development	and	rebuilding	practices	of	

transitional	 states	 by	 making	 ‘specific	 recommendations	 for	 reform,’	 which	 aim	 to	

‘prevent	the	repetition	of	past	crimes’	by	‘identify[ing]	ways	to	help	former	opponents	

live	 side	 by	 side	 peacefully.’95	 The	 recommendations	 component	 of	 final	 reports	 is	

particularly	 important	 for	 marginalised	 communities,	 such	 as,	 women,	 children	 and	

youth,	as	their	needs	and	interests	are	often	the	focus	of	these	reforms.	This	is	evident	in	
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the	 cases	 examined	 in	 this	 thesis,	 as	 child	 and	 youth	 development	 and	 education	

programs	are	a	central	component	of	the	recommendations.			

While	 transparency	and	acknowledgement	are	enabled	 by	 the	development	of	 a	

TRC	report,	the	stories	produced	often	neglect	individual	voices	that	do	not	fit	the	linear	

conflict	 narrative.	 Final	 reports	 thus	 often	 represent	 a	 pragmatic	 compromise	 that	

highlights	the	broad	causes	and	events	that	took	place	during	the	conflict	rather	than	a	

retelling	of	all	truths.	This	thesis	suggests	that	for	youth,	the	process	of	testifying	at	the	

committee	and	providing	statements	to	 thematic	hearings	 is	more	 important	 than	the	

production	of	 a	 formal	 report.	This	 is	because	 this	 inclusive	and	open	process	allows	

youth	to	tell	their	story,	have	their	voices	heard,	and	thus	claim	agency	and	ownership	

over	their	conflict	experiences	and	their	role	in	the	post	conflict	processes	of	transitional	

states.	 In	 contrast,	 the	 final	 report	 can	actually	produce	and	perpetuate	marginalising	

narratives	 that	 minimise	 or	 misrepresent	 the	 contributions	 of	 youth.	 While	 often	

marginalised	groups,	such	as	women,	children	and	youth	are	visible	in	the	TRC	processes	

of	 transitional	 states,	 hearing,	 reflecting	 and	 responding	 to	 their	 stories	 remains	 a	

significant	 challenge	 for	 TRCs.	 As	 the	 cases	 in	 this	 thesis	 demonstrate,	 the	 formal	

narratives	produced	 in	the	 final	reports	of	TRCs	are	often	 informed	predominately	by	

beliefs	about	youth,	rather	than	the	reflections	of	youth.	The	distinction	between	these	

two	 sets	of	 beliefs	 creates	 a	 dilemma	 for	 transitional	 states,	whose	 aim	 is	 to	 provide	

justice	 through	 reconciliation	 and	 acknowledgement.	 The	 pragmatic	 compromises	

required	to	produce	a	clear	and	linear	narrative	of	the	causes	of	conflict	in	transitional	

states	reduces	the	stories	of	youth	to	their	most	basic	and	logical	form.	In	doing	so,	the	

formal	report’s	silence,	often	subconsciously	the	dynamic	voices	of	youth.		

	

1.2	A	Place	for	Youth	in	Reconciliation	

The	acknowledgement	of	youth	as	a	demographic	distinct	from	children	is	relatively	new	

and	 underdeveloped	 in	 the	 transitional	 justice	 field.	 While	 in	 practice	 youth	 are	

increasingly	 recognised	 as	 political	 actors	 with	 diverse	 interests,	 institutional	

representations	 of	 their	 engagement	 often	 prioritise	 incomplete,	 pejorative,	 and	

marginalising	ideas	about	youth.96	Understanding	the	diverse	ways	that	youth	engage	in	

post	 conflict	 contexts	 and	 their	 contributions	 to	 reconciliation	 practices	 is	 of	 critical	
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importance	 as	 there	 is	 often	 a	 high-density	 youth	 population	 in	 these	 contexts.	

Specifically,	there	are	approximately	600	million	individuals	between	the	ages	of	15-24	

living	in	transitional	countries	today.97	In	the	Solomon	Islands,	for	example,	the	median	

age	of	 the	population	during	the	conflict	was	nineteen	and	 in	2012	(the	year	the	TRC	

report	was	handed	over	to	the	Solomon	Islands	Government)	youth	constituted	thirty-

one	percent	of	 the	population.98	Given	 this,	 it	 is	unsurprising	 that	youth	were	named	

thematic	stakeholders	in	the	Solomon	Islands	reconciliation	process.		

The	Solomon	Islands,	however,	 is	not	unique	 in	this	respect,	as	 this	 trend	 is	also	

evident	in	the	other	cases	examined	throughout	this	thesis.	For	example,	in	Sierra	Leone	

at	 the	 time	 of	 the	 TRC	 report’s	 publication,	 youth	 made	 up	 approximately	 fifty-five	

percent	of	 the	population	and	 in	Timor	Leste	during	the	conflict	approximately	1	 in	5	

individuals	were	 between	 the	 ages	 of	 15-25.99	 The	 prevalence	 of	 youth	 in	 these	 post	

conflict	communities	makes	their	stories	essential	to	the	reconciliation	process.	Without	

these	 stories,	 the	 conflict	 narratives	 that	 TRCs	 produce	 remain	 incomplete	 and	 their	

reconciliation	 mandates	 go	 unfulfilled	 at	 the	 community	 level.	 As	 Karen	 Brounéus	

observes,	 ‘reconciliation	 is	 a	 societal	 process’	 that	 not	 only	 ‘involves	 mutual	

acknowledgement	of	past	suffering,’	but	also	‘the	changing	of	destructive	attitudes	and	

behaviours	 into	constructive	relationships	towards	sustainable	peace.’100	Fulfilment	of	

the	goal	of	 reconciliation,	 therefore,	 requires	widespread	 recognition	of	 the	 stories	of	

youth,	 as	 told	 from	 their	 perspectives,	 in	 order	 to	 build	 and	 restore	 authentic	

relationships	between	youth	and	the	broader	community.		

The	 exclusion	 of	 these	 stories	 from	 the	 formal	 conflict	 records	 that	 these	 TRC	

processes	publish	has	broad	social	and	political	 implications,	as	 the	silencing	of	youth	

hinders	the	capacity	of	the	post	conflict	community	to	meaningfully	restore	relationships	

with	the	transitional	societies	largest	demographic.	Simply	put,	the	reconciliation	stories	

                                                
97	United	Nations	Development	Programme,	UNDP	Youth	Strategy	2014-2017:	Empowered	Youth,	Sustainable	Future.	(New	York:	
United	Nations	Development	Programme,	2014),11.	The	numerical	classification	of	10-24	is	the	internationally	recognised	
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detailed	discussion	of	this	classification	and	the	complexities	associated	with	numerically	defining	youth	see,	Chapter	2	of	
this	thesis;	see	also	Yvonne	Kemper,	‘Youth	in	War-	to-	Peace	Transitions,’	Approaches	of	International	Organisations,	Bergdorf-
Report,	no.	10(Germany:	Berghof	Research	Center	for	Constructive	Conflict	Management	2005)[online]	
http://edoc.vifapol.de/opus/volltexte/2011/2516/pdf/br10e.pdf	(Accessed	11	April	2018)	,	8.  
98	Sinclair	Dinnen,	‘State-building	in	a	Post-Colonial	Society:	the	Case	of	the	Solomon	Islands,’	Chicago	Journal	of	International	Law	
9(1)	(2008),	60;	Population	Reference	Bureau,	The	World’s	Youth:	2013	Data	Sheet	(Washington	DC:	Population	Reference	Bureau,	
2013)[Online]http://www.prb.org/pdf13/youth-data-sheet-2013.pdf	(accessed	11	April	2018),	6-10.		
99For	Sierra	Leone	see,	Sierra	Leone	Government,	Sierra	Leone	National	Youth	Policy,	launched	Monday	June	30,	2003	
[online]http://www.youthpolicy.org/national/Sierra_Leone_2003_National_Youth_Policy.pdf,	(accessed	11	April	2018),	3;	For	
Timor	Leste	see,	Democratic	Republic	of	Timor-	Leste,	National	Youth	Policy	of	Timor-	Leste,	launched	14	November,	2007[online]	
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of	 youth	 are	 an	 essential,	 yet	 often	 unacknowledged	 factor	 in	 the	 pursuit	 of	

accountability.	 Indeed,	 despite	 several	 notable	 bodies	 of	 work	 that	 investigate	 the	

relationship	 between	 youth	 and	 peacebuilding,	 their	 contributions,	 particularly	 their	

engagement	with	reconciliation	processes	have	been	largely	overlooked	in	transitional	

justice.101		

The	 participation	 of	 children	 in	 conflict,	 transitional	 justice	 and	 peacebuilding	

practices,	 however,	 is	 well	 defined	 and	 globally	 acknowledged.	 Since	 the	 almost	

unanimous	ratification	of	the	United	Nations	Convention	on	the	Rights	of	the	Child	(CRC)	

in	1989,	the	needs	and	experiences	of	children	have	become	an	increasingly	central	part	

of	the	reconciliation	narratives	of	post	conflict	communities.	This	was	due	to	a	shift	in	the	

dominant	perceptions	of	childhood	that	occurred	during	the	drafting	of	the	CRC	as	states	

sought	 to	 create	 a	 universal	 classification	 of	 the	 child	 that	 would	 transcend	 culture,	

nationality,	gender	and	race.102	Specifically,	perceptions	shifted	from	understandings	of	

children	as	passive	objects	of	their	parents,	to	seeing	them	as	social	agents	with	rights.		

The	concept	of	agency	is	central	to	the	argument	of	my	thesis,	as	displays	of	agency	

denote	 meaningful	 and	 substantive	 participation	 by	 young	 people.	 While	 a	 detailed	

discussion	 of	 agency	 is	 included	 in	 chapter	 2	 it	 is	 necessary	 to	 provide	 a	 working	

definition	upfront.	I	adopt	Norman	Long’s	notion	of	agency,	which:		

	

Attributes	 to	 the	 individual	 actor	 the	 capacity	 to	 process	 social	
experiences	 and	 to	 devise	 ways	 of	 coping	 with	 life...	 Within	 the	
limits	of	information,	uncertainty	and	other	constraints	that	exist,	
social	actors	are	“knowledgeable”	and	“capable.”	They	attempt	to	
solve	problems,	learn	how	to	intervene	in	the	flow	of	social	events	
around	 them,	 and	 monitor	 continuously	 their	 own	 actions,	
observing	how	others	react	to	their	behaviour	and	taking	note	of	
various	contingent	circumstances.103	

	

                                                
101	For	research	on	youth	participation	in	peacebuilding	see,	Albrecht	Schnabel	and	Anara	Tabyshalieva	(eds.),	Escaping	
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Troublemakers	or	Peacemakers?	Youth	and	Post	Accord	Peacebuilding	(Notre	Dame,	IN:	University	of	Notre	Dame,	2006a);	Tristan	
Anne	Borer,	John	Darby,	and	Siobhán	McEvoy-Levy,	Peacebuilding	After	Peace	Accords:	The	Challenges	of	Violence,	Truth,	and	Youth,	
(Notre	Dame	IN:	University	of	Notre	Dame	Press,	2006).			
102Bina	D’Costa,	‘Turtles	Can	Fly:	Vicarious	Terror	and	the	Child	in	South	Asia.’	In	Children	and	Violence	Politics	of	Conflict	in	South	
Asia,	edited	by	Bina	D’Costa,	1-	42.	(New	Delhi:	Cambridge	University	Press,	2016a),	5;	Olga	Nieuwenhuys,	‘Keep	Asking:	Why	
Childhood?	Why	Children?	Why	Global?’	Childhood	17(3)	(2010),	291-296.		
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This	definition	provides	expansive	and	flexible	parameters	for	discussions	of	youth	and	

their	political	participation.	 In	addition,	 it	emphasises	the	capacity	of	youth	to	process	

events	and	devise	strategies	and	thus	provides	youth	with	the	opportunity	to	own	their	

place	in	the	social	and	political	world.	Finally,	it	acknowledges	their	capacity	to	learn	and	

develop	as	they	interact	with	other	actors,	institutions	and	social	structures.	To	that	end,	

it	 echoes	 the	 dialogue	 on	 young	 people	 within	 international	 relations,	 which	

acknowledges	the	evolving	capabilities	of	children	and	youth.		

	The	 discourse	 on	 young	 people	 in	 international	 relations	 is	 framed	 by	 the	

institutionalised	beliefs	of	states,	which	are	embedded	in	the	CRC.	As	Anna	Holzscheiter	

observes	‘the	CRC	enshrined	for	the	first	time	in	international	law,	the	right	of	the	child	to	

express	 his	 or	 her	 own	 views,’104	 thus	 giving	 children	 a	 voice.	 In	 doing	 so,	 the	 CRC	

provided	a	framework	for	the	interactions	of	children	with	the	social	and	political	world.	

Building	upon	the	norms	established	in	the	CRC,	the	Graça	Machel	Report	(1996)	(Machel	

Report),	the	Cape	Town	Principles	(1997)	and	the	Paris	Principles	(2007)	have	provided	a	

foundation	for	the	inclusion	and	recognition	of	children’s	voices	in	post-conflict	practices.	

Graça	Machel’s	report,	The	Impact	of	Armed	Conflict	on	Child,	which	was	presented	to	the	

UN	General	Assembly	in	1996	made	visible	for	the	first-time	the	broad	range	of	roles	that	

children	occupy	in	conflict	zones	and	highlighted	patterns	of	abuse	experienced	by	child	

soldiers.105	 Following	 this,	 in	 1997	 the	 Cape	 Town	 Principles	 and	 Best	 Practice	 was	

adopted	to	manage	and	prevent	the	‘recruitment	of	children	into	the	armed	forces’	and	to	

address	the	issues	of	‘demobilisation	and	social	reintegration	of	child	soldiers	in	Africa.’106	

The	Cape	Town	Principles	were	the	product	of	a	symposium	conducted	by	UNICEF	and	the	

NGO	Working	Group	on	the	CRC,	which	sought	to	bring	together	experts	to	create	practical	

strategies	 for	 governments	 to	 employ	 in	 the	 elimination	 of	 the	 recruitment	 of	 child	

soldiers.	Building	on	the	developments	from	Cape	Town,	the	Principles	and	Guidelines	on	

Children	 Associated	 with	 Armed	 Forces	 or	 Armed	 Groups,	 (also	 known	 as	 the	 Paris	

Principles)	 were	 adopted	 alongside	 the	 Paris	 Commitments	 to	 Protect	 Children	 from	

Unlawful	 Recruitment	 or	 Use	 by	 Armed	 Forces	 or	 Armed	 Groups	 at	 the	 international	
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conference	‘Free	Children	from	War’	in	February	2007.107	These	two	documents	aimed	to	

provide	‘more	detailed	guidance’	for	states	and	NGOs	looking	to	implement	strategies	for	

the	prevention	and	reintegration	of	child	soldiers.108	Taken	together,	these	institutional	

reports	‘have	significantly	contributed	to	the	advancement	of	children’s	rights	in	conflict	

zones,’	by	ensuring	that	their	needs	and	interests	are	not	only	visible	but	taken	up	and	

addressed	by	states	in	their	post	conflict	practices.109		

Despite	this	normative	shift,	the	capacity	of	youth	to	be	heard	in	these	contexts	is	

constrained	by	social	perceptions	and	 liberal	philosophical	notions	of	what	 constitute	

childhood.110	 These	 views	 of	 childhood	 emphasise	 the	 innocence	 and	 vulnerability	 of	

children	 and	 conceive	 them	 as	 predominately	 apolitical,	 thus	 ascribing	 a	 distinct	

character	 to	 their	 experiences.111	 Indeed,	 when	 young	 people	 are	 represented	 post	

conflict,	the	perspectives	prioritised	are	those	of	external	stakeholders.	That	is,	youth	are	

predominately	 talked	 about,	 rather	 than	 being	 spoken	 to.	 This	 is	most	 evident	 in	 the	

representations	 of	 young	 people	 reproduced	 and	 disseminated	 by	 non-government	

organisations	and	think-	tanks.	While	these	studies	are	an	essential	part	of	the	stories	of	

young	people,	as	they	advocate	for	their	needs	and	interests,	they	do	not	reflect	a	holistic	

representation	of	how	young	people	experience	conflict	and	engage	with	reconciliation	

practices.	This	is	largely	due	to	their	reliance	on	‘emotive’	representations	and	Western,	

liberal	assumptions,	which	 fail	 to	represent	 their	unique	conflict	experiences	and	that	

silence	 displays	 of	 agency	 that	 often	 accompany	 their	 participation	 in	 post	 conflict	

practices.112	In	this	sense,	representations	of	young	people	in	these	contexts	are	highly	

selective,	 and	 prioritise	 narrow	 understandings,	 which	 largely	 relegate	 youth	 to	 the	

margins.	As	a	result,	child	soldiers	remain	the	most	visible	and	widely	represented	group	

of	young	people	in	the	conflict	environment.113	Their	unique	rights	and	needs	have	been	
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a	 priority	 for	 the	 international	 community	 since	 the	 release	 of	 the	 Machel	 Report	

established	as	a	critical	imperative	the	protection	of	these	children.		

Representing	 the	 needs	 and	 experiences	 of	 youth	 in	 the	 post	 conflict	 contexts,	

therefore,	is	a	complex	endeavour	as	it	requires	a	problematic	balancing	of	expectations	

amongst	a	wide	range	of	stakeholders.	This	has	resulted	in	an	oversimplification	of	their	

stories,	particularly	in	the	institutional	narratives	created	by	TRCs,	which	as	this	thesis	

will	demonstrate	 is	most	evident	when	we	examine	how	youth	are	represented	 in	the	

final	reports.			

The	 increased	visibility	of	 children	 in	 the	 conflict	 environment	has	 resulted	 in	a	

rapidly	 expanding	 scholarly	 field	 devoted	 to	 conducting	 empirical	 research	 on	 their	

experiences.	These	studies	focus	predominately	on	describing	and	assessing	the	rights,	

needs	and	motivations	of	children	during	and	after	conflict.114	Largely	absent	from	this	

research,	however,	is	a	critical	examination	of	the	relationship	between	youth,	conflict	

and	reconciliation.	Indeed,	scholarship	has	yet	to	extensively	consider	their	needs	and	

experiences,	unique	to	their	status	as	youth.	As	I	will	demonstrate	throughout	this	thesis,	

youth	 are	 a	 group	 of	 individuals	 distinct	 from	 children	 and	 adults.	 They	 experience	

conflict	and	contribute	to	reconciliation	in	ways	that	are	different	from	children	and	from	

adults;	they	have	different	ideas	about	their	conflict	experiences	and	their	reconciliation	

needs;	and	they	have	a	unique	stake	in	the	outcomes	of	reconciliation,	due	to	their	status	

as	youth.	Moreover,	youth	are	uniquely	positioned	to	contribute	to	reconciliation	in	ways	

that	are	innovative	and	future	orientated.		

	

The	Evolution	of	Youth	Engagement	in	TRCs	

Beginning	with	South	Africa,	 a	 small	 but	 growing	 number	 of	 TRCs	 have	 incorporated	

programs	that	encourage	the	participation	of	young	people	and	facilitate	the	inclusion	of	

their	voices	into	the	reconciliation	narrative.	The	nature	and	extent	of	this	engagement	

has	 steadily	 evolved	 to	 allow	 for	 considerations	 of	 their	 needs	 in	 the	 mandates	 and	

recommendations	of	TRCs.115	Since	the	landmark	South	African	case,	TRCs	in	Guatemala,	

Peru,	 Timor	 Leste,	 Sierra	 Leone,	 Liberia	 and	 the	 Solomon	 Islands	 have	 conducted	
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hearings	on	the	experiences	of	children	in	an	effort	to	collect	and	engage	with	the	voices	

of	young	people,	and	to	harness	their	potential	as	political	agents.	Finding	the	voices	of	

youth	in	the	TRCs	of	transitional	states	is	a	more	complex	process	as	with	the	exception	

of	the	TRC	in	Sierra	Leone,	the	child	classification	is	often	used	to	represent	the	stories	of	

all	young	people,	particularly	in	the	final	reports.		

The	Truth	and	Reconciliation	Commission	of	South	Africa	Report	contained	a	chapter	

dedicated	to	the	experiences	of	children.	The	TRC	report	in	South	Africa	was	one	of	the	

first	to	directly	engage	with	the	needs	of	children	in	its	recommendations,	and	through	

its	reparations	program.116	In	Peru,	the	Comisión	de	la	Verdad	y	Reconciliación	CVR,	was	

released	 on	 28	 August	 2003.117	 Like	 South	 Africa,	 this	 report	 contained	 a	 dedicated	

chapter	on	the	human	rights	violations	committed	against	children	during	the	conflict,	as	

well	as	targeted	recommendations	to	address	their	post-	conflict	needs.	Two	years	later,	

in	October	2005,	the	conflict	stories	of	children	were	documented	in	the	final	report	of	

the	Timor	Leste	TRC.	The	final	report	entitled	Chega!:	The	Final	Report	of	the	Commission	

for	Reception,	Truth	and	Reconciliation	(CAVR),		contained	a	dedicated	chapter	on	children	

that	reflected	their	direct	testimony	obtained	through	statements	and	public	hearings.118	

Following	this,	in	2010	a	children’s	version	of	Chega!	was	published	in	comic	form	by	the	

Asia	 Justice	 and	 Rights	 Centre	 (AJAR)	 and	 the	 Secretariado	 Tecnico	 Pos-CARV	 (STP-

CARV).119	 Developed	 as	 an	 educational	 	 resource	 to	 assist	 teachers	 in	 explaining	 the	

conflict	 and	 the	TRC	process,	 this	 version	of	 the	 report	 aimed	 to	make	 the	 stories	 of	

conflict	accessible	to	young	people	in	Timor	Leste.		

The	 TRC	 report	 of	 Sierra	 Leone	 demonstrated	 a	 turning	 point	 in	 the	

institutionalisation	of	the	stories	of	young	people	as	it	was	the	first	to	institutionalise	the	

distinct	 experiences	 of	 youth.	Witness	 to	 Truth:	 Report	 of	 the	 Sierra	 Leone	 Truth	 and	

Reconciliation	 Commission,	was	 presented	 to	 the	 government	 on	 5	 October	 2004	 and	

contained	 the	 direct	 testimony	 of	 both	 children	 and	 youth,	 separated	 into	 distinct	
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version	of	the	report	was	edited	by	Pat	Walsh,	was	published	in	2015.	[online]	http://www.chegareport.net/download-chega-
products-2/	(accessed	22	April	2018).		
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chapters.120	Alongside	the	official	report,	UNICEF	published	in	consultation	with	the	TRC,	

the	Truth	and	Reconciliation	Commission	Report	for	the	Children	of	Sierra	Leone.121	The	

first	of	its	kind,	this	child	friendly	report	was	advocated	for	by	the	young	people	of	Sierra	

Leone.	The	goal	was	to	produce	an	easily	accessible	document	for	‘the	children	of	Sierra	

Leone…and	 others	 outside	 Sierra	 Leone	 [to]	 better	 comprehend	what	 the	 children	 of	

Sierra	 Leone	 experienced	 during	war.’122	 The	 distinction	 between	 the	 experiences	 of	

children	 and	 youth	 is	 represented	 at	 all	 stages	 of	 the	 Sierra	 Leone	 TRC	 process	 and	

throughout	the	 final	report.	Broadly	speaking,	 the	reporting	and	engagement	of	Sierra	

Leonean	youth,	suggests	an	evolution	in	the	discourse	related	to	the	relationship	between	

youth,	reconciliation	and	transitional	justice.	

Finally,	 the	 Solomon	 Islands	 Truth	 and	 Reconciliation	 Commission	 Final	 Report:	

Confronting	the	Truth	for	a	Better	Solomon	Islands,	was	presented	to	the	Prime	Minister	

at	the	time,	Gordon	Darcy	Lilo	in	February	2012.123	Although	the	Act	that	established	this	

TRC	process	obliged	the	government	to	make	the	report	available	to	the	public,	to	date	it	

has	yet	to	be	officially	released.124	Despite	this,	an	unofficial	version	was	made	available	

online,	 in	 April	 2013	 by	 the	 report’s	 editor	 Bishop	 Terry	 Brown.125	 As	 previously	

discussed,	youth	have	a	complex	relationship	with	reconciliation	in	the	Solomon	Islands,	

as	the	reporting	on	youth	combined	their	experiences	with	children.		

Among	these	TRCs,	the	Sierra	Leone	TRC	is	widely	considered	a	model	for	the	direct	

engagement	of	children	as	it	was	the	first	to	create	a	child-friendly	report	and	to	establish	

guidelines	for	taking	statements	from	children.126	The	contributions	of	children	to	TRCs	

have	helped	give	 shape	 to	more	holistic	 reconciliation	narratives	 that	not	only	 reflect	

their	 conflict	 experiences,	 but	 the	 changing	 nature	 of	 childhood	 within	 international	

                                                
120	Witness	to	Truth:	Report	of	the	Sierra	Leone	Truth	and	Reconciliation	Commission,	(Freetown,	Sierra	Leone:	Sierra	Leone	Truth	
and	Reconciliation	Commission,	2004)	http://www.sierraleonetrc.org/index.php/view-the-final-report/download-table-of-
contents	(accessed	11	April	2018).	
121	Truth	and	Reconciliation	Commission	Report	for	the	Children	of	Sierra	Leone,	(Freetown,	Sierra	Leone:	UNICEF,	2004)	[online]	
https://www.unicef.org/infobycountry/files/TRCCF9SeptFINAL.pdf,	(accessed	11	April	2018).		
122	Ibid,	5.   
123	Solomon	Islands	Truth	and	Reconciliation	Commission	Final	Report.		
124	SSolomon	Islands	Truth	and	Reconciliation	Act	2008	No.	5	of	2008,	Section	17(1).		
125	Tess	Newton	Cain,	'Final	Report	of	the	Solomon	Islands	Truth	&	Reconciliation	Commission	unofficially	released,'	Development	
Policy	Centre,	(1	May	2013)	[online]	http://devpolicy.org/final-report-of-the-solomon-islands-truth-reconciliation-commission-
unofficially-released-20130501-2/.	(accessed	10	April	2018);	'Solomons	Truth	and	Reconciliation	Report	Released,'	Australian	
Network	News,	(29	April	2013)	[online]	http://www.abc.net.au/news/2013-04-29/solomons-truth-and-reconciliation-report-
released/4658288	(accessed	12	April	2018);	Anonymous,	'Bishop	releases	Truth	and	Reconciliation	Report,'	Cath	News	New	
Zealand.	(2013)	[online]http://cathnews.co.nz/2013/05/03/bishop-releases-truth-and-reconciliation-report/	(accessed	21	April	
2018).	
126	Phillip	Cook	and	Cheryl	Heykoop,	‘Child	Participation	in	the	Sierra	Leonean	Truth	and	Reconciliation	Commission.’	In	Children	
and	Transitional	Justice,	edited	by	Sharanjeet	Parmar,	Jane	Roseman,	Saudamini	Siegrist,	and	Theo	Sowa,	159-192.	(Cambridge:	
Cambridge	University	Press,	2010),	161;	Bina	D’Costa,	‘Children	and	Justice:	Past	Crimes,	Healing	and	the	Future.’	In	Children	and	
Global	Conflict,	edited	by	Kim	Huynh,	Bina	D’	Costa,	and	Katrina	Lee	Koo,	212-248.	(Cambridge:	Cambridge	University	Press,	2015a),	
240.  
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politics.	Missing	from	the	majority	of	these	TRCs,	however,	is	a	nuanced	understanding	

of	 youth’s	 place	 in	 the	 reconciliation	 process.	 Indeed,	 Sierra	 Leone	 is	 unique	 in	 its	

decision	 to	 formally	 represent	 youth	 as	 a	 distinct	 demographic	 with	 its	 own	

reconciliation	 narrative.	 The	 Sierra	 Leone	 TRC	 was	 the	 first	 to	 institutionally	

acknowledge	 the	 diverse	 experiences	 of	 youth	 through	 a	 dedicated	 youth	 chapter.	 In	

doing	so,	this	TRC	established	a	framework	for	the	institutional	engagement	of	youth,	as	

a	 separate	 demographic,	 in	 truth-telling	 practices.	 Furthermore,	 it	 highlighted	 the	

importance	of	recognising	and	engaging	with	the	complex	and	distinctive	experiences	of	

youth.	The	engagement	of	youth	with	reconciliation	practices,	however,	is	a	story	of	ebbs	

and	 flows,	 as	 the	 Sierra	 Leone	 case	 remains	 the	 only	 TRC	 to	 reflect	 the	 distinct	

experiences	of	youth	at	the	institutional	level.	Far	more	common	are	cases	such	as	the	

Solomon	 Islands,	where	despite	 the	active	participation	of	youth	 in	 the	 reconciliation	

process,	 their	 stories	 when	 institutionalised,	 reflect	 a	 limited	 understanding	 of	 their	

capacity,	needs	and	experiences.		

What	 is	 unique	 about	 the	 Solomon	 Islands	 case	 is	 the	 role	 youth	 played	 in	 the	

investigative	 proceedings	 of	 the	 TRC.	 At	 the	 outset,	 the	 TRC’s	 operating	 framework	

seemed	to	suggest	that	youth	would	formally	participate	in	the	TRC	as	political	agents.	

Moreover,	 the	nature	and	extent	of	 their	engagement	 indicated	that,	 for	 the	 first	 time,	

youth’s	 role	 in	 both	 the	 conflict	 and	 throughout	 the	 reconciliation	 process,	 would	 be	

meaningfully	acknowledged.	As	the	evolving	narrative	of	youth	representation	presented	

in	 this	 thesis	 demonstrates,	 it	 is	 the	 process	 associated	 with	 conducting	 TRCs	 (the	

hearings	and	submissions),	rather	than	the	end	point	(the	report),	that	is	important	for	

understanding	how	youth	 experience	 conflict	 and	 their	 potential	 contributions	 to	 the	

pursuit	of	accountability.	Their	participation	in	the	process	provides	an	opportunity	to	

claim	ownership	over	their	conflict	experiences	and	to	reframe	their	relationships	with	

the	broader	community.	In	addition,	the	open	forum	facilitated	by	the	TRC	process	allows	

youth	to	demonstrate	their	capacity	to	act	as	political	agents,	and	to	positively	contribute	

to	reconciliation	and	sustainable	peace.		

	Broadly	speaking,	scholarship	has	largely	overlooked	the	substantive	participation	

of	youth	in	reconciliation	processes.	Indeed,	rarely	does	their	actual	engagement	fit	the	

prominent	 institutional	 narratives	 and	 norms	 that	 guide	 our	 interactions	 and	

understandings	of	 their	 experiences.	 This	 thesis,	 therefore,	 employs	 an	 interpretative	

approach	to	examine	the	narratives	surrounding	youth	engagement	in	TRC	processes.	To	
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do	 so,	 I	 explore	 the	 different	 representations	 of	 young	 people	 presented	 in	 the	 final	

reports	of	the	five	TRCs	that	have	included	children	and	youth	chapters.		

TRCs	 were	 chosen	 as	 the	 focus	 of	 this	 thesis	 as	 their	 open,	 inclusive	 and	 non-	

procedural	nature	provides	a	space	for	young	people	to	be	visible	and	to	potentially	have	

their	voices	heard.	The	community	driven,	narrative	style	of	TRCs,	provides	individuals	

typically	excluded	from	retributive	approaches	a	forum	to	actively	participate	in	the	post	

conflict	 justice	 process.	 Proponents	 observe	 that	 ‘truth	 telling	 can	 provide	 space	 for	

members	of	marginalised	groups	to	perform	publicly	as	citizens,	perhaps	for	the	first	time	

in	their	 lives.’127	That	 is,	TRCs	allow	individuals	 the	opportunity	 to	exhibit	agency	and	

claim	 ownership	 over	 their	 conflict	 experiences	 as	 political	 actors.	 In	 doing	 so,	 the	

process	lends	legitimacy	to	the	conflict	experiences	of	the	individuals	traditionally	left	on	

the	fringes	of	transitional	societies.		

Where	 youth	 are	 concerned,	 scholars	 suggest	 that	 the	 process	 of	 storytelling	

encourages	agency,	empowers	and	facilitates	participation.128	Specifically,	participation	

in	 TRC	 processes	 affords	 youth	 the	 space	 to	 claim	 ownership	 over	 their	 transitional	

justice	experiences.	The	interactive	and	collaborative	nature	of	storytelling	also	provides	

youth	with	 a	 forum	 to	 reframe	 their	 relationships	within	 the	 broader	 community,	 by	

demonstrating	 their	 capacity	 to	 act	 as	 political	 agents.	 In	 particular,	 by	 providing	

submissions	to	TRCs	either	in	writing,	or	at	open	or	closed	hearings	young	people	are	

given	the	opportunity	to	speak	for	themselves,	rather	than	having	others	speak	for	them.		

TRC	reports	were	utilised	as	the	primary	material	for	analysis	as	they	were	the	most	

practical	 method	 for	 examining	 the	 different	 beliefs	 of	 stakeholders	 regarding	 the	

engagement	 of	 youth	 with	 reconciliation	 practices.	 Put	 simply,	 the	 purpose	 of	 TRC	

reports	is	to	provide	a	narrative	of	the	conflict	by	collecting	and	collating	the	stories	of	

individuals.	 As	 the	 goal	 of	 the	 truth	 commission	 process	 is	 to	 restore	 relationships	

through	acknowledgment	and	documentation,	 the	product	of	 this	process	provides	an	

obvious	entry	point	into	the	conflict	stories	of	youth.		

The	puzzle	central	to	this	thesis	is	why,	given	the	widespread	recognition	that	youth	

are	 key	 stakeholders	 in	 transitional	 communities,	 do	 institutional	 reconciliation	

narratives	struggle	to	meaningfully	represent	youth?	As	the	cases	presented	in	this	thesis	

demonstrate,	youth	have	been	increasingly	visible	in	conflict	and	post	conflict	practices.	

                                                
127	Madeleine	Fullard	and	Nicky	Rousseau,	‘Truth	Telling,	Identities,	and	Power	in	South	Africa	and	Guatemala,’	54-	86.	
128	Jessica	Senehi	and	Sean	Byrne.	'From	Violence	Toward	Peace,’	238.		
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TRCs	are	the	primary	mechanisms	responsible	for	facilitating	this	visibility	by	seeking	

testimony	 from	 youth,	 and	 through	 their	 inclusion	 in	 the	 mandates	 and	

recommendations	 of	 the	 various	 commissions.	 Through	 thematic	 hearings,	 written	

submissions	 and	 artwork	 commissioned	 by	 the	 TRCs,	 youth	 have	 increasingly	 been	

afforded	the	opportunity	to	tell	their	stories	first	hand	in	a	range	of	creative	ways.	Rarely	

however,	 are	 these	 stories	 institutionalised	 in	a	nuanced	manner	 that	 reflects	youth’s	

complex	and	diverse	relationships	with	conflict	and	reconciliation.	With	this	in	mind,	this	

thesis	answers	the	following	research	questions:			

	

1) How	has	the	representation	of	youth	in	TRC	processes	evolved	since	the	1990s?	

2) How	has	youth	engagement	impacted	the	ways	in	which	the	stories	of	youth	are	

told	in	the	reconciliation	narratives	of	post	conflict	states?			

	

Simply	put,	this	thesis	considers	whether	TRC	processes,	which	are	widely	recognised	to	

be	inclusive	and	representative,	truly	see	youth	and	their	experiences.	It	does	so	through	

an	examination	of	 the	different	representations	of	 youth	 (distinct	 from	children),	 that	

have	contributed	to	the	reconciliation	narratives	of	TRCs	from	the	1990s	till	today.	My	

examination	in	this	thesis	begins	in	the	90s	with	the	South	African	TRC	as	it	was	the	first	

to	 meaningfully	 engage	 with	 young	 people	 through	 thematic	 hearings,	 targeted	

recommendations,	as	well	as	dedicated	reporting.		

Throughout	this	thesis,	I	highlight	the	political	processes,	desires	and	beliefs	that	

inform	depictions	of	youth	in	the	final	reports	of	TRCs.	In	doing	so,	I	provide	a	critical	

exploration	of	the	relationship	between	youth,	reconciliation	and	engagement.	I	do	so	by	

examining	 three	 key	 cases	 where	 young	 people	 have	 been	 identified	 as	 important	

stakeholders	 in	 the	outcome	of	 the	reconciliation	process,	namely	South	Africa,	Sierra	

Leone,	 and	 the	 Solomon	 Islands.	 Taken	 together,	 these	 cases	 demonstrate	 that	 the	

evolution	of	youth	engagement	ebbs	and	flows	and	that	our	understandings	of	youth	do	

not	exist	in	a	vacuum.	Rather,	I	suggest	that	representations	of	youth	that	are	responsive,	

pragmatic	 and	 mindful	 of	 the	 uniquely	 transitional	 nature	 of	 youth	 allow	 for	 more	

meaningful	engagement	with	youth.	Furthermore,	this	form	of	representation	produces	

a	more	holistic	and	inclusive	narrative	of	the	experiences	of	youth	in	transitional	context.	

This	is	significant,	as	until	we	can	see	youth,	the	broader	acknowledgement	mandate	of	

truth	and	reconciliation	commissions	will	remain	incomplete.		
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This	thesis	therefore	argues	that	despite	the	increased	engagement	of	youth	in	TRC	

processes,	institutional	representations	of	their	experiences	often	remain	static,	and	are	

overly	 reliant	 on	 the	 binary	 classifications	 of	 victims	 and	 deviants.	 While	 youth	 are	

increasingly	visible	in	transitional	justice,	their	distinct	voices	and	agency	continue	to	go	

unheard	as	the	beliefs	of	external	actors	about	the	roles	youth	occupy	in	conflict	crowd	

out	 the	 self-reflections	 of	 youth,	 particularly	 at	 the	 institutional	 level.	 This	 tension	

between	 external	 and	 self-reflections	 produces	 a	 dilemma	 for	 states	 engaged	 in	

reconciliation	processes.	While	the	international	dialogue	on	youth	embedded	in	the	CRC	

acknowledges	 their	 evolving	 capabilities,	 the	 stories	 told	 in	 the	 formal	 narratives	 of	

conflict	reflect	the	belief	that	youth	share	similar	experiences	to	children,	and	as	such,	

their	 stories	 should	 be	 represented	 alongside	 children’s.	 This	 is	 problematic	 because	

these	 narrow	 representations	 create	 and	 propagate	 restrictive	 boundaries	 for	 the	

participation	of	youth	in	post	conflict	practices.	In	doing	so,	they	hinder	the	capacity	of	

youth	 to	meaningfully	 engage	 and	 exercise	 agency	 and	 ownership	 over	 their	 conflict	

stories	 and	 their	 role	 in	 post-conflict	 practices.	 In	 addition,	 the	 overreliance	 on	 these	

victim/perpetrator	classifications	obstructs	 the	reconciliation	process	by	perpetuating	

inaccurate,	unhelpful	and	marginalising	narratives	about	youth	that	do	not	acknowledge	

the	 true	 extent	 of	 their	 conflict	 experiences,	 or	 their	motivations	 for	 participating	 in	

conflict	and	post	conflict	practices.		

In	place	of	these	characterisations,	I	offer	an	alternative	agent-centred	account	of	

youth,	 found	 most	 commonly	 in	 the	 peacebuilding	 literature,	 which	 starts	 from	 the	

position	of	 ‘youth	as	themselves.’129	I	suggest	that	creating	a	meaningful	reconciliation	

narrative	of	the	experiences	of	youth	requires	TRCs	to	capture	in	their	final	reports	the	

broad	range	of	stories	told	during	the	collection	process.	By	employing	an	agent-	centred	

approach,	I	am	able	to	demonstrate	the	unique	and	productive	relationship	that	youth	

have	with	the	reconciliation	process.	Furthermore,	 the	agent-centred	approach	allows	

me	to	explain	the	persistence	of	binary	representations	when	describing	the	experiences	

of	youth.	In	chapters	4-6	I	construct	a	narrative	of	young	people’s	engagement	with	TRC	

processes	that	reflects	and	assesses	the	ways	in	which	key	actors	have	interpreted	the	

place	of	youth	in	conflict.	In	doing	so,	I	observe	that	representations	of	youth	should	be	

fluid	 and	 representative	 of	 the	 multitude	 of	 roles	 they	 occupy,	 both	 in	 conflict	 and	

                                                
129	Siobhán	McEvoy-Levy,	‘Children,	Youth	and	Peacebuilding.’	In	Critical	Issues	in	Peace	and	Conflict	Studies:	Theory,	Practice,	and	
Pedagogy,	edited	by	Thomas	Matyök,	Jessica	Senehi,	and	Sean	Byrne,	159-176	(Maryland:	Lexington	Books,	2011),168.		
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reconciliation.	Indeed,	as	the	youth	agency	lens	demonstrates,	youth	are	both	victims	and	

perpetrators,	 but	 they	 are	 also	 active	 and	 engaged	 political	 agents	 with	 unique	 and	

diverse	ideas	about	reconciliation,	sustainable	peace	and	development.	This	has	broader	

implications	 for	 how	 we	 understand	 the	 contributions	 of	 TRCs	 to	 the	 goal	 of	

reconciliation	in	transitional	contexts.	In	particular,	the	case	of	youth	demonstrates	that	

it	is	the	process	associated	with	conducting	TRCs	(the	hearings	and	submissions),	rather	

than	the	end	point	(the	report),	that	should	determine	the	success	and	contributions	of	

TRCs	to	restorative	justice.		

	

1.3	Thesis	Outline	

Chapter	2	introduces	the	dominant	narratives	that	have	emerged	within	the	literature	on	

childhood	and	youth.	It	examines	the	challenges	associated	with	these	representations	

and	considers,	in	theoretical	terms,	the	norms	and	practices	that	produce	different	ideas	

about	young	people	and	their	roles	in	conflict	and	post-conflict	practices.	In	doing	so,	this	

chapter	offers	an	examination	of	the	dominant	frameworks	that	have	evolved	over	time	

to	 influence	 our	 understanding	 of	 the	 experiences	 of	 young	 people	 in	 transitional	

contexts.	I	highlight	three	narratives	located	within	the	literature	that	frame	and	reflect	

the	notions	of	young	people;	namely,	youth	as	children,	youth	as	deviants	and	youth	as	

empowered	 political	 agents.	 These	 descriptors	 are	 significant	 as	 they	 represent	 the	

different	lenses	through	which	stakeholders	perceive	and	construct	the	experiences	of	

young	people	in	conflict	and	post-conflict	contexts.	In	this	way,	these	narratives	are	both	

reflective	and	constitutive	of	 the	reconciliation	 stories	of	 young	people.	 It	 is	 essential,	

therefore,	that	we	understand	these	dominant	perceptions	of	their	experiences	so	that	

we	may	identify	and	compare	the	ways	in	which	young	people	challenge	these	notions	

through	engagement.	This	chapter	offers	an	examination	of	 the	norms	and	discourses	

that	 have	 evolved	 (and	 in	 some	 instances	 remained	 static)	 with	 respect	 to	 the	

participation	of	young	people	as	political	agents	within	international	relations.			

By	identifying	the	narratives	that	exist,	both	in	scholarship	and	practice,	Chapter	2	

provides	a	framework	for	the	interpretive	analysis	undertaken	throughout	this	thesis.	It	

provides	 a	 platform	 for	 the	 examination	 of	 the	 push	 and	 pull	 factors	 that	 create	 and	

perpetuate	 tensions	 between	 the	 different	 representations	 of	 youth	 in	 transitional	

contexts.	 In	 doing	 so,	 it	 lays	 the	 groundwork	 for	 the	 evolutionary	 narrative	 told	 in	
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chapters	 four,	 five	and	 six,	which	demonstrates	 the	 significant	and	constantly	shifting	

relationship	between	the	direct	participation	of	youth	in	TRCs.		

After	outlining	the	theoretical	 framework	of	my	thesis,	by	situating	 it	within	the	

existing	literature	on	young	people	in	post	conflict	environments;	Chapter	3	examines	the	

method	and	methodological	process	employed	in	my	research.	Specifically,	I	consider	the	

role	of	narratives	 in	 the	production	of	 representations	of	 youth	 in	 the	 final	 reports	of	

TRCs.	 Reconciliation	 practices	 are	 derived	 from	 an	 understanding	 that	 ‘revealing	 is	

healing.’130As	such,	stories	and	more	importantly	the	process	associated	with	storytelling	

are	 a	 central	 component	 for	 understanding	 the	 participation	 of	 young	 people	 in	

reconciliation	processes.	Given	 this,	Chapter	3	explores	how	 the	process	of	 creating	a	

narrative	and	capturing	stories	gives	young	people	the	opportunity	to	assert	ownership	

over	their	conflict	and	reconciliation	experiences.	In	this	chapter,	I	argue	that	to	better	

understand	 the	 spaces	 within	 which	 social	 representations	 of	 youth	 and	 their	

engagement	 evolve	 we	 need	 to	 examine	 the	 beliefs	 and	 traditions	 that	 inform	 these	

stories.	I	suggest	that	beliefs	and	traditions	are	revealed	in	speech	and	in	silences	and	

thus	to	understand	different	representations	of	youth	it	is	necessary	to	deconstruct	and	

analyse	 the	 language	 stakeholders	 employ	 to	 construct	 narratives	 about	 youth	

engagement.	

Chapter	 4	 outlines	 the	 beginning	 of	 young	 people’s	 engagement	with	 truth	 and	

reconciliation	commissions.	The	South	African	TRC	represents	a	significant	turning	point	

in	 our	 understanding	 of	 how	 traditionally	 marginalised	 individuals	 engage	 with	

reconciliation	processes.	Indeed,	the	significance	of	this	TRC	cannot	be	overstated;	as	the	

first	of	its	kind,	the	South	African	model	has	been	employed	in	a	wide	range	of	contexts,	

most	notably	 the	Solomon	 Islands.	 In	addition,	 the	South	African	TRC	was	 the	 first	 to	

explicitly	utilise	the	‘rights	of	the	child’	model	to	frame	its	interactions	with	children	and	

youth.	As	a	result,	depictions	of	young	people	throughout	the	TRC	process	in	South	Africa	

perpetuate	notions	of	victimhood,	 innocence	and	vulnerability.	With	this	 in	mind,	 this	

chapter	argues	that	the	participation	of	young	people	in	the	South	African	TRC	process,	

and	 the	 institutional	narratives	presented	 in	 the	 final	 report	have	produced	a	narrow	

representative	 framework	 for	 youth	 engagement	 which	 continues	 to	 influence	 the	

participation	of	young	people	in	TRC	processes	today.	I	suggest	that	while	youth	were	

                                                
130	Brandon	Hamber,	'Forgiveness	and	Reconciliation:	Paradise	Lost	or	Pragmatism?'	Peace	and	Conflict:	Journal	of	Peace	Psychology	
13	(1)	(2007),	160.	
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key	stakeholders	in	the	TRC	process,	when	their	stories	were	institutionalised	they	were	

combined	with	 the	 experiences	 of	 children.	 As	 a	 result,	 youth	were	 visible,	 yet	 their	

reconciliation	narratives	and	thus	their	voices	remained	silenced.		

Chapter	 5	 highlights	 the	 first	 significant	 turning	 point	 in	 the	 narrative	 of	 youth	

engagement.	Having	explored	the	challenges	associated	with	the	increased	visibility	of	

young	people	in	the	previous	chapter,	I	now	turn	to	an	examination	of	the	developments	

in	youth	participation	and	representations,	distinct	from	children,	that	occurred	at	the	

Sierra	Leone	TRC.	 I	highlight	 the	 conditions	within	 the	 reconciliation	discourse	which	

facilitated	the	separation	of	the	collective	narrative	of	children	and	youth.	Drawing	on	

transcripts	 and	 documents	 from	 the	 Sierra	 Leonean	 TRC	 process,	 I	 demonstrate	 the	

impact	of	 representing	 the	unique	experiences	of	 youth	 throughout	 the	 reconciliation	

process.	The	Sierra	Leonean	case	provides	insight	into	the	importance	of	acknowledging	

the	contributions	of	youth	as	distinct	from	children.	In	doing	so,	this	chapter	argues	that	

the	reconciliation	narratives	of	youth,	which	denote	genuine	inclusion,	provide	a	more	

accurate	reflection	of	the	nature	and	scope	of	the	conflict	experiences	of	youth.		

I	demonstrate	that	when	youth	are	given	the	space	to	participate	in	reconciliation	

they	demonstrate	ownership,	 agency,	 empowerment	and	 innovation	 in	 their	 thinking;	

which	challenges	common	institutional	representations	of	young	people	that	continue	to	

rely	 on	 the	 victim/perpetrator	 binaries.	 Finally,	 I	 argue	 that	 while	 the	 deviance	

classification	 remained	 a	 significant	 component	 of	 youth’s	 reconciliation	 narrative	 in	

Sierra	Leone,	it	was	commonly	employed	by	youth	themselves	to	claim	ownership	and	

agency	over	their	stories.	Indeed,	the	voices	of	youth	are	a	prominent	feature	of	the	TRC	

report,	 alongside	 those	 of	 external	 agents.	 Throughout	 this	 chapter	 I	 also	 reveal	 the	

presence	of	a	dilemma	in	the	discourse	on	youth	representation	in	transitional	justice.	I	

argue	 that	 youth	 representation	 in	 the	 final	 report	 of	 the	 Sierra	 Leone	 TRC,	 while	

significant	 does	 not	 reflect	 a	 more	 meaningful	 development	 in	 the	 nature	 of	 youth	

representation	in	the	reconciliation	narratives	of	transitional	states.			

Finally,	chapter	6	examines	the	engagement	of	youth	with	the	Solomon	Islands	TRC.	

With	this,	the	narrative	of	youth	engagement	is	brought	full	circle,	as	I	highlight	the	ways	

in	 which	 their	 participation	 in	 the	 conflict	 influenced	 their	 involvement	 with	 the	

reconciliation	process.	Broadly	speaking,	the	case	of	the	Solomon	Islands	demonstrates	

the	continued	tensions	between	institutional	notions	of	youth	and	self-representations	

of	their	conflict	experiences.	I	argue	that	while	the	identities	of	traditionally	marginalised	
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individuals	are	successfully	reframed	through	practices	and	processes,	there	is	a	limit	to	

the	evolution	of	these	narratives.	In	particular,	institutional	representations	of	youth	still	

struggle	to	break	free	from	the	narrow	dichotomies	that	dominate	our	understanding	of	

young	people’s	interactions	across	the	peace	and	conflict	field.		
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Chapter	2	

Locating	Youth	in	Peace	and	Conflict:	
The	Development	of	Scholarship	on	Children	and	Youth	

	
Childhood	is	basically	an	elaborate	and	very	powerful	adult	myth,	a	series	of	stories	and	

accounts	that	locates	children	as	subordinate	figures	in	society.131	
	

The	 question	 of	 how	 youth	 and	 their	 participation	 in	 conflict	 should	 be	 represented,	

harnessed,	and	understood	post-conflict	is	one	of	the	primary	contemporary	challenges	

facing	transitional	justice.	Since	the	Secretary	General’s	2004	report	on	The	Rule	of	Law	

and	Transitional	Justice	outlined	and	advocated	for	an	inclusive,	agent	centered	approach	

to	transitional	justice,	practitioners	have	increasingly	sought	to	ensure	the	substantive	

participation	of	 a	wide-range	 of	 actors,	 including	 victims’	 families,	 local	 communities,	

women,	 refugees,	 civil	 society,	 children	 and	most	 recently	 youth.132	 As	 the	 previous	

chapter	demonstrates,	TRCs	have	proven	instrumental	in	enabling	the	participation	of	a	

diverse	range	of	voices	in	the	pursuit	of	accountability	in	transitional	states.	Attempts	to	

create	 transitional	 justice	 approaches	 that	 value	 and	 consider	 local	 ownership	 and	

agency	have	inspired	an	empirical	turn	within	the	transitional	justice	scholarship	as	it	

seeks	to	explain	and	assess	the	capacity	of	the	‘transitional	justice	toolkit’	to	meaningfully	

engage	 with	 groups	 and	 individuals	 traditionally	 excluded	 from	 the	 practice	 of	

transitional	justice.		

The	 inclusive	 mandate	 of	 TRCs	 has	 broad	 implications	 for	 the	 practice	 of	

transitional	justice.	As	Holly	Guthrey	and	Karen	Brounéus	observe,	TRCs	that	consider	

the	local	and	‘provide	an	inclusive	and	participatory	space’	for	the	voices	of	those	most	

impacted	by	the	conflict	are	better	able	to	ensure	the	goal	of	reconciliation,	as	inclusion	

encourages	 ownership	 and	 legitimacy.133	 Where	 youth	 are	 concerned,	 TRCs	 have	

increasingly	 acknowledged	 their	 role	 in	 conflicts,	 as	 well	 as	 their	 importance	 to	 the	

reconciliation	 process.	 However,	 their	 distinct	 voices	 remain	 silenced	 and	 thus	 their	

ownership	and	agency	over	their	reconciliation	narratives	continues	to	be	limited.	While	

TRCs	today	recognise	that	youth	experience	conflict	in	a	manner	distinct	from	children,	

                                                
131	Michael	Wyness,	Children	and	Society:	An	Introduction	to	the	Sociology	of	Childhood	(Houndsmills:	Palgrave	MacMillan,	2006),	26.	
132	United	Nations	Secretary	General,	The	Rule	of	Law	and	Transitional	Justice	in	Conflict	and	Post-	Conflict	Societies,	UNDOC.	
S/2004/616,	(23	August	2004).		
133	Holly	L.	Guthrey	and	Karen	Brounéus,	‘Peering	into	the	“Black	Box”	of	TRC	success,’	91;	see	also	Chris	Mahony	and	Yasmin	Sooka,	
‘The	Truth	about	the	Truth:	Insider	Reflections	on	the	Sierra	Leonean	Truth	and	Reconciliation	Commission.’	In	Evaluating	
Transitional	Justice:	Accountability	and	Peacebuilding	in	Post	Conflict	Sierra	Leone,	edited	by	Kirsten	Ainley,	Rebekka	Friedman,	and	
Chris	Mahony,	35-54.	(Basingstoke:	Palgrave	Macmillan,	2015);	Rebekka	Friedman,	‘Restorative	Justice	in	Sierra	Leone:	Promises	
and	Limitations.’	In	Evaluating	Transitional	Justice,	55-76.	  
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narrow	 representations	 of	 youth	 that	 rely	 on	 norms	 and	 assumptions	 constructed	

predominately	 by	 external	 actors	 hinder	 their	 capacity	 to	 adequately	 represent	 these	

differences.	 Youth	 are,	 at	 the	 same	 time,	 increasingly	 visible	 in	 TRC	 processes	 and	

silenced	in	the	development	of	the	formal	conflict	narratives	produced	by	TRCs.			

This	chapter	examines	the	developments	and	challenges	associated	with	conceiving	

and	 casting	 youth	 as	 innocent	 victims	 and	 as	 deviants,	 before	 offering	 an	 alternative	

model	 which	 highlights	 the	 capability	 of	 youth	 in	 peace	 and	 conflict	 contexts.	

Representing	youth	requires	a	critical	exploration	of	the	ways	in	which	their	experiences	

are	 informed	by	 their	 status	as	youth.	To	overcome	 the	 limitations	evident	 in	 current	

depictions	of	youth,	I	propose	that	an	agent-centered,	pragmatic	lens	be	applied	when	

describing	youth	engagement.	The	agency	model	emerged	in	the	peacebuilding	field	as	a	

way	 for	 states	 and	 the	 international	 community	 to	 understand	 and	 explain	 the	

contributions	of	youth	to	the	post	accord	environment.	Moreover,	the	youth	agency	lens	

provided	transitional	states	with	a	framework	to	guide	the	development	of	programs	that	

would	actively	engage	with	the	interests	and	needs	of	youth.134	The	implications	of	this	

framework	to	ideas	about	youth	across	a	diverse	range	of	contexts,	however,	have	yet	to	

be	 extensively	 examined.	 These	 developments	 in	 the	 peacebuilding	 field,	 particularly	

post-accord	 programming,	 have	 seen	 the	 emergence	 of	 a	 more	 nuanced	 and	 holistic	

notion	of	youth	and	their	experiences.	At	the	centre	of	this	model	is	the	belief	that	youth	

possess	agency	and	that	understandings	of	who	youth	are	and	the	roles	they	play	post	

conflict	must	start	by	acknowledging	that	agency.	The	youth	agency	lens	‘recognises	that	

young	people	live,	work	and	act	independently	of	organisations	and	programs’	and	that	

their	 interactions	 impact	 society	 in	 diverse	 and	 complex	ways.135	 It	 suggests	 that	 the	

meaningful	inclusion	of	youth	requires	agents	to	conceive	and	cast	‘youth	as	an	organic	

social	force,	all	the	time	enmeshed	in	cultural	and	conflict	reproduction,’	rather	than	as	

subjects	and	actors	in	other	individual’s	agendas.136		

Before	turning	to	an	examination	of	the	agent-centered	approach,	it	is	important	to	

consider	the	different	frameworks	that	are	prominent	to	both	the	policy	and	scholarship	

on	 youth	 participation	 in	 peace	 and	 conflict.	 First,	 I	 consider	 the	 evolution	 of	 the	

normative	 frameworks	 that	 underpin	 beliefs	 about	 children	 and	 youth	 and	 their	

                                                
134	For	empirical	research	on	the	contributions	of	the	youth	agency	lens	in	the	African	context	see;	Stephanie	Schwartz,	Youth	in	
Post-	Conflict	Reconstruction;	For	a	general	overview	of	the	youth	agency	lens	see,	Siobhan	McEvoy-	Levy,	‘Introduction:	Youth	and	
the	Post-	Accord	Environment.’	In	Troublemakers	and	Peacemakers,	1-26.		 
135	Siobhan	McEvoy-	Levy,	‘Children,	Youth	and	Peacebuilding,’	173.		
136	Ibid 
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relationship	 to	 agency.	 Next,	 I	 examine	 developments	 in	 the	 classifications	 of	 young	

people,	 including	 the	 definitional	 boundaries,	 international	 instruments,	 social	

constructions	 and	 theoretical	 models	 that	 inform	 ideas	 about	 children	 and	 youth	 in	

conflict	and	post-conflict	processes.	These	models	are	significant	for	our	understanding	

of	youth	in	transitional	justice,	as	they	produce	traditions	about	young	people,	which	I	

demonstrate,	have	implications	for	the	representations	of	youth	in	TRCs.	Following	this,	

I	 evaluate	 the	 scholarship	 that	 perpetuates	 and	 critiques	 the	 dominant	 dichotomies	

employed	to	classify	youth	in	peace	and	conflict;	youth	as	innocent	victims	and	youth	as	

deviants.	I	then	provide	an	overview	of	the	current	state	of	the	literature	on	children	and	

youth	 in	 transitional	 contexts.	 In	 doing	 so,	 I	 highlight	 the	 parallels	 between	

representations	of	youth	in	transitional	justice	and	peace	and	conflict	more	broadly.	In	

the	final	section,	I	outline	the	literature	in	the	peacebuilding	field,	which	acknowledges	

the	 ability	 of	 youth	 to	 act	 as	 empowered	 political	 agents.	 Taken	 together,	 the	

victim/perpetrator	binary,	and	the	youth	agency	model	form	the	theoretical	framework	

employed	to	analyse	my	case	studies.		

	

	2.1	Normative	Frameworks	and	their	Relationship	to	Agency		

Agency	is	understood	as	‘the	role	of	creative	individual	activity	in	the	constitution	

of	 human	 society.’137	 It	 suggests,	 therefore,	 that	 human	beings	 actively	 produce	 their	

social	and	political	world.	Acknowledgment	of	youth	agency	recognises	the	capacity	of	

youth	 to	 ‘shape…their	 own	 and	 other	 social	 conditions,’	 as	 well	 as	 ‘their	 intentional	

roles…as	knowledge	producers.’138Considerations	of	youth	agency	in	transitional	justice	

contexts	 requires	 an	 understanding	 of	 the	 dynamic	 nature	 of	 their	 participation	 in	

conflict.	 It	 suggests	 that	 the	 behaviours	 of	 youth	 in	 peace	 and	 conflict	 are	 fluid	 and	

constantly	shifting.	They	are	not	simply	victims	and	or	deviants,	they	are	also	‘agents	of	

change’	 capable	 of	 contributing	 both	 positively	 and	 negatively	 to	 transitional	 justice	

processes.139Theories	 of	 youth	 that	 recognise	 their	 substantive	 and	 meaningful	

contributions	have	emerged	in	recent	years	in	the	peacebuilding	field.	These	models	of	

youth	agency	highlight	the	importance	of	a	 ‘holistic	understanding	of	youth	behaviour’	

                                                
137	Allison	James	and	Alan	Prout,	Constructing	and	Reconstructing	Childhood,	15.		
138	Siobhan	McEvoy-Levy,	Peace	and	Resistance	in	Youth	Cultures:	Reading	the	Politics	of	Peacebuilding	from	Harry	Potter	to	The	
Hunger	Games	(Springer:	New	York,	2017);	Helen	Berents	and	Siobhan	McEvoy-Levy,	‘Theorising	Youth,’	119.			
139	Stephanie	Schwartz,	Youth	and	Post-Conflict	Reconstruction,16.		
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particularly	in	the	development	of	youth	programming	for	peace.140	As	the	cases	in	this	

thesis	 demonstrate,	 while	 TRCs	 often	 fail	 to	 employ	 this	 holistic	 notion	 of	 youth,	

particularly	 in	 the	 formal	 narrative,	 the	 process	 associated	 with	 conducting	 TRCs	

provides	a	forum	for	youth	to	engage	and	highlight	their	unique	and	diverse	experiences	

of	 conflict.	 Representations	 of	 youth	 in	 these	 contexts	 rely	 predominantly	 on	

dichotomous	 normative	 assumptions,	 rather	 than	 reflections	 of	 their	 on-the-ground	

experiences.	 In	 particular,	 representations	 of	 youth	 are	 linked	 specifically	 to	 those	 of	

women	and	children.		

Cynthia	Enloe	was	one	of	the	first	to	construct	a	framework	for	the	representation	

of	children	in	international	relations.	Central	to	her	framework	was	a	discussion	of	the	

relationship	and	similarities	between	children	and	women.	Enloe’s	framework	conceived	

of	‘womenandchildren’	together.	In	doing	so,	it	sought	to	‘capture	the	totalising	nature	of	

international	relations,	which	naturalise[d]	a	link	between	women	and	children	as	the	

non-political…innocent,	 voiceless	 and	 passive’	 subjects	 to	 violence.141	 While	 scholars	

such	 as	 Erica	 Burman	 have	 challenged	 the	 validity	 of	 this	 representation,	 due	 to	 its	

narrow	understanding	of	women	and	children	as	‘objects’	without	agency,	it	remains	a	

dominant	 framework	employed	within	the	transitional	 justice	 field	to	represent	 these	

individuals.142	 At	 the	 same	 time,	 the	 link	 between	 ‘children	 and	 youth’	 has	 become	

increasingly	prominent	 in	 transitional	 justice	discourse	as	 their	 experiences	are	often	

represented	 together,	 particularly	 in	 reports	 produced	 by	 non-government	

organisations.	For	example,	NGOs	such	as	the	International	Centre	of	Transitional	Justice,	

have	developed	a	series	of	policy	reports	on	‘children	and	youth.’	In	these	reports	youth	

are	often	relegated	to	a	secondary	position	in	the	common	vernacular	of	 ‘children	and	

youth.’143	This	representation	is	incomplete	as	it	fails	to	acknowledge	that	youth	engage	

with	conflict	and	transitional	periods	in	varied,	often	devastating	ways,	which	are	distinct	

from	children’s	experiences.	Their	interests	are	commonly	relegated	to	secondary	status,	

                                                
140	Ibid,	17;	see	also	Jeannie	Annan,	Christopher	Blattman,	and	Roger	Horton,	‘The	state	of	youth	and	youth	protection	in	Northern	
Uganda,’	Uganda:	UNICEF	23	(2006)	[online]	
https://pdfs.semanticscholar.org/be5b/7dc66c97f95700f4af9b58328fa324d4a31f.pdf	(accessed	12	April	2018),	viii;	Yvonne	
Kemper,	Youth	in	War-to-Peace	Transitions.		
141	Cynthia	Enloe,	‘WomenandChildren:	Making	Feminist	Sense	of	the	Persian	Gulf	Crisis,’	Village	Voice	25(9)	(1990),	32.		
142	Erica	Burman,	‘Beyond	“Women	vs.	Children”	or	“WomenandChildren”:	Engendering	Childhood	and	Reformulating	Motherhood,’	
International	Journal	of	Child	Rights,	16(2)	(2008),	181.		
143	Notable	examples	of	these	reports	include:	Clara	Ramirez-	Barat,	“Engaging	Children	and	Youth	in	Transitional	Justice	Processes:	
Guidance	for	Outreach	Programs”	(New	York:	International	Center	for	Transitional	Justice,	November	2012);	UNICEF:	Innocenti	
Research	Centre,	“Children	and	Truth	Commission”	(Florence,	Italy:	UNICEF&	International	Centre	for	Transitional	Justice,	August	
2010),	http://www.unicef-irc.org/publications/pdf/truth_commissions_eng.pdf. 
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as	 the	 rhetoric	 employed	 to	 discuss	 young	 people	 refers	 to	 ‘children	 and	 youth.’144	

Moreover,	their	unique	needs	and	interests	are	often	obscured	or	conceived	in	a	way	that	

takes	the	experiences	of	children	as	universal	and	linear.	This	is	problematic,	as	youth	

experience	 conflict	 differently	 from	 children	 and	 thus	 their	 needs	 and	 interests	 post	

conflict	often	diverge	significantly.	As	Katrina	Lee-Koo	observes	‘at	no	other	stage	in	a	

person’s	life	does	ten	years	make	such	a	stark	difference.’145	The	use	of	terms	such	as,	

‘baby,	 toddler,	 child,	 teenager,	 adolescent,	 youth	 and	 young	 adult	 denote…stages	 of	

development	 and	 different	 capabilities	 and	 attributes.’146	 Rarely	 therefore,	 does	 the	

literature,	which	 combines	 the	 terms	 children	 and	 youth,	 see	and	 reflect	 their	 unique	

interests	 and	 needs.	 Taken	 together,	 these	 two	 linked	 representations	 produce	 a	

normative	 framework,	 which	 fails	 to	 reflect	 displays	 of	 agency	 by	 youth	 or	 the	

experiences	that	are	unique	to	their	status	as	youth.		

In	 addition,	 predicting	 and	 classifying	 their	 interests	 through	 a	 singular,	 linear	

framework	 presents	 inaccurate	 normative	 assumptions,	 as	 youth	 are	 inherently	

unpredictable	individuals	that	respond	to	external	pressures	in	diverse	and	unique	ways.	

It	is	important	to	understand	who	they	are	through	a	broad	and	expansive	lens	and	to	

establish	 a	 clear	 point	 of	 departure	 from	 children	 and	 adults.	 Understanding	 the	

differences	 between	 these	 three	 social	 demographics	 is	 critical	 for	 peace	 and	 conflict	

scholars	 and	 practitioners,	 as	 classifications	 inform	 and	 influence	 transitional	 justice	

practice.	 In	 the	 case	of	 youth,	 Siobhan	McEvoy-Levy	observes	 that	 ‘ideas	about	young	

people	shape	policies	and	programs	which,	in	turn,	shape	local	and	global	ideas	about	

youth.’147	That	is,	once	institutionalised,	representations	of	youth	have	a	lasting	impact	

on	their	interactions	and	relationships.	Where	reconciliation	narratives	are	concerned	

this	 is	 an	 important	 consideration	 as	 these	 narratives	 not	 only	 seek	 to	 restore	

relationships,	 they	 also	 establish	 a	 long-term	 development	 agenda	 (through	 the	

recommendations	outlined	 in	the	 final	report)	for	 the	transitional	state.	 It	 is	 therefore	

crucial	that	representations	of	youth	codified	in	these	final	reports	reflect	the	diversity	

and	complexity	of	youth’s	conflict	experiences,	as	well	as	the	nature	and	extent	of	their	

capacity	to	meaningfully	contribute	to	the	reconciliation	processes	of	transitional	states.		

                                                
144	Clara	Ramirez-	Barat,	Engaging	Children	and	Youth	in	Transitional	Justice	Processes:	Guidance	for	Outreach	Programs.	(New	York:	
International	Center	for	Transitional	Justice,	2012)[online]	https://www.ictj.org/publication/engaging-children-and-youth-
transitional-justice-processes-guidance-outreach-programs		(accessed	11	April	2018).			
145	Katrina	Lee	Koo,	‘Children	and	Armed	Conflict,’	13.		
146	Ibid.		
147	Siobhan	McEvoy	-	Levy,	'Children,	Youth	and	Peacebuilding,'	159.	
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Prominent	understandings	of	youth,	in	scholarship	and	practice,	reveal	significant	

obstacles	to	their	substantive	participation	and	meaningful	representation.	Most	notably,	

the	 political	 nature	 of	 the	 discourse	 has	 produced	 ideas	 about	 youth	 that	 are	

problematically	tied	to	explorations	of	children	and	childhood.	As	a	result,	youth	are	often	

characterised	as	innocent	victims,	without	political	agency.	Bina	D’Costa	observes	that	‘a	

disproportionate	percentage	of	the	international	community’s	attention	focuses	on	child	

soldiers’	and	their	vulnerability;	despite	the	fact	that	young	people	occupy	a	multitude	of	

roles,	as	civilians,	witnesses,	combatants,	and	targets.148	When	youth	are	considered	in	

the	 literature	 as	 a	 distinct	 social	 group,	 they	 are	most	 commonly	 cast	 as	 deviants	 or	

perpetrators	of	violence.	These	models	for	understanding	youth	focus	on	the	structural	

impact	 of	 their	 engagement	 with	 the	 post	 conflict	 environment.	 In	 doing	 so,	 they	

prioritise	collective	notions	of	youth	and	their	participation,	rather	than	acknowledging	

the	individual	and	diverse	voices	of	youth.	The	most	dominant	model	is	the	‘youth	bulge’	

theory	which	persists	in	many	policy	circles.	The	youth	bulge	theory	is	problematic	for	

representations	 of	 youth	 at	 TRCs	 as	 it	 overstates	 the	 threat	 posed	 by	 a	 large	 youth	

population	and	thus	obscures	displays	of	agency	and	substantive	participation.149	Despite	

several	sound	empirical	critiques	of	the	legitimacy	of	this	theory,	policy	actors	continue	

to	employ	its	underlying	normative	framework	to	create	policies	and	practices	for	youth	

engagement	in	development	programs.150				

Young	people	in	conflict	and	transitional	states,	therefore,	are	perceived	to	have	

had	 their	 ‘childhoods	 “lost”	 or	 “stolen.”’151	 As	 a	 result,	 they	 are	 often	 viewed	 and	

represented	 in	 one	 of	 two	 ways:	 as	 ‘out-of-place	 and	 dangerous	 because	 they	 have	

transgressed	 what	 is	 seen	 as	 appropriate	 behaviour’	 for	 young	 people	 or	 as	 passive	

objects	and	victims	of	violent	governments	or	rebel	forces.152	These	depictions	of	youth	

have	implications	for	the	representation	of	their	experiences	in	the	final	reports	of		TRCs	

as	adult	understandings	of	young	people	and	institutional	representations	are	informed	

                                                
148	Bina	D’Costa,	‘Turtles	Can	Fly,’	10	–	11.		
149	Siobhan	McEvoy-Levy,	‘Children,	Youth	and	Peacebuilding,’	176;	For	a	detailed	discussion	of	the	youth	bulge	theory	see	Henrik	
Urdal,	‘The	demographics	of	Political	Violence:	Youth	Bulges,	Insecurity	and	Conflict.’	In	Too	Poor	for	Peace?	Global	Poverty,	Conflict	
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http://www.thecornerhouse.org.uk/resource/angry-young-men-veiled-young-women	(11	April	2018),	2.		
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by	these	binary	classifications.	The	victim/perpetrator	binary	remains	the	dominant	lens	

employed	 in	 the	 transitional	 justice	 field,	 appearing	 frequently	 in	 the	 reconciliation	

narratives	produced	by	TRCs.	Considered	together,	these	two	representations	of	young	

people	suggest	that	the	experiences	of	youth	are	fixed	and	universal.	Representations	of	

youth	 that	 are	 informed	 by	 this	 dichotomous	 framework	 are	 insufficient	 in	 the	

construction	of	a	holistic	conflict	narrative	that	is	inclusive	of	the	voices	of	youth;	as	it	

conceals	the	fluid	and	complex	nature	of	youth	and	their	relationship	with	peace,	conflict	

and	reconciliation.	As	demonstrated	later	in	this	chapter,	however,	youth	often	occupy	

crosscutting	roles	and	the	realities	of	their	interests	are	often	not	easily	characterised.	As	

Paul	 Gready	 observed	 in	 the	 case	 of	 South	 Africa,	 youth	 were	 ‘both	 victims	 and	

perpetrator,	or	political	activists	and	criminals	(emphasis	in	the	original).153	Agency	is	

reflected	in	the	acknowledgement	that	youth’s	role	in	the	conflict	was	constantly	shifting.	

Until	 recently,	 the	 first-hand	 voices	 of	 youth	 had	 been	 consciously	 absent	 from	 the	

discussion,	despite	increased	practical	recognition	of	their	status	as	political	agents,	who	

like	children,	‘inherent…	the	results	of	transition.’154	The	prominent	classifications	that	

have	evolved	in	the	scholarship	on	youth	present	a	largely	homogenous	and	narrow	lens	

for	describing	their	experiences	and	interests.	Yet,	as	the	collection	of	works	by	Albrecht	

Schnabel	 and	 Anara	 Tabyshalieva	 demonstrate,	 youth	 are	 complex	 characters	 that	

actively	 demonstrate	 agency	 and	 ownership	 over	 their	 conflict	 experiences	 through	

meaningful	 participation	 in	 post-conflict	 peacebuilding	 practices.155	 As	 the	 cases	

presented	 in	 this	 thesis	 suggest,	 the	 multifaceted	 and	 dynamic	 nature	 of	 youth	

engagement	is	consistent	across	all	post-conflict	contexts,	yet	our	capacity	to	represent	

this	 diversity	 at	 the	 institutional	 level	 is	 hindered	 by	 an	 overreliance	 on	 the	

victim/perpetrator	binary	by	external	stakeholders,	specifically	governments	and	civil	

society.	Given	this,	standardised	representations	of	youth	are	unable	to	accurately	reflect	

the	 nature	 and	 extent	 of	 their	 engagement.	With	 this	 in	mind,	 this	 chapter	 offers	 an	

alternative	conceptualisation	of	youth.			
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2.2	Children	and	Youth	in	Conflict	and	Post-	Conflict	Processes.	

Research	on	youth	in	peace	and	conflict	is	a	rapidly	evolving,	yet	still	intermittent,	sub-

field	 of	 inquiry.	 Despite	 a	 few	 notable	 exceptions,	 scholars	 of	 transitional	 justice	 and	

peacebuilding	rarely	focus	solely	on	the	experiences	of	youth	distinct	from	children.156	Jo	

Boyden	observes	that,	scholarship	on	youth	is	‘sporadic’	and	prioritises	an	exploration	of	

the	experiences	of	youth	in	the	‘global	north.’157	In	addition,	Katrina	Lee-	Koo	highlights	

an	overemphasis	on	the	role	of	young	people	as	‘non-political	agents’	throughout	the	pre-

existing	 literature	 on	 peace	 and	 conflict.158	 This	 literature	 is	 informed	 by	 early	

sociological	 and	 psychological	 notions	 of	 children	 and	 childhood,	which	 assumes	 that	

being	young	 is	 a	universal	 experience	and	 thus	all	 young	people	 ‘have	 the	 same	basic	

needs.’159	It	prioritises	a	protectionist	lens,	which	conceives	of	young	people	as	passive	

bystanders	to	the	events	that	shape	their	lived	experiences.	

Early	 notions	 of	 the	 child	 conceive	 of	 them	 as	 ‘becomings,’	 (emphasis	 in	 the	

original);	incomplete	and	developing	individuals	in	need	of	protection	and	care.160	These	

understandings	of	‘the	child,’	Jenks	suggests,	have	informed	‘the	powerful	commitment	

to	children	in	Western	society’	and	thus	the	moral	obligation	to	‘care’	for	young	people.161	

States	and	the	international	community,	as	such,	assume	responsibility	for	the	protection	

of	children,	as	well	as	the	task	of	instituting	systems	and	structure	that	will	facilitate	their	

transition	into	adulthood.		

As	 David	 Archard	 observes	 the	 notion	 of	 childhood	 ‘require	 children	 to	 be	

distinguishable	from	adults	in	respect	of	some	unspecified	set	of	attributes.’162	Amongst	

the	most	widely	used	depictions	include	the	‘innocent	child’,	the	‘unruly’,	deviant	child	

and	 increasingly	 notions	 of	 children	 as	 ‘autonomous’	 agents.	 This	 list,	however,	 is	 far	

from	 exhaustive	 as	 David	 Nelken	 observes;	 the	 notion	 of	 ‘the	 child’	 is	 fraught	 with	

‘contradictions,	tensions,	projections	and	conflicting	ideals’	and	the	agents	responsible	

                                                
156	Alpaslan	Özerdem	and	Sukanya	Podder,	Youth	in	Conflict	and	Peacebuilidng;	Stephanie	Schwartz,	Youth	in	Post-Conflict	
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1-22.	(New	York:	Berghahn	Books,	2008);Lesley	J	Pruitt,	Youth	Peacebuilding;	Yvonne	Kemper,	Youth	in	War-to-Peace	Transitions.		
157	Jo	Boyden,	'Preface,'	ix.	
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Duncan	McDuie-	Ra,	‘Children	and	Civil	Society	in	South	Asia:	Subjects,	Participants	and	Political	Agents.’	In	Children	and	Violence:	
Politics	of	Conflict	in	South	Asia,	edited	by	Bina	D’Costa	(Cambridge:	Cambridge	University	Press,	2016),	49-	53.			
159	Jo	Boyden,	'Children's	Experience	of	Conflict	Related	Emergencies:	Some	Implications	for	Relief	Policy	and	Practice,'	Disasters	18	
(3)	(1994),	256.	 
160	Becomings	is	a	term	employed	by	Piaget	1994,	4	to	denote	the	intellectual	immaturity	of	children	and	thus	their	non-political,	
social	status.	Moreover,	the	term	acknowledges	that	children	are	in	the	process	of	developing	the	cognitive	skills	necessary	for	
participation	in	the	adult	world.			
161	Chris	Jenks,	Childhood	(London:	Routledge,	2005),	104;	Alan	Prout,	‘Participation,	policy	and	the	changing	conditions	of	
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(London:	Routledge,	2003).			
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for	challenging	these	understandings	are	‘those	who	have	already	left	childhood.’163	This	

view	conceives	all	young	people	as	incapable	of	determining	their	own	parameters	for	

representation.	 In	doing	 so,	 it	produces	a	 framework	 for	understanding	young	people	

that	focuses	on	children	and	neglects	youth.		

Since	 the	 beginning	 of	 the	 twentieth	 century	 ‘childhood’	 has	 been	 characterised	

largely	 as	 a	 social	 construct.	 The	 identities	 of	 young	 people,	 have	 been	 shaped	 and	

understood	through	their	 interactions	and	relationships	within	the	social	and	political	

structures	 where	 they	 exist.	 Michael	 Freeman	 contends	 that	 images	 of	 children	 and	

discussion	 of	 their	 rights	 represent	 ‘aspirations	 for	 the	 accomplishment	 of	 particular	

social	or	moral	goals,’164	as	opposed	to	pragmatic	reflections	of	their	experiences.	Images	

of	 children	 and	 public	 representations	 are	 predominately	 a	 reflection	 of	 the	 broader	

social	 and	 political	 goals	 of	 states	 and	 the	 international	 community.	 These	 early	

constructions	of	young	people,	which	prioritise	universal	classifications,	fail	to	consider	

youth	as	a	distinctive	 classification.	When	 the	underlying	normative	 characteristics	of	

this	view	are	employed	to	describe	the	experiences	of	young	people	in	reconciliation,	as	

such,	they	contribute	to	the	silencing	of	youth	and	a	denial	of	their	agency.		

	

Children,	Youth	and	Human	Rights	

Following	developments	in	the	international	dialogue	on	young	people	and	the	almost	

unanimous	ratification	of	the	Convention	on	the	Rights	of	the	Child	(CRC),	children	have	

become	 increasingly	 visible	 in	 conflict	 and	 post	 conflict	 contexts.	 	 Representations	of	

young	 people	 in	 transitional	 justice,	 and	 specifically	 in	 the	 formal	 conflict	 narratives	

produced	by	TRCs,	are	 informed	by	notions	of	human	rights	embedded	 in	the	CRC.	 In	

response	 to	 this	 evolution	 in	 the	 nature	 and	 extent	 of	 young	 people’s	 political	

participation,	 theoretical	 and	empirical	 scholarship	has	 focused	on	understanding	 the	

relationship	 between	 children,	 human	 rights	 and	 political	 participation	 in	 a	 range	 of	

contexts.	The	visibility	of	young	people	 in	peace	and	conflict	contexts	 is	often	directly	

associated	with	the	CRC	as	notions	of	childhood	are	directly	 tied	to	human	rights	and	

their	 protections.	 Indeed,	 the	 CRC	 establishes	 a	 universal	 set	 of	 rights	 for	 children,	

underpinned	 by	 the	 normative	 belief	 that	 while	 children	 can	 ‘claim’	 rights,	 it	 is	 the	

responsibility	of	the	state	and	thus	adults,	to	determine	the	nature	of	these	protections.	
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While	widely	accepted,	the	CRC	is	not	without	its	critics,	who	argue	that	the	‘child’s	rights	

regime’	which	 underpins	 and	 is	 furthered	 by	 the	 convention	 produces	 an	 unrealistic	

depiction	of	childhood	as	universal.165		

In	addition,	Boyden	contends	that	the	‘world’s	children’	framework	underscored	by	

the	CRC	is	susceptible	to	manipulation	and	overuse	by	NGOs	in	policy	development,	as	it	

presupposes	a	singular	and	linear	view	of	childhood,	which	is	highly	emotive,	but	also	

blind	 to	 context	 and	 experience.166	 Relying	 on	 homogenous	 and	 institutionalised	

concepts	of	childhood	does	not	allow	for	outliers	to	the	narrative.	Indeed,	opponents	of	

universality	have	highlighted	its	inability	to	reflect	the	true	nature	of	children,	concluding	

that	 the	 ‘well	 established	but	narrowly	 conceived	 framework	 through	which	we	view	

children’	obscures	other	potential,	more	responsive	and	reflective	classifications.167	For	

example,	amongst	the	most	widely	studied	group	of	young	people	are	child	soldiers.168	

While	the	needs	and	interests	of	this	group	of	children	warrant	considerable	attention,	

the	dominance	of	their	narratives	within	the	literature	and	in	the	practice	of	transitional	

justice,	 obscures	 the	 other	 diverse	 roles	 children	 and	 youth	 occupy	 in	 conflict.	 The	

emphasis	placed	on	giving	child	soldiers	a	voice	in	transitional	justice	has	inadvertently	

silenced	 other	 young	 people	whose	 stories	 are	 not	 represented	 by	 	 the	 child	 soldier	

model.		

While	 research	 on	 children	 in	 conflict	 has	 evolved,	 much	 of	 the	 work	 on	 child	

soldiers	continues	to	be	informed	by	the	idea	that	children	are	irrational	and	incomplete	

beings.	As	a	result,	young	people	more	broadly,	are	characterised	as	being	‘universally	

and	negatively’	affected	by	conflict.169	External	classifications	of	child	soldiers	focus	on	

protecting	their	innocence,	as	they	are	perceived	as	not	yet	fully	formed	individuals	and	

thus	vulnerable	to	manipulation.	At	the	core	of	these	discussions	is	a	thematic	emphasis	

on	 the	 evolution	 of	 children’s	 rights	 within	 the	 broader	 discourse	 on	 international	
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criminal	justice.	The	moral	ambiguity	associated	with	the	participation	of	young	people	

in	conflict	produces	theoretical	discussions	that	emphasise	their	innocence	and	passivity.	

This	discussion	is	framed	using	a	rights-based	approach	that	emphasises	protectionism	

and	 the	 need	 to	 generate	 ‘safe	 avenues	 for	 children	 to	 participate’	 in	 the	 social	 and	

political	world.170		

In	 contrast,	 where	 youth	 are	 concerned	 their	 exclusion	 from	 institutional	 legal	

frameworks	creates	uncertainty	around	their	role	in	the	conflict.	To	that	end,	notions	that	

youth	 are	 more	 capable	 of	 thinking	 and	 acting	 for	 themselves,	 has	 produced	

representations	 in	 the	 literature	which	 emphasise	 their	 ‘destabilising	 potential.’171	 As	

outlined	in	chapter	one	the	rigid	classificatory	framework	of	the	CRC,	which	labels	any	

individual	under	the	age	of	eighteen	a	child	produces	an	exclusionary	legal	framework	

that	neglects	youth	and	is	blind	to	social	and	cultural	representations	of	young	people.	

Although	this	notion	of	‘the	child’	is	widely	accepted,	there	is	no	clear	explanation	in	the	

scholarship	or	in	policy	of	what	distinguishes	a	17-year-old	child	soldier	from	a	19-year-

old	combatant.	Scholarship	has	largely	failed	to	adequately	determine	why	the	17	year	

old	 is	 innocent	 and	 vulnerable,	 yet	 the	 19-year-old	 is	 a	 troublemaker.172	 What	 the	

literature	 in	 the	 peacebuilding	 field	 has	 determined,	 however,	 is	 that	 ‘the	 blurred	

distinction	between	child	and	youth	creates	ambiguity	and	tension	around	how	to	deal	

politically	and	 socially’	with	youth	 in	peace	and	conflict.173	As	 the	 cases	 in	 this	 thesis	

demonstrate,	this	tension	is	evident	in	the	institutional	representations	of	youth	at	TRCs.	

While	 the	 notion	 that	 young	people	 are	 innocent	 and	 vulnerable	 persists	 as	 the	

dominant	framework	informing	interactions	with	children	and	youth	in	the	post-conflict	

environment,	there	is	increased	recognition	within	the	scholarship	that	they	are	active,	

political	agents.	Yet	this	literature	is	intermittent	and	often	fails	to	inform	the	relationship	

between	 children	 the	 broader	 international	 community,	 particularly	 in	 policy.	 It	 is	

important,	however,	to	briefly	visit	the	underlying	claims	of	this	literature	as	it	informs	

current	understandings	in	the	peacebuilding	field,	which	consider	the	contributions	of	

young	people	to	the	development	of	sustainable	peace.	Literature	on	children	as	political	
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agents	contends	that	while	they	are	still	evolving	and	developing	cognitive	skills,	their	

views	and	experiences	are	valid	and	thus	warrant	consideration	within	the	social	and	

political	structures	that	emerge	following	conflict.174	Children	and	childhood,	as	such,	is	

both	 socially	 constituted	and	 impactful.	As	 James	and	Prout	observe,	 children	are	not	

merely	 passive	 and	 vulnerable;	 they	 also	 actively	 engage	with	 and	 inform	 the	world	

around	them.175By	acknowledging	the	potential	of	children	as	agents	and	contributors,	

these	scholars	recognise	the	 importance	of	allowing	children	the	space	to	utilise	 their	

voice,	as	well	as	the	significance	of	providing	them	with		 ‘seat	at	the	table’	in	decision-

making	and	 in	 international	 relations	more	broadly.176	 In	doing	so,	 this	body	of	work	

opens	up	the	experiences	of	children	as	‘sites	of	knowledge’	in	peace	and	conflict.177	The	

literature	 on	 children	 in	 transitional	 justice	 attempts	 to	 justify	 and	 establish	 the	

importance	of	examining	the	active	and	meaningful	participation	of	children.	As	Alison	

Smith	contends,	children	‘inherit…the	results	of	transition’	and	therefore	should	be	a	vital	

part	of	the	process.178	Moreover	she	suggests	that	children	‘far	outnumber	adults	in	many	

countries	 requiring	 transitional	 justice’	 and	 thus	 ‘excluding	 them	 [from	 the	 decision	

making	process]	may	exclude	the	majority	of	the	affected	population.’179	At	the	centre	of	

this	 research	 on	 the	 participation	 of	 children	 as	 stakeholders	 in	 the	 practices	 of	

transitional	 justice	 is	 the	recognition	 that	 ‘children	can	claim	certain	 individual	rights	

even	in	adverse	situations,	transcending	borders	and	conflict	lines.’180	These	claims	are	

informed	by	legal	provisions	in	the	CRC,	in	particular	Article	12,	which	outlines	children’s	

right	to	participation.	Yet,	as	previously	indicated,	the	guiding	principles	of	the	CRC	say	

nothing	about	the	capacity	of	youth	to	participate,	or	the	impact	of	their	unique	status	as	

youth	 on	 their	 experiences	 and	 their	 relationship	 to	 transitional	 justice.	 While	 the	

participation	of	youth	may	be	implied	and	interpreted	in	the	evolving	nature	of	Article	

12,	 the	 strict	 numerical	 parameters	of	 the	 CRC	 suggest	 that	 this	 framework	 does	 not	

inform	the	international	communities	interactions	with	all	youth.		

	

Defining	Young	People	
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Recent	 scholarship	 has	 sought	 to	 distinguish	 between	 the	 ‘youth’,	 ‘child’	 and	

‘adolescence’	 classifications.	 The	 transitional	 and	 fluid	 nature	 of	 youth	 produces	 a	

complex	lens	through	which	to	understand	the	diversity	and	magnitude	of	their	conflict	

experiences.	 The	 rapid	 period	 of	 change	 associated	 with	 youth	 ensures	 that	 their	

interests,	needs	and	motivations	are	diverse	and	constantly	shifting.	Yet	the	prominence	

of	the	CRC	throughout	the	dialogue	on	young	people	in	peace	and	conflict	has	produced	

a	normative	framework	for	understanding	young	people,	which	relegates	the	interests	of	

youth	to	the	margins.	 	 Indeed,	although	attempts	by	youth	scholars	 to	challenge	these	

normative	barriers	have	proven	somewhat	successful,	 for	 the	most	part,	 scholars	and	

practitioners	are	still	employing	the	old	childhood	frameworks	to	talk	about	youth.		

This	increased	focus	on	youth	stems	predominately	from	the	on-the-ground	reality	

that	the	demographic	is	often	a	transitional	society’s	largest,	and	thus	has	the	potential	

to	be	highly	influential,	as	agents	of	change	or	spoilers	to	the	peace	process.	As	the	cases	

included	 in	 this	 thesis	highlight,	 youth	 are	 uniquely	 positioned	 to	 contribute	 to	 post-

conflict	practices,	particularly	as	communities	look	to	rebuild	and	restore	relationships.	

In	recent	years,	the	interests	of	youth	have	also	received	greater	recognition	within	the	

broader	public	and	political	discourse,	as	increasingly	youth	are	lending	their	voices	to	a	

wide	range	of	issues	across	a	variety	of	contexts.	For	example,	youth	governments	and	

state-based	 youth	 policies	 are	 becoming	 increasingly	 prevalent,	 particularly	 in	

developing	and	post-conflict	settings	as	governments	acknowledge	the	importance	of	the	

demographic	to	the	stability	of	the	country.	Youth	representation	in	these	programmes	

and	 policies,	 however,	 remains	 a	 significant	 challenge	 due	 to	 the	 different	 and	 often	

competing	notions	of	who	youth	are,	which	continue	to	resonate	throughout	the	policy,	

practice	 and	 scholarship	 particularly	 in	 post	 conflict	 countries.	 Indeed,	 the	 difficulty	

associated	 with	 characterising	 youth,	 both	 in	 practice	 and	 in	 scholarship,	 produces	

potential	 obstacles	 to	 meaningful	 engagement.	 Defining	 ‘youth’	 is	 a	 challenging,	 yet	

necessary	endeavour	as	these	classifications	provide	a	foundation	for	the	engagement	of	

youth	 in	 the	 reconciliation	 processes	 of	 transitional	 states.	 Specifically,	 they	 establish	

practical	parameters	that	can	be	employed	to	determine	the	nature,	scope	and	feasibility	

of	the	TRCs	investigation.	In	addition,	definitional	boundaries	can	be	both	inclusive	and	

restrictive.	On	the	one	hand,	 these	classifications	provide	 individuals	with	a	collective	

sense	of	belonging,	that	in	the	context	of	reconciliation	can	be	restorative.	On	the	other	
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hand,	they	can	act	as	a	barrier	to	participation,	particularly	where	individuals	fall	outside	

the	classifications.			

Numerical	 classifications,	 particularly	 those	 established	 by	 international	

organisations,	 have	 proven	 to	 be	 the	most	 commonly	 employed,	 yet	 highly	 contested	

definitions	 of	 youth.	 The	 United	 Nations	 defines	 youth	 ‘for	 statistical	 purposes,	

[as]…those	persons	between	the	ages	of	15-24…without	prejudice	to	other	definitions	by	

Member	States.’181	Similarly	the	World	Health	Organisation	(WHO)	have	‘outlined	three	

categories	of	youth-adolescence	(10-19	years	old),	youth	(15-24)	and	young	people	(10-

24	 years	 old).’182	 While	 numerical	 boundaries	 establish	 practical	 and	 transparent	

participatory	 parameters	 for	 the	 development	 of	 policies	 and	 programs,	 they	 are	

exclusionary	 by	 design	 and	 thus	 fail	 to	 capture	 individuals	 within	 a	 post-	 conflict	

community	who	identify	as	youth	regardless	of	their	biological	age.	Indeed,	youth	should	

be	primarily	understood	as	a	fluid	category	that	is	culturally	and	socially	determined.		

Far	more	useful	 for	a	study	of	representation	and	the	engagement	of	youth	with	

TRCs,	are	classifications	of	young	people	that	remain	mindful	of	how	social	and	political	

environments	shape	experiences.	Anthropologist	Alice	Schlegel	contends	that	youth	is	‘a	

period	between	childhood	and	adulthood	during	which	its	participants	behave	and	are	

treated	 differently	 than	 either	 their	 seniors	 or	 their	 juniors.’183	 That	 is,	 youth	 (or	

adolescence)	is	a	period	of	transition.	To	that	end,	representations	of	youth	engagement	

in	the	reconciliation	narratives	of	transitional	states	need	to	reflect	the	full	spectrum	of	

ideas	about	youth	and	their	roles	in	conflict.		

	
Young	People	as	Representations	of	the	Social	Landscape		

Contemporary	 portraits	 of	 young	 people	 in	 peace	 and	 conflict	 contexts	 reflect	 long-

standing	tensions	between	how	different	actors	represent	the	roles	of	children	and	youth	

in	 the	 social	 world.	 Whether	 young	 people	 are	 represented	 as	 victims	 or	 threats;	 as	

agents	of	change	or	potential	spoilers	to	peace;	as	a	collective	group	or	a	range	of	diverse	

individuals	is	determined	largely	by	the	political	climate	in	which	they	interact.	In	post	

conflict	 contexts	 in	 particular,	 children	 and	 to	 a	 lesser	 extent	 youth,	 are	 employed	 as	

symbols	of	suffering	and	aggression,	and/or	the	 future	potential	of	society.	There	 is	a	
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large	body	of	literature	that	casts	young	people	as	political	symbols	for	a	range	of	broader	

political	 ends.	 For	 example,	 Helen	 Brocklehurst’s	 work	 demonstrates	 that	 images	 of	

children	are	‘central	to	the	practices	of	militarisation	and	nationalisation.’184	Employing	

the	 case	 studies	of	Nazi	Germany,	 South	Africa	and	Northern	 Ireland,	 she	argues	 that	

‘children’s	bodies	have	a	political	function...they	are	used	as	an	emotional	sphere	against	

which	to	normalise	and	legitimise	violence.’185	In	this	way,	children	and	childhood	is	seen	

as	a	tool	to	further	the	ideological	and	practical	aims	of	society.	This	has	implications	for	

our	capacity	to	understand	the	nature	and	extent	of	their	needs	and	interests,	as	children	

who	do	not	fit	into	these	social	narratives	are	excluded	from	representation.	Where	youth	

are	 concerned,	 their	 evolving	 independence	 and	 the	 perception	 that	 they	 are	

‘mischievous	instigators’	of	violence	fails	to	fit	the	emotive	narrative,	and	thus	rather	than	

consider	 the	 implications	 of	 their	 unique	 voices	 they	 are	 often	 excluded	 from	 the	

discussion.					

Charli	 Carpenter’s	 empirical	 work	 on	 children	 born	 of	 wartime	 sexual	 violence	

highlights	 similar	 problematic	 assumptions	 which	 are	 established	 when	 children	 are	

employed	as	representations	of	atrocity.	Throughout	this	research,	she	shows	that	these	

children	 are	 employed	 by	 international	 organisations	 to	 set	 the	 parameters	 of	 policy	

intervention,	as	they	establish	a	dialogue	on	innocence	and	vulnerability	that	creates	as	

a	moral	necessity	the	need	to	protect	young	people	at	all	costs.186	As	such,	in	the	global	

public	discourses	surrounding	peace	and	conflict,	rarely	are	young	people	conceived	and	

cast	as	unique	individuals	with	their	own	diverse	set	of	interests.	

When	 youth	 are	 considered	 in	 these	 contexts	 a	 similar	 phenomenon	 exists,	 as	

external	agents	assign	meaning	to	youth	behaviour	without	considerations	of	their	actual	

intent.	Rather	 than	emphasising	 the	vulnerability	of	 these	 individuals,	however,	 these	

representations	draw	on	the	perceptions	that	youth	are	instigators	and	troublemakers.	

Narratives	created	by	the	media,	advocacy	networks,	the	institutional	structures	of	local	

governments	 and	 the	 international	 community	 dominate	 popular	 and	 scholarly	

discussions	of	 young	people	and	 their	 roles	 in	post	 conflict	 environments.	As	Siobhán	

McEvoy-Levy	 highlights,	 ‘the	 Western	 media	 reports	 riots	 and	 demonstrations	 by	

                                                
184	Helen	Brocklehurst,	Who’s	Afraid	of	Children?	Children	Conflict	and	International	Relations,	(Aldershot:	Ashgate	Publishing,	2006),	
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Palestinian	“youth”,	but	the	plight	of	“children”	displaced	by	war	in	Kosovo.’187	Likewise,	

think	 tanks	 and	 Non-Government	 Organisations	 (NGOs)	 prioritise	 the	 suffering	 of	

children,	 rather	 than	 highlighting	 the	 capacity	 of	 youth.	 Evident	 in	 the	 language	 and	

images	used	by	these	external	actors	to	represent	young	people	are	a	range	of	political	

motivations.	 Indeed,	 these	 actors	 produce	 narratives	 of	 young	 people,	 which	 are	

politically	motivated	and	highly	contested.	Given	this,	there	is	a	growing	body	of	work	

that	examines	the	symbolic	nature	of	children	in	political	contexts,	which	Karen	Wells	

has	termed	the	‘politics	of	pity.’188	They	provide	a	powerful	image	which	rallies	support	

for	 the	mandates	 of	 a	 burgeoning	 global	 advocacy	 network.	 For	 example,	 as	 Lee-Koo	

demonstrates,	‘the	African	boy	reflects	and	reinforces	pre-existing’	stereotypes	of	post-

conflict	communities	as	‘morally	defunct	zones	of	tragedy,’	that	require	the	guidance	and	

support	of	the	international	community.189	External	actors	are	as	such,	often	selective	in	

their	representation	of	the	actions	of	youth,	as	they	spotlight	and	assign	meaning	to	the	

behaviours	 of	 youth	 that	 perpetuate	 the	 narrative	 that	 fits	 their	 agenda.	 In	 this	way,	

representations	of	young	people	are	uniquely	tied	to	the	social	and	political	environment.	

Prominent	notions	of	young	people	 in	scholarship	and	 in	transitional	 justice	practices	

prioritise	 external,	 often	 top-down	 representations,	 rather	 than	 context	 specific,	 self-

reflections.		

These	depictions,	scholars	have	observed,	‘are	mostly	emotive	and/or	reductionist’	

in	 nature	 and	 thus	 are	 often	 employed	 to	 further	 political	 and	 social	

agendas.190Representations	of	young	people	are	value	laden,	externally	derived	and	thus	

they	 often	 reveal	 the	 broader	 political	 tone	 of	 their	 communities.	 As	 such,	

representations	of	the	‘child’	or	‘youth’	are	a	product	of	the	world	around	them	rather	

than	 a	 reflection	 of	 their	 actual	 participation	 in	 society.	 The	 choice	 of	 classification	

highlights	 cultural	 norms,	 political	 will,	 and	 the	 emotional	 and	 moral	 struggles	 of	

powerful	external	actors.	For	example,	as	David	Rosen	observes,	‘the	child-soldier	crisis	

is	part	of	the	contested	domain	of	international	politics	in	which	childhood	serves	as	a	

proxy	 for	 other	 political	 interests.’191	 Similarly,	 Jenny	 Kuper	 concludes	 that	 the	

protectionist	mandate,	which	underpins	the	CRC,	is	derived	from	a	global	perception	that	
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children	are	both	‘particularly	vulnerable’	and	‘the	new	generation…to	be	cherished	in	

that	they	represent	the	future.’192		

The	use	of	children	and	youth	to	frame	social	causes	and	further	political	mandates,	

challenges	emerging	claims	within	the	literature	that	advocate	for	and	demonstrate	the	

political	agency	of	children.193	That	is,	these	notions	of	childhood	seek	to	reflect	the	roles	

and	experiences	of	children	through	a	normative	lens	that	sees	the	value	of	children	as	

children.	Moreover,	 they	 represent	 an	 understanding	 of	 ‘the	 child’	 that	 acknowledges	

their	 unique	 contributions	 to	 politics,	 because	 of	 their	 status	 as	 children.	While	 this	

perspective	 of	 children	 is	 slowly	 emerging	 in	 the	 literature	 on	 peace	 and	 conflict	 its	

influence	 and	 impact	 is	 largely	 crowded-out	 of	 broader	 policy	 discussions,	 as	 these	

representations	do	not	help	to	further	the	causes	of	adults	as	protectors	and	full-evolving	

beings.	Furthermore,	the	impact	of	this	new	way	of	thinking	about	children	in	the	public	

space	 has	 yet	 to	 be	 extensively	 empirically	 tested.	 	 Indeed,	 the	 theoretical	 origins	 of	

childhood	still	maintain	 prominence	 in	 the	 scholarship	 that	 evaluates	 and	 frames	 the	

roles	of	 children	 in	 peace	 and	 conflict.	 It	 is	 therefore	 important	 to	 briefly	 revisit	 this	

literature	as	it	forms	the	foundation	for	the	children	and	youth	as	victim’s	classification.		

	

	The	Theoretical	Origins	of	Childhood		

External	depictions	of	young	people	remain	deeply	rooted	in	the	academic	discourses	of	

childhood,	despite	extensive	critiques	of	the	validity	and	legitimacy	of	these	claims.	As	

Jean-Jacques	Rousseau	contends,	‘we	know	nothing	of	childhood,	and	with	our	mistaken	

notions	the	further	we	advance	the	further	we	go	astray’	scholarship	and	practice	‘are	

always	looking	for	the	man	in	the	child,	without	considering	what	he	is	before	he	becomes	

a	man.’194	That	is,	ideas	about	childhood	are	conceived	from	above	to	reflect	the	ways	in	

which	adults	 interpret	 the	 lived	experiences	of	 children,	 rather	 than	considering	how	

children	 themselves	 understand	 their	 position.	 It	 is	 ‘adult	 cognition,	 morality	 and	

emotions,’	that	frame	the	most	commonly	utilised	public	discourse	on	young	people.195	

As	a	result,	rarely	do	representations	of	young	people	represent	the	complex	nature	of	

their	 interactions	 and	 relationships	 with	 the	 broader	 community.	 This	 is	 evident	 in	
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contexts	where	conflict	and	instability	have	forced	young	people	to	transition	between	

commonly	understood	Western	understandings	of	development	in	a	shortened	period	of	

time.			

In	 addition,	 ‘childhood’	 and	 the	 representations	 associated	 with	 it	 create	

distinguishable	 boundaries	 between	 adults,	 children,	 youth	 and	 adolescence,	 which	

denote	social	and	public	responsibilities.	As	Archard	observes,	the	notion	of	childhood	

‘requires	children	to	be	distinguishable	 from	adults’	with	respect	 to	a	series	of	largely	

unspecified…attributes.’196That	is,	childhood	exists	as	the	contrast	to	adulthood,	as	the	

position	of	children	in	the	public	space	is	directly	comparable	to	adulthood.	So,	if	adults	

are	 conceived	 and	 cast	 as	 political,	 mature	 and	 engaged,	 then	 children	 exist	 in	 a	

normative	space	that	casts	them	as	pre-political,	immature	and	disengaged	nature.	Lee-

Koo	 suggests	 in	 her	 critique	 of	 the	 theoretical	 origins	 of	 children,	 that	 the	 collective	

childhood	construct	describes	young	people	as	 individuals	 ‘yet	 to	develop…	a	political	

consciousness	 and	 the	 capacity	 to	 bear	 the	 burdens’	 associated	 with	 political	

responsibilities.197	Unlike	 adults,	 children	 do	 not	 carry	 the	 responsibilities	 associated	

with	a	public	persona.	Their	identity,	to	the	extent	that	one	exists	in	the	public	sphere,	

denotes	innocence	and	vulnerability.		

As	previously	mentioned,	early	writings	on	childhood	reveal	the	origins	of	several	

dominant	narratives	that	persist	throughout	the	scholarly	literature	today	to	describe	the	

identities	of	young	people	in	post	conflict	contexts,	namely	the	‘innocent	child’	and	the	

‘unruly’	 child.	 These	 narratives	 of	 childhood	 envisage	 a	 young	 person	who	 is	 passive,	

vulnerable,	incomplete	and	a	receipt	of	socialisation.	Their	development	and	transition	

into	adulthood	is	viewed	as	a	condition	of	their	surroundings	and	their	interactions	and	

relationships	within	this	environment.	The	innocent	child,	therefore,	represents	purity	

and	 a	 manifestation	 of	 love.198	 Conceived	 of	 in	 the	 eighteenth	 century,	 Rousseau	

envisaged	a	child	that	was	‘naturally’	good,	the	embodiment	of	grace	in	need	of	protection	

from	 corruption.199	 In	 contrast,	 the	 unruly	 child,	 is	 a	 direct	 product	 of	 a	 disorderly	

environment,	 and	 the	 embodiment	 of	 society’s	 failure	 to	 protect	 them	 from	 the	
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corruption	 in	 society.200	 These	 early	 notions	 of	 childhood	 persist	 today	 in	 the	

protectionist	framework,	which	forms	the	foundation	of	the	child	soldier	narrative.	

	

Collective	Representations		

Rarely	 are	 children	 conceptualised	 as	 individual	 agents.	 Increasingly,	 scholars	 have	

acknowledged	the	problematic	nature	of	conceiving	the	identities	of	young	people	as	a	

collective.	Brocklehurst	 concludes	 that	 in	many	societies	 the	 ideas	about	 children	are	

conceived	 and	 cast	 at	 the	 community	 level,	 rather	 than	 considering	 the	 unique	 and	

diverse	 interests	 of	 children	 as	 individuals.201	 Collective	 representations	 prioritise	

belonging	and	see	value	 in	 identifying	as	part	of	a	social	group.	 In	 this	way,	collective	

social	representations	do	not	necessarily	consider	‘whether	that	membership	was	chosen	

by	them	or	ascribed	to	them	by	others.’202	That	is,	when	viewing	an	individual	as	part	of	

a	collective	group,	it	is	often	unclear	whether	the	individual	themselves	directly	identifies	

with	the	defining	characteristics	of	the	group.		

Both	 proponents	 and	 opponents	 of	 these	 collective	 frameworks	 highlight	 their	

capacity	to	reveal	the	specific	relationships	and	positions	that	a	group	maintains	in	the	

social	 and	political	world.	 Scholarship	on	 collective	 representation	 suggests	 that	 they	

denote	 broad	 social	 expectations	 and	 impose	 characteristics	 on	 individuals	 based	 on	

‘historical	practices,	cultural	norms,	social	attitudes,	religious	values,	legal	dictates	or	the	

needs	of	the	society.’203	Advocates	of	collective	representation	highlight	the	value	of	this	

for	creating	structure	and	order	in	society.	 	In	contrast,	opponents	conclude	that	these	

representations	 are	 problematic,	 as	 they	 leave	 little	 room	 for	 self-identification.	

Furthermore,	 they	 point	 directly	 to	 the	 externally	 constructed	 nature	 of	 these	

representations	to	highlight	that	a	group’s	position	in	society	rarely	reflects	the	actual	

role	of	 these	 individuals,	 as	behaviour	exists	on	a	 constantly	 shifting	 spectrum,	while	

collective	representations	often	remain	fixed	and	unresponsive.	While	an	individual	may	

fit	the	mould	ascribed	by	this	collective	representation	one	day,	their	actions	the	next	day	

may	diverge	significantly,	thus	challenging	their	place	within	this	collective	space.		

This	 is	particularly	problematic	 for	young	people	as	prominent	 social	depictions	

often	rely	on	‘identities	of	exclusions,’	which	ignore	actions	that	suggest	any	deviation,	
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including	displays	of	agency.204	In	addition,	as	Cecilia	Jacobs	observes,	the	identities	of	

young	people	are	often	symbolically	constructed	to	‘influence	domestic	and	international	

politics.’205	These	social	classifications	rarely	acknowledge	the	often-ambiguous	reality	

of	 the	 engagement	 of	 young	 people	 in	 peace	 and	 conflict.	 The	 distinction	 between	

children	and	youth	had	until	recently	gone	largely	unacknowledged,	particularly	in	the	

transitional	 justice	 field.	As	Boyden	explains,	 ‘research	on	adolescence	and	youth’	has	

been	sporadic,	piecemeal	and	‘largely	confined	to	the	Global	North.’206	This	research	has	

produced	inaccurate	normative	assumptions	about	their	capacity	and	has	depicted	them	

largely	as	children;	as	such,	representations	of	youth	in	these	contexts	are	associated	with	

notions	of	innocence	and	passivity.	

Furthermore,	 when	 youth	 are	 considered	 there	 is	 a	 propensity	 throughout	 the	

peace	and	conflict	 literature	to	cast	 their	behaviour	 in	 ‘pejorative	terms,	as	deficient…	

delinquent…or	dysfunctional.’207	This	narrative	of	youth	as	 children	 is	perpetuated	by	

NGOs	 that	 until	 recently	 had	 dominated	 the	 field	 of	 enquiry	 with	 respect	 to	

understanding	 young	 people’s	 role	 in	 post	 conflict	 contexts.	 The	 actions	 of	 these	

institutions	are	derived	from	specific	mandates	and	political	agendas,	which	guide	their	

analysis.	 Despite	 the	 significant	 contributions	 that	 these	 institutions	 have	 made	 in	

advocating	 for	 the	 increased	 visibility	 of	 children,	 the	 underlying	 protectionist	

framework	used	 in	this	work	curtails	 the	visibility	of	youth,	as	a	demographic	distinct	

from	children.	Indeed,	youth	are	often	reduced	to	the	status	of	children	in	these	reports	

as	to	ensure	the	sustainability	of	their	agendas,	they	need	to	work	within	pragmatic	and	

popular	 boundaries.208	 As	 Jacobs	 demonstrates	 in	 her	work	 on	 child	 security	 in	Asia,	

NGOs	‘lean…heavily	towards	Western	liberal	associations	of	individual	child	rights’	and	

rely	on	‘emotive’	imagery	to	invoke	sympathy	amongst	donors	and	the	general	public.209	

In	doing	 so,	 they	 create	 and	perpetuate	narratives	about	youth	 that	 fail	 to	 reflect	 the	

diversity	of	their	lived	experiences.		

	

The	Challenges	of	Socially	Constructing	Childhood	and	Youth	
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It	was	 not	 until	 the	 early	 twentieth	 century	 that	 notions	 of	 children	 as	 ‘autonomous’	

agents	found	form	in	scholarly	research.	This	research	acknowledged	that	children	were	

stakeholders,	 and	 that	 their	 rapid	 development	 and	 inexperience	with	 the	 social	 and	

political	world	did	not	 render	 them	passive	actors.210	Despite	 this,	 representations	of	

agency	have	yet	to	consistently	appear	in	practice,	and	they	have	largely	failed	to	trickle	

down	 to	 policy	 development	 in	 post	 conflict	 contexts.	 As	 David	 Nelken	 observes,	 the	

notion	of	childhood	is	fraught	with	‘contradictions,	tensions,	projections	and	conflicting	

ideals’	and	the	agents	responsible	 for	challenging	these	understanding	are	 ‘those	who	

have	 already	 left	 childhood.’211	 These	 representations,	 therefore,	 serve	 a	 common	

purpose	of	‘othering,’	which	creates	a	normative	framework	through	which	the	political	

and	social	responsibilities	of	adults	can	be	understood.		The	goal	of	these	representations	

is	not	to	describe	children’s	experiences,	but	to	define	the	parameters	of	the	relationship	

between	external	actors	and	children.		

Since	the	beginning	of	the	twentieth	century	childhood	has	been	understood,	first	

and	foremost	as	a	social	construct.	Scholars	have	noted	that	their	increased	visibility	in	

the	public	space	during	the	twentieth	century	was	(and	to	some	extent	remains)	symbolic	

of	 political	 desire	 to	 generate	 a	 more	 inclusive	 human	 rights	 agenda.	 Indeed,	 recent	

scholarship	views	childhood	as	a	‘deeply	constructed	category	of	social	life’	that	is	often	

complex	and	contested.212	To	that	end,	understanding	childhood	and	children’s	role	in	the	

public	space	creates	a	framework	for	action	for	a	broader	political	agenda.		

Since	 the	 rights	 of	 children	 became	 a	 global,	 institutionalised	 phenomenon;	

representations	of	their	needs,	interests	and	experiences	have	become	highly	politicised	

and	 value	 driven.	 Following	 the	 unanimous	 ratification	 of	 the	 CRC,	 the	 image	 of	 the	

vulnerable	 child	 has	 penetrated	 the	 collective	 consciousness	 of	 scholars	 and	

practitioners.	In	particular,	scholars	such	as	Holzscheiter	have	noted	that	throughout	the	

twentieth	 century	 there	 has	 been	 a	 growing	 preoccupation	 with	 the	 ‘well-being	 of	

children	 and	 the	 gradual	 prominence	 of	 a	 specifically	modern,	 liberal	 concept	 of’	 the	

happy	child.213	 In	addition,	 this	protectionist	 framing	of	children	and	their	experiences	

has	ensured	that	childhood	has	become	the	‘most	intensively	governed	sector	of	personal	

                                                
210	Alan	Prout	and	Alison	James	(eds.).	Constructing	and	Reconstructing	Childhood.		
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existence.’214	The	 representations	of	 young	people,	which	have	 emerged	 following	 the	

institutionalisation	of	their	rights,	rely	almost	exclusively	on	Western	liberal	notions	of	

childhood.215	 Children	 therefore,	 while	 increasingly	 visible	 in	 the	 social	 and	 political	

space,	are	assigned	representations	based	on	interpretations	of	their	engagement	rather	

than	being	allowed	to	claim	ownership	over	them.		

In	the	case	of	youth,	scholars	have	increasingly	sought	to	examine	the	different	ways	

in	which	youth	are	represented	at,	and	respond	to,	a	wide	range	of	social	and	political	

contexts.	 For	 example,	 a	 body	 of	 research	 has	 recently	 emerged	which	 examines	 the	

positive	 contributions	 of	 youth	 to	 peacebuilding,	 and	 emphasises	 their	 agency	 and	

capacity.216	This	work	draws	extensively	on	empirical	cases	from	all	regions	of	the	world	

and	provides	significant	insights	into	the	challenges	associated	with	youth’s	engagement,	

as	 well	 as	 the	 measures	 being	 employed	 by	 youth	 to	 overcome	 these	 obstacles.	 In	

addition,	 in	 the	psychology	 field,	empirical	research	has	engaged	extensively	with	how	

adolescents	manage	the	trauma	associated	with	conflict.217	This	research	aims	to	provide	

a	 framework	 for	 understanding	 the	 unique	 ways	 youth	 experience	 traumatic	 events.	

Furthermore,	it	seeks	to	highlight	the	unique	and	long-	term	consequences	of	war	related	

trauma	on	youth.			

Finally,	 anthropologists	 have	 explored	 the	 impact	 of	 displacement	 on	

adolescents.218	This	emerging	body	of	literature	has	contributed	to	our	understandings	

of	who	youth	are	 in	peace	and	conflict	 contexts.	The	empirically	driven	nature	of	 this	

research	has	provided	significant	insights	into	conducting	ethical	research	with	youth.219	

The	 study	 of	 youth	 is	 a	 rapidly	 emerging	 sub-field	 across	 a	 range	 of	 disciplines.	 The	

existing	 literature,	 however,	 is	 merely	 a	 starting	 point,	 as	 despite	 a	 few	 notable	
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exceptions	 the	 research	 currently	 available	 struggles	 to	 reflect	 the	 nuance	 and	

complexity	of	the	experiences	of	youth	in	post	conflict	environments.	Furthermore,	this	

body	 of	 research	 largely	 fails	 to	 acknowledge	 the	 multiple	 ways	 in	 which	 key	

stakeholders	 understand	 and	 represent	 youth.	 Indeed,	 to	 date,	 research	 has	 largely	

focused	on	examining	the	ways	in	which	policy	makers	and	elites	understand	youth	and	

their	 experiences.	 As	 a	 result,	 within	 research	 on	 youth	 and	 conflict,	 notions	 of	

victimhood	and	deviance	dominate	attempts	to	define	young	people	and	the	roles	they	

occupy	in	conflict	and	post-conflict	processes.	As	we	will	see	in	the	following	sections,	the	

dominant	 account	 of	 youth	 as	 ‘victims’	 stems	 from	 the	 extensive	 literature	 on	 child	

soldiers,	while	 the	notion	that	youth	are	 ‘deviants’	 is	underpinned	by	the	 ‘youth	bulge	

theory.’220	

	

2.3	Youth	as	Innocent	Victims		

Children	and	youth	are	increasingly	being	recognised	as	distinct	demographics,	with	a	

diverse	range	of	interests	unique	to	their	status	and	developmental	progress.	Yet,	when	

discussed	 throughout	 the	 literature	 their	 experiences	 are	 often	 classified	 together.	

Moreover,	 when	 the	 narratives	 of	 children	 and	 youth	 are	 institutionalised,	 their	

experiences	 are	 often	 amalgamated	 to	 fit	 a	 streamlined	 and	 linear	 representative	

framework.	 As	 already	 highlighted	 in	 this	 chapter,	 the	 interests	 and	 needs	 of	 child	

soldiers	 dominate	 discussion	 throughout	 the	 transitional	 justice	 and	 peacebuilding	

literature.	This	body	of	research	expanded	rapidly	in	response	to	the	1996	Machel	Study	

commissioned	 by	 the	 UN	 General	 Assembly	 to	 examine	 the	 ‘problem	 of	 children	 in	

conflict.’221	This	report	was	a	landmark	study	in	the	peace	and	conflict	field	as	it	was	the	

first	of	its	kind	to	highlight	generalisable	trends	regarding	the	experiences	of	children	in	

conflict	on	a	‘global	scale.’222	Amongst	the	most	startling	findings	of	the	report	was	the	

recognition	 that	 young	 people	 are	 a	 target	 for	 recruitment,	 as	 they	 are	 perceived	 as	

                                                
220	On	Child	Soldiers:	Mark	A.	Drumbl,	Reimagining	Child	Soldiers	in	International	Law	and	Policy	(Oxford	University	Press,	2012);	
Peter	Warren	Singer,	'Talk	Is	Cheap:	Getting	Serious	about	Preventing	Child	Soldiers,'	Cornell	International	Law	Journal	37	(2004),	
561;Rachel	Brett	and	Irma	Specht,	Young	Soldiers;	Krijn	Peters,	Re-Examining	Voluntarism:	Youth	Combatants	in	Sierra	Leone,	
(Pretoria:	Institute	for	Security	Studies,	2004);	Krijn	Peters	and	Paul	Richards,	'Why	We	Fight':	Voices	of	Youth	Combatants	in	Sierra	
Leone',	Africa	68	(2)(1998),	183.	On	the	Youth	Bulge	Theory:	‘The	youth	bulge	refers	to	an	unusually	large	population	of	15-24	
year	olds	relative	to	the	adult	population…who	predominately	live	in	the	Global	South.’	Alice	Macdonald,	'New	Wars:	Forgotten	
Warriors:	Why	Have	Girl	Fighters	Been	Excluded	from	Western	Representations	of	Conflict	in	Sierra	Leone,'	African	Development	
33(3)	(2008),	140;	Joshua	S.	Goldstein,	War	and	Gender	(Cambridge:	Cambridge	University	Press,	2001),	11;	Henrik	Urdal,	'A	Clash	
of	Generations?	Youth	Bulges	and	Political	Violence,'	International	Studies	Quarterly	50(3)	(2006):	607–29. 
221	Graça	Machel.,	Promotion	and	Protection	of	the	Rights	of	Children:	Impact	of	Armed	Conflict	on	Children,	A/51/306	(26	August	
1996)	[online]	https://www.unicef.org/graca/a51-306_en.pdf,	(accessed	15	April	2018).			
222		Ibid.,	30.	



 68 

vulnerable	and	easy	 to	manipulate.223	The	underlying	 theoretical	 claim	 that	resonates	

here	is	the	perception	that	children	are	not	fully	formed.	This	belief	about	the	nature	of	

children	is	embedded	in	the	‘youth	as	innocent	victims’	framework,	which	assumes	that	

all	young	people	are	pre-political	and	highly	susceptible	to	the	negative	effects	of	conflict.	

Moreover,	 this	 classification	 reflects	 the	 dominant	 claim,	 in	 both	 the	 scholarship	 and	

practice	of	transitional	justice,	that	children	are	innocent	as	they	are	‘yet	to	develop	an	

individual	political	consciousness	and	the	capacity	to	bear	the	burdens’	of	participation	

and	agency.224		

The	victim	classification	has	significant	implications,	both	positive	and	negative,	for	

our	 interactions	 with	 young	 people	 in	 peace	 and	 conflict.	 In	 the	 human	 rights	 field,	

practitioners	have	employed	the	victim	model	to	enshrine	protections.	In	contrast,	rebel	

forces	have	interpreted	and	manipulated	the	beliefs	inherent	in	this	framework	to	further	

their	 violent	 causes.	 This	 is	 evident,	 in	 the	 child	 soldier	 narrative,	 which	 relies	 on	

representations	of	a	childhood	‘lost’	or	‘stolen.’225	When	the	child	soldier	narrative,	and	

the	 victim	 lens	 more	 broadly,	 are	 employed	 in	 transitional	 justice	 practices,	 our	

interactions	with	young	people	are	limited.	Similarly,	when	the	victim	lens	is	applied	to	

explain	children’s	behaviour,	it	perpetuates	notions	of	the	dichotomous	child	combatant,	

which	represents	them	as	either	the	passive	victims,	or	unwilling	pawns.226		

Moreover,	while	a	small	section	of	the	literature	on	child	soldiers	explores	their	

motivations	 for	 participating	 in	 the	 violence,	 these	 perspectives	 are	 embedded	 in	 a	

broader	 discussion,	 which	 focuses	 on	 the	 perspectives	 of	 the	 individuals	 that	 recruit	

children	 and	 youth.	 For	 example,	 Brett	 and	 McCallin	 demonstrate	 that	 rebel	 armies	

recruit	children	due	to	their	perceived	obedience.227	This	sentiment	is	reflected	across	

the	social	sciences	as	young	people	are	portrayed	as	easy	targets	for	rebel	groups	in	the	

conflict	 environments.228	 In	 addition,	 Singer	 and	 Brett	 and	 Specht	 highlight	 technical	

innovations	in	weaponry	as	key	factors	that	motivate	young	people	to	engage	in	conflict,	

but	 they	 also	 highlight	 that	 these	 innovations	 often	 require	 the	 use	 of	 ‘small	 fingers’	

which	make	young	people	a	 target	 for	 recruitment.229	The	underlying	premise	of	 this	
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classification	 is	 that	 ‘children	 need	 special	 protection	 because	 they	 are	 innocent	 and	

dependent	actors	 in	an	adult	world’230	This	description	of	young	people	assumes	that	

they	are	merely	subjects	and	recipients	of	peace	without	 the	capacity	 to	meaningfully	

engage.	 Similarly,	 under	 this	 construction	 of	 identity,	 youth	 are	 viewed	 as	 ‘apolitical,	

sheltered	and	separate	from	the	political	realm.’231	Indeed,	the	literature	on	child	soldiers	

emphasises	a	lack	of	agency	and	capability.	For	example,	Kemper	suggests,	that	armies	

view	 ‘younger	 generations	 as	 cheap,	 effective,	 and	 obedient	 fighters’232	 That	 is,	 key	

stakeholders	 (specifically	 militants	 and	 rebel	 groups)	 perceive	 all	 young	 people	 as	

submissive	 targets	 for	 recruitment	 regardless	 of	 self-representations	 or	 numerical	

classifications.		

		

2.4	Youth	as	Deviant	Adolescents	

In	 contrast	 to	 the	 scholars	 who	 portray	 youth	 as	 innocent	 victims	 are	 those	 that	

emphasise	 their	 deviance.	 These	 negative	 representations	 portray	 youth	 as	 a	

‘demographic	 ticking	 time	 bomb’	 capable	 of	 instigating	 violence	 and	 conflict.233	

Specifically,	 the	 reporting	 on	 youth	 combatants	 to	 date,	 stigmatises	 youth	 ‘as	 evil	 (as	

“bandits”	and	“vermin”).’234	For	example,	Peters	and	Richards	observe	that,	rural	youth	

in	 particular,	 are	 described	 as	 ‘barbarians’	 lacking	 control	 and	 capacity.235	 This	

classification	of	youth	reflects	the	‘othering’	critique,	which	is	often	leveled	at	social	and	

collective	representations	of	youth	more	broadly.		

The	central	premise	driving	this	research	is	the	‘youth	bulge’	theory	developed	by	

Henry	Urdal.	Urdal	contests	that	a	high-density	youth	population	(predominantly	male)	

increases	the	likelihood	of	social	instability.	He	contends	that:	

		

When	youth	make	up	35%	of	the	adult	population,	which	they	do	
in	many	developing	countries,	the	risk	of	armed	conflict	is	150	per	
cent	higher	than	it	is	in	countries	with	an	age	structure	similar	to	
most	developed	countries.236		
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Urdal’s	‘youth	bulge	theory’	assumes	a	causal	connection	between	violence	and	a	large	

male	youth	population,	as	he	represents	youth	as	the	instigators	of	violence	and	spoilers	

to	 peace.	 Like	 the	 youth	 as	 victims	 classification,	 they	 remain	 a	 social	 and	 political	

challenge,	 yet	 rather	 than	 protecting	 them,	 the	 deviance	 lens	 calls	 for	 youth	 to	 be	

managed.	Furthermore,	the	youth	bulge	theory	postulates	a	causal	relationship	between	

social	 instability	 and	 a	 lack	 of	 opportunities	 for	 young	 people.	 In	 particular,	 Urdal	

suggests	that	the	potential	for	volatility	is	heightened	when	the	social	environment	fails	

to	accommodate	 the	needs	of	 the	youth	population.237	Notably,	 several	other	scholars	

examining	the	causes	of	conflict	have	identified	youth	dissatisfaction	(and	deviance)	as	a	

primary	 factor	 in	 the	 instigation	 of	 violence.	 For	 example,	 Kaplan’s	 ‘New	 Barbarism’	

theory	and	Huntington’s	research	contend	that	structural	factors	including	high	levels	of	

poverty	 and	 unemployment,	 coupled	 with	 a	 high	 proportion	 of	 youth	 creates	

environmental	instability	that	inevitably	leads	for	violence.238		

At	 the	 core	 of	 these	 arguments	 are	 normative	 claims	 concerning	 youth’s	

motivations	for	violence.	Indeed,	Urdal’s	work	attributes	youth’s	dissatisfaction	with	the	

social	and	political	structures	of	their	environment	as	a	primary	cause	of	violence	in	less	

and	 least	 developing	 states.239	 The	 notion	 that	 youth	 are	 troublemakers	who	 initiate	

widespread	 social	 instability	 creates	 a	 narrow	 and	 harmful	 simplification	 of	 youth’s	

identity.	Additionally,	this	representation	of	youth’s	interactions	with	social	and	political	

structures	lacks	nuance	and	thus	fails	to	reflect	the	idea	that	the	youth	demographic	is	

expansive	and	diverse.	Regardless,	these	normative	assumptions	about	the	association	

between	 social	 prospect,	 youth	 deviance	 and	 violence	 prevail	 throughout	 the	

development	field.				

The	negative	construction	of	youth	as	security	threats	and	instigators	of	violence	is	

derived	 primarily	 from	 research	 in	Western	 countries.	 In	 particular,	 the	 image	of	 the	

‘aggressive	urban	male	youth’	has	dominated	the	literature.	The	research	on	gangs	and	

organised	violence	deals	extensively	with	youth	deviance.	As	McEvoy-Levy	explains,	the	

dominant	 explanation	 of	 violence	 associates	 ‘domestic	 and	 international	 political	

violence	with	 transnational	 crime,	 over-crowded	mega	 cities,	 and	 the	 youth	 bulge.’240	
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Therefore,	the	youth	bulge	theory	perpetuates	narrow	stereotypes	of	youth	and	their	role	

in	society.			

Following	 September	 11,	 the	 literature	 emphasising	 young	 people’s	 tendency	

towards	violence	gained	further	traction	across	the	social	sciences.	As	Hendrixson	argues	

‘9/11	proved	a	watershed	for	popular	and	policy	acceptance	of	the	youth	bulge	figure	of	

speech.’241	In	fact,	much	of	the	research	on	terrorism	and	recruitment	is	concerned	with	

explaining	why	youth	engage	 in	violence	and	 terrorism.	The	 representations	of	 youth	

throughout	 this	 research	 perpetuate	 negative	 constructions	 of	 youth’s	 identity,	 as	

instigators	of	violence	that	need	to	be	managed.			

While	the	youth	bulge	theory	remains	the	dominant	explanation	for	youth	deviance,	

several	 other	 scholars	 have	 attempted	 to	 explain	 youth’s	 propensity	 for	 violence	 in	

various	 settings.	 For	 example,	 Kelly	 Greenhill	 and	 Solomon	 Major	 adapt	 the	 spoiler	

theory	 to	explain	 the	motivations	 for	youth	violence	 in	post	 conflict	settings.242	While	

traditionally	the	spoiler	theory	is	employed	to	describe	the	behaviour	of	elites,	Greenhill	

and	Major	suggest	 that	all	 individuals	and	groups	have	the	potential	 to	act	as	spoilers	

given	the	right	set	of	circumstances.	They	introduce	the	term	‘latent	spoilers,’	which	they	

define	as	‘determined	but	weak	actors	who	would	oppose	the	implementation	of	a	peace	

accord,	 if	 only	 they	 had	 the	 material	 wherewithal	 to	 do	 so.’243	 This	 term	 has	 been	

employed	 to	 characterise	 youth	 post	 conflict	 as	 there	 is	 the	 common	perception	 that	

‘despite	 the	 high	 expectations	 for	 what	 a	 resolution	 of	 the	 conflict	 might	 bring,	 in	 a	

peacetime	environment	youth	are	likely	to	lose	much	of	the	power	they	once	held.’244	The	

latent	spoiler	classification,	however,	is	insufficient	when	it	is	the	only	representation	of	

youth	 employed	 to	 describe	 their	 experiences.	 In	 particular,	 by	 examining	 only	 their	

potential	negative	impact	on	post-conflict	practices	the	spoiler	theory	obscures	claims	of	

agency	and	power	that	are	derived	from	the	meaningful	and	substantive	participation	of	

youth	in	post-conflict	reconstruction.		

Similarly,	Collier	and	Hoeffler	propose	an	economic	‘opportunity-cost	structure’	

model	 that	 they	 contend	 predicts	 the	 potential	 for	 youth’s	 engagement	 in	 conflict.245		

Their	 research	 suggests	 that	 environmental	 factors,	 lack	 of	 opportunity	 and	 few	
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obligations	makes	joining	rebel	forces	a	viable,	realistic	opportunity	for	youth.	That	is,	

their	research	contends	that	youth	cohorts	are	susceptible	to	deviant	behaviour	due	to	a	

lack	 of	 social	 engagement	 and	minimal	 family	 obligations.	 Indeed,	 they	 conclude	 that	

guarantees	 of	 ‘food,	 education,	 camaraderie	 and	 power’	 from	 rebel	 armies	 ‘provide	

enticing	 opportunities	 for	 youth.246	 The	 greed	 and	 grievance	 model	 examines	 the	

‘opportunity	 costs’	 associated	 with	 participating	 in	 violence	 in	 an	 attempt	 to	 predict	

conflict.247	 It	 employs	 a	 ‘cost-	 benefit	 analysis	 to	 understand	what	 conditions	make	 it	

easier	for	violent	groups	to	recruit	members.’248	This	model	assumes	that	young	men	are	

prime	targets	for	recruitment	due	to	their	lack	of	obligation	and	their	susceptibility	to	

material	objects.	It	thus	fails	to	consider	instances	where	youth	are	fighting	for	something	

and	thus	circumstances	where	their	participation	in	the	conflict	is	derived	from	intrinsic	

motivations,	rather	than	the	capacity	of	rebel	forces	to	manipulate	and	lure	them	into	the	

conflict.	As	Stephanie	Schwartz	explains,	the	youth	bulge	and	greed-	grievance	models	

highlight	the	capacity	of	youth	to	cause	conflict,	but	they	say	nothing	about	the	youth	role	

either	during	the	conflict’	or	in	the	transitional	justice	phase.249	Given	this,	these	models	

only	consider	the	behaviour	and	motivations	of	youth	in	times	of	instability,	they	do	not	

examine	 their	 capacity	 to	 contribute	 meaningful	 to	 society	 during	 transitions	 or	

peacetime.	 Taken	 together	 these	models	 are	 problematic	 as	 they	 attribute	 significant	

weight	 to	structural	dynamics	and	external	 factors	without	engaging	extensively	with	

endogenous	influences	on	youth.		

Several	 scholars	 suggest	 that	 perceptions	 of	 youth	 deviance	 persist	 due	 to	 the	

general	social	stereotype	that	youth	are	the	cause	of	social	upheaval.	As	Griffin	explains,	

‘in	modern	western	societies,	the	dominant	image	of	young	people	is	of	being	prone	to	

trouble.’250	That	is,	young	people	are	portrayed	as	predominately	violent	and	the	cause	

of	 social	 dissent.	 Moreover,	 research	 demonstrates	 that	 this	 narrow	 and	 negative	

depiction	of	young	people	 is	also	present	 in	youth’s	self-perceptions.	As	Clay	explains,	

youth	 see	 themselves	 as	 a	 ‘low	 priority	 in	 society’	 that	 exists	 on	 the	 margins	 of	 the	

political	 and	 social	 realm.251	 However,	 these	 representations	 about	 youth	 are	
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problematic,	as	they	do	not	engage	with	the	many	burgeoning	examples	of	youth	exerting	

agency,	particularly	in	the	peacebuilding	contexts.		

The	 victim/deviance	 binary	 outlined	 above	 presents	 a	 challenge	 for	 the	

construction	of	a	reconciliation	narrative	that	is	inclusive	of	the	diverse	experiences	of	

youth	and	that	reflects	the	scope	and	extent	of	their	participation	in	conflict	and	post-

conflict	practices.	The	underlying	theoretical	lenses	central	to	both	these	classifications	

produce	narrow	and	 linear	representations	of	youth	which	are	hard	to	overcome.	For	

example,	the	protectionist	lens	embedded	in	notions	of	victimhood	is	problematic	as	it	

relies	on	the	belief	that	children	lack	capacity.	It	promotes	an	image	of	young	people	as	

passive	 subjects,	 lacking	 the	 potential	 for	 agency	 often	 demonstrated	 by	 the	 youth	

demographic	in	post-conflict	environments.	Similarly,	the	deviance	lens	is	troubling	as	it	

fails	 to	 capture	 the	nuances	of	 youth’s	role	 in	conflict	 and	post-conflict	 contexts.	Both	

representations	of	 youth	obscure	 the	multitude	 of	 other,	often	 overlapping	 roles	 that	

youth	in	particular,	take	on	in	conflict	and	post	conflict	environments;	as	peacemakers,	

mediators,	 survivors,	 activists,	 and	 storytellers.	 To	 address	 this,	 my	 thesis	 proposes	

employing	a	youth-centered	lens	to	the	experiences	of	youth.		

	

2.5	Youth	as	Empowered	Political	Agents	

McEvoy-Levy	identifies	four	popular	lenses	employed	to	classify	the	interactions	of	

young	people	within	the	post-conflict	environment:		

	

1)children	 have	 rights	 and	 should	 be	 protected;	 2)	 youth	 are	 a	
development	asset;	3)	youth	are	a	threat	to	security;	4)	youth	are	
agents	of	change.252		

	
Taken	 together,	 these	 discourses	 provide	 a	 sound	 starting	 point	 for	 the	 meaningful	

representation	 of	 youth.	 That	 is,	 collectively	 they	 allow	 for	 a	 broad	 and	 fluid	

representation	of	youth	as	a	demographic	with	constantly	shifting	needs	and	interests.	

Aside	 from	 a	 few	 notable	 exceptions,	 however,	 both	 in	 scholarship	 and	 in	 practice,	

stakeholder	 biases	 and	 institutional	 limitations	 produce	 an	 overreliance	 on	 the	 child	

protection	 and	 security	 threat	 classifications.	 As	 indicated	 throughout	 this	 chapter,	

frameworks	one	and	three	currently	tend	to	inform	interactions	with	young	people	in	

post-conflict	contexts.	Yet	on	their	own	they	fail	to	recognise	the	agency	and	capacity	of	
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young	people	to	claim	rights	and	participate	positively	in	society.	These	frameworks	are	

the	 underlying	 claims	 of	 the	 victim/	 perpetrator	 binary,	 and	 thus	 they	 obscure	 the	

dynamic	 nature	 of	 youth	 participation.	 Framework	 two,	 while	 acknowledging	 the	

capacity	of	youth	to	participate,	views	youth	as	a	product	and	agent	of	a	broader	political	

agenda.	 Therefore,	 while	 it	 recognises	 that	 young	 people	 have	 a	 distinct	 voice,	 it	

emphasises	the	employment	of	that	voice	to	the	agenda	and	mandate	of	other	agents.	In	

these	instances,	while	their	participation	is	substantive	it	is	not	necessarily	meaningful.	

This	thesis	draws	extensively	on	framework	four	to	demonstrate	the	capacity	of	youth	

to	 engage	 meaningfully	 with	 TRCs,	 and	 to	 demonstrate	 the	 implications	 of	 this	

participation	to	the	creation	of	a	more	holistic	reconciliation	narrative.	Yet	this	thesis	

also	acknowledges	and	demonstrates	 that	youth	 representation	 that	reflects	 the	 true	

nature	of	their	experiences	needs	to	represent	the	dynamic	nature	of	young	people	

Representations	of	youth	in	peace	and	conflict	contexts	today	have	become	more	

expansive	 and	 inclusive.	 Indeed,	 the	 peacebuilding	 literature	 has	 emerged	 at	 the	

forefront	of	scholarship,	which	seeks	to	examine	the	substantive	participation	and	agency	

of	youth	post	conflict.	In	doing	so,	the	‘youth	as	agents	of	change’	lens	has	evolved	and	is	

today	beginning	to	guide	peacebuilding	policy	and	practice.	The	‘youth	agency	lens	starts	

with	youth	themselves	rather	than	with	rights,	development,	or	violence.’253	It	examines	

the	distinct	experiences	and	roles	of	young	peace	by	studying	the	behaviours	and	voices	

of	youth,	free	of	external	influence	or	social	presuppositions.	At	its	core,	a	youth-centered	

approach	acknowledges	and	represents	the	ability	of	youth	to	‘effect	change	independent	

of	outside	actors.’254	To	that	end,	youth	have	and	exert	agency,	as	opposed	to	being	given	

it,	due	to	their	participation	in	conflict	and	post-conflict	practices.	This	is	not	to	suggest,	

however,	that	representations	of	youth	are	free	from	external	influence.	As	Schwartz’s	

research	demonstrates,	outside	agents	have	a	key	stake	in	defining	and	classifying	the	

role	of	youth	yet	they	are	not	the	sole	arbiter	of	this	classification.255	This	lens	prompts	

consideration	of	the	wide	range	of	roles	 that	youth	occupy	 in	post-conflict	contexts.	 It	

contends,	 that	 while	 youth	 are	 victims	 and	 perpetrators,	 they	 are	 also	 witnesses,	

bystanders,	peacebuilders,	development	agents,	and	politicians.		

While	 the	 agency	 centered	 lens	 is	 a	 relatively	 new	 theoretical	 framework,	 the	

literature	 provides	 some	 indication	 of	 the	 impact	 of	 this	 classification	 on	 our	
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understandings	 of	 youth	 and	 their	 conflict	 experiences.	 For	 example,	 Pruitt	 in	 her	

empirical	study	on	the	relationship	between	youth,	music	and	peacebuilding	argues	that,	

‘across	the	globe	young	people	are	challenging	their	elders	to	address	the	root	causes	of	

conflict	and	engage	in	the	peaceful	resolution	of	differences	in	pursuing	peace.’256	Indeed,	

Pruitt’s	work	is	not	unique	in	this	finding,	as	other	scholars	have	also	demonstrated	how	

youth	 peacebuilders	 are	 conducting	 and	 developing	 reconciliation	 practices	 which	

operate	parallel	to	the	formal	institutional	structures.257	This	scholarship	demonstrates	

that	youth	have	a	unique	ability	and	the	political	will	to	act	as	engaged	and	productive	

agents.		

In	addition	to	this	empirical	work	on	youth	peacebuilding,	several	scholars	have	

highlighted	 the	 importance	 of	 the	 voices	 of	 youth	 to	 the	 creation	 of	 transitional	

environments	 capable	 of	 sustaining	 peace.	 John	 Paul	 Lederach	 observes,	 that	 in	 the	

pursuit	 of	 peace	 it	 is	 crucial	 to	 garner	 the	 opinions	 of	 a	 wide	 cross	 section	 of	 the	

community.	He	notes	that	‘talk[ing]	only	to	politicians	and	military	leaders,’	provides	an	

incomplete	picture	of	conflict,	and	thus	an	unsatisfactory	framework	for	the	development	

of	 post-conflict	 practices.	Lederarch’s	work	 acknowledges	 the	 value	 of	 ‘talking	 to	 taxi	

drivers,	 …to	 construction	 workers	 and	 housewives…	 to	 elders,	 shamans,	 and	 for	

goodness’	sake,	talk	to	children.’258	Agency	and	voice	are	inextricably	connected	in	this	

framework.	 Indeed,	 the	youth	as	empowered	political	agents	 framework	distinguishes	

between	 the	 visibility	 of	 youth	 in	 post	 conflict	 practices	 and	 the	 substantive	 and	

meaningful	consideration	of	their	voices.	This	has	implications	for	the	representation	of	

youth	 in	 transitional	 justice,	 as	 the	 youth	 agency	 lens	 suggests	 that	 hearing	 and	

responding	to	the	voices	of	youth	distinct	from	children,	allows	for	the	development	of	

more	inclusive	polices	and	responsive	institutional	structures.		

	

2.6	Conclusion	

This	 chapter	 has	 assessed	 developments	 in	 the	 scholarship	 on	 children	 and	 youth	 in	

international	 relations,	 peacebuilding	 and	 transitional	 justice.	 In	 particular,	 I	 have	

examined	 the	 challenges	 associated	 with	 representing	 the	 experiences	 of	 youth	 in	

transitional	 justice	 through	 the	 victim/binary	 lens.	 I	 have	 argued	 that	 this	 narrow	
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dichotomy	 does	 not	 provide	 an	 adequate	 framework	 for	 understanding	 the	 distinct	

experiences	of	youth,	as	it	produces	linear	and	externally	constructed	representations	of	

youth,	 which	 silence	 their	 unique	 and	 diverse	 voices.	 To	 overcome	 the	 assessed	

limitations	 of	 the	 youth	 as	 victims	 and	 youth	 as	 deviance	 frameworks	 explained	

throughout	this	chapter,	I	offer	an	alternative	‘youth	centered’	lens.	This	lens	considers	

the	 contributions	of	 youth	 to	 the	 development	 and	 evolution	of	 social	 structures	 and	

political	institutions.	In	doing	so,	it	acknowledges	and	prioritises	the	belief	that	youth	are	

political	actors	with	agency	and	that	they	possess	the	capacity	to	claim	ownership	over	

their	conflict	experiences.		

In	 this	 chapter,	 I	 have	 suggested	 that	 a	 youth	 as	 empowered	 political	 agents	

framework	 contributes	 to	 our	 understanding	 of	 the	 participation	 of	 youth	 in	 TRC	

processes,	as	it	starts	from	the	position	of	youth	themselves.	That	is,	it	considers	the	role	

of	 youth	 in	 conflict	 and	 reconciliation	by	examining	how	their	unique	 status	as	youth	

informs	and	is	constituted	by	their	interactions	with	social	structures	and	institutions.	I	

have	argued	that	this	approach	provides	a	more	nuanced	and	complete	understanding	of	

youth	and	their	experiences,	as	it	applies	a	pragmatic	lens	to	the	relationship	between	

youth	and	reconciliation.	Moreover,	I	have	suggested	that	this	youth	agency	lens	allows	

institutional	structures	to	see,	acknowledge	and	respond	to	the	dynamic	nature	of	youth,	

as	 well	 as	 the	 multitude	 of	 roles	 that	 they	 occupy	 in	 conflict	 and	 post-conflict	

environments.		
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Chapter	3		
Interpreting	Youth	Representation	and	Engagement	in	TRC:	

Methodology	and	Methods		
	

												Agency	is	reflected	and	produced	through	the	stories	people	tell	and	their	impact	

on	the	social	and	political	community.	As	McEvoy-Levy	explains,	considerations	of	youth	

agency	recognise	that	young	people	have	the	capacity	to	‘shap[e]	their	own	and	other’s	

social	 conditions,’	 and	 thus	 to	 meaningfully	 participate	 as	 political	 agents.259	 The	

opportunity	 to	 speak,	 be	 heard	 and	 most	 importantly	 be	 listened	 to	 is	 central	 to	

establishing	 an	 inclusive	 reconciliation	 process,	 which	 considers	 and	 values	 the	

contributions	 and	 voices	of	 youth.	 As	 discussed	 in	 the	 previous	 chapter,	 questions	 of	

agency	are	 fundamental	 to	our	understanding	of	 the	true	nature	and	extent	of	youth’s	

engagement	with	transitional	justice	practices.	Lee-Koo	observes	with	respect	to	children	

that,	 ‘in	order	 for	participation	 to	be	meaningful,	 [they]	must	have	 the	 capacity	 to	 be	

politically	 transformative…their	 contributions	 to	 peace	 must	 be	 understood	 and	

respected.’260	The	same	is	true	for	youth	and	their	distinct	voices	and	ideas.	When	youth	

are	 enabled	 to	 exercise	 agency	 and	 to	 tell	 their	 stories	 in	 formal	 processes	 they	

demonstrate	the	capacity	to	positively	influence	their	communities.	Indeed,	capturing	the	

voices	 of	 youth	 in	 the	 reconciliation	 narratives	 produced	 by	 truth	 and	 reconciliation	

commissions	 not	 only	 contributes	 to	 the	 production	 of	 a	more	 inclusive	 and	 holistic	

conflict	narrative,	it	also	allows	for	the	development	of	recommendations	that	are	future	

focused,	innovative	and	directly	target	the	post	conflict	needs	of	youth.	Broadly	speaking,	

language	and	stories	allow	traditionally	marginalised	individuals	to	challenge	dominant	

and	marginalising	representations	of	their	experiences.		

In	 this	 chapter,	 I	 argue	 that	 to	better	understand	 the	spaces	within	which	 social	

representations	of	youth	and	their	engagement	evolve	we	need	to	examine	the	beliefs,	

and	traditions	that	inform	these	stories.	I	suggest	that	beliefs	and	traditions	are	revealed	

in	speech	and	in	silences,	and	thus	to	understand	different	representations	of	youth	it	is	

necessary	 to	 deconstruct	 and	 analyse	 the	 language	 stakeholders	 employ	 to	 construct	

narratives	about	their	engagement.	Broadly	speaking,	I	consider	the	value	of	narrative	

methods	for	exposing	stories	and	thus	the	experiences	of	individuals	typically	excluded	

from	the	retributive	approaches	to	justice.	Central	to	this	exploration	are	stories	about	
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youth	and	the	stories	by	youth,	in	particular	their	role	in	conflict	and	transitional	justice	

practices.	I	demonstrate	that	stories	provide	significant	insights	into	the	reconciliation	

needs	and	interests	of	youth,	whose	stories	are	often	excluded	from	transitional	justice.	

It	 is	 through	stories,	 and	more	 specifically	 the	process	of	 storytelling,	 that	we	 form	a	

connection	between	 the	 lived	experiences	of	 individuals,	 their	 relationships	and	 their	

interpretations	of	 the	world	around	them.	As	Robert	Atkinson	concludes,	 ‘we	think	 in	

story	form,	speak	in	story	form	and	bring	meaning	to	our	lives	through	story.’261	To	that	

end,	I	employ	an	interpretative	research	approach,	to	reveal	the	stories	of	youth	and	to	

explore	the	tensions	between	different	representations	of	youth	and	their	experiences.		

This	chapter	outlines	the	epistemological	and	methodological	approaches,	which	

inform	my	examination	of	the	reconciliation	narratives	of	youth	in	transitional	states.	In	

doing	 so,	 this	 chapter	 argues	 that	 narrative	 driven	methodologies	 and	 interpretative	

analysis	contribute	to	a	more	nuanced	and	holistic	understanding	of	those	traditionally	

marginalised	 or	 excluded	 from	 the	 research	 process.	 Narrative	 methods	 provide	

researchers	with	an	opportunity	to	hear	the	stories	of	a	wide	range	of	stakeholders,	as	

well	 as	a	means	 for	understanding	how	 these	voices	 interact	with	each	other	and	 the	

broader	 contexts	 in	 which	 they	 are	 situated.	 My	 thesis	 provides	 a	 narrative	 of	 the	

evolution	of	youth	representation	and	engagement	by	exploring	how	the	stories	of	youth	

in	conflict	and	post	conflict	practices	are	‘constituted	by	and	form	webs	of	belief’	made	

up	of	 ‘theories	and	assumptions,’	as	well	as	social,	historical	and	political	facts.262	This	

chapter	 introduces	 the	 themes	 and	 analytical	 framework	 employed	 to	 construct	 the	

narrative	 of	 youth’s	 engagement	 with	 reconciliation,	 and	 to	 reveal	 the	 different	

representations	of	youth	that	inform	notions	of	youth	engagement	in	this	context.	Given	

this,	my	thesis	seeks	to	interpret	the	ways	in	which	key	stakeholders	reflect	upon	and	

construct	representations	of	youth	through	storytelling.		

Before	outlining	the	research	design,	this	chapter	considers	the	contributions	of	an	

interpretative	 approach	 to	 research	 in	 the	 transitional	 justice	 field	 more	 broadly.	 I	

examine	the	importance	of	voice	to	the	development	of	stories	that	reflect	the	first-hand	

experiences	of	youth,	as	well	as	the	problematic	nature	of	narratives	that	tell	only	stories	

about	individuals.	In	doing	so,	I	demonstrate	the	importance	of	locating	stories	within	the	

                                                
261	Robert	Atkinson,	'The	Life	Story	Interview	as	a	Bridge	in	Narrative	Inquiry.'	In	Handbook	of	Narrative	Inquiry:	Mapping	a	
Methodology,	edited	by	D.	Jean	Clandin,	224-245.	(London:	SAGE	Publications,	2007),	224.	
262	Ibid;	see	also,	Renee	Jeffery,	Amnesties,	Accountability	and	Human	Rights	(Pennsylvania:	University	of	Pennsylvania	Press,	2014),	
14. 
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broader	 context	 in	 which	 they	 are	 constructed.	 Next,	 I	 provide	 a	 discussion	 of	 the	

importance	 of	 narrative	 analysis.	 I	 suggest	 that	 narrative	 analysis	 is	 a	 useful	way	 for	

political	scientists	to	explore	and	explain	the	interests,	needs	and	experiences	of	youth,	

as	 the	 storytelling	 process	 provides	 an	 entry	 point	 for	 their	 participation.	 Second,	 I	

discuss	of	the	value	of	the	interpretative	approach	to	research	on	peace	and	conflict.	I	

argue	that	the	interpretative	approach	allows	us	to	see	and	reflect	on	the	multiple	layers	

of	meaning	that	are	produced	and	are	informed	by	relationships	and	interactions	in	the	

social	world.	This	is	particularly	important	where	youth	are	concerned,	as	by	interpreting	

the	layers	of	meaning	we	are	able	to	look	beyond	the	narrow	institutional	structures	that	

have	 come	 to	 define	 the	 experiences	 and	 representations	 of	 youth	 in	 transitional	

contexts.	Following	 this,	 I	 explain	 the	analytical	 framework	employed	by	 this	 thesis.	 I	

explore	 the	 importance	 of	 beliefs,	 traditions,	 dilemmas,	 and	 context	 to	 a	 holistic	

understanding	of	youth	representation.	Finally,	this	chapter	explains	the	process	of	data	

analysis,	identifying	how	data	was	sourced,	managed,	analysed	and	narrated.		

	

3.1	Narrative	Analysis		

Central	 to	 the	 mandate	 of	 most	 TRCs	 is	 the	 production	 of	 a	 conflict	 narrative	 that	

encompasses	 the	voices	of	 a	broad	cross	section	of	 the	 community,	 including	women,	

children,	and	in	recent	times	youth.	This	is	significant	as	often	these	voices	are	relegated	

to	 the	 margins	 or	 excluded	 altogether	 from	 the	 rigorous	 institutional	 structures	 of	

retributive	justice	mechanisms,	namely	trials.	The	formal	rules	and	procedures	of	trials	

consider	 the	 stories	 of	 perpetrators	 and	 those	 directly	 victimised,	 but	 rarely	 do	 they	

reflect	upon	the	conflict	accounts	of	a	broad	cross	section	of	the	community.	In	contrast,	

narratives	developed	during	TRCs	are	created	through	the	collection	of	stories	 from	a	

wide	 range	of	 actors,	which	are	 communicated	 through	a	 series	of	public	 and	private	

hearings,	as	well	as	written	submissions.	While	TRC	processes	expose	multiple	conflict	

narratives,	 the	 voices	 heard	 and	 represented	 in	 the	 formal	 narratives	 produced	 and	

disseminated	 by	 these	 commissions	 challenge	 notions	 of	 agency,	 particularly	 where	

youth	are	concerned.	Despite	increasingly	inclusive	processes	and	recognition	of	youth’s	

distinct	voices,	institutional	representations	continue	to	prioritise	the	narratives	of	youth	

as	victims	and/or	youth	as	deviant.	In	doing	so,	the	final	reports	reveal	a	tension	between	

the	stories	youth	tell	about	their	experiences,	and	the	narratives	about	youth	produced	

by	external	agents	and	reflected	in	formal	institutions.		
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To	 legitimise	 the	 experiences	 of	 youth,	 their	 first-hand	 narratives	 need	 to	 be	

afforded	space	within	the	institutionalised	structures	of	TRCs.	Experiences	are	central	to	

narratives,	 yet	 they	 can	 also	 create	 false	 or	 misleading	 ideas	 about	 the	 nature	 of	

engagement.	 This	 thesis	 employs	 a	 narrative	 based	 research	 approach	 to	 explore	 the	

reasons	 for	and	 impact	of	 these	tensions.	 It	rests,	on	the	phenomenological	claim	that	

through	stories	and	storytelling,	representations	of	experiences	become	conscious	and	

definitely	meaningful.	As	no	story	exists	in	a	vacuum	each	of	the	chapters	in	this	thesis	

examines	the	contexts	that	informs	these	narratives.	Liz	Stanley	observes	that	narrative	

analysis	‘is	an	analytical	framework	enabling	small-scale	stories	to	be	located	in	relation	

to	a	wider	context	of	bigger	stories.’263	These	stories	highlight	connections	between	the	

ideas	 and	 perceptions	of	 different	 stakeholders,	 particularly	when	 the	 stories	 ‘belong	

together.’264	 Examining	 these	 different	 interpretations	 in	 context	 produces	 a	 rich,	

complex	tapestry	of	stories	which	prioritises	and	makes	visible,	the	roles	played	by	youth	

in	the	reconciliation	processes	of	transitional	states.	This	thesis	therefore	conceives	of	

narrative	 in	 two	 ways.	 First,	 Narrative	 is	 perceived	 epistemologically,	 as	 a	 ‘way	 of	

knowing,’	 that	 can	 both	 legitimise	 and	 challenge	 knowledge.265Second,	 I	 employed	

narrative	methodologically,	as	a	way	of	presenting	the	different	representations	of	youth	

evident	in	the	TRC	processes	of	South	Africa,	Sierra	Leone	and	the	Solomon	Islands.		

Narrative	offers	a	way	 for	 traditionally	marginalised	voices	 to	be	heard,	 as	 they		

provide	a	mechanism	through	which	the	stories	of	youth	can	be	communicated.	In	doing	

so,	stories	creates	understanding,	particularly	when	they	are	heard	and	utilised	to	inform	

interactions	and	institutional	structures.	As	Shari	Stone-Mediatore	argues,	the	narratives	

of	 those	traditionally	silenced	shape	political	 thinking,	as	they	are	 ‘experiences-rooted	

but	creatively	reproduced	narrative	texts,’	which	take	on	meaning	through	interpretation	

and	 dissemination.266	 Similarly,	 Michael	 Jackson	 contends	 that	 narratives	 give	

individuals	and	groups	a	 forum	to	challenge	marginality	and	to	respond	to	 inaccurate	

assumptions	 about	 their	 experiences.267	 	 Narrative	 research,	 therefore	 allows	 for	 an	

                                                
263	Liz	Stanley,	'Madness	to	the	Method?	Using	a	Narrative	Methodology	to	Analyse	Large-	Scale	Complex	Social	Phenomena,'	
Qualitative	Research	8	(3)	(2008),	436.	
264	Ibid.		
265	Lewis	P.	Hinchman	and	Sandra	Hinchman	(eds.).	Memory,	identity,	Community:	The	idea	of	narrative	in	the	human	sciences	(New	
York:	SUNY	Press,	1997),	173.		
266	Shari,	Stone-Mediatore,	Reading	across	Borders:	Storytelling	and	Knowledge	of	Resistance	(New	York:	Springer,	2016),	5.	
267	Michael	Jackson,	The	Politics	of	Storytelling:	Violence,	Transgression	and	Inter	subjectivity	(Copenhagen:	Museum	Tusculanum	
Press,	University	of	Copenhagen,	2002),	34-35.		
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investigation	of	the	beliefs	and	interpretations	that	produce	particular	representations	

of	youth.		

Narrative	 analysis	 also	 allows	 us	 to	 capture	 and	 relay	 stories	 from	 a	 range	 of	

different	sources,	as	it	starts	from	the	position	that	multiple	truths	exist,	which	reflect	a	

range	of	biases	and	specific	representations	of	experience.268	It	allows,	therefore,	for	a	

holistic	examination	of	experiences	within	the	broader	contexts	in	which	they	occur.	As	

Catherine	Riessman	observes	‘narrative	analysis	takes	as	its	object	of	investigation	the	

story	 itself.’269	 That	 is,	 the	 experiences	 that	 inform	 these	 stories	 are	 central	 to	 the	

analysis.	 In	 this	 way,	 narrative	 analysis	 looks	 to	 reveal	 not	 only	 the	 experiences	 of	

individuals	but	also	the	events,	relationships	and	norms,	which	inform	or	challenge	these	

stories.	 Stone-Mediatore	 supports	 this	 claim	 concluding	 that	we	 ‘generally	 encounter,	

discuss	 and	 invoke	 experience	 in	 narrative	 form,’	 and	must	 thus	 explore	 the	 process	

through	 which	 stories	 are	 told	 to	 understand	 the	 stories	 being	 told.270	 In	 this	 way	

narrative	 analysis	 allows	 marginalised	 communities,	 usually	 silenced	 by	 more	 linear	

methods	 of	 analysis,	 to	 be	 heard.	 Interrogating	 the	 stories	 of	 young	 people	 provides	

significant	 insights	 into	 the	beliefs	of	 youth	 regarding	 their	 roles	 in	 conflict	 and	 their	

potential	contributions	to	reconciliation	and	transitional	justice.			

Narrative	research	requires	the	researcher	to	examine	the	stories	of	stakeholders	

for	the	beliefs	and	traditions	that	inform	their	understandings	of	their	interactions	and	

relationships.	As	Katy	Gardner	concludes,	all	stories	are	told	in	ways	that	emphasise	or	

hide	 particular	 experiences.271	 That	 is,	 narrative	 analysis	 contributes	 to	 our	

understanding,	as	it	not	only	reveals	experiences,	it	also	shows	us	whose	interpretations	

of	 experiences	 are	 missing	 from	 the	 broader	 political	 discourse.	 It	 is	 the	 task	 of	 the	

researcher	to	examine	the	different	narratives	 for	 their	contributions	to	 the	stories	of	

individuals,	as	well	as	the	traditions	and	beliefs	missing	from	the	representations	of	these	

experiences.	The	flexibility	and	partiality	captured	by	this	narrative	analysis	makes	it	an	

effective	 approach	 for	 examining	 the	 stories	 of	 those	 whose	 voices	 are	 traditionally	

excluded	 from	 the	 process.	 Narratives	 analysis,	 as	 such,	 allows	 us	 to	 see	 the	

contradictions	inherent	in	the	stories	of	youth	and	the	stories	by	youth.	To	that	end,	it	

                                                
268	Mary	Adams,	‘Stories	of	fracture	and	Claim	for	Belonging	Young	Migrants’	Narratives	of	Arrival	in	Britain,'	Children’s	Geographies	
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reveals	 the	 representations	 that	 are	 missing	 from	 the	 institutionalised	 reconciliation	

narratives.		

This	analytical	lens	recognises	the	varied,	fluid,	subjective	and	often	contradictory	

nature	of	socially	derived	narratives.	In	this	way,	it	prioritises	the	stories	that	exist	in	the	

‘in-between’	 amongst	 multiple	 subjects,	 rather	 than	 the	 individual	 narratives.272	 It	

suggests	that	no	narrative	is	value	neutral	or	clearly	defined;	it	is	instead	a	product	of	

multiple	perspectives	and	interpretations.	This	experience-centred	approach	allows	for	

themes	to	emerge	from	these	co-constructed	narratives.	It	considers	the	experiences	in	

the	past	and	the	potential	consequences	that	these	may	produce	in	the	present.273	That	

is,	 experience	 centred	 narratives	 create	 a	 holistic	 representation	 of	 a	 multitude	 of	

perspectives.	 Alongside	 this	 recognition	 of	 the	 past	 and	 the	 present,	 this	 approach	 is	

further	informed	by	the	context	in	which	these	narratives	are	situated.		

While	in	recent	years	there	has	been	growing	recognition	of	the	importance	of	this	

style	of	research,	many	remain	critical	of	its	capacity	to	make	valuable	contributions	to	

knowledge.	 Indeed,	 despite	 a	 significant	 increase	 in	 the	 output	 of	 narrative	 analysis,	

‘current	 theories	of	knowledge’	 remain	 sceptical	of	 the	epistemological	 value	of	 these	

stories.274	Yet,	rather	than	deterring	me	from	conducting	this	style	of	research,	I	suggest	

that	untold	stories	are	more	important	than	ever,	particularly	in	the	peace	and	conflict	

field,	as	they	fill	in	the	gaps	left	by	traditional	styles	of	research.	In	particular,	a	positivist	

approach	 lacks	 the	 contextual	 grounding	 often	 needed	 to	 understand	 the	 broader	

significance	 of	 the	 data	 collected.	 As	Mark	 Bevir	 and	 Rod	 Rhodes	 explain,	 positivists	

‘postulate	given	facts	divorced	from	theoretical	contexts	as	the	basis	of	legitimate	claims	

to	knowledge.’275	In	doing	so,	positivists	assume	that	‘the	world	exists,	independently	of	

our	knowledge	of	it.’276	For	positivists,	therefore,	there	is	an	objective,	unchanging	reality	

that	is	predictive	regardless	of	context.	Facts	and	knowledge	are	static	reflections	of	the	

subject	being	investigated.	This,	in	turn,	requires	little	self-reflection	on	the	part	of	the	

researcher	as	it	suggests	that	there	is	little	room	for	interpretation.				
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In	 contrast,	 narrative	 research	 strives	 for	 continually	 reflexive	 questioning,	 to	

ensure	 that	 the	 research	 is	 valid,	 legitimate	 and	 responsive	 to	 the	 contexts	 under	

investigation.	Yet,	as	Jean	McNiff	has	suggested,	the	fluidity	and	subjectivity	of	narrative	

research	 garners	 significant	 criticism.277	Unlike	 research	 that	 adopts	 a	 positivist	 lens,	

narrative	 research	 does	 not	 make	 claims	 to	 absolute	 truth.	 Rather	 it	 acknowledges	

multiple,	shifting	stories	that	evolve	and	change	based	on	internal	reflection	and	external	

influences.	It	suggests	that	all	stories	are	valid,	as	each	reflects	how	the	storyteller	‘give[s]	

meaning	to	their	lives	in	terms	of	what	they	consider	valuable,	good’	or	central	to	their	

lived	experience.278	The	validity	is	inherent	in	the	storyteller’s	willingness	to	have	their	

story	heard	and	the	researcher’s	desire	to	hear	it.	The	capacity	of	narrative	research	to	

acknowledge	multiple	shifting	narratives	as	such,	challenges	‘claims’	to	truth	typical	in	

the	 dominant	 institutionalised	 understandings	 of	 youth	 throughout	 the	 reconciliation	

process.		

The	central	task	of	TRCs	is	to	‘document	and	report	upon	human	rights	abuses.’279	

That	is,	these	mechanisms	collect	and	collate	the	conflict	stories	of	individuals	regarding	

their	experiences	of	past	human	rights	abuses.	The	purpose	of	these	stories	is	to	achieve	

a	sense	of	justice	and	reconciliation	by	acknowledging	the	harms	experienced	during	and	

before	 transitions.	 In	addition,	TRCs	allow	 individuals	 traditionally	excluded	 from	 the	

justice	process	to	participate	in	the	process,	as	the	goal	is	to	present	a	complete	narrative	

of	the	events	that	captures	both	individual	and	community	harms.	Narrative	as	such,	is	a	

crucial	 component	of	 the	 successful	 implementation	of	TRCs.	The	narrative	approach,	

therefore,	provides	a	logical	and	cohesive	entry	point	to	reflect	on	the	complex	stories	

told	through	TRCs,	as	well	as	the	processes	that	produce	these	stories.	Narrative	analysis	

and	the	interpretative	approach	are	mutually	reinforcing	styles	for	the	analysis	of	data.		

The	aim	of	this	research	project	is	to	construct	a	comprehensive	historical	narrative	

of	youth	representation,	by	looking	at	the	different	ways	in	which	stakeholders	interpret	

the	engagement	of	youth	with	TRC.	In	chapters	4-6	I	consider	and	assess	the	capacity	of	

reconciliation	narratives	to	be	truly	representative	of	the	youth	demographic	and	their	

experiences.	 To	 do	 so,	 I	 conducted	 a	 narrative	 analysis,	 which	 revealed	 the	 different	

narratives	of	youth	that	are	told	at	various	stages	of	multiple	TRC	processes.		
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3.2	Interpreting	Narratives	

Underpinned	by	the	claim	‘that	to	understand	actions	and	institutions,	we	need	to	

grasp	 the	 relevant	 meanings,	 the	 beliefs	 and	 preferences	 of	 the	 people	 involved’	 an	

interpretative	 research	 approach	 contends	 that	 individuals	 are	 ‘meaningful	 and	

historically	contingent.’280	Interpretative	approaches	examine	human	behaviour	through	

a	 holistic	 and	 inclusive	 lens,	which	 allows	 for	 an	 exploration	 of	 the	 lives	 of	 the	most	

marginalised	individuals	in	a	community.	Embedded	in	the	interpretative	approach	is	the	

epistemological	claim	that	‘no	unmediated	knowledge	of	social	and	political	realities	is	

possible.’281	 The	 political	 thinking	 of	 individuals	 within	 institutions,	 and	 the	 social	

relationships	that	produce	conditions	of	sustainable	peace	and	reconciliation,	are	part	of	

a	 broader	 tapestry	 of	 events.	 Indeed,	 ‘unlike	 other	 phenomena	 in	 the	 natural	world,	

human	 interactions	 cannot	 be	 studied	 in	 purely	 material	 (scientific)	 terms.282	 To	

understand	social	 interactions	and,	more	specifically,	 the	motivations	behind	different	

representations	of	youth	requires	us	to	situate	these	behaviours	in	the	broader	social	and	

political	context.	Given	this,	I	contend	that	understanding	the	different	representations	

of	youth	and	their	engagement	with	TRCs,	requires	an	interpretation	of	their	stories	in	

the	context,	international	and	local,	in	which	they	are	situated.	

Two	main	 principles	 guide	 an	 interpretive	 approach.	 First	 ‘people	 act	 on	 their	

beliefs	and	preferences.’283	The	actions	of	individuals,	as	such,	are	informed	by	the	values	

that	 they	 hold.	 Being	 able	 to	 interpret	 behaviours	 and	 experiences	 matters	 because	

interpretations	 guide	 actions.	 Explaining	 why	 people	 act	 in	 a	 certain	 way,	 therefore,	

cannot	 be	 successfully	 undertaken	without	 an	 exploration	 of	 the	 beliefs	 that	 nurture	

these	actions.	 In	 the	 case	of	 youth,	different	 representations	have	evolved,	due	 to	 the	

multitude	of	interpretations	that	develop	and	solidify	within	transitional	states	regarding	

the	roles	they	occupy	in	conflict	and	their	capacity	to	contribute	to	reconciliation.		

Second,	 interpretivist	 adheres	 to	 an	 anti-foundational	 epistemology,	 which	 is	

underpinned	by	the	claim	that	there	are	no	absolute	truths	or	objective	facts.	As	Bevir	

and	Rhodes	observe,	‘all	perceptions	and	so	facts,	arise	within	the	context	of	a	prior	set	

of	beliefs	or	theoretical	commitments.’284	That	is,	knowledge	is	directly	associated	with	
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the	contexts,	historical	or	otherwise,	in	which	it	exists.	Ian	Hall	supports	this	claim	as	he	

explains	 that	 facts	 ‘are	 established	 by	 agents	 that	 have	 inherited	 certain	 traditions	of	

thought	-	or	ways	of	interpreting	the	world	-	that	in	turn	shape	their	interpretations	of	

the	empirical	world	with	which	they	deal.’285	This	suggests	that	beliefs	and	context	are	

inherently	interrelated	and	that	neither	exists	in	isolation.		

Moreover,	ideas	and	interpretations	are	fluid,	‘socially	constructed,	and	hence	inter-

subjective.’286That	is,	the	interpretative	approach	acknowledges	the	constantly	shifting	

nature	 of	 experiences	 and	 the	 stories	 told	 about	 those	 experiences.	 In	 doing	 so,	 it	

recognises	that	knowledge	is	produced	through	experience.	It	is	not	enough,	therefore,	

to	simply	expose	the	beliefs	of	individuals,	it	is	also	crucial	that	researchers	frame	these	

beliefs	within	the	actions,	practices	and	contexts	in	which	they	appear.	This	is	important	

as	it	demonstrates	the	constant	evolution	of	knowledge	as	individuals	react	not	only	to	

each	other,	but	also	to	their	surroundings.		

When	considering	the	stories	of	youth,	it	is	important	to	consider	the	space	in	which	

these	narratives	are	created.	So,	when	looking	at	the	reconciliation	stories	of	youth,	the	

transcripts	will	inform	our	understandings,	but	so	too	will	the	mandates	of	the	TRCs,	the	

recommendations	of	the	TRCs,	and	the	normative	trends	in	the	local	and	international	

community.	Broadly	speaking,	in	transitional	states	where	the	stories	of	youth	are	either	

mischaracterised	or	overlooked	entirely,	context	is	particularly	important,	as	it	informs	

our	understanding	of	the	reasons	for	these	silences.	In	addition,	context	provides	insights	

with	respect	to	the	ability	of	marginalised	communities	to	overcome	the	obstacles	which	

contribute	 to	 the	 exclusion	 of	 their	 voices	 from	 the	 formal	 conflict	 narratives	 of	

transitional	states.		

Interpretation	is	an	important	component	of	social	science	research	as	it	exposes	

the	underlying	meaning	behind	social	acts.	Interpretative	methodology	can	contribute	to	

our	understanding	of	social	interactions	as	it	has	the	capacity	to	reveal	the	ideology	that	

key	 stakeholders	 employ	 to	 justify	 their	 behaviour	 ‘irrespective	 of	 their	 real	

motivations.’287	When	agents	in	the	reconciliation	process	cast	youth	as	either	victims	or	

perpetrators,	 regardless	 of	 their	 actual	 role	 in	 the	 conflict,	 it	 is	 not	 possible	 to	 fully	

understand	this	classification	without	reference	to	the	roles	youth	occupy	in	that	society	
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more	broadly.	For	example,	in	the	Solomon	Islands	contexts,	representations	of	youth	at	

the	TRC	relied	extensively	on	a	deeply	rooted	cultural	understanding	of	youth	as	Masta	

Liu	(‘to	wander	around	aimlessly’).288	The	overreliance	of	the	perpetrator	classification	

in	 the	 institutional	 reporting	 by	 the	 Solomon	 Islands	TRC,	 therefore,	 can	 be	 partially	

explained	by	examining	the	broader	social	contexts	in	which	the	TRC	operated.289		

Interpretive	 theory	 plays	 an	 important	 role	 in	 explaining	 the	 ‘key	 concepts	 that	

underpin	 social	 practices.’290	 When	 discussing	 concepts	 such	 as	 reconciliation	 and	

engagement	it	is	imperative	that	we	interpret	how	different	individuals	in	transitional	

contexts	construct	this	process.	This	is	particularly	important	to	the	analysis	conducted	

throughout	this	research,	which	explored	the	reconciliation	narratives	of	youth		in	the	

context	of	their	relationship	with	the	broader	transitional	communities.			

The	production	of	diverse	and	holistic	conflict	stories	that	reflect	the	complexity	of	

youth’s	 substantive	 participation	 in	 the	 reconciliation	 process	 of	 transitional	 states,	

necessitates	an	examination	of	the	relationship	between	youth,	reconciliation,	and	their	

place	 in	 the	 community.	 An	 interpretative	 approach	 lends	 itself	 to	 this	 holistic	

exploration,	as	it	recognises	that	all	‘knowledge	is	theoretically	or	discursively	laden.’291	

Consequently,	there	is	the	possibility	that	multiple,	legitimate	interpretations	of	the	roles	

youth	occupy	during	conflict	may	exist	and	sit	alongside	each	other.	Taken	together,	these	

diverse	and	unique	interpretations	provide	an	expansive	explanation	of	the	experiences	

and	 interests	of	 youth	within	 the	 reconciliation	 space.	Mark	Bevir	supports	 this	 claim	

suggesting	that	‘although	the	relevant	beliefs	and	desires	can	become	multiple,	complex	

and	hard	to	disentangle,	it	is	still	to	them	we	might	turn,	at	least	implicitly,	in	explaining	

human	life.’292	That	is,	an	interpretative	approach,	while	difficult	to	construct,	provides	a	

complete	and	contextually	relevant	explanation	of	human	interactions.		

The	reflexive	analysis	inherent	in	interpretive	research	approaches	prioritises	the	

examination	 of	 the	 complexity	 of	 social	 and	 political	 relationships.	This	 reflexive	 lens	

provides	a	starting	point	for	reflecting	on	my	own	research	and	analysis.	Throughout	the	

data	chapters	I	have	sought	to	highlight	the	nuanced	nature	of	youth	representation	and	

their	 experiences.	 Furthermore,	 I	 aimed	 to	 represent	 the	 uniqueness	 and	 diversity	
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displayed	by	youth	in	reconciliation	processes	that	often	goes	unrepresented.	To	ensure	

that	a	reflective	and	responsive	lens	is	applied	throughout	my	analysis,	I	have	adopted	a	

thoroughgoing	 interpretive	 approach,	 which	 uses	 narrative	 analysis	 as	 explanation.	

Ultimately,	the	goal	of	this	frame	of	analysis	is	to	‘explain	why	the	agents	do	what	they	do	

by	reference	to	the	beliefs	and	theories	they	have	about	the	meaning	and	likely	outcomes	

of	their	actions.’293	That	is,	this	research	starts	from	the	position	of	the	stakeholder	under	

investigation.		

	

Constructing	Narratives	Through	the	Interpretative	Lens.		

My	 research	 investigates	 the	 stories	 told	 by	 youth	 and	 about	 youth.	 In	 addition,	 it	

considers	 how	 these	 often-divergent	 stories	 inform	 youth	 representation	 in	 the	 TRC	

process.	As	such,	 I	employ	a	 ‘thoroughgoing	 interpretivist’	 (narrative)	 lens	to	the	 final	

reports	and	transcripts	of	the	TRCs	under	investigation.	Thoroughgoing	interpretivists	

employ	a	wide	range	of	data,	theory	and	historical	context	to	‘describe	and	to	explain…	

practices	 and	 behavior.’294	 In	 this	 way,	 this	 interpretive	 tradition	 provides	 a	 holistic	

narrative	 that	 is	 interested	 in	 thoughts,	 behaviours,	 and	 the	 personal	 explanations	 of	

these	by	the	actors	central	to	the	context	being	explored.	It	is	concerned	not	just	with	the	

individuals	 within	 the	 context	 under	 investigation,	 but	 also	 the	 relationships	 that	

produce	 interactions.	 The	 rigorous	 process	of	 using	data	 from	multiple	 locations	 and	

sources,	therefore,	produces	an	all-inclusive	account	of	events	and	relationships	specific	

to	 a	 particular	 context.	 Utilising	 a	wide	 range	 of	 sources	 and	methods	 to	 inform	 the	

construction	of	these	narratives	effectively	ensures	validity	and	legitimacy	of	the	stories	

being	told.	Notably,	the	use	of	a	wide	range	of	methods	is	employed	by	interpretivists	to	

substantiate	the	explanations	produced	by	the	initial	method.	Colin	Hay	observes	that	it	

is	not	‘the	source	or	type	of	the	data	that	is	the	issue,	but	the	validity	of	the	inferences	

drawn	 from	 the	 data	 and	 the	 status	 of	 claims	 made	 about	 it.’295	 The	 focus	 of	 the	

interpretivists,	 therefore,	 is	 to	 produce	 interpretations	 of	 available	 data,	 which	 are	

plausible	and	transparent.	This	is	in	contrast	to	positivist	approaches,	which	generally	

focuses	on	the	acquisition	of	data.		

			

Finding	Meaning	in	Stories	
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The	concept	of	meaning	holism	underpins	the	interpretive	approach	to	data	collection	

and	analysis.	Meaning	holism	suggests	that	‘our	concepts	are	not	simply	given	to	us	by	

the	world	as	it	is	but	are	shaped	by	interactions,	prior	traditions	and	beliefs.’296	That	is,	

meaning	holism	is	embedded	in	the	belief	that	actions	and	events	are	not	produced	in	a	

vacuum.	 The	 underlying	 premise	 of	 meaning	 holism	 is	 that	 human	 beings	 are	

‘meaningfully	 and	 historically	 contingent.’297	 To	 understand	meaning,	 therefore,	 it	 is	

necessary	to	examine	the	broad	array	of	social	facts,	theories	and	beliefs	simultaneously.	

Understanding	the	dominance	and	persistence	of	stories	about	youth	requires	that	the	

experiences	of	youth	are	examined	in	the	broader	social	and	political	contexts	in	which	

they	are	situated.		

Meaning	 holism	has	 implications	 for	 the	way	 data	 is	 collected	 and	 analysed.	 As	

previously	 indicated,	 the	 actual	methods	 used	 are	 not	 limited	 to	 either	 qualitative	 or	

quantitative	 approaches,	 as	 interpretivists	 conceive	 all	 forms	 of	 data	 collection	 to	 be	

legitimate.	Therefore,	despite	the	traditional	dichotomous	dilemmas	posed	by	the	social	

sciences,	 ‘it	 is	 not	 actually	 the	 case	 that	 positivist	methods	 are	 incompatible	with	 an	

interpretivist	 approach.’298	 Given	 this,	 interpretive	 research	 is	 increasingly	 employing	

positivist	methods	for	the	collection	of	data.	The	narratives	that	interpretivists	generate	

from	 the	data	 they	 collect	 explain	and	 represent	agents’	beliefs	 about	 their	 actions.299	

Furthermore,	narrative	accounts	 ‘can	apply	 to	broad	patterns	of	behaviour	associated	

with	 movements	 and	 to	 the	 dynamic	 of	 social	 change.’300	 Given	 this,	 exposing	 the	

traditions,	beliefs	and	dilemmas	that	inform	and	are	constituted	by	actions	and	through	

stories	is	one	of	the	central	goals	of	the	interpretative	research	approach.	These	three	

themes	 formed	 the	 framework	of	my	analysis,	 and	each	concept	 is	 examined	 in	more	

detail	in	the	following	section.		

	

3.3	Framework	for	Analysis	

The	narrative	approach	‘explains	actions	and	practices	by	pointing	to	the	conditional	and	

volitional	 connections	between	 beliefs	 and	 the	desires	embedded	 in	 them.’301	Namely	
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actions	are	attributed	to	the	links	between	beliefs	and	desires,	which	are	then	presented	

in	 narrative	 form.	 The	 interpretive	 approach	 is	 underpinned	 by	 three	 key	 concepts:	

beliefs,	 traditions	 and	 dilemmas.	 These	 provide	 the	 analytical	 framework	 for	

interpretative	research,	and	thus	underpin	the	fundamental	premise	behind	all	iterations	

of	the	narrative	approach,	which	seeks	to	answer:	‘how	might	we	explain	why	actors	hold	

the	webs	of	beliefs	they	do?’302	In	this	thesis,	therefore,	I	examine	the	underlying	factors	

which	produce	and	are	constituted	by	youth	and	their	interactions	with	TRCs.		

	

Beliefs	

Interpretive	theory	argues	that	there	are	no	objective	truths	or	absolute	knowledge.	In	

doing	so,	interpretivists	reject	positivist	claims	that	human	behaviour	is	the	product	of	

‘objective	social	facts’	and	derived	from	‘pure	experiences.’303	Indeed,	for	interpretivists	

‘all	 of	our	knowledge	arises…	 in	 the	 context	of	our	particular	web	of	beliefs.’304	Thus,	

interpretive	theory	emphasises	the	importance	of	understanding	beliefs,	and	perceives	it	

as	the	most	practical	way	of	explaining	and	thus	understanding	social	interactions.	The	

identification	of	beliefs	is	therefore	central	to	all	interpretive	analysis.		

The	fundamental	purpose	of	exposing	beliefs	in	the	interpretive	tradition	is	that	it	

situates	the	analysis	at	the	level	of	the	individual’s	perspective	and	experience.	That	is,	

the	research	aims	to	extract	the	beliefs	of	key	stakeholders	rather	than	ascribing	beliefs	

and	theories	to	these	agents.	Mark	Bevir,	Oliver	Daddow	and	Ian	Hall	suggest	that,	‘how	

the	people	we	study	see	their	positions	and	interests	inevitably	depends	on	their	theories,	

which	might	differ	significantly	from	our	theories.’305	The	interpretive	approach,	sees	an	

exploration	 of	 beliefs	 as	 the	 most	 pragmatic	 way	 of	 revealing	 the	 perspectives	 and	

theories	 that	 influence	 actions.	 Given	 this,	my	 research	 is	 focused	 on	 identifying	 the	

different	beliefs	that	informed	youth	engagement	at	each	TRC	process.	This	will	involve	

the	 interpretation	 of	 different	 facets	 of	 youth	 engagement	 including:	 representation,	

agency	and	capacity.	To	do	this,	I	engage	with	the	beliefs	of	international	and	local	agents	

who	participated	in	the	design	and	implementation	of	the	youth	TRC	programs	in	these	

transitional	contexts.		
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Traditions	

Traditions	 are	 an	 essential	 component	 of	 the	 interpretive	 ontology,	which	 rejects	 the	

positivist	view	that	‘individuals	are	autonomous.’306	Positivists	contend	that	‘people	can	

arrive	at	beliefs	through	pure	experiences,	so	we	can	explain	why	people	held	their	beliefs	

by	referencing…	those	experiences.’307	Interpretivists	refute	this	notion	and	instead	point	

to	 traditions	as	a	way	to	explain	people’s	beliefs.	Mark	Bevir,	Rod	Rhodes	and	Patrick	

Weller	 observe	 that,	 ‘because	 people	 cannot	 have	 pure	 experiences,	 they	 necessarily	

construe	their	experiences	using	theories	they	inherited.’308	Moreover,	they	suggest	that	

‘experiences	can	lead’	individuals	to	certain	ideas	‘only	because	they	already	have	access	

to	the	traditions	of	their	community.’309	Traditions	represent	a	form	of	learnt	behaviour	

that	 indicates	 the	 ideological	 position	 of	 the	 community	 with	 respect	 to	 a	 particular	

action	or	phenomena.	 In	 the	 case	of	 youth,	 cultural	 representations	and	 international	

models	 of	 children	 produced	 by	 international	 institutions	 such	 as	 the	 CRC	 have	 a	

significant	 impact	 on	 the	 ways	 in	 which	 youth	 are	 represented	 in	 reconciliation	

narratives.		

In	addition,	traditions	are	an	articulation	of	the	‘social	context	in	which	individuals	

exercise	their	reason	and	act	and	show	how	much	weight	they	give	to	their	social	context	

when	 reasoning	 and	 acting.’310	 In	 this	 respect,	 traditions	 are	 cyclical:	 agents	 create	

traditions	 and	 traditions	 are	 created	 by	 the	 social	 context	 in	which	 these	 agents	 are	

situated.	 Traditions	 are	 inevitable	 and	 inherited,	 yet	 the	 presence	 of	 human	 agency	

allows	 for	 the	 possibility	 that	 traditions	 can	 be	 altered.	While	 individuals	 reach	 their	

beliefs	against	the	backdrop	of	a	tradition,	 ‘they	are	also	creative	agents	who	have	the	

capacity	 to	 reason	 and	 act	 innovatively	 against	 the	 background	 of	 that	 tradition.’311	

Indeed	 the	 process	 of	 passing	 traditions	 on	 from	 ‘generation	 to	 generation’	 requires	

individuals	to	reflect	on	how	the	tradition	fits	within	their	circumstances.312	It	is	through	

this	reflection	that	alterations	often	happen.		

For	 interpretivists,	 traditions	 are	 a	 ‘first	 influence	 on	 people.’313	 Traditions,	

therefore,	 are	 an	 entry	 point	 which	 individuals	 build	 upon	 by	 asserting	 agency	 and	
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reason.	This	understanding	of	tradition	is	closely	associated	with	the	notion	of	situated	

agency.	 However,	 whilst	 traditions	 are	 constantly	 evolving	 they	 retain	 a	 sense	 of	

continuity	due	to	the	conceptual	links	between	the	beliefs	and	practices	that	persist.	As	

such,	‘traditions	cannot	be	made	up	of	purely	random	beliefs	and	actions	that	successive	

individuals	happen	to	have	held	in	common.’314	To	understand	the	evolution	of	traditions	

and	their	associated	beliefs	and	practices,	therefore,	it	is	necessary	to	identify	and	explain	

these	connections.		

These	connections	are	often	exposed	and	explained	thematically.	As	Bevir	describes	

‘because	conditional	connections	are	not	arbitrary,	themes	must	be	immanent	with	the	

objects	 they	 bring	 together.’315	 Thematically,	 issues	 of	 representation,	 agency	 and	

identity	from	above	and	below,	provide	the	vital	entry	points	for	the	construction	of	the	

narrative	 of	 youth	 representation	 in	 TRCs.	 These	 themes	 have	 been	 drawn	 from	 the	

literature	that	describes	and	interprets	different	narratives	of	young	people	across	the	

peace	and	conflict	field.	Part	of	the	analytical	process	of	this	research	was	to	interrogate	

the	ways	in	which	commonly	utilised	identity	constructs	are	perpetuated	throughout	the	

reconciliation	 process.	 In	 particular,	 two	 dominant	 narratives	 provide	 the	 theoretical	

starting	point	for	this	analysis,	namely	youth	as	victims	and	youth	as	deviants.		

In	contrast	to	these	one-dimensional,	passive	constructions	of	young	people,	this	

thesis	provides	an	alternative	narrative	for	describing	the	experiences	of	youth;	youth	as	

political	agents.	The	youth	as	empowered	political	agents	framing	employed	throughout	

this	thesis	reveals	the	substantive	and	meaningful	engagement	of	youth	across	a	wide-

range	 of	 transitional	 justice	 contexts.	 The	 application	 of	 this	 third	 lens	 to	 the	

reconciliation	narrative	of	youths,	highlights	their	agency	and	capacity	as	it	reveals	the	

different	 connections	 present	 in	 the	 data.	 Volitional	 connections	 ‘relate	 pro-attitudes	

[beliefs]	to	the	actions	they	motivate.’316	These	connections	demonstrate	how	the	beliefs	

and	 desires	 that	 agents	 hold	produce	 actions.	Volitional	 connections	 demonstrate	 the	

transition	from	beliefs,	to	the	agent’s	intention	to	act	on	their	belief,	followed	by	the	actual	

action.	The	narrative	approach	highlights	this	process	as	a	way	of	describing	the	actions	

and	practices	of	agents.	As	Jeffery	explains,	volitional	connections	require	‘us	to	consider	

how	the	actors	themselves	interpreted	the	meaning	of	their	own	actions.’317	In	essence,	

                                                
314	Mark	Bevir,	How	Narratives	Explain,	288	
315	Ibid.,	286. 
316	Mark	Bevir	cited	in	Renée	Jeffery,	Amnesties,	Accountability	and	Human	Rights,	16.		
317		Renee	Jeffery,	Amnesties,	Accountability	and	Human	Rights:	16	



 92 

volitional	 connections	 assist	 the	 researcher	 in	 forming	 ‘interpretations	 of	

interpretations.’318	This	research	project	explains,	in	narrative	form,	the	development	of	

youth	representation	by	interpreting	how	a	range	of	stakeholders	interpreted,	through	

stories,	the	participation	of	youth	in	the	reconciliation	process.	Revealing	these	volitional	

connections	assists	the	researcher	in	explaining	any	deviations	in	the	path	between	the	

beliefs,	intentions	and	actions.	This	is	achieved	by	explaining	the	dilemmas	that	produced	

this	deviation.		

	

Dilemmas		

Dilemmas	provoke	changes	in	the	actions	of	individuals	through	a	reflective	process	

that	 encourages	 the	modification	of	 inherited	beliefs.	 Interpretivists	 contend	 that	 it	 is	

possible	 to	 construct	 an	 explanation	 of	 ‘change	 within	 traditions’	 by	 pointing	 to	 the	

presence	 of	 dilemmas	 in	 the	 social	 environment.	 Many	 factors	 contribute	 to	 the	

emergence	of	dilemmas;	these	include	people’s	experiences,	outside	social	influences,	or	

reflections	by	individuals.	Consequently,	it	is	imperative	that	the	researcher	be	open	to	

the	possibility	that	a	dilemma	could	arise	from	anywhere	or	anything.	Furthermore,	they	

must	be	mindful	that	it	could	be	either	perceived	within	the	ideology	of	the	agent	under	

examination	 or	 attached	 to	 the	 real	 social	 or	 political	 environment.	 At	 their	 core,	

dilemmas	 thus	 ‘provide	 one	 way	 of	 thinking	 about	 the	 role	 of	 individual	 agency	 in	

changing	traditions.’319	A	dilemma	arises	when	an	agent’s	new	belief	contradicts	 their	

existing	 ideas.	 That	 is,	 ‘when	 a	 new	 idea	 stands	 in	 opposition	 to	 existing	 beliefs	 or	

practices	 and	 so	 forces	 a	 reconsideration	 of	 these	 existing	 beliefs	 and	 associated	

traditions.’320	 These	 dilemmas	 result	 in	 the	 agent	 reviewing	 and	 modifying	 the	 old	

practices	and	ideas.		

While	examining	the	presence	and	influence	of	dilemmas,	the	researcher	must	be	

aware	that	what	they	are	describing	is	the	actor’s	interpretation	of	the	dilemma.	As	Bevir	

explains	‘in	explaining	change,	interpretivists	do	not	privilege	their	academic	accounts	of	

the	world.’321	The	goal,	therefore,	when	revealing	and	explaining	change	is	to	present	the	

‘subjective	 and	 intersubjective	 understanding	 of	 the	 actors	 who	 bring	 about	 the	
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change.’322	This	requires	constant	reflectivity	on	the	part	of	the	researcher	to	ensure	they	

are	not	ascribing	their	own	beliefs	about	the	changes	occurring.		

	

Context	

Narratives	are	produced	and	informed	by	context,	and	thus	the	‘interpretive	approach	

requires	 that	 the	 social	 scientist	 adopts	 ‘contextualising	 and	 historical	 forms	 of	

explanation.’323	The	significance	ascribed	to	key	principles	such	as	agency	and	context	

distinguishes	 an	 interpretivist	 approach	 from	 the	 natural	 sciences.	 Agency,	 for	

interpretivists	such	as	Bevir	and	Rhodes	exists	alongside	social	contexts	(or	traditions).	

They	 suggest	 that	 even	 though	 actors	 may	 initially	 be	 influenced	 by	 their	 social	

surroundings,	their	capacity	to	reason	means	that	it	is	possible	to	change	the	conditions	

of	 this	background.	Moreover,	 they	 contend	 that	 individuals	have	 ‘the	ability	 to	 select	

particular	 beliefs	 and	 actions,	 including	 novel	ones	 that	might	 transform	 the	 relevant	

social	 structure.’324	 	 An	 understanding	 of	 the	 motives	 and	 beliefs	 of	 key	 actors	 is	

instrumental	to	the	formation	of	interpretive	explanations.	It	is	for	this	reason,	that	my	

research	is	designed	to	reveal	the	beliefs	of	a	wide	range	of	actors	in	each	of	the	truth	

commission	processes	instrumental	to	the	development	of	youth	representation.		

How	 youth	 are	 represented	 in	 the	 truth	 commission	 process	 requires	 a	 broad	

understanding	of	the	cultural	and	political	agency	of	youth	in	each	transitional	country.	

Moreover,	it	requires	an	understanding	of	the	traditional	roles	youth	occupied	in	each	

context	prior	to	the	violence	and	instability.	These	contextual	frames	are	significant	as	

they	help	to	explain,	 in	part,	 the	persistence	of	dichotomous	representations	of	youth.	

Alongside	considerations	of	the	role	of	youth	at	the	local	level,	an	interpretative	approach	

situates	stories	in	the	international	context.	In	doing	so,	the	interpretive	analysis	ensures	

that	the	explanations	reflect	the	multiple	layers	of	meaning	evident	in	human	behaviours.	

Where	youth	are	concerned,	a	holistic	analysis	of	their	engagement	and	representation	

situates	their	reconciliation	narratives	within	the	international	discourses	on	youth	and	

human	 rights,	 and	 youth	 and	 development.	 This	will	 be	 achieved	 by	 drawing	 on	 the	

various	 youth	 development	 reports	 generated	 by	 international	 non-government	

organisations	(INGOs),	namely	the	Machel	Report	and	the	international	conventions	and	

treaties	specific	to	youth	including	The	Convention	on	the	Rights	of	the	Child.	

                                                
322	Ibid.	
323	Renee	Jeffery,	Amnesties,	Accountability	and	Human	Rights,	14.		
324	Mark	Bevir	and	Rod	Rhodes,	Interpreting	British	Governance,	32.	 
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3.4	Collecting	Stories		

The	 stories	 of	 youth	 are	 crucial	 to	 the	 creation	 of	 holistic	 and	 representative	

reconciliation	 narratives.	 Yet	 the	 development	 and	 impact	 of	 these	 stories,	 remains	

largely	overlooked	in	the	transitional	justice	scholarship.	Given	this,	my	thesis	examines	

the	handful	of	TRCs	where	children	and	youth	have	been	identified	as	key	stakeholders	

in	the	reconciliation	process.	While	this	thesis	is	focused	on	the	stories	of	youth,	distinct	

from	children,	it	is	necessary	to	consider	both	demographics	as	they	are	often	conceived	

together	 at	 the	 institutional	 level.	 Furthermore,	 the	 participation	 of	 children	 in	 the	

reconciliation	 process	 of	 transitional	 states	 preceded	 the	 engagement	 of	 youth.	 To	

understand	the	introduction	of	youth	into	the	broader	reconciliation	narratives	of	TRCs,	

therefore,	 it	 is	 important	 to	 first	 consider	 the	 representations	 of	 children	 as	 this	

interaction	laid	the	foundation	for	youth	participation.				

	

Case	Selection	

Eight	TRCs	have	 implemented	programs	to	capture	young	peoples’	voices:	South	

Africa,	Guatemala,	Peru,	East	Timor,	 Sierra	Leone,	Liberia,	 Sri	Lanka	and	 the	Solomon	

Islands.	To	narrow	the	investigative	scope	of	this	thesis,	I	have	chosen	to	examine	only	

those	 cases	 where	 young	 people	 are	 explicitly	 included	 in	 the	 mandate	 and	

recommendations	of	the	TRCs,	or	where	a	chapter	dedicated	to	their	stories	was	included	

in	 the	 final	 report.	 I	 present,	 therefore,	 a	 narrative	 of	 youth	 engagement	 and	

representation	 in	South	Africa,	Sierra	Leone	and	the	Solomon	Islands.	These	cases	are	

particularly	important	to	understanding	how	youth	representation	has	evolved,	as	each	

denotes	 a	 turning	point	 in	 the	 discourse	 on	 youth	 representation.	Turning	points	 are	

‘deflections	 in	 a	 long-term	pathway.’325	 As	 Sampson	 and	 Laub	 explain,	 ‘what	makes	 a	

turning	point	a	turning	point	rather	than	a	minor	ripple,	is	the	amount	of	sufficient	time	

that	is	spent	on	a	new	course.’326	Since	one	of	my	research	aims	is	to	show	the	evolution	

of	 youth	 engagement,	 the	 identification	 and	 explanation	 of	 key	moments	 and	 turning	

points	 warrants	 detailed	 examination.	 The	 presence	 of	 turning	 points	 or	 more	

specifically,	new	ideas	regarding	youth	representation,	indicates	the	existence	of	what	I	

have	previously	described	as	dilemmas.	

                                                
325	Sampson	and	Laub.	2005.	Cited	in	Christoffer	Carlsson,	'Using	‘Turning	Points’	to	Understand	Processes	of	Change	in	Offending	
Notes	from	a	Swedish	Study	on	Life	Courses	and	Crime,'	British	Journal	of	Criminology	52	(1)	(2012),	3.	
326	Ibid. 
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The	South	African	TRC	 is	 the	 first	case	presented	 in	the	narrative.	This	TRC	was	

chosen,	 as	 it	was	the	 first	 to	encourage	 the	participation	of	young	people	and	 to	hold	

public	hearings	of	the	needs	and	experiences	of	children.	In	addition,	the	South	African	

case	established	the	initial	parameters	for	reporting	the	stories	young	people.	Not	only	

did	the	South	African	TRC	include	children	in	its	recommendations,	it	was	also	the	first	

to	provide	a	separate	chapter	on	their	needs	and	experiences.	Finally,	the	South	African	

TRC	is	broadly	considered	to	be	a	landmark	case	within	the	transitional	justice	literature	

as	it	was	the	first	of	its	kind	to	hold	public	and	televised	hearings	and	to	offer	amnesties	

for	the	testimony	of	combatants.	In	doing	so,	the	South	African	TRC	established	a	new	

model	for	understanding	justice	as	the	acknowledgement	of	harms.	This	new	approach	

to	justice	created	space	for	the	participation	of	a	broad	range	of	actors,	amongst	them	

women	and	children.	Given	this,	the	South	African	TRC	provides	a	logical	starting	point	

for	my	 research	 due	 to	 its	 significant	 contributions	 to	 the	 debate	 about	 truth	 versus	

justice,	as	it	legitimised	truth	commissions	as	instruments	of	justice.	The	South	African	

case,	 therefore,	 provides	 the	 historical	 context	 for	 the	 development	 of	 a	 narrative	 of	

youth	participation	and	engagement	with	reconciliation	practices.		

Sierra	Leone	is	a	notable	turning	point	in	the	evolution	of	youth	engagement	as	the	

final	report	of	the	TRC	was	the	first	to	have	a	separate	chapter	on	youth.	It	was	also	the	

first	 time	 that	 children	were	officially	 included	 in	 the	mandate	of	 a	TRC.	 In	 the	Sierra	

Leonean	conflict,	youth	were	key	combatants	and	perceptions	of	their	participation	in	the	

literature	are	often	informed	by	notions	of	deviance.	Given	this,	Sierra	Leone	was	chosen	

as	 a	 case	 study	 in	 order	 to	 explore	whether	 popular	 understandings	 of	 youth	 in	 the	

conflict	environment	are	reflected	in	transitional	justice	practices.	The	Solomon	Islands	

is	the	final	case	study	employed	in	this	thesis.		

Like	the	cases	of	Sierra	Leone	and	South	Africa,	 the	Solomon	Islands	TRC	report	

included	 a	 dedicated	 chapter	 on	 children.	 In	 addition,	 the	 Solomon	 Islands	 TRC	 also	

considered	the	needs	and	interests	of	youth	when	creating	recommendations	for	reform.	

The	 Solomon	 Islands	 case	 study	 was	 chosen,	 as	 the	 interactions	 of	 youth	 in	 the	

development	 and	 implementation	 process	 of	 the	 TRC	 denotes	 a	 turning	 point	 in	 the	

evolution	of	youth	engagement	with	reconciliation	processes.	That	is,	the	participation	of	

the	 youth	 demographic	 in	 the	 TRC	 process	 marked	 a	 significant	 development	 in	 the	

interactions	of	youth	with	the	practice	of	transitional	justice.		
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Representations	of	young	people	in	the	TRCs	of	Peru	and	East	Timor	were	informed	

by	 the	 protectionist	 mandate	 of	 the	 CRC	 and	 thus	 they	 furthered	 the	 precedent	

established	 at	 the	 South	 African	 TRC.	 While	 both	 TRCs	 included	 a	 chapter	 on	 the	

experiences	of	children,	the	processes	and	practices	undertaken	in	each	country	do	not	

contribute	to	the	discourse	on	youth	representation.	In	addition,	the	narratives	presented	

in	 their	 final	 reports,	 did	 not	 have	 a	 significant	 impact	 on	 the	 evolution	 of	 youth	

participation	in	TRCs.	 	The	case	of	Peru,	therefore,	is	included	in	the	chapter	on	South	

Africa	 to	 demonstrate	 the	 continued	 evolution	 of	 the	 norms	 on	 children’s	 rights	 and	

protections.	By	highlighting	parallels	between	the	South	African	final	report	and	the	final	

report	 of	 the	 Peruvian	 TRC	 I	 demonstrate	 the	 resonance	 of	 the	 victim	 framework	 in	

reconciliation	practices.	The	Timor	Leste	case	is	employed	to	demonstrate	the	dilemma	

that	youth	participation	in	TRC	processes	produces	for	the	broader	discourse	on	youth	

agency	and	empowerment	in	transitional	justice	practices.		

	

Data	Collection	

The	analysis	in	this	thesis	draws	on	a	collection	of	sources	to	construct	a	narrative	

of	youth	engagement	and	to	reveal	the	representations	of	youth	at	each	turning	point.	

Constructing	the	historical	foundations	of	my	narrative	required	an	exploration	of	local	

and	 international	 sources	 from	 each	 truth	 commission	 period.	 This	 included	 United	

Nations	 Resolutions	 and	 reports	 from	 international	 organisations	 about	 youth	

development	and	agency,	historical	texts	about	the	social	and	political	conditions	within	

each	 country	 and	 media	 statements	 from	 government	 officials,	 both	 local	 and	

international,	 regarding	 the	 transitional	 justice	 process.	 The	 purpose	 of	 using	 a	wide	

variety	of	local	and	international	sources	was	twofold:	first,	it	allowed	me	to	examine	the	

ways	 in	 which	 social	 relationships,	 national	 and	 local	 politics	 and	 culture	 may	 have	

influenced	 beliefs	 about	 youth	 representation;	 and	 second,	 by	 examining	 the	

international	transitional	justice	environment	at	the	time	of	each	truth	commission	I	was	

able	to	situate	the	development	of	youth	representation	within	the	broader	discourse	of	

transitional	 justice.	 This	 enabled	 me	 to	 interpret	 the	 challenges	 and	 implications	

associated	with	constructing	reconciliation	narratives	that	misrepresent	 the	stories	of	

youth.				

Alongside	the	TRC	reports	and	transcripts	of	hearings,	I	relied	on	interviews	in	the	

Solomon	Islands	to	capture	the	different	representations	of	youth	in	each	context.	Semi	
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structured	interviews	were	used	to	fill	information	gaps	that	arose	after	a	close	reading	

of	 the	 reports	and	public	 transcripts	was	 completed.	As	Peter	Burnham	et	 al.	 explain,	

there	are	three	principles	that	distinguish	semi-structured	interviews	from	other	forms	

of	questioning.327	First,	researchers	employing	a	semi-structured	approach	have	a	list	of	

topics	 or	 questions	 to	 ensure	 an	 ongoing	 conversation.328	 Unlike	 other	 interview	

techniques,	however,	a	semi-structured	approach	allows	researchers	to	recognise	and	

embrace	the	potential	for	deviation	from	these	original	questions.	This	deviation	occurs	

as	the	research	participants	tell	their	personalised	narratives.	This	proved	to	be	the	case	

in	 the	 Solomon	 Islands;	 as	 while	 I	 created	 an	 initial	 list	 of	 questions	 to	 guide	 our	

discussion,	rarely	did	the	interviews	I	conducted	following	this	format.	While	I	would	ask	

an	initial	broad	question	to	get	the	conversation	started	(questions	provided	in	appendix	

1),	 often	 the	 answer	 to	 this	 question	 would	 drive	 the	 creation	 of	 further	 questions.	

Moreover,	the	interviews	were	often	conducted	as	more	of	a	conversation,	where	I	would	

listen	 and	 directly	 respond	 and	 that	 response	 would	 generate	 a	 new	 conversational	

direction	or	 line	 of	 questioning.	Deviation	 is	often	 the	 result	of	 new	 information	 that	

arises	 from	 the	 participants’	 responses.	 The	 possibility	 for	 deviation	 highlights	 the	

second	principle;	namely,	semi-structured	interviews	do	not	allow	for	a	rigid	interview	

process.329Indeed,	 when	 employing	 semi-structured	 interview	 methods,	 researchers	

prioritise	topics	or	themes	to	guide	discussions	with	participants.330	Before	conducting	

these	interviews,	university	human	ethics	approval	was	granted	in	September	2015.	Due	

to	the	sensitive	nature	of	the	subject	all	interviews	have	been	assigned	a	generic	letter	by	

the	author	to	ensure	that	identities	remain	confidential.	This	was	a	condition	of	the	ethics	

approval.		

Snowball	sampling	was	employed	to	recruit	interview	participants	in	the	Solomon	

Islands.	This	sampling	technique	is	a	non-random	form	of	data	collection.331	It	relies	on	

personal	 and	 professional	 connections	 to	 recruit	 interview	 participants.	 Snowball	

sampling	is	also	useful	in	situations	where	a	high	level	of	trust	between	the	researcher	

and	 participants	 is	 needed.	 The	 advantage	 of	using	 the	 snowball	 technique	 is	 that	 an	

individual	who	 has	 already	 established	 trust	with	 the	 potential	 research	 participants	

introduces	 the	 researcher.	The	main	 issue	with	 this	 form	of	 sampling	 is	 the	potential	

                                                
327	Peter	Burnham	et	al.,	Research	Methods	in	Politics,	2nd	edition	(United	Kingdom:	Palgrave	Macmillan,	2008),	239.	
328	Ibid,	240–241.	
329	Ibid.		
330	Ibid,	241.	
331	Ibid,	107–108.	
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control	 of	 information	 by	 gatekeepers.	 Gatekeepers	 are	 intermediaries	 between	 the	

researcher	 and	 research	 participants.	 Their	participation	 in	 the	 process	 is	 potentially	

problematic	 as	 they	 often	 have	 the	 power	 to	 ‘deny	 access	 to	 institutions,	 ration	

[information],	 or	 impose	 conditions	 on	 the	 way…the	 research	 is	 carried	 out.’332	

Furthermore,	 accessing	 research	 participants	 through	 gatekeepers	 can	 also	 become	

problematic	 when	 these	 individuals	 only	 have	 relationships	 with	 one	 group	 of	 key	

stakeholders.	During	my	fieldwork	in	the	Solomon	Islands,	several	individuals	acted	as	

gatekeepers	 in	 the	 recruitment	 of	 interviewees;	 often	 this	 occurred	 after	 they	 had	

participated	in	an	interview.	Twenty-seven	interviews	were	conducted	between	October	

and	December	2015.	Interviewees	included	staff	members	of	the	Solomon	Islands	Truth	

and	 Reconciliation	 Commission,	 personnel	 from	 relevant	 ministries	 including	 the	

Ministry	 of	 National	 Unity,	 Peace	 and	 Reconciliation,	 and	 The	 Ministry	 for	 Women,	

Children	and	Youth,	key	stakeholders	from	non-government	organisations,	and	church	

groups.	Those	interviewed	were	either	youth	during	the	TRC	or	interacted	directly	with	

youth	throughout	the	process	and	were	well	positioned	to	discuss	their	perceptions	of	

the	participation	of	youth	in	the	reconciliation	process.		

I	also	conducted	a	focus	group	with	eight	Solomon	Islanders	in	October	2015.	Its	

purpose	was	to	gather	the	perceptions	of	youth	affected	by	the	conflict	in	the	Solomon	

Islands	 regarding	 truth,	 justice	and	 reconciliation.	 It	was	designed	 to	 complement	 the	

semi-structured	interviews	and	the	information	gathered	from	transcripts	of	the	youth	

hearings	at	the	TRC.	While	these	interviews	were	essential	in	helping	to	fill	gaps	in	the	

TRC	narrative	in	the	Solomon	Islands,	the	main	sources	employed	were	the	TRC	reports	

and	 the	 transcripts	 of	 the	 hearings,	 as	 taken	 together	 these	 revealed	 the	 different	

narratives	of	youth	representation	and	engagement.	More	important	still,	these	sources	

when	examined	together,	highlighted	the	tensions	between	representations	of	youth	and	

the	stories	told	by	youth.		

	

3.5	Constructing	the	Narrative	

Narrative	as	a	Form	of	Explanation	

An	 interpretive	approach	 to	data	analysis	 lends	 itself	most	 commonly	 to	explanations	

presented	in	the	form	of	a	narrative.	This	form	of	analysis	is	‘built	from	an	account	of	the	

                                                
332	Ibid,	292.	
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specific	motives,	beliefs	and	meanings	to	the	actor	of	the	actions	in	which	they	engage.’333	

In	essence,	narrative	explanations	involve	‘interpretations	of	interpretations.’334	This	is	a	

notable	 deviation	 from	 research	 in	 the	 natural	 sciences,	 which	 traditionally	 assigns	

motives	 and	 ideas	 to	 agents	 based	 on	 contexts,	 overarching	 theories	 and	 behavioural	

trends.	To	explain	youth	representation,	I	have	read	each	source	for	indicators	of	how	

key	actors,	(including	youth	themselves),	interpreted	and	explained	youth’s	engagement	

with	 the	 TRC	 process,	 as	 well	 as	 the	 different	 representations	 of	 youth	 that	 emerge	

through	these	stories.	As	my	research	is	interested	in	highlighting	the	narratives	of	youth	

across	five	different	truth	commissions,	I	employed	the	previously	discussed	principles	

of	meaning	holism	when	conducting	my	analysis.		Meaning	holism	infers	that	‘data	is	not	

only	saturated	with…	prior	 theories’	 it	also	takes	 into	account	 ‘data	about	holistic	and	

constructed	webs	of	meaning	to	be	explained	by	interpretation.’335When	examining	the	

representations	 and	 narratives	 of	 youth	 in	 each	TRC	 therefore,	 I	 considered	multiple	

perspectives,	not	merely	prior	assumptions	and	external	constructions	of	youth.		

In	accordance	with	the	principle	of	meaning	holism,	the	second	analytical	technique	

employed	 when	 constructing	 my	 narrative	 was	 historical	 inquiry.	 Historical	 inquiry	

ensures	 that	 the	principle	of	meaning	holism	 is	 sustained	 throughout	 the	 interpretive	

process.	This	method	of	analysis	takes	into	account	‘the	maps,	questions,	language	and	

historical	stories’	of	an	institution	or	phenomena.336	The	purpose	of	combining	history	

with	interviews	and	content	analysis	is	to	situate	the	stories	of	agents	‘within	their	wider	

webs	of	belief,	and	these	webs	of	belief	against	the	background	of	traditions	they	modify	

in	 response	 to	 specific	dilemmas.’337	The	 interpretation	of	data	 from	multiple	 sources	

produces	 a	 holistic,	 historically	 based	 account	 of	 how	 an	 event	 or	 institution	 is	

understood	by	the	actors	with	a	stake	in	the	process.	Historical	representation	‘refer[s]	

to	 how	 the	 object	 of	 an	 inquiry	 has	 been	 represented	 over	 time	 and	 space.’338	

Understanding	 and	 explaining	 these	 changes	 requires	 the	 researcher	 to	 highlight	 the	

multiple	knowledge	claims	or	‘regimes	of	truth’	that	are	produced	and	disseminated	in	

the	society.	This	method	is	primarily	concerned	with	knowing	‘how	names,	meanings	and	

                                                
333	Renee	Jeffery,	Amnesties,	Accountability	and	Human	Rights,	14;	Mark	Bevir,	How	Narratives	Explain,	283.		
334	Ibid 
335	Mark	Bevir	and	R.A.W	Rhodes,	The	State	as	Cultural	Practice	(Oxford:	Oxford	University	Press,	2010)	43-44.		
336	Mark	Bevir	and	Rod	A.W	Rhodes,	Interpreting	British	Governance,	5	
337	Ibid,	5.	
338	Kevin	Dunn	'Historical	Representation.'	In	Qualitative	Methods	in	International	Relations:	A	Pluralist	Guide,	edited	by	Audie	Klotz	
and	Deepa	Prakask	(New	York:	Palgrave	MacMillan,	2008),	79.	
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characteristics	are	attached	to	the	world	around	us.’339		With	this	in	mind,	I	utilised	this	

method	to	analyse	the	changes	to	youth	representation	and	participation	over	time.			

The	data	collected	was	then	employed	to	generate	a	long	conversation	about	youth	

representation.	As	Kevin	Dunn	observes,	a	long	conversation	is	 ‘where	multiple	actors	

come	 together	 to	 contest	 the	meanings	of	 identities	 and	 the	 terms	 in	which	 they	 are	

expressed.’340	This	required	a	close	reading	of	the	texts	in	social	and	historical	context.	

To	 do	 this,	 I	 employed	 one	 of	 the	 principle	 techniques	 of	 an	 interpretive	 approach,	

decentring.	Bevir	and	Rhodes	explain	that	 ‘to	decentre	is	to	unpack	a	practice	into	the	

disparate	 beliefs	 of	 the	 relevant	 actors.’341	 Once	 decentred,	 the	 practice	 is	 then	 re-

centered	 with	 reference	 to	 the	 specific	 beliefs	 of	 key	 individuals	 by	 identifying	 the	

traditions	and	dilemmas	that	produce	these	beliefs.342	This	allows	for	the	possibility	that	

multiple	 narratives	 exist	 that	 provide	 legitimate	 explanations	 albeit	 from	 different	

perspectives.	In	the	case	of	youth	representations	in	TRCs	these	divergent	narratives	are	

significant	as	they	demonstrate	the	institutional	limitations	of	the	inclusive	mandate	of	

TRCs	more	broadly.		

	

Data	Analysis	

	To	construct	my	narrative	of	youth	representation	and	engagement	I	conducted	a	close	

reading	 of	 the	 texts	 using	 the	 themes	 of	 representation,	 agency	 and	 capacity.	 The	

preceding	literature	review	on	youth	provides	a	starting	point	for	an	analysis	using	these	

themes.	The	aim	was	to	decentre	the	notion	of	youth	representation	and	then	to	re-centre	

it	 in	 light	 of	 the	 traditions	 and	 dilemmas	 that	 influenced	 the	 TRC	 participants.	 The	

following	table	outlines	the	thematic	codes	and	the	narratives	that	they	represent.		

	

	
Broad	Narratives	in	Literature	 Thematic	Codes		

	
	

1)	 Youth	as	Innocent	Victims	 		 	
	

		
	

1.	Innocence		
	

	
		

	
2.	Vulnerability		 	

	
		

	
3.	Protection	 	

	
		

	
4.	Victim	 	

	
		

	
5.	Manipulation		 	

                                                
339	Ibid,	81.	
340	Ibid.,	83.	
341	Mark	Bevir	and	Rod	A.W	Rhodes,	Interpreting	British	Governance,	729.	
342	Ibid,	729–730. 
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6.	Recipients	of	Peace	 	

	
		

	
7.	Talk	of	"Rights"	or	"Human	Rights"		

	
	

		
	

8.	Subjects	 	
	

		
	

9.		Influence	
	

	
		

	
10.	Whose	view	is	being	told	 	

	

		

	

11.		References	to	Convention	on	the	Rights	of	

the	Child	

	
	

	 2)		 Youth	as	Deviants	 		 	

	
		

	
1.	Discussion	of	Control	

	

	
		

	
2.	Violence	"insecurity"	and	"fear"		

	
	 		

	
3.	Gangs		 	

	 		
	

4.	Isolated		 	
	

		
	

5.	Aimlessness	or	Hopelessness		
	

	 		
	

6.	Cultural	Depictions	of	Deviance		 	
	

		
	

7.	Who’s	describing	the	deviance		
	

	 		
	

8.	Attempts	to	be	in	control			 	
	 		

	
9.	Guns	and	Militia	 	

	 		
	

10.	Lack	of	Opportunity		 	
	 		

	
11.	Access	issues		 	

	 		
	

12.	Silences		 	
	 		

	
13.	Relationships	with	other	youth		 	

	
		

	
14.	Negative	issues/	stigma	(of	young	people)		

	

	
3)	 Youth	as	Empowered	Political	

Agents.	
		

	
	 		

	
1.	Future	–	Focused	 	

	 		
	

2.	Development	 	
	 		

	
3.	Growth		 	

	 		
	

4.	Talk	of	Political	Beliefs		 	
	

		
	

5.	Descriptors	of	Peace	
	

	 		
	

6.	Social	Trust		 	
	

		
	

7.	Voice	
	

	 		
	

8.	Education	(The	importance	of…)		 	

	
		

	
9.	Relationships	with	the	Community		

	
	

		
	

10.	Participation		
	

	 		
	

11.	Engagement		 	
	 		 		 12.	Positive	Potential		 	
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3.6	Conclusion		

This	 chapter	 has	 explored	 the	 method	 and	 methodological	 approach	 employed	 to	

construct	a	narrative	of	youth	representation	and	engagement	in	TRCs.	I	have	argued	that	

stories	and	thus	the	analysis	of	those	stories	are	essential	for	our	understanding	of	the	

complex	and	diverse	experiences	of	marginalised	communities	within	transitional	states.	

Where	 youth	 are	 concerned,	 I	 have	 suggested	 that	 an	 interpretive	 approach	 provides	

researchers	with	a	method	of	examination	that	examines	the	voices	of	young	people,	but	

also	the	circumstances	that	produce	silences	and	misrepresentations.			

Youth	 engagement	 and	 their	 representation	 in	 the	 reconciliation	 process	 of	

transitional	 states	 can	 be	 understood	 by	 examining	 the	 perceptions	 of	 youth	

participation	 amongst	 a	 wide	 range	 of	 stakeholders,	 including	 youth	 themselves.	

Through	 an	 interpretative	 research	 approach,	 it	 is	 possible	 to	 produce	 a	 layered	

understanding	 of	 marginalised	 individuals,	 which	 acknowledges	 the	 wide	 range	 of	

factors	 that	 inform	 these	 notions.	 The	 interpretative	 approach	 also	 allows	 us	 to	

understand	the	differences	and	tensions	that	are	central	to	youth	representation	in	the	

reconciliation	 process	 of	 transitional	 states.	 This	 has	 significant	 implications	 for	 our	

understandings	of	other	traditionally	marginalised	groups	as	it	proposes	an	alternative	

way	for	hearing	and	interpreting	their	experiences	within	the	formal	and	institutionalised	

structures	of	TRCs.		
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Chapter	4	

	
Establishing	Visibility:	A	Human	Rights	Approach	to	the	Involvement	of	Young	

People	at	the	TRCs	in	South	Africa	
	

‘Hope	for	Tomorrow,	Yesterday’s	Heroes’343	

‘Children	are	the	living	message	we	send	to	a	time	we	will	not	see.’344	

“It	takes	a	village	to	raise	a	child”345	

	

Young	people	and	 their	 capacity	 to	 contribute	as	political	 actors	 to	peace	and	conflict	

present	 a	 critical	 challenge	 for	 transitional	 justice	 scholars	 and	 practitioners.	 Their	

increased	visibility	demonstrates	a	tension	between	the	narrow,	institutionalised	notions	

about	 their	 ability	 to	participate,	 and	 the	 complex	 reality	of	 the	 relationship	between	

youth,	reconciliation	and	engagement.	While	the	scholarly	discourse	on	young	people	is	

slowly	 shifting	 to	 reflect	 agency,	 voice	 and	 diversity,	 institutional	 reconciliation	

narratives	 remain	 largely	 static,	 narrow	 and	 one-dimensional.	 As	 a	 result,	

representations	of	youth	as	‘social	shifters’	or	as	‘an	entry	point	for	unravelling	the	ways	

in	 which	 processes	 of	 change	 invoke	 people’s	 agency’	 remain	 largely	 conceptual.346	

Within	the	report	of	the	South	African	TRC,	young	people	are	universally	recognised	as	

the	‘hope’	and	the	‘heroes’	of	South	Africa.	This	dual	classification	revealed	an	emerging	

trend	 within	 the	 international	 discourse	 regarding	 beliefs	 and	 traditions	 about	 the	

conflict	experiences	of	young	people,	namely	that	they	occupy	a	range	of	significant	roles	

in	 conflict	 and	post-conflict	practices.	Missing	 from	 these	descriptions,	however,	 is	 an	

acknowledgement	that	the	roles	of	children	and	youth	are	varied	and	constantly	shifting.	

These	depictions	prioritised	the	beliefs	of	external	agents	and	the	normative	traditions	

of	 the	 international	discourse	on	children’s	rights	during	this	period;	which	suggested	

that	 young	 people	 exhibit	 a	 broad	 universal	 notion	 of	 the	 agency.	 I	 argue	 that	 an	

overreliance	on	these	beliefs	and	traditions	at	the	South	Africa	TRC	was	problematic	for	

its	capacity	to	represent	the	unique	and	diverse	experiences	of	youth	as	it	focused	on	a	

conceptual	idea	of	their	potential,	rather	than	a	specific	reflection	of	their	engagement	as	

                                                
343	Desmond	M	Tutu,	'Forward:	The	Voices	of	Our	Children.'		In	Between	Anger	and	Hope:	South	Africa’s	Youth	and	the	Truth	and	
Reconciliation	Commission,	edited	by	by	Karen	Chubb	and	Lutz	Van	Dijk	(Johannesburg:	South	Africa:	Witwatersrand	University	
Press,	2001),	xi.	
344	Neil	Postman,	The	Disappearance	of	Childhood	(London:	Vintage,	1994),	xi	
345	Anonymous,	African	Proverb,	cited	in	Between	Anger	and	Hope.		
346	Alpaslan	Özerdam	&	Sukanya	Podder,	Youth	in	Conflict	and	Peacebuilding,	5.  
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active	 agents.	 Broadly	 speaking,	 the	 distinction	 between	 beliefs	 about	 youth	 and	 the	

beliefs	 of	 youth,	 present	 a	 significant	 challenge	 for	 TRCs	 and	 the	 traditions	 within	

international	relations	that	guide	our	interactions	with	children	and	to	a	less	extent	youth	

in	transitional	justice.		

The	 engagement	 of	 youth	with	TRCs	 continues	 to	 evolve,	 yet	 to	 understand	 the	

current	 state	 of	 youth	 representation	 and	 engagement	 it	 is	 necessary	 to	 examine	 its	

origins.	The	purpose	of	this	chapter,	therefore,	is	to	explore	the	contributions	of	the	South	

African	TRC	process	to	our	understanding	of	youth	representation	in	the	reconciliation	

narratives	of	transitional	states	more	broadly.	As	the	first	TRC	to	hold	special	hearings	

on	children	and	youth,	 the	South	African	TRC	provides	valuable	 insights.	This	chapter	

demonstrates	 the	 complexity	associated	with	accurately	 representing	 the	 conflict	 and	

reconciliation	stories	of	demographics	as	diverse,	unique	and	fluid	as	children	and	youth.	

Moreover,	 this	 chapter	 explores	 the	 normative	 foundations	 of	 what	 remains	 a	

problematic	tension	within	the	reconciliation	discourse	today.	It	highlights	some	of	the	

earliest	challenges	associated	with	constructing	a	narrative	of	the	conflict	experiences	of	

young	people,	which	balances	the	representations	of	youth	with	the	stories	by	youth.	In	

doing	so,	it	suggests	that	when	representations	of	young	people	fail	to	reflect	the	stories	

of	youth,	distinct	from	children,	their	voices	are	marginalised	and	relegated	to	the	fringes	

and	the	institutional	narratives	cast	the	experiences	of	children	and	youth	as	universal.		

This	has	broader	 implications	 for	 the	 reconciliation	goals	of	 transitional	 states,	 as	 the	

failure	to	include	the	distinct	voices	of	youth	challenges	the	inclusiveness	that	TRCs	aim	

to	 facilitate.	 	Critical	exploration	of	 the	participation	of	young	people	 in	reconciliation	

offers	 substantial	 insights	 into	 how	 youth	 push	 back	 against	 the	 dominant	

representations	that	conceive	and	cast	all	young	people	as	victims	and/or	perpetrators.		

Broadly	speaking,	examining	the	nature	and	extent	of	youth	engagement	reveals	the	

ways	 in	 which	 agent	 centred	 approaches	 to	 transitional	 justice	 can	 produce	 more	

inclusive	and	complete	reconciliation	narratives	following	conflict.	As	demonstrated	in	

chapter	 2,	 youth	 in	particular,	 are	motivated	 and	 engaged	 agents,	 yet	 rarely	 are	 they	

represented	this	way	in	the	formal,	institutional	structures	of	transitional	justice.	When	

youth	 are	 considered,	 it	 is	 often	 through	 the	 lens	 of	 the	 victim/perpetrator	 binary.	

Understanding	 the	origins	and	persistence	of	 these	 classifications	provides	 significant	

insight	regarding	the	ways	in	which	youth	challenge	these	marginalising	perceptions.	The	

experiences	of	youth	represent	a	site	of	tension	for	political	scientists	and	transitional	
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justice	practitioners,	as	they	challenge	the	political	and	structural	hierarchies	inherent	to	

the	victim/	perpetrator	classification.		

Before	assessing	the	representations	of	young	people	at	the	South	African	TRC,	this	

chapter	outlines	the	shift	in	the	discourse	on	childhood	from	the	private	sphere	to	the	

public.	 Following	 this,	 I	 provide	 an	 examination	 of	 the	 normative	 foundations	 of	 the	

victim/	perpetrator	dichotomy.	I	demonstrate	that	the	evolution	of	the	dialogue	on	the	

human	rights	of	children	and	the	emergence	of	the	protectionist	framework	has	created	

narrow	institutional	frameworks	that	obscure	displays	of	agency	by	youth.	This	chapter	

then	turns	to	the	stories	of	children	and	youth	at	the	South	African	TRC.	In	particular,	I	

explore	 the	 increased	 visibility	 of	 young	 people	 in	 the	 TRC	 process.	 I	 examine	 the	

implications	of	this	visibility	on	the	representations	of	young	people	in	the	final	report	

and	highlight	what	I	argue	is	a	blurring	of	the	boundaries	between	the	representations	of	

children	and	youth.	 	Next,	I	examine	the	socially	constructed	representations	of	young	

people	 that	 emerged	 at	 the	 South	 African	 TRC,	 most	 notably	 the	 victim/perpetrator	

dichotomy.	I	explore	the	implications	of	these	socially	and	politically	produced	narratives	

and	 suggest	 that	 these	 representations	 of	 children	 and	 youth	 act	 as	 symbols	 of	 the	

broader	reconciliation	agenda	of	the	TRC.	In	doing	so,	this	chapter	reveals	the	origins	of	

the	 institutional	 representations	 of	 children	 and	 youth	 that	 persist	 today	 in	 the	

reconciliation	narratives	produced	and	disseminated	in	the	final	reports	of	TRCs.	To	that	

end,	 this	 chapter	 denotes	 an	 entry	 point	 for	 the	 creation	 of	 a	 narrative	 of	 youth’s	

engagement	with	TRCs.		

Broadly	speaking,	consideration	of	the	stories	told	about	children	and	youth	in	the	

South	African	TRC	report,	 coupled	with	an	examination	of	 their	 engagement	with	 the	

actual	TRC	process,	helps	us	to	understand	the	ways	in	which	representations	of	young	

people	 have	 changed	 and	 evolved.	 In	 this	 chapter	 I	 argue	 that	 the	 South	African	TRC	

reflects	a	broader	shift	in	the	interactions	of	children	and	youth	with	transitional	justice	

practices,	as	their	reconciliation	and	conflict	stories	move	from	the	private	to	the	public	

sphere.	Children	and	youth	were	visible	throughout	the	TRC	process,	yet	the	decision	by	

the	 commission	 to	 hold	 hearings	 about	 the	 experiences	 of	 children,	 rather	 than	 for	

children,	resulted	in	the	production	of	an	institutional	conflict	narrative,	where	the	voices	

of	youth	acted	as	a	proxy	for	all	young	people.	As	a	result,	their	distinct	and	unique	voices	

were	silenced.	To	that	end,	this	chapter	provides	the	starting	point	for	a	discussion	of	the	
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social	and	political	structures,	beliefs,	norms	and	traditions	that	foster	and	promote	the	

engagement	of	youth	with	the	reconciliation	practices	of	transitional	states.		

	

4.1	Childhood:	Moving	the	Dialogue	from	the	Private	to	the	Public	

Notions	of	childhood	and	youth	have	become	increasingly	politicised	and	thus	subject	to	

significant	debate	and	commentary.	Shifts	in	the	recognition	of	children	from	the	private	

to	 the	 public	 sphere	 have	 produced	 a	 global	 idea	 about	 childhood,	 which	 has	 been	

normalised	 and	 embedded	 in	 international	 institutions.	 As	 a	 result,	 universal	

representations	 of	 childhood	 are	 prioritised	 and	 promoted	 by	 these	 institutional	

structures.	 The	 institutionalisation	 of	 childhood,	 embedded	 in	 a	 system	 of	 rights,	

solidified	and	found	form	in	the	twentieth	century	through	a	series	of	formal	dialogues	

held	 between	 states.347	 The	 notion	 that	 an	 institutionalised	 catalogue	 of	 rights	 was	

needed,	which	specifically	targeted	the	needs	of	children	first	emerged	in	1979	during	

the	International	Year	of	the	Child.348		

In	 the	 resolution	 institutionalising	 states’	 commitment	 to	 the	 Year	 of	 the	 Child,	

adopted	by	the	General	Assembly,	‘the	vital	link	between	programmes	benefiting	children	

and	the	observance	of	their	rights’	was	acknowledged.349	The	focus	on	programming	for	

children	 indicates	a	shift	 in	 the	visibility	of	 young	people,	 yet	 the	 focus	on	 the	 role	of	

adults	in	this	resolution,	rather	than	the	voices	of	children	also	highlights	beliefs	about	

the	 limits	 placed	 on	 the	 agency	 of	 young	 people.	 Indeed,	 the	 resolution	 outlines	 the	

responsibility	of	governments	‘urg[ing]’	them	‘to	make	every	effort…	to	achieve	lasting	

increased	benefits	for	children’	by	‘setting	specific	national	targets	and	goals	for	meeting	

the	 needs	 of	 children.’350	 That	 is,	 the	 framework	 established	 in	 this	 resolution	

perpetuates	 beliefs	 about	 the	 ‘infantilised’	 and	 ‘vulnerable’	 nature	 of	 young	

people.351While	young	people	are	visible	in	the	public	space	their	agency	and	ownership	

over	 their	 actions	 is	 mitigated	 by	 the	 belief	 that	 the	 international	 community	 is	

responsible	 for	 ‘secur[ing]	 young	 people	 from	 risk.’352	 Ideas	 about	 the	 importance	 of	

protecting	children	from	harm	and	manipulation	were	prominent	within	the	discourse	

on	 children’s	 rights	 during	 this	 period	 and	 were	 a	 central	 theme	 of	 the	 institutional	

                                                
347	For	a	comprehensive	examination	of	this	dialogue	see	Anne	Holzscheiter,	Children’s	Rights	in	International	Politics,	159-196.	
348	UN	General	Assembly,	International	Year	of	the	Child,	(18	October	1979),	A/RES/34/4,	[online]	
http://www.refworld.org/docid/3b00f1b462.html	(accessed	21	April	2018).	
349	Ibid.		
350	Ibid,	para.	3(c).	
351	Alpaslan	Özerdem	and	Sukanya	Podder,	Youth	in	Conflict	and	Peacebuilding,	94;		
352	Ibid.  
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structures	created	to	articulate	the	states	responsibilities	with	respect	to	children	and	

their	interactions	in	the	public	sphere.		

The	recognition	that	children	had	rights	indicates	a	notable	shift	in	ideas	regarding	

the	representations	of	young	people	from	purely	subjects	to	actors	with	evolving	agency	

who	require	protection	to	continue	their	development.	 	Although	this	shift	indicated	a	

predominantly	 positive	 development	 in	 the	 discourse	 on	 children	 in	 international	

relations,	a	tension	emerged	that	continues	to	frame	our	interactions	with	young	people	

today,	 notably	 the	 tension	 between	 the	 rights	 of	 children	 and	 human	 rights	 for	

children.353	This	tension	is	significant	as	it	continues	to	challenge	claims	of	agency	in	the	

practice	of	transitional	justice.	Moreover,	noticeably	absent	from	this	resolution	is	any	

recognition	of	the	youth	demographic,	as	distinct	from	children.		

The	 Year	 of	 the	 Child	 fell	 strategically	 on	 the	 twentieth	 anniversary	 of	 the	

Declaration	of	the	Rights	of	the	Child,	and	thus	it	provided	the	international	community	

with	 an	opportunity	 to	 evaluate	 the	 progress	made	 towards	 recognising	 the	 needs	of	

young	people	outside	of	the	private	sphere.354	In	this	respect,	the	notion	of	a	designated	

and	 universal	 set	 of	 children’s	 rights	 ‘was	 seen	 as	 an	 appropriate	 political	 signal’	 to	

highlight	 the	 normative	 shift	 taking	 place	 globally	 towards	 the	 ‘greater	 visibility	 and	

protection	 of	 children	 in	 national	 and	 international	 politics.’355	 During	 this	 period,	 a	

culture	of	childhood	evolved	which	understood	this	period	in	an	individual’s	life	to	be	

‘one	 free	of	responsibilities.’356	That	 is,	 representations	of	children	reflected	the	belief	

that	while	they	were	actors	with	needs	and	rights,	they	were	not	political	agents	with	the	

capacity	to	contribute	to	the	structures,	norms	and	institutions	of	society.		

In	addition,	during	the	1970s	and	1980s	a	related,	yet	distinct	development	in	the	

norms	related	to	the	visibility	of	children	occurred	which	reframed	ideas	about	children.	

Indeed,	 during	 this	 period	 beliefs	 about	 children	 evolved	 from	 an	 exclusively	

protectionist	 framework	 to	 one	 which	 recognised	 their	 limited	 independence	 and	

potential	to	act	as	empowered	individuals.357	As	Huynh	contends,	this	shift	denoted	the	

‘entry	 point	 of	 the	 child	 into	 international	 affairs’	 which	 ‘stipulat[ed]	 a	 set	 of	 liberal	

humanitarian	principles.’358	That	is,	children	were	perceived	as	agents	who	were	entitled	

                                                
353	Anne	Holzscheiter,	Children’s	Rights	in	International	Politics,	103-104.			
354	Maggie	Black,	The	Children	and	the	Nations:	The	Story	of	UNICEF.	(New	York:	Peregrine	Smith	Books,	1987),	355.	
355	Anne	Holzscheiter,	Children’s	Rights	in	International	Politics,	85.	
356	Rachel	Baker	and	Rachel	Hinton,	'Approaches	to	Children’s	Work	and	Rights	in	Nepal,'	Annuals	of	the	American	Academy	of	
Political	and	Social	Science	575	(2001),	190.	
357	Kim	Huynh,	‘Children	and	Agency,’	41-42.			
358	Ibid,	41.		
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to	 claim	 certain	 universal	 and	 inalienable	 rights	 and	 protections,	 which	 were	 once	

perceived	as	irrelevant	due	to	their	absence	from	the	public	space.	This	development	had	

implications	 for	 the	 types	 of	 rights	 children	 could	 claim.	 Most	 notably,	 it	 prioritised	

‘welfare	 rights,’	 specifically	 the	 guarantee	 of	 food	 and	 water,	 over	 ‘agency	 rights,’	 in	

particular,	the	right	to	participation	and	influence	over	their	experiences.359		In	this	way,	

children	were	perceived	as	actors	with	needs,		as	opposed	to	previous	beliefs	that	cast	

them	as		purely	‘objects	of	charity	and	benevolence.’360	Yet,	the	agency	associated	with	

these	 entitlements	 was	 limited	 and	 conditional.	 Indeed,	 notions	 of	 children	 that	

prioritised	 innocence	 and	 purity	 remained	 central	 to	 their	 collective	 representation,	

particularly	within	institutions.	These	different	social	constructions	revealed	a	tension	

between	children’s	emerging	political	identities	and	traditional	constructions	of	children	

as	non-legal,	innocent,	developing	subjects.		

Where	transitional	justice	practices	are	concerned,	the	participation	of	children	has	

become	normalised	and	expected,	particularly	 in	practices	which	promote	 restorative	

justice,	namely	TRCs.	As	the	South	African	case	demonstrates	children	and	youth	were	a	

thematic	category	for	exploration	in	special	hearings.	The	purpose	of	these	hearings	was	

to	 ‘identify	patterns	of	 abuse	experienced	by	 individuals	and	groups’	by	 ‘elicit[ing]the	

experiences	of	vulnerable	persons.’361	In	this	way,	the	stories	of	children	and	youth	were	

considered	 to	 be	 an	 essential	 component	 of	 the	 TRC	 because	 they	 highlighted	 a	

systematic	 pattern	 of	 abuse	 by	 external	 agents	 and	 institutions.	 Given	 this,	 the	

experiences	 of	 children	 at	 the	 South	 African	 TRC	 provided	 a	 symbol	 of	 apartheid.	

Recognition	 of	 their	 role	 as	 political	 agents,	 however,	 failed	 to	 generate	 significant	

attention	within	the	institutionalised	narrative.		

The	 manifestation	 of	 this	 normative	 shift	 towards	 the	 visibility	 of	 children,	 yet	

absent	 agency,	 has	 received	 minimal	 attention	 in	 the	 literature.	 In	 particular,	 the	

scholarship	has	largely	failed	to	consider	the	implications	of	these	evolving	norms	on	our	

capacity	 to	 understand	 the	 distinct	 experiences	 of	 youth.	 While	 there	 is	 awareness	

amongst	the	international	community	and	transitional	states	that	‘young	people	have	the	

right	to	participate’	in	reconciliation	‘their	voices	have	been	historically	absent’	or,	in	the	

South	 African,	 case	 misrepresented.362	 As	 the	 examination	 below	 demonstrates,	 the	

                                                
359	Ibid,	42;	see	also	Harry	Brighouse,	‘What	Rights	(If	Any)	Do	Children	Have?	In	The	Moral	and	Political	Status	of	Children,	edited	by	
David	Archard	and	Colin	Macleod	(Oxford:	Oxford	University	Press,	2002),	38.   
360		Anne	Holzscheiter,	Children’s	Rights	in	International	Politics,	86.	 
361	Truth	and	Reconciliation	Commission	of	South	Africa	Report,	148.		
362	Alpaslan	Özerdem	and	Sukanya	Podder,	Youth	in	Conflict	and	Peacebuilding,	95.		
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voices	of	youth	are	predominately	employed	to	represent	the	experiences	of	children,	as	

the	dominant	norms	that	informed	their	participation;	namely	the	imperative	to	protect	

their	human	rights,	 resulted	 in	a	 silencing	of	 the	distinct	 experiences	and	 interests	of	

youth.	 There	 remains	 a	 need	 in	 both	 scholarship	 and	 practice	 for	 a	 more	 critical	

exploration	of	the	ways	in	which	children	and	youth	are	represented	in	the	public	space,	

most	notably	reconciliation,	to	ensure	that	these	representations	reflect	their	stories,	and	

hear	and	respond	to	their	voices.	The	representations	of	children	and	youth	at	the	South	

African	TRC	highlight	tensions	between	the	international	norms	of	children,	the	beliefs	

of	external	stakeholders	and	the	lived	experiences	of	young	people	in	conflict	and	post-

conflict	practices.		

As	 the	 reconciliation	 narratives	 of	 young	 people	 in	 South	 Africa	 demonstrate,	

representations	of	youth	were	 inextricably	tied	to	children,	which	silenced	the	unique	

and	 diverse	 needs	 and	 interest	 of	 youth	 following	 the	 apartheid.	 Broadly	 speaking,	

conceiving	and	casting	the	experiences	of	children	and	youth	together	has	implications	

for	 how	 we	 understand	 the	 interactions	 of	 young	 people	 with	 conflict,	 justice	 and	

reconciliation.	The	direct	participation	of	young	people,	however,	has	 the	potential	 to	

serve	 two	main	 functions.	 First	 on	 a	 practical	 level,	 their	 participation	makes	 young	

people	visible	within	the	institutions	and	processes	responsible	for	the	production	of	the	

conflict	 narrative.	 Second,	 it	 allows	 for	 the	 development	 of	 recommendations	 that	

directly	target	their	needs	and	interests.	These	outcomes	are	evident	in	the	case	of	South	

Africa	and	at	the	TRC	conducted	in	Peru,	which	as	the	discussion	below	reveals,	shares	

many	 parallels	 concerning	 young	 people’s	 participation	 with	 the	 South	 African	 TRC.		

Taken	together,	these	TRCs	reflect	the	normative	traditions	and	beliefs	of	the	period	that	

were	emerging	in	the	international	discourse	of	children	and	rights.	In	particular,	these	

beliefs	highlighted	the	importance	of	seeing	young	people,	yet	they	did	not	provide	any	

consideration	for	the	diverse	experiences	that	arise	as	children	transition	through	youth	

and	 adolescence.	 	 In	 this	 way,	 the	 TRCs	 of	 South	 Africa	 and	 Peru	 provide	 insights	

regarding	the	origins	of	the	victim/perpetrator	dichotomies	in	reconciliation	narratives.	

Yet	to	understand	how	representations	of	children	and	youth	in	the	formal	narratives	of	

TRCs	have	evolved;	we	must	 first	consider	the	developments	that	 led	to	 the	 increased	

visibility	of	children	 in	 internationals	relations.	These	developments	are	significant	as	

they	provide	the	context,	in	which	the	stories	and	engagement	of	young	people	with	TRCs	

are	situated.		
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	Evolving	Notions	of	Children	to	Youth	

Complicating	our	understanding	of	young	people,	are	the	biological	and	developmental	

aspects	that	inform	their	identities.	This	is	particularly	challenging,	in	the	case	of	children	

and	youth,	as	these	individuals	move	rapidly	through	stages,	from	infancy	to	childhood,	

adolescence	 and	 youth.	 At	 each	 stage,	 they	 acquire	 skills	 that	 both	 inform	 and	 are	

informed	by	their	experiences.	In	recent	years,	institutions	have	sought	to	understand	

and	reflect	this	evolving	capacity.	Indeed,	this	notion	has	been	readily	acknowledged	by	

the	international	community	and	codified	in	the	CRC	in	multiple	articles,	which	require	

State	parties	to	ensure	not	only	that	young	people	are	given	the	opportunity	to	‘express’	

their	own	views	but	that	these	views	are	given	‘due	weight	in	accordance	with	the	age	

and	maturity	of	the	child.’363	That	is,	there	is	an	expectation	that	young	people	will	be	

afforded	 the	 opportunity	 to	 exercise	 agency	 in	 accordance	 with	 their	 expanding	

capabilities.	

Where	 transitional	 justice	 and	 reconciliation	 practices	 are	 concerned,	 upholding	

this	 widely	 agreed	 upon	 normative	 principle	 has	 proven	 challenging.	 In	 particular,	

creating	a	 responsive	 space	 for	young	people	 to	 interact	with	 the	 social	world	and	 to	

understand	their	involvement	in	public	and	political	life	remains	a	constant	challenge	for	

practitioners	 and	 scholars.	Much	 has	 been	written	 about	 the	 different	ways	 in	which	

institutions	 can	 ensure	 the	 visibility	 of	 children,	 yet	 very	 little	 research	 exists	which	

considers	 the	 implications	of	 this	 rapidly	 evolving	 understanding	of	 young	people	 on	

their	 capacity	 to	 participation	 meaningfully	 in	 reconciliation.	 Complicating	 matters	

further	are	the	different	beliefs	about	the	participation	and	role	of	children	and	youth	in	

conflict	that	have	been	employed	to	construct	representations	of	children	in	transitional	

justice	 contexts.	Understanding	 these	difference	 is	 crucial	 for	our	 capacity	 to	produce	

inclusive	reconciliation	narratives	as	these	representations	have	direct	implications	for	

how	the	international	community	and	scholars	understand	the	ways	in	which	children	

and	youth	engage	with	the	reconciliation	process.		

The	 CRC	 established	 a	 sliding	 scale	 for	 the	 participation	 of	 the	 young	 people	 in	

politics	 based	 on	 age	 and	 other	 factors.	 As	 Lee-Koo	 observes	 the	 CRC,	 in	 theory,	

‘recogni[ses]	that	childhood	is	not	one	state	of	being	but	many:	it	is	a	dynamic	and	fluid	

                                                
363	UN	General	Assembly,	Convention	on	the	Rights	of	the	Child,	Article	12.		
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period	of	human	development	that	is	constantly	changing.’364	The	reality	of	ensuring	that	

this	translates	into	practice,	however,	remains	a	challenge	and	a	source	of	tension	within	

the	transitional	 justice	 field	and	 in	post-conflict	environments	where	children	take	on	

roles	traditionally	reserved	for	adults.365	Nevertheless,	ensuring	that	transitional	justice	

mechanisms	 apply	 the	 Article	 12	 provisions	 in	 the	 development	 of	 programs	 and	

practices	is	integral	for	the	visibility	of	young	people.	Broadly	speaking,	this	provision	

within	the	CRC	allows	for	the	 level	of	young	people’s	participation	to	more	accurately	

reflect	their	capacity	and	learnt	experiences	as	it	recognises	the	‘right	of	the	child	to	be	

heard.’366	The	emergence	of	children	as	actors	in	the	public	space	has,	in	practice,	resulted	

in	the	emergence	of	universal	and	static	beliefs	about	children	and	childhood,	rather	than	

a	recognition	of	their	distinct	voices.			

The	 two	most	 common	 archetypes	 used	 to	 describe	 human	 rights	 for	 children,	

provide	a	significant	challenge	for	scholars	and	practitioners.	A	significant	tension	exists	

within	 the	 field	between	prioritising	 the	 special	needs	 of	 children,	 and	 the	 capacity	of	

children	 to	 actively	 claim	 their	 rights.	 Transitional	 states	 and	 the	 international	

community	have	struggled	to	find	a	balance	between	ensuring	the	self-	determination	of	

children	 and	 the	 long–standing	 moral	 responsibility	 to	 protect	 their	 welfare.367	 This	

debate	 reveals	 ‘the	 distinction	 between	 two	 approaches	 to	 children’s	 rights	 …	 the	

“nurturance”	and	the	“self-	determination”	approach,’	which	emerged	as	children	became	

more	visible	in	the	social	and	political	space.368	At	the	centre	of	this	debate	are	‘highly	

ideological	and	value	laden’	constructions	of	childhood	appropriated	by	adults	to	meet	

specific	moral,	social	and	political	ends.369			

While	both	approaches	have	had	a	significant	impact	on	our	understanding	of	the	

experiences	of	young	people	in	a	broad	range	of	contexts,	the	nurturance	model	remains	

the	principle	framework	for	informing	international	and	domestic	policy	with	respect	to	

children	and	for	guiding	scholarly	debate.	As	Michael	Freeman	observes,	‘childhood	is…	

a	man-made	phenomenon:	those	in	authority	determine	who	is	a	child’	and	define	the	

                                                
364	Katrina	Lee-Koo,	‘Children	and	Armed	Conflict,’	15-16.		
365	Bina	D’Costa,	‘Turtles	Can	Fly’,	10-12.		
366	UN	General	Assembly,	Convention	on	the	Rights	of	the	Child,	Article	12 
367	Anne	Holzscheiter,	Children’s	Rights	in	International	Politics,	87-88.		
368	Michael	D.	Freeman	and	Philip	Verrman	(eds.),	The	Ideologies	of	Children’s	Rights	(Boston:	Brill	-Nijhoff,	1992),	3;	Carl	M	Rogers	
and	Lawrence	S.	Wrightsman,	'Attitudes	toward	Children’s	Rights:	Nurturance	or	Self-Determination?,'	Journal	of	Social	Issues	34	(2)	
(1978),	59–68.	
369	Anna	Holzscheiter,	Children’s	Rights	in	International	Politics,	114.	
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parameters	 of	 this	 classification.370	 The	 dominance	 of	 this	 model	 is	 problematic,	

particularly	 in	 transitional	 justice	 contexts,	 as	 it	 is	 central	 to	 the	ways	 in	which	 key	

stakeholders	construct	representations	of	children	and	youth	within	the	reconciliation	

narratives	 of	 transitional	 states.	 These	 classifications	 are	 then	 used	 to	 justify	 and	

institutionalise	the	engagement	of	young	people	in	transitional	justice	practices.	Indeed,	

external	 agents	 rely	on	 these	 representations	to	explain	 the	patterns	of	behaviour	 for	

young	people	in	these	environments	and	to	inform	their	interactions	with	children	and	

youth.	The	tension	between	these	two	approaches	has	evolved	steadily	as	stakeholders	

(both	international	and	domestic)	have	sought	to	respond	to	the	various	changes	to	the	

way	different	stakeholders	perceive	the	role	of	children	in	a	range	of	contexts.			

	

Children’s	Rights	as	a	Movement	

The	earliest	iterations	of	the	children’s	rights	movement	are	evident	in	the	1852	article	

The	 Rights	 of	 the	 Child	 and	 the	 1879	 novel	 by	 Jean	 Vallès	 L’Enfant,	 which	 portrayed	

children	 as	 objects	 in	 the	 broader	 protectionist	 narrative	 of	 the	 state.371	 The	 focus	of	

discussion	during	this	period	was	on	promoting	the	community’s	moral	responsibility	to	

save	children	from	harm	and	delinquency.372	This	perceived	obligation	was	derived	from	

the	underlying	normative	claims	of	protectionism	and	collectivism	which,	as	previously	

indicated,	 were	 central	 to	 the	 human	 rights	 discourse	 at	 the	 time.	 As	 a	 result,	

governments	during	this	period	prioritised	practices	which	‘nurtur[ed]	childhood’	and	

thus	innocence.373	These	understandings	of	children’s	rights,	however,	failed	to	recognise	

that	young	people	were	individuals	capable	of	claiming	their	rights.	Instead,	policies	and	

practices	were	derived	from	a	belief	that	children	occupy	a	collective	identity,	and	thus	

their	needs	and	interests	can	be	universally	represented.	The	first	phase	of	the	children’s	

rights	movement,	afforded	 limited	consideration	to	 factors	such	as	agency,	ownership	

and	 freedom	when	 discussing	 the	 space	 children	 occupied	 in	 the	 social	world.	While	

understandings	 of	 the	 rights	 occupied	 by	 children	 have	 evolved,	 remnants	 of	 these	

normative	 beliefs	 remain	 in	 the	 ways	 in	 which	 young	 people	 are	 represented	 in	 the	

formal	conflict	narratives	produced	by	TRCs.			

                                                
370	Michael	Freeman,	'The	Limits	of	Children’s	Rights.'	In	The	Ideologies	of	Children’s	Rights,	edited	by	Michael	D.	Freeman	and	Philip	
Verrman,	29-46.	(Boston:	Brill	-Nijhoff,	1992),	31;	see	also,	Allison	James	and	Allan	Prout,	Constructing	and	Reconstructing	
Childhood.		
371	Michael	Freeman,	'Introduction:	Children	as	Persons.'	In	Children's	Rights:	A	Comparative	Perspective,	edited	by	Michael	Freeman,	
1-6.	(Aldershot:	Dartmouth	Publishing	Company	Limited,	1997),	1;	Bina	D’Costa,	‘Turtles	Can	Fly,’	8.		
372	Anthony	M.	Platt,	The	Child	Savers:	The	Intervention	of	Delinquency	(Chicago:	University	of	Chicago	Press,	1969).		
373	Bina	D’	Costa,	‘Turtles	Can	Fly’	4-5.			 
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Initial	attempts	to	institutionalise	children’s	rights	are	evident	in	the	Declaration	of	

Geneva,	adopted	on	September	26,	1924.374	While	non-binding,	the	declaration	provided	

states	with	a	limited	set	of	guidelines	regarding	the	welfare	of	children.	This	framework	

for	action	promoted	the	state’s	‘duty’	towards	children;	concluding	that	‘mankind	owes	

to	the	child	the	best	 it	has	to	give’	with	respect	 to	a	range	of	 issues	 including	hunger,	

development,	freedom	from	exploitation	and	relief	in	times	of	emergency.375	As	Freeman	

observes	it	‘view[ed]	children…as	an	investment	for	the	future’	that	required	nurturing	

and	protection.376	That	is,	children	during	this	period	were	cast,	at	an	institutional	level,	

as	representations	of	the	state’s	potential,	as	it	promoted	a	collective	understanding	of	

their	place	in	the	community,	rather	than	their	capacity	as	individuals.	In	this	way,	the	

Declaration	furthered	a	‘needs’-based	representation	of	young	people,	which	was	reliant	

on	the	responsibility	of	external	actors,	as	opposed	to	the	agency	and	abilities	of	young	

people.	While	children	were	visible	in	this	model,	the	scope	of	engagement	was	limited,	

as	adults	were	required	to	exercise	human	rights	on	behalf	of	children.		

Following	the	Geneva	Declaration,	the	dialogue	on	the	rights	of	children	remained	

largely	static	until	the	1950s,	when	it	gained	momentum	against	the	backdrop	of	a	global	

shift	 towards	 universal	human	 rights.	 During	 this	 period,	 discussions	 centred	 around	

whether	the	Declaration	accurately	reflected	beliefs	and	ideas	about	child-welfare.377	In	

response	 to	 these	 evolving	 beliefs,	 on	 July	 11	 1950,	 the	 Social	 Commission	 of	 the	

Economic	and	Social	Council	(ECOSOC)	proposed	the	Concept-Declaration	of	the	Rights	of	

the	Child.	This	proposal,	however,	was	stymied	by	a	lack	of	political	will	regarding	the	

codification	 of	 these	 issues.	 In	 particular,	 many	 states	 viewed	 the	 recently	 created	

Universal	Declaration	of	Human	Rights	to	be	a	sufficient	avenue	for	the	protection	and	

discussion	of	 children’s	 rights.378	The	 specific	 challenges	associated	with	 the	 rights	of	

children,	 therefore,	 were	 not	 given	 priority	 outside	 the	 broader	 discourse	 on	 human	

rights.			
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It	was	not	until	the	twentieth	century	that	the	unique	position	that	children	now	

occupy	in	the	public	space	began	to	take	shape.	Specifically,	the	notion	of	‘the	global	child’	

emerged	 as	NGOs	 and	 states	 sought	 to	 institutionalise	 and	make	 visible	 the	 needs	 of	

children.379	Indeed,	during	this	period,	a	significant	shift	occurred	in	the	social	attitudes	

towards	young	people	from	ambivalence	to	protectionism.	This	normative	shift	was	set	

in	motion	in	1976,	when	the	United	Nations	General	Assembly	(UNGA)	declared	1979	the	

International	Year	of	the	Child.	The	purpose	of	this	UN	resolution	was:		

	

To	provide	a	 framework	for	advocacy	on	behalf	of	children	
and	 for	 enhancing	 the	 awareness	 of	 the	 special	 needs	 of	
children	on	the	part	of	decision-	makers	and	the	public.380		
	
Recognizing	 the	 fundamental	 important…of	 programmes	
benefiting	children	not	only	for	the	wellbeing	of	the	children	
but	also	as	part	of	broader	efforts	to	accelerate	economic	and	
social	progress.381		

	

Despite	this	significant	progress,	it	was	not	until	almost	a	decade	later,	in	1989,	that	the	

CRC	 institutionalised	 the	 normative	 developments	 that	 had	 been	 taking	 place	 with	

respect	to	the	rights	of	children.382	As	previously	indicated,	the	CRC	instrument	created	

a	codified	language	for	talking	about	the	nature	and	extent	of	children’s	rights.	Moreover,	

the	almost	unanimous	ratification	of	the	Convention	suggested	that	there	was	‘a	strong	

consensus	among	states	as	to	the	substance	and	universal	applicability	of	the	rights	of	

the	 child.’383	 The	 institutionalisation	 of	 these	 norms,	 however,	 was	 not	 without	 its	

challenges.	 Scholars,	 such	as	Bina	D’Costa	and	Lee-Koo	have	observed	 that	 the	norms	

outlined	and	prioritised	within	the	CRC	reflected	a	Western	understanding	of	children.384	

This	 created	 a	 global	 standard	 for	 discussing	 children’s	 rights	 that	 excluded	 a	 large	

proportion	of	developing	nations,	specifically	those	in	conflict	zones,	where	children	are	

exposed	 to	 human	 rights	 violations	 which	 often	 have	 lasting	 physical,	 social,	 and	

psychological	effects.		
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These	 international	 instruments	 employed	 a	 ‘caretaker	model,’	which	 denotes	 a	

predominately	hierarchical	interaction	between	children	and	the	state	in	reconciliation	

practices,	where	young	people	are	passive	actors	in	the	pursuit	of	their	human	rights.385	

The	CRC	emphasises	the	 importance	of	protecting	children	and	prioritises	 their	safety	

and	welfare	as	paramount.386	That	is,	children	are	afforded	limited	individual	agency	due	

to	their	status	as	protected	individuals.	As	Harry	Hendrick	observes,	the	caretaker	model	

is	based	on	the	biological	notions	that	children	are	physically	and	psychologically	weaker,	

‘independent	of	time,	geography	and	social	class.’387	Indeed,	children	garner	significant	

attention	because	they	are	understood	as	being	‘a	particularly	vulnerable	group.’388	That	

is,	 the	visibility	of	young	people	 in	reconciliation	practices,	and	 international	relations	

more	broadly,	is	reliant	on	the	beliefs	of	external	agents	about	their	innocence	and	the	

state’s	 moral	 responsibility	 to	 maintain	 and	 guard	 that	 innocence.	 As	 scholars	 have	

observed	‘individuals	under’	the	age	of	eighteen	‘are	believed	to	have	specific	needs	due	

to	 their	 immaturity	 and	 particular	 susceptibility	 and	 are	 accorded	 special	 rights	 in	

relation	 to	societal	protection	and	provision.’389That	 is,	 advocates	of	 the	protectionist,	

caretaker	 models	 emphasise	 the	 relationship	 between	 a	 child’s	 immaturity,	 their	

vulnerability	 to	 human	 rights	 violations	 and	 thus	 their	 need	 to	 be	 protected.	 This	

normative	lens	has	guided	the	representations	of	children	in	reconciliation	practices,	and	

as	demonstrated	below,	has	produced	incomplete	narratives	of	their	conflict	experiences	

within	the	formalised	records	of	conflict.				

	

4.2	Visibility	Parameters		

The	parliament	of	the	Republic	of	South	Africa	passed	the	Promotion	of	National	Unity	

and	Reconciliation	Act	(the	Act)	in	1995,	which	established	a	set	of	parameters	for	the	

creation	and	implementation	of	a	truth	commission.	In	accordance	with	the	Act,	the	South	

African	TRC	was	mandated	to	investigate	and	report	on	the	‘causes,	nature	and	extent	of	

the	gross	violations	of	human	rights’	committed	between	March	1960	and	May	1994.390	
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Due	to	the	scale	of	the	investigation	and	the	broad	nature	of	the	reporting	mandate,	three	

committees	were	established	to	ensure	successful	completion:	the	Committee	on	Human	

Rights	Violations	(HRV),	the	Committee	on	Amnesty,	and	the	Committee	on	Reparations	

and	Rehabilitation.		

Following	 the	 initial	 public	 hearings,	 the	 HRV	 committee	 conducted	 a	 series	 of	

institutional	investigations	into	the	experiences	of	groups	whose	stories	and	thus	beliefs	

sat	 outside	 the	 scope	 of	 the	 initial	 examination	 into	 the	 conflict.	 This	 targeted	

investigation	 reflected	 the	 TRC	 committee’s	 belief	 that	 these	 groups,	 had	 important	

stories	 about	 the	 violence	 associated	 with	 apartheid	 that	 warranted	 consideration,	

despite	their	exclusion	from	the	initial	mandate.	Amongst	these	groups	were	children	and	

youth,	who	 the	 investigative	process	demonstrated	were	key	actor’s	 in	 the	 resistance	

movement.	These	hearings	were	established	to	‘offer	voice	to	groups	that	were	otherwise	

underrepresented	 in	 the	 public	 hearings’	 due	 to	 their	 exclusion	 from	 the	 original	

reconciliation	 mandate.391	 Indeed,	 the	 participation	 of	 children	 required	 the	

commissioners	to	adopt	a	broad	interpretation	of	the	mandate	established	in	the	Act.	The	

participation	of	children	and	youth	in	the	South	African	TRC	process	was	enabled	by	the	

broader	 goal	 of	 the	 TRC	 towards	 restorative	 reconciliation,	 known	 as	 ubuntu	

(‘humaneness’).392	In	particular,	the	mandate	of	the	TRC	committed	to	the	restoration	of	

‘human	 dignity	 and	 ubuntu,’	 as	 well	 as	 the	 ‘restorative	 dimensions	 of	 a	 number	 of	

religious	 and	 cultural	 traditions	 in	 South	 Africa.’393	 As	 Paul	 Gready	 concludes	 ‘Tutu	

repeatedly	 articulated	 the	 view	 that	 all	 South	 Africans	 were	 victims	 of	 apartheid,	

marshalling	ubuntu	as	his	creed	and	arguing	that	dehumanising	relationships	affect	all	

partners	 to	 the	 relationship.’394	 That	 is,	 it	 conceived	 of	 the	 violence	 as	 a	 community	

experience	that	necessitated	a	wide-spread	community	reconciliation	process.		In	doing	

so,	 the	 mandate	 obligated	 the	 commission	 to	 ensure	 that	 it	 remained	 inclusive	 and	

community	 focused;	 as	 the	ubuntu	 ethos	allowed	 for	a	broad	participatory	 scope	and	

emphasised	the	healing	of	victims	and	community	relationships	as	paramount.		

The	principles	of	healing	and	community	embedded	in	the	notion	of	ubuntu	are	

two	of	the	central	tenants	of	a	restorative	approach	to	transitional	justice.395	This	shift	in	

                                                
391	Audrey	R.	Chapman,	‘Truth	Recovery	Through	the	TRC’s	Institutional	Hearings	Process,’171.	
392	Paul	Gready,	The	Era	of	Transitional	Justice,	148.	
393	Ibid;	see	also	Truth	and	Reconciliation	Commission	of	South	Africa	Report,	125-131.		
394	Paul	Gready,	The	Era	of	Transitional	Justice;	Truth	and	Reconciliation	Commission	of	South	Africa	Report,	22;	Desmond,	Tutu	No	
future	without	forgiveness.	(New	York:	Random	House,	2012),	35.		
395	Howard	Zehr,	'Restorative	Justice:	The	Concept,'	68–70;	Howard	Zehr,	'Restorative	justice:	When	Justice	and	Healing	go	
together,'	Track	Two:	Constructive	Approaches	to	Community	and	Political	Conflict:	Truth,	Reconciliation	and	Justice	6(3)	(1997),	1–4.	
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the	 notion	 of	 what	 constituted	 justice	 coupled	 with	 the	 normative	 developments	

surrounding	 children’s	 rights	 internationally,	 enabled	 ‘a	 window	 of	 opportunity	

for…reformism’	 and	 the	 engagement	 of	 young	 people	 in	 the	 process	 of	 justice	 and	

reconciliation.396	 Accordingly,	 six	 hearings	 were	 conducted	 to	 assess	 the	 impact	 of	

apartheid	on	 children	and	youth	during	May	and	 June	of	1997,	 in	Bloemfontein,	Cape	

Town,	Durban,	East	London,	Johannesburg	and	Pietersburg.	The	primary	mandate	of	the	

hearings	was	to	examine	the	physical	and	psychological	trauma	experienced	by	young	

people	during	apartheid.		

The	 submissions	 by	 youth,	 inadvertently	 demonstrated	 a	 public,	 institutional	

acknowledgement	of	 the	active	 role	 that	youth,	 in	particular,	played	 in	 the	 resistance	

movement.	In	particular,	the	TRC	recognised	the	long	history	of	resistance	amongst	the	

youth	demographic	that	 ‘…dated	back	to	the	formation	of	the	militant	African	National	

Congress	(ANC)	Youth	League	in	1943.’397	Similarly,	as	Mr.	Ndlozi	described	during	his	

statement:	

	

	[young	 people]	 they	 said	 you	 cannot	 stop	me	 from	 doing,	 from	
protecting	 the	 community	 and	 it	was	 very	difficult	 to	 argue	 that	
issue.	 You	 cannot	 stop	 someone	 else	 from	 protecting	 the	
community.398	

	

The	 political	 engagement	 and	 determination	 displayed	 here	 are	 representative	 of	 the	

attitude	displayed	by	youth	throughout	the	TRC	process	in	the	struggle	against	apartheid.	

Inherent	 in	 these	 submissions	 are	 discussions	 of	 beliefs	 and	 a	 sense	 that	 youth	were	

fighting	for	something,	both	of	which	denote	agency.	This	was	further	evident	Desmond	

Tutu	observed	as:		

Many	not	only	believed	the	slogan	“liberation	before	education”	but	
willingly	 sacrificed	 their	 future	 careers	 in	 fighting	 against	
apartheid.399	
	

Furthermore,	scholars	have	observed	that	the	protests	led	by	university	students	during	

the	1960s	led	to	a	culture	of	repression,	perpetrated	by	the	state,	that	saw	them	‘routinely	

                                                
396	Ann	Skelton,	'Restorative	Justice	as	a	Framework	for	Juvenile	Justice	Reform:	A	South	African	Perspective,'	British	Journal	of	
Criminology	42	(2002),	500.	
397	Truth	and	Reconciliation	Commission	of	South	Africa	Report,	254.		
398	George	Ndlozi,	Truth	and	Reconciliation	Commission:	Johannesburg	Children’s	Hearing,	(12	June1997)	[online],	
www.justice.gov.za/trc/special/children/ndlozi.htm	(accessed	22	April	2018),	7.		
399	Desmond	Tutu,	'Forward:	The	Voices	of	Our	Children,'	xi.	
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detained	without	trial,	arrested	and	held	on	politically	related	charges,	and	tortured.’400	

That	is,	the	patterns	of	behaviour	portrayed	by	youth	through	their	participation	at	the	

TRC	and	in	the	conflict,	highlight	their	significant	contributions	to	the	public	sphere	as	

political	agents.	To	exclude	their	voices	from	the	reconciliation	process,	therefore,	would	

have	 resulted	 in	 a	 significant	 oversight	 in	 the	 narrative	 regarding	 human	 rights	

violations.	

No	specific	provisions	existed	for	the	engagement	of	children	or	youth	at	the	TRC	in	

the	Act,	which	outlined	the	nature	and	scope	of	the	TRC.401	Children,	however,	were	not	

invisible	during	this	process.	Notably	the	interim	Constitution,	under	which	the	Act	was	

passed,	 also	 placed	 the	 rights	 of	 children	 on	 the	 national	 agenda.	 The	 Constitution	

emphasised	the	importance	of	considering	the	‘best	interest’	of	South	African	children	

‘under	 the	 age	 of	 18	 years.’402	 This	 Constitutional	 commitment,	 coupled	 with	 the	

emphasis	on	applying	a	human	rights	framework	to	the	investigation	of	the	conflict	that	

occurred	 between	 1960	 and	 1994,	 provided	 a	 narrow	 set	 of	 parameters	 for	

understanding	 the	 ways	 in	 which	 young	 people	 experienced	 apartheid.403	 That	 is,	 it	

created	an	institutionalised	narrative	that	increased	their	visibility,	yet	also	blurred	the	

distinction	 between	 representations	 of	 children	 and	 youth.	 Indeed,	 the	 institutional	

structures	on	which	the	TRC	was	created	provided	no	space	for	nuance	when	considering	

the	 experiences	 of	 children	 and	 youth.	 While	 the	 Constitution	 ensured	 that	 the	

experiences	of	young	people	were	discussed	at	the	TRC,	the	process	highlights	a	tension	

between	 institutionally	 constructed	 representations	 about	 young	people	 and	 the	 self-

representations	by	young	people.		

The	 exclusion	 of	 young	 people	 from	 the	 mandate	 of	 the	 TRC	 reflected	 the	

dominance	 of	 the	 human	 rights	 agenda	 with	 respect	 to	 children	 in	 the	 international	

community	 during	 the	 1990s.	 Specifically,	 the	 CRC	 was	 instrumental	 in	 framing	 the	

narrative	experiences	of	children	during	this	time.	This	approach,	which	prioritised	the	

moral	responsibility	of	states	to	protect	children	from	harm,	depicted	young	people	as	

passive	 subjects	 in	 the	 conflict	 environment.404	 As	 Kemper	 explains,	 ‘the	 moral	

                                                
400	Paul	Gready,	The	Era	of	Transitional	Justice,	147.		
401	Promotion	of	National	Unity	and	Reconciliation	Act.	
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http://www.constitutionnet.org/files/south_africa_interim_constitution_of_the_republic_of_south_africa_1994-1997.pdf	(accessed	
22	April	2018),	Section	30(3).			
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obligations…	derive[d]	from	a	ubiquitous	belief	that	children	suffer	the	most;	that	they	

are	innocent;	and	that	their	welfare	lies	in	the	interests	of	all.’405	That	is,	it	established	a	

global	 standard	 for	 realising	 the	 rights	 of	 children	 based	 on	 the	 belief	 that	 they	 are	

passive	subjects	vulnerable	to	manipulation	by	adults.		

In	addition,	the	almost	unanimous	ratification	of	the	CRC	increased	the	visibility	of	

the	rights	of	children	for	those	under	the	age	of	eighteen.	In	doing	so,	a	limited	framework	

was	established	 for	 constructing	 representations	of	 young	people	during	post-conflict	

reconciliation	which	inextricably	equated	the	experiences	of	youth	with	those	of	children.	

Indeed,	as	van	Bueren	has	observed	in	her	investigation	of	child	soldiers,	the	‘blinkered	

vision	 of	 the	 drafters	 of	 the	 Convention	 may	 have	 contributed	 to	 the	 weakening	 of	

standards	in	respect	of	child	civilians’	and	those	whose	experiences	are	not	represented	

by	the	victim	framework.406		

	

Establishing	Visibility	

The	inclusion	of	children	and	youth	in	the	South	African	TRC	established	an	international	

standard	for	recognising	the	unique	experiences	of	young	people	during	reconciliation.	

Indeed,	as	Graça	Machel's	submission	at	the	youth	hearings	in	Johannesburg	observed:		

	

South	Africa	is	probably	among	the	first	countries	to…	give	a	face	
to	children:	to	give	them	visibility	and	to	give	them	priority.	This	is	
one	of	the	few	occasions	on	which	children	will	be	given	a	platform	
so	 that	 even	 the	 international	 community	 will	 have	 to	 sit	 and	
listen...	 In	other	words,	we	have	moved	 from	 the	position	where	
we…	don’t	acknowledge	their	rights	to	participate	in	the	debate	or	
in	the	shaping	of	their	lives.407	

	

Similarly,	Mr.	Smangele	Mangwaze	at	the	Durban	hearing	concluded	that:		

	

We,	as	adults,	sometimes	keep	a	conspiracy	of	silence	around	the	
suffering	of	 the	 child	because	 it’s	 too	painful	 for	us	 to	deal	with.	
Yet…they	 represent	 South	 Africa’s	 most	 critical	 national	 asset,	
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therefore	today	we	want	to	share	their	invaluable	experiences,	and	
we	would	like	to	hear	their	voices.408	

	

The	South	African	TRC	established	a	range	of	procedures	to	communicate	the	stories	of	

those	 prevented	 from	 directly	 testifying.	 As	 transcripts	 from	 the	 Durban	 and	

Bloemfontein	hearings	revealed,	children	were	given	the	opportunity	to	speak	privately	

about	 their	 experiences.409	Furthermore,	 they	were	asked	 to	draw	pictures	 to	 convey	

their	 conflict	narratives,	which	helped	 the	TRC	 to	establish	and	publicly	acknowledge	

their	 needs,	 interests	 and	 experiences.	 At	 the	 Durban	 hearing	 for	 example,	 the	

Commission	presented	a	drawing	‘…by	an	eight-	year-old	child.	In	it	there’s	a	man	who’s	

pouring	petrol	on	the	house	and	setting	the	house	alight.’410	While	at	the	Bloemfontein	

hearing	 ‘one	 child	 made	 a	 drawing	 of	 a	 little	 boy	 who	 was	 killed,	 and	 that	 was	 her	

brother…	she	ha[d]	drawn	the	killer	with	a	gun,	and	had	painted	this	killer	black	because	

that’s	the	vision	the	child	ha[d].’411	Notably	this	level	of	engagement	with	children	‘set	

new	 international	 precedents	 in	 efforts	 by	 truth	 commissions	 to	 address	 issues	

surrounding	children.’412	That	is,	for	the	first	time,	children	(not	their	representatives)	

were	 visible	 in	 the	 reconciliation	 practices	 of	 a	 transitional	 state.	 By	 employing	

innovative	techniques	to	allow	children	to	tell	their	stories,	the	TRC	process	legitimised	

their	 status	as	 individual	rights	holders	with	a	 claim	 to	protection	 from	 the	state.	Yet	

these	 creative	 parameters	 also	 produced	 restrictive	 barriers	 for	 the	 participation	 of	

children	in	TRCs	that	minimised	their	capacity	to	claim	and	exert	agency	and	citizenship	

through	 direct	 testimony.	 The	 voices	 of	 children,	 while	 heard	 by	 those	 who	 directly	

interacted	with	them,	were	controlled	by	external	actors	due	to	the	international	norms	

and	beliefs	that	informed	their	level	of	participation.		

In	 the	 case	 of	 youth,	 specifically	 those	 individuals	 over	 the	 age	 of	 eighteen,	

submissions	 to	 the	 TRC	 hearings	 allowed	 youth	 to	 exercise	 some	 agency	 over	 their	

conflict	narrative.	Indeed,	the	hearings	provided	a	safe	space	for	young	people	to	claim	

ownership	 over	 their	 conflict	 and	 reconciliation	 narratives.	 For	 example,	 as	 Mr.	
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Mashalaba	explained	at	the	hearings	in	Eastern	Cape:	‘We	were	not	passive	bystanders	

but	 rather	 acted	 with	 the	 naïveté	 of	 youth.’413	 The	 general	 consensus	 amongst	 the	

submissions	by	youth	was	that	they	were	‘heroes’	and	‘soldiers,’	fighting	for	an	important	

cause.414	The	submission	of	Ms.	Sandra	Adonis	best	articulated	this	common	belief,	as	

while	reflecting	on	her	participation	in	the	resistance	movements	she	concluded:		

	

Although	we	have	done	things	that	we	are	not	very	proud	of,	but	
the	reasons	why	we	have	done	 it	we	are	proud	of	 them,	because	
today	we	can	stand	with	our	heads	up	high	and	say	that,	together	
with	the	nation,	we	have	done	it.415	

	

By	providing	youth	the	opportunity	to	testify	at	these	hearings,	the	Commission	made	

visible	the	broad	range	of	beliefs	about	justice,	conflict	and	reconciliation	held	by	youth.	

These	reflections,	however,	when	institutionalised	in	the	final	report	were	also	employed	

to	represent	the	experiences	of	children	as	the	direct	testimony	of	individuals	under	the	

age	 of	 eighteen	was	 prohibited	 by	 the	 commission	 and	 codified	 in	 its	mandate.	 Thus,	

while	youth	were	visible,	representations	of	their	stories	reflected	ideas	about	all	young	

people,	rather	than	the	unique	beliefs	of	youth	themselves	about	their	capacity.	This	is	

significant,	as	narratives	are	experience-centred,	yet	when	institutionalised	and	told	in	a	

way	 that	 fails	 to	 create	 space	 for	 	 diverse	 and	 unique	 experiences,	 can	 have	 a	

marginalising	 effect.	 	 While	 the	 institutional	 reports	 of	 the	 South	 African	 TRC	 are	

reductionist	 in	 their	 ability	 to	 represent	youth,	 the	TRC	process	 revealed	youth	 to	be	

responsive	 political	 agents.	The	 contrast	 between	 the	 final	 report	 of	 the	 TRC	 and	 the	

process	suggests	a	stark	contrast	between	representations	of	youth	constructed	by	youth	

and	the	ways	in	which	youth	are	represented	in	the	transitional	justice	community.		

This	engagement	of	youth	at	the	South	African	TRC	operationalised	Article	12	of	the	

CRC,	namely	that	‘the	views	of’	children	should	be	‘given	due	weight	in	accordance	with	

the	age	and	maturity	of	the	child.’416	Moreover	Michael	Wyness,	Lisa	Harrison	and	Ian	

Buchanan	conclude	 that	 this	pattern	of	 engagement	demonstrates	an	 ‘apprenticeship’	

framework	 of	 rights,	 where	 agency	 is	 gradually	 afforded	 to	 young	 people	 as	 they	
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evolve.417	That	 is,	 as	young	people	develop,	 their	 engagement	with	political	processes	

becomes	more	nuanced,	interactive	and	refined.		

In	addition,	 the	 responsive	 tone	of	 the	hearings	was	established	early	on	by	 the	

chairperson	when	he	concluded:		

	

We	want	to	salute	young	people	for	the	incredible	courage	that	they	
showed	 for	we	 are	where	we	 are	 today,	 very	 largely	 due	 to	 the	
contributions	of	young	people	and	so	I	welcome	you	all…	we	are	
going	to	listen	to	youth.	We	welcome	you	all	at	this	special	public	
hearing…	 where	 the	 youth	 are	 going	 to	 give	 submissions	 about	
what	they	think	happen	and	what	their	future	is	all	about.418	

	

Inherent	in	this	statement	are	notions	of	agency	and	a	willingness	to	include	youth	in	the	

process.	The	reconciliation	process	in	South	Africa,	therefore,	revealed	the	broad	range	

of	crosscutting	identities	that	youth	in	particular	occupied	during	conflict.	As	Gready	has	

since	 observed,	 South	 African	 youth	 were	 ‘both	 victims	 and	 perpetrator,	 or	 political	

activists	 and	 criminal	 (emphasis	 in	 the	 original).419	 Furthermore,	 the	 inclusion	 of	 a	

dedicated	chapter	on	children	in	the	official	final	report	established	a	starting	point	for	a	

dialogue	within	the	transitional	justice	community	regarding	the	increased	visibility	of	

young	people	 in	 reconciliation	 processes.	Yet,	while	 young	people	were	 visible	 at	 the	

South	African	TRC,	the	lack	of	nuance	associated	with	distinguishing	between	children	

and	youth	in	the	final	report	created	a	narrow	understanding	of	the	conflict	experiences	

of	all	young	people	during	apartheid,	which	ultimately	denied	youth	agency	and	silenced	

their	voices	at	the	institutional	level.		

The	 increased	 visibility	 of	 young	 people	 and	 their	 distinct	 post-conflict	 needs	

continued	at	the	Peruvian	TRC.	Throughout	the	final	report	young	people	were	explicitly	

recognised	 as	 key	 stakeholders	 and	 the	 beneficiaries	 of	 state	 programs	 designed	 to	

address	 the	 root	 causes	 of	 the	 conflict.	 In	 particular,	 the	 TRC	 mandated	 that	

‘reconciliation	 finds	 a	 reflection	 in	 education.’420	 The	 emphasis	 on	 education	 in	 the	

mandate	of	the	CVR	final	report	reflected	the	central	role	that	educational	institutions	

played	 in	 the	 conflict.	 As	 Julie	 Paulson	 has	 observed,	 ‘education	 took	 on	 a	 powerful	
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symbolic	 role	 in	Peru’s	 conflict’	 as	public	 school	 teachers	were	 ‘viewed	 as	 the	 face	of	

violence	and	state	dissent.’421	Indeed,	the	interaction	of	young	people	with	this	education	

system	formed	the	foundation	of	their	conflict	experiences,	which	was	represented	in	the	

final	report.	The	CVR	observed	that	the	primary	motivation	for	the	engagement	of	young	

people	in	the	violence	was	the:		

	

Incapacity	of	the	State	and	the	county’s	elites	to	respond		
to	the	educational	demands	of	youth	frustrated	their	efforts		
towards	social	mobility	and	aspiration	for	advancement.422		

	

The	focus	on	educational	institutions	as	the	symbolic	centre	of	the	violence	ensured	that	

the	conflict	narratives	of	young	people	took	on	a	thematic	focus	when	presented	in	the	

final	report.	Indeed,	one	of	the	principle	findings	with	respect	to	children	by	the	CVR	was	

that:		

		

A	 generation	 of	 children	 and	 young	 people	 also	 had	 their	
educational	 possibilities	 truncated	 and	 future	 employment	
possibilities	diminished	as	a	result	of	the	armed	conflict.423		

As	a	result,	widespread	institutional	reform	was	a	central	focus	of	the	recommendations.	

The	goal	of	the	CVR	was	to	promote	a	dialogue	through	educational	reform	that	would	

‘promote	 democratic	 values.’424	 This	 focus	 on	 educational	 reform	 at	 the	 TRC	 in	 Peru	

denoted	a	significant	turning	point	in	the	broader	reconciliation	agenda	of	transitional	

states.	 Indeed,	 the	 CVR	 was	 the	 first	 TRC	 to	 appoint	 a	 designated	 staff	 member	 to	

coordinate	a	working	 relationship	between	 the	CVR	 and	 the	Ministry	of	Education.425	

Furthermore,	 it	 was	 first	 TRC	 to	 examine	 the	 structural	 causes	 for	 violence	 against	

children	and	to	recognise	the	long-term	impact	that	these	structural	causes	may	have	on	

the	 future	of	young	people.	Yet	 like	the	South	African	case,	when	the	 final	report	was	

produced	the	voices	of	children	and	youth	were	represented	together,	which	created	a	

narrow	and	one-dimensional	account	of	their	post-conflict	needs	and	interests.			
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Blurring	the	Boundaries:	Collective	Representations	of	Children	and	Youth		

In	South	Africa,	the	decision	not	to	allow	individuals	under	the	age	of	eighteen	to	testify	

directly	 to	 the	 Commission	 produced	 narrow	 representations	 of	 young	 people	 in	 the	

formal	institutionalised	narrative	of	apartheid.	The	chapter	on	children	and	youth	does	

not	adequately	account	for	the	diversity	displayed	in	the	submissions	highlighted	earlier	

in	this	chapter.	Moreover,	a	letter	submitted	to	the	commission,	not	represented	in	the	

final	report	told	the	story	of	a	13-year-old	boy	who	fought	because	‘he	knew	what	was	

right	and	what	was	wrong	and	he	fought	for	what	was	right	and	people	listened	to	what	

he	had	to	say.’426	Despite	not	being	able	to	testify	directly	to	the	commission,	due	to	the	

belief	that	at	thirteen	he	needed	to	be	protected,	his	story	represents	a	desire	to	interact	

with	the	community	and	to	fight	for	his	beliefs;	both	of	which	denote	a	capacity	to	act	as	

an	empowered	political	agent.	Due	to	his	age,	however,	the	institutional	report	of	the	TRC	

silenced	his	voice	and	obscured	this	demonstration	of	agency	because	his	story	did	not	

fit	the	dominant	narrative	of	children	being	told	by	the	final	report.	Similarly,	the	author	

of	the	letter,	which	exposed	the	boy’s	story,	was	an	eleven-year-old	girl	who	wrote	to	the	

commission	to	protest	their	decision	to	restrict	the	age	of	testimony.	In	her	letter,	political	

will,	 agency	 and	 empowerment,	 are	 common	 themes,	 as	 she	 demonstrated	 for	 the	

commission	the	value	of	allowing	children	the	option	to	have	their	voices	heard	directly.	

She	observed	that	the	boy:			

	

Made	a	difference	in	our	country	and	by	listening	to	children	with	
similar	experiences	could	help	us	to	do	the	same….	The	main	point	
is,	 children	 should	 be	 able	 to	 talk	 about	 things	 that	 hurt	 us	 like	
sexual	abuse	and	violence.	It	will	also	be	interesting,	because	it	is	
about	our	countries	history	and	we	are	not	learning	about	this	in	
schools.	What	 I	 am	 trying	 to	 bring	 out	 is	 that	 it	 is	 necessary	 for	
children	 to	 speak,	 because	 children	 have	 opinions	 and	 feelings	
too.427		

	

Evidently,	 the	 institutionally	 constructed	 representations	 of	 young	 people	 in	 the	 final	

report	 of	 the	 South	 African	 TRC	 were	 constrained	 by	 the	 broader	 mandate	 of	 the	

Commission	that	was	derived	from	the	beliefs	of	external	agents	about	youth,	and	the	

dominant	 institutional	 norms	 at	 the	 time,	 which	 prioritised	 protectionism	 and	 the	
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vulnerability	of	young	people.	Due	to	these	beliefs,	 traditions	and	norms	the	mandate	

restricted	the	investigation	of	the	ways	in	which	children	experienced	the	conflict	to	an	

examination	of	the	gross	violations	of	human	rights	committed	against	children.	Indeed,	

the	children’s	hearings	were	motivated	by	the	knowledge	that	‘individuals	aged	thirteen	

to	twenty-four	are	becoming	‘the	largest	category	of	victims	reported	to	the	Commission,’	

rather	 than	 a	 desire	 to	 understand	 the	 nature	 and	 magnitude	 of	 their	 conflict	

experiences.428		

While	young	people	were	visible	during	the	reconciliation	process,	their	individual	

voices	were	muffled	by	a	narrow	institutional	agenda.	Indeed,	the	ad	hoc	nature	of	the	

South	African	hearings	nurtured	collective	representations	of	conflict,	which	inextricably	

connected	the	experiences	of	children	with	those	of	youth.	As	explained	in	the	final	report	

the	commission	‘…felt	that	the	formal	structure	of	the	hearings	might	intimidate	children	

and	subject	them	to	additional	trauma.’429	Furthermore,	the	‘focus	on	gross	human	rights	

violations’	 in	 the	 broader	mandate	 of	 the	 commission	 produced	 a	 final	 report,	which	

emphasised	the	vulnerability	and	innocence	of	young	people.430		

While	the	report	is	transparent	regarding	its	inability	to	represent	all	children	and	

youth,	its	justification	challenges	the	fundamental	goal	of	TRCs	to	provide	a	narrative	of	

the	violence	and	instability	that	is	representative	and	inclusive.	As	observed	in	the	final	

report,	‘many	saw	themselves	not	as	victims,	but	as	soldiers	or	freedom	fighters	and,	for	

this	 reason	 chose	 not	 to	 appear	 before	 the	 Commission	 at	 all.’431	 Given	 this,	 the	

institutional	 narrative	 presented	 demonstrates	 a	 notable	 gap	 in	 the	 stories	 of	 young	

people,	and	thus	the	reconciliation	narrative	can	be	conceived	as	incomplete.	In	addition,	

the	 limited	 reporting	 mandate	 that	 focused	 on	 human	 rights	 misrepresented	 and	

overlooked	the	stories	of	many	young	people,	particularly	those	who	perceived	agency	

and	 choice	 as	 central	 to	 their	 reconciliation	 stories.	 For	 example,	 while	 the	 report	

recognised	‘the	largely	positive	role	that	children	and	youth	played	in	the	liberation	of	

South	Africa,	many	of	the	testimonies	and	statements	refer	only	to	the	generally	negative	

consequences	of	repression	in	the	period	under	review.’432	This	suggests	that	the	formal	

reconciliation	 narratives	 produced	 by	 the	 TRC	 failed	 to	 reflect	 the	 breadth	 of	 lived	

experiences	of	 youth,	 as	 they	were	 constrained	by	 the	 limited	normative	 frameworks	
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produced	and	promoted	within	the	international	discourse	of	children’s	rights.	Indeed,	

the	chapter	on	children	and	youth	conceded:		

	

This	 focus	 on	 victims	 is	 not,	 however,	 intended	 to	 diminish	 the	
active	 role	 of	 children	 and	 youth.	 Children	were	 agents	 of	 social	
change	 and	 harnessed	 vast	 amounts	 of	 energy,	 courage	 and	
resilience	during	the	apartheid	era.	For	many	young	people,	active	
engagement	in	political	activity	resulted	in	the	acquisition	of	skills	
such	as	analysis,	mobilisation	and	strategising,	as	well	as	the	ability	
to	 draw	 strength	 from	 friends	 and	 comrades	 in	 times	 of	
hardship.433		

	

Despite	 the	 Commission’s	 stated	 intention	 not	 to	 ‘diminish’	 their	 stories,	 the	 limited	

scope	 of	 the	 reporting	 mandate	 silenced	 the	 diverse	 voices	 of	 young	 people	 and	

represented	their	stories	as	one-dimensional.	By	acknowledging	this	role,	yet	prioritising	

and	telling	the	negative	stories,	or	stories	of	vulnerability,	the	final	report	inadvertently	

produced	a	representation	hierarchy	with	respect	to	young	people.	Specifically,	the	final	

report	 placed	 universal	 notions	 of	 children	 and	 childhood	 at	 the	 centre	 of	 the	

reconciliation	 narrative,	which	 relegated	 notions	 of	 agency	 to	 the	margins.	While	 the	

narrative	 being	 told	 fits	 the	 reporting	mandate	 of	 the	 TRC,	 it	 does	 not	 represent	 the	

nature	and	scope	of	young	people’s	participation	in	the	violence	and	instability	associated	

with	the	apartheid,	which	is	acknowledged	in	the	quote	above.	The	South	African	TRC,	

therefore,	 provided	 early	 indications	 of	 a	 tension	 between	 the	 institutionalised	

reconciliation	 narratives	 of	 young	 people,	 and	 the	 on	 the	 ground	 realities	 of	 their	

engagement.	The	TRC	process	provided	a	forum	for	those	excluded	from	the	final	report	

and	 the	 mandate	 of	 the	 commission	 to	 tell	 their	 stories	 at	 hearings	 and	 through	

counsellors.	 Broadly	 speaking,	 this	 inclusive	 process,	 as	 demonstrated	 by	 the	 South	

African	 case,	 does	 not	 guarantee	 that	 the	 stories	 of	 youth	will	 be	 represented	 in	 the	

institutionalised	narratives	conflict.		

Nevertheless	in	South	Africa,	the	first-hand	stories	of	youth,	which	demonstrated	

their	agency,	managed	to	break	through	these	institutional	barriers,	as	political	will	and	

agency	 are	 prominent	 themes	 throughout	 the	 transcripts	 of	 the	 hearings.	 As	 one	

participant’s	submission	described:		

	

                                                
433	Ibid 
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Children	and	youth	faced	the	full	force	of	state	oppression	as	they	
took	on	 their	 role	as	 the	 “foot	 soldiers	of	 the	struggle”	 -	 as	what	
were	called	the	“young	lions.”’434	

	

This	submission,	which	demonstrates	agency	and	courage,	through	the	representation	of	

young	people	as	‘lions’	is	echoed	consistently	throughout	the	TRC	process.	This	was	in	

stark	contrast	to	many	of	the	transcripts	of	youth	highlighted	previously,	which	appeared	

in	the	final	report.	Indeed,	the	submissions	of	youth	suggested	significant	dissatisfaction	

with	the	mandate,	specifically	its	focus	on	the	past.	As	Mr.	Van	Eedan	explained:	

	
Your	mandate	 is	 to	establish	reconciliation,	but	 the	 ideal	 for	 that	
reconciliation	does	not	only	depend	on	the	fact	that	we	can	put	the	
history	in	perspective,	but	also	how	the	Afrikaner	youth	experience	
things	at	present.435	

	

The	mandate’s	narrow	focus	on	the	past	produced		dominant	representations	of	young	

people	in	the	TRCs	final	report	by	employing	portraits	of	victimhood.	This	was	evident	in	

the	decision	by	the	Commission	to	highlight	the	themes	of	‘Detention	and	Imprisonment’,	

‘Torture’,	 and	 ‘Children	 and	 Youth	 in	 Exile’	 in	 the	 final	 report.436	 While	 these	 are	

devastating	and	 important	representations	of	 the	ways	 in	which	children	experienced	

conflict,	 they	are	merely	part	of	 their	broader	reconciliation	narrative.	This	 is	 evident	

across	many	 of	 the	 submissions	which	 emphasised	 the	 importance	 of	 the	 future.	For	

example,	Mr	Van	Eedan	urged	the	Commission	to	recognise	that	youth	‘do	n[o]t	want	to	

stand	here	with	our	hands	open	asking	for	charity.	We	want	to	make	a	contribution	to	the	

future.’437		

In	addition,	the	dominant	narrative	of	the	TRC	report	was	challenged	by	displays	of	

leadership	and	bravery,	as	well	as	a	focus	on	the	future,	in	the	submissions	provided	to	

the	TRC	hearings	on	children.	For	example	Dr.	Coleman	described	youth:	‘as	the	glue	of	

township	resistance’	and	the	‘foot	soldiers	of	the	struggle.’438	Yet	the	decision	to	focus	on	

the	past	and	on	the	stories	of	victims	in	the	final	report	denoted	a	strict	adherence	to	the	

humanitarian	 principles	 that	 dominated	 the	 discourse	 on	 children	 in	 international	
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relations	 during	 the	 1990s.439	 Interestingly,	 the	 report	 acknowledged	 this	 limitation	

concluding	that	because	‘many	saw	themselves	not	as	victims,	but	as	soldiers	or	freedom	

fighters’	they	‘chose	not	to	appear	before	the	Commission	at	all.’440	That	is,	young	people	

overtly	 resisted	 the	 ascribed	 representations	 and	 assumptions	 prescribed	 by	 the	

mandate	 of	 the	 commission.	 The	 commission’s	 acknowledgement	 that	 youth	 actively	

decided	not	to	participate	in	the	hearings	of	the	TRC	is	a	significant	development	as	it	

broadens	 our	 understanding	 of	 the	 roles	 youth	 occupied	 post-conflict.	 By	 formally	

recognising	their	refusal	to	engage	with	the	process	in	the	final	report,	the	TRC	afforded	

youth	 ownership	 over	 their	 reconciliation	 experience.	 In	 particular,	 in	 this	 instance,	

youth’s	agency	is	prominent	as	the	submission	demonstrated	their	capacity	to	impact	the	

structures	and	processes	of	the	commission	by	denying	them	the	use	of	their	stories	and	

voices.		

	In	addition,	the	engagement	of	young	people	with	the	TRC	echoed	a	broader	trend	

throughout	South	Africa,	particularly	post-conflict,	which	prioritised	and	adhered	to	a	

narrow	set	of	beliefs	about	their	place	in	society.	For	example,	as	McEvoy-Levy	observed	

‘once	 negotiations	 began…	 the	 young	 were	 instructed	 to	 stand-down	 and	 return	 if	

possible	to	more	normal	pursuits	for	their	age	group.’441	This	denotes	a	belief	amongst	

the	 broader	 community	 ‘that	 youth	 have	 special	 needs,’	 however,	 as	 scholars	 have	

suggested	 ‘youth	 themselves	 felt	 cheated	 of	 decision-making	 power.’442	 The	 South	

African	TRC	was	instrumental	in	establishing	the	visibility	of	children	and	youth	in	the	

reconciliation	 process.	 Yet	 what	 came	 with	 this	 increased	 visibility	 were	 socially	

constructed	representations	of	their	experiences	that	failed	to	reflect	the	scope,	extent	

and	nature	of	their	unique	needs	and	interests.	Indeed,	while	every	effort	was	made	to	

protect	children	from	harm,	the	voices	of	youth	and	their	participation	in	the	hearings	of	

the	 TRC,	 helped	 to	 solidify	 a	 trend	 where	 the	 experiences	 of	 these	 two	 distinct	

demographics	were	amalgamated.	In	doing	so,	the	TRC	established	the	foundations	for	

conceptualising	 institutional	 representations	 of	 children	 and	 youth	 in	 narrow	 and	

marginalising	ways.	This	framework	has	continued	to	dominant	the	way	that	truth	and	

reconciliation	processes	represent	youth	in	institutional	reconciliation	narratives.		
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Notions	of	victimhood	also	dominated	the	representations	of	young	people	in	the	

final	 report	of	 the	Peruvian	TRC,	due	 in	part	 to	 the	utilisation	of	 the	CRC	 to	guide	 its	

exploration.	For	example,	the	section	on	children	explained	that:		

	
The	CVR	shares	with	the	doctrine	of	comprehensive	protection	of	
children,	recognition	of	children	as	subjects	of	rights.	In	this	regard,	
it	 states	 that	 children	 the	 factors	 affecting	 their	 integrity	 and	
proper	 training	must	 be	 protected.	 The	 violence	 experienced	 by	
Peru	 during	 the	 internal	 armed	 conflict,	 ignored	 all	 these	
considerations	 and	 children	 became	 victims	 of	 violence	 that	
affected	them	with	particular	intensity.443	

	

Indeed,	as	was	the	case	in	South	Africa,	the	caretaker	role	of	the	state	was	emphasised	

throughout	 the	 reporting	 on	 children.444In	 particular,	 the	 South	 African	 model	

perpetuated	 the	 belief	 that	 while	 the	 human	 rights	 of	 children	 are	 important,	 the	

responsibility	for	claiming	those	rights	lies	with	the	adult	community.	This	is	evident	in	

statements	in	the	final	report	which	recognised	that	‘our	country	is	soaked	in	the	blood	

of	her	children	of	all	races	and	all	political	persuasions.’445	In	addition,	the	TRC	report	

also	 acknowledged	 that	 the	 ‘commission	 took	 statements	 from	 deponents	 of	 all	 age	

groups,	except	children…those	below	the	legal	age	of	majority.’446	That	is,	while	children	

and	 their	 needs	were	 visible,	 their	 voices	were	 largely	 excluded	 due	 to	 the	 beliefs	 of	

external	 stakeholders,	 which	 derived	 from	 the	 dominant	 international	 norms	 and	

traditions	 of	 the	 period	 that	 children	 required	 protection.	 This	 normative	 protection	

framework	embedded	in	the	CRC,	casts	‘children	as	ideally	apolitical’	and	thus	requires	

adults	 to	 shelter	 them	 as	 they	 are	 solely	 the	 ‘victims	of	 adult	 political	 action.’447	 As	 a	

result,	 many	 of	 the	 special	 hearings	 on	 ‘children	 and	 youth’	 throughout	 the	 country	

solicited	testimony	about	children	rather	than	directly	from	children.	For	example,	at	the	

children’s	 hearings	 conducted	 on	 12-13	 June	 1997,	 ‘very	 few	 children	 testified’	 and	

therefore	the	beliefs	regarding	how	children	experienced	apartheid	‘consisted	mainly	of	

submissions	 from	organisations	 that	had	dealt	with	 children	and	children’s	 issues	 for	

many	years.’448		That	is,	these	submissions	reflected	the	beliefs	of	external	agents,	rather	

than	young	people	themselves.	Their	stories	when	told,	‘were	presented	at	the	hearings	
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by	caregivers	and	[through]	recordings.’449	That	is,	while	their	experiences	were	visible	

they	were	not	afforded	the	opportunity	to	directly	engage	with	the	commission,	and	their	

stories	 were	 controlled	 and	 interpreted	 by	 external	 agents	 rather	 than	 claimed	 by	

children	themselves.	Consequently,	children	in	the	final	report	of	the	South	African	TRC	

were	 assigned	 representations	 that	 emphasised	 dependency,	 innocence	 and	

vulnerability.	 Furthermore,	 the	 report’s	 framework	 for	 examining	 the	 experiences	 of	

children,	which	prioritised	the	moral	imperative	of	the	state,	cast		children	as	subjects	in	

the	 conflict	 narrative,	 rather	 than	 agents	 in	 their	 own	 conflict	 and	 reconciliation	

narratives.	Indeed,	representations	of	children	were	constructed	through	the	victim	lens.	

In	 doing	 so,	 the	 most	 visible	 characteristics	 of	 children	 and	 youth	 presented	 in	 the	

statements	 about	 children’s	 experiences	 where	 vulnerability	 and	 innocence,	

representations	which	deny	agency.		

Reliance	on	these	classifications	in	the	final	report	of	the	Peruvian	TRC	also	silenced	

and	obstructed	the	experiences	of	youth	that	did	not	fit	the	victim	framework.		

As	one	participant	described:		

	

We	were	 attacked	 by	 the	 Shining	 Path.	We	were	 scared	 and	we	
climbed	 up	 to	 the	 hills	 and	we	 saw	how	 they	 burned	 down	 our	
homes,	how	they	stole	our	clothes,	our	chickens...	We	were	afraid	
to	stay	in	the	house	or	to	go	to	the	fields	to	work.450		

	

This	emphasis	on	the	vulnerability	of	children	in	conflict	coincided	with	global	discourse	

at	 the	time,	which	sought	 to	address	the	growing	prevalence	of	child	soldiers.	 Indeed,	

following	the	release	of	Graça	Machel’s	landmark	report	on	the	Impact	of	Armed	Conflict	

on	Children,	the	need	to	recognise	and	protect	children	in	conflict	zones	became	a	critical	

imperative	 amongst	 the	 international	 community.451The	 child	 soldier	 description	

dominated	the	section	on	children	in	the	final	report.	For	example,	it	observed	that:		

The	PCP-SL,	had	a	persistent,	repetitive	and	continuous	policy	of	forced	
recruitment	of	children,	especially	in	areas	of	Ayacucho,	Huancavelica,	
Huánuco	and	Junín.	Considering	children	as	part	Guerrilla	Army,	for	it	
formed	 the	 organization	 of	 the	 "pioneers	 children"	 or	 "red	 pioneer"	
who	 from	 an	 early	 age	 performed	 surveillance	 work,	 espionage,	
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provision	of	food,	among	others.	From	age	12,	the	Main	Force	pioneers	
taught	 the	 children,	 the	use	and	handling	of	weapons,	 spears,	 knives	
and	slingshots.	The	aim	was	to	train	them	to	take	part	in	armed	actions	
and	clashes.452	

	
In	addition,	the	experiences	of	child	soldiers	represented	in	the	final	report	aligned	with	

the	global	trends	highlighted	in	the	Machel	Report.	For	example,	the	report	observed	that	

while	children	traditionally	served	in	supporting	roles	‘as	cooks,	porters,	messengers	and	

spies.	Increasingly…	[rebel	forces	and	armies	were]	deliberately	conscripting	children	as	

soldiers.’453	This	was	also	evident	in	the	Peruvian	case	where	the	CVR	noted	that:		

	

Forced	recruitment	and	abduction	have	themselves	been	targeted	
practices	 against	 children	 by	 the	 PCP-SL	 because	 they	 were	
arrested	and	forced	to	participate	 in	military	events	and	 indirect	
jobs	that	would	allow	development	the	clashes.454	

	

The	 decisions	 by	 the	 CVR,	 therefore,	 to	make	 visible	 the	 violence	 committed	 against	

children	during	the	conflict	reflected	the	normative	focus	of	the	international	community	

with	 respect	 to	 children.	 The	 dominance	 of	 these	 representations,	 in	 both	 the	 South	

African	final	report	and	at	the	CVR	presented	the	experiences	of	young	people	in	conflict	

as	 static.	 In	 doing	 so,	 the	 institutional	 reporting	 of	 TRCs	 during	 this	 period	 failed	 to	

account	for	the	possibility	that	as	young	people	grow	and	develop	they	have	a	greater	

capacity	to	meaningfully	and	actively	contribute	to	conflict	and	reconciliation.	Moreover,	

these	 narrow	 and	 static	 institutional	 narratives	 discounted	 instances	 where	 the	

experiences	 and	 representations	 of	 youth	 were	 informed	 by	 their	 interactions	 and	

relationships.	A	reliance	on	the	victim	classification	and	the	dominance	of	the	stories	of	

child	 soldiers	 in	 these	 reports	 does	 not	 account	 for	 the	 potential	 agency	 and	

empowerment	 that	 young	 people	 exhibit	 during	 TRC	 processes,	 and	 post-conflict	

practices	more	broadly,	as	consequences	of	their	conflict	experiences.	Accordingly,	the	

dominant	representations	applied	to	the	experiences	of	children	at	the	Peruvian	TRC	and	

at	the	South	African	TRC	failed	to	reflect	the	resilience	and	determination	displayed	by	

children	 following	 the	 conflict.	 Submissions	 to	 the	 CVR	 demonstrated	 that	 although	

young	people	were	victims	in	the	conflict,	their	conflict	story	was	more	diverse	than	the	

report	and	its	recommendations	revealed.	For	example,	as	one	young	girl	described:		

                                                
452	Comisión	de	la	Verdad	y	Reconciliación	(CVR),	960.			
453	Graça	Machel,	The	Impact	of	Armed	Conflict	on	Children.	
454	Comisión	de	la	Verdad	y	Reconciliación	(CVR),	960. 
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There	is	no	comfort	for	the	death	of	our	parents	because	we	were	left	
abandoned.	I	had	to	take	on	a	role	of	mother	and	father	to	my	younger	
sister	when	I	was	only	13	years	old...	People	are	abusive,	and	worse,	
when	 you	 are	 a	woman	 they	mistreat	 you,	 they	 exploit	 you...	 Even	
though	I	have	suffered	through	some	difficult	times,	this	has	not	made	
me	 dwell	 on	 it.	 I	 want	 to	 improve	 my	 lot.	 I	 am	 now	 studying	
Engineering.	My	sister	is	studying	to	be	a	teacher.	Sometimes	I	think	
that	I	have	been	dreaming	and	that	one	day	I	will	wake	up	and	see	my	
parents.455	

This	submission	suggests	that	regardless	of	age,	children	have	an	extraordinary	capacity	

to	take	on	roles	that	challenge	the	validity	of	the	victim	lens.	Despite	experiencing	terrible	

tragedy,	the	above	submission	reveals	that	children	‘are	agents	in	their	own	right	who	

have	their	own	identity	and	values.’456	 In	 fact,	 as	 the	submission	above	demonstrates,	

children	 often	 occupy	 multiple	 shifting	 identities	 that	 the	 static	 representations	

presented	in	the	final	report	failed	to	reflect.	Not	only	is	this	child	a	victim,	her	submission	

revealed	that	she	was	also	empowered,	 future-orientated,	and	responsible;	all	 themes	

which	denote	agency.	The	limited	scope	of	the	investigation	in	Peru,	however,	coupled	

with	 the	 reliance	 on	 the	 CRC	 to	guide	 the	 parameters	 of	 investigation	 resulted	 in	 the	

construction	of	a	highly	visible,	yet	narrow,	representation	of	young	people	in	the	formal	

conflict	narrative.		

Unlike	 the	 South	 African	 case,	 where	 the	 representations	 of	 children	 and	 youth	

were	combined	and	reflected	through	the	stories	of	youth,	the	Peruvian	TRC	limited	its	

discussion	to	those	classified	under	the	CRC	as	children.457	While	there	are	mentions	of	

youth	in	the	report	they	are	sporadic	and	brief.	For	example,	the	introductory	section	of	

the	report	exposed	the	role	of	youth	as	leaders	of	the	resistance.	It	described	a	resistance	

protest	 ‘in	 June	 1995’	 that	 was	 largely	 ‘led	 by	 university	 students	 who	 assumed	 a	

vanguard	 role	 in	 the	 struggle	 for	 [the]	 restoration	of	 democracy.’458	 This	 depiction	of	

youth	 as	 leaders	 lends	 credence	 to	 claims	 that	 youth	 have	 the	 capacity	 to	 act	 as	

‘empowered	political	 agents’	 and	 ‘agents	of	 change’	 in	 conflict	 and	 transitional	 justice	

contexts.			

In	contrast,	the	final	report	also	described	youth	as	‘resentful,	live	renegades,	bored	
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with	life	because	they	have	passed	things.’459	That	is,	the	deviance	classification	was	also	

prominent	in	the	institutionalised	narrative	of	the	TRC,	which	was	tasked	with	making	

visible	 the	 roles	 youth	 occupied	 in	 the	 Peruvian	 conflict.	 The	 ideas	 that	 youth	 were	

‘resentful’	and	‘bored’,	prioritises	stereotypes	and	normative	frameworks	about	youth,	

which	are	underpinned	by	the	beliefs	that	they	are	troublemakers	or	spoilers.	Moreover,	

this	rhetoric	emphasises	the	generalised	assumption	that	youth	have	a	propensity	 for	

deviance	which	as	demonstrated	in	chapter	two	has	come	to	dominate	representations	

of	 youth	 in	 these	 contexts.	 Given	 this,	 the	 sporadic	 representations	 of	 youth	 in	 the	

Peruvian	TRC	report	demonstrate	that	the	deviance	lens	produces	the	same	institutional	

silencing	as	the	victim	lens,	as	it	denies	agency	by	casting	the	experience	of	young	people	

as	negative	and	emphasising	only	their	propensity	for	violence.		

Taken	 together,	 the	 victim	 (child	 soldier)	 classification	 and	 the	 deviance	

description	 create	 narrow	 representative	 boundaries	 for	 the	 representation	 of	 young	

people	in	the	final	reports	of	TRCs,	as	not	only	do	they	mischaracterise	and	overlook	the	

diverse	experiences	of	young	people	they	also	fail	to	reflect	the	stories	of	young	people	

which	do	not	fit	within	these	binaries.	For	example,	although	representations	of	the	role	

of	youth	were	largely	absent	in	the	final	report	of	CVR,	they	nevertheless	played	a	pivotal	

role	in	the	reconciliation	process.	Peruvian	youth	participated	in	Promotores	de	la	Verdad	

(PROVER)	a	program	designed	to	promote	and	distribute	information	on	the	CVR.	Youth	

volunteers	 actively	 engaged	 with	 the	 work	 of	 the	 TRC	 through	 statement	 taking,	

organising	and	the	development	of	a	‘community	forum’	to	encourage	other	young	people	

to	participate.460	Their	role	in	this	program	demonstrates	the	capacity	of	youth	to	act	as	

‘agents	of	change,’	particularly	 in	circumstances	where	they	are	excluded	from	formal	

processes	and	required	to	operate	on	the	 fringes	of	society.461Since	the	Peruvian	TRC,	

many	scholars	have	noted	the	capacity	of	youth	to	exercise	agency	and	ownership	over	

their	post-conflict	experiences	 in	 this	way.462	Moreover,	as	highlighted	 in	chapter	 two,	

empirical	research	on	youth	in	peacebuilding	demonstrates	that	the	voices	of	youth	are	

often	 the	 loudest	 when	 they	 are	 forced	 to	 be	 occupy	 the	 spaces	 outside	 the	 formal	

reconciliation	and	transitional	justice	structures.		
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Social	Representations	of	South	African	Children	and	Youth:	A	Tale	of	Binaries.		

Dominant	throughout	the	South	African	final	report’s	chapter	on	children,	are	stories	of	

young	people	which	perpetuate	the	notion	that	they	are	the	subjects	of	an	adult	agenda.	

Indeed,	an	emphasis	on	the	capacity	of	young	people	to	be	manipulated,	as	well	as	the	

reproduction	and	use	of	binary	representations	are	prominent	features	of	the	stories	told	

about	young	people	in	the	final	report.	This	is	problematic,	as	not	only	does	it	reduce	the	

stories	of	young	people	in	South	Africa	to	a	singular	experience,	it	also	fails	to	capture	

their	 underlying	 motivations	 and	 self-reflections.	 These	 representations	 echoed	 the	

international	 discourse	 that	 was	 evolving	 at	 the	 time	 around	 notions	 of	 the	 ‘deviant	

other,’	or	more	specifically	the	notion	that	young	‘bad	boy[s]	need	to	be	save.’463	Indeed,	

the	increased	visibility	of	young	people	in	the	peace	and	conflict	environment	produced	

a	 range	of	 assumptions	about	 their	 role	 in	 the	violence	and	 instability.	The	dominant	

representations	of	youth	 in	 the	 final	report,	 therefore,	start	 from	a	position	of	 limited	

responsibility	and	control.	For	example,	the	report	suggested	that	during	the	conflict	the	

security	establishment	‘engaged	in	the	informal	repression	of	children	by	hunting	down	

“troublesome”	youth	and	developing	an	informer	network.’464	That	is,	young	people	are	

represented	here	as	puppets	of	powerful	individuals,	namely	rebel	groups	and	political	

elites.	Moreover,	 these	representations	 furthered	the	stereotype	that	 the	demographic	

are	 susceptible	 to	manipulation	by	 those	who	employed	negative	 socially	 constructed	

beliefs	about	youth	for	their	own	gain.	This	sentiment	is	echoed	in	the	submission	by	Mr	

Maxlesi,	 a	 representative	 of	 the	 Eastern	 Cape	 provincial	 youth	 commission	 which	

observed	that	‘youth	are	products	of	the	highly	militarised	confrontational	past	of	South	

Africa.’465		Central	to	this	classification	is	the	notion	that	they	are	troublesome	and	easily	

manipulated,	a	theme	that	is	repeated	on	multiple	occasions	throughout	the	chapter	of	

children	and	youth.		

By	prioritising	this	classification	in	the	institutionalised	reconciliation	narrative	of	

South	 Africa,	 the	 report	 promoted	 within	 the	 transitional	 justice	 field,	 the	 same	

normative	 trend	 that	 was	 emerging	 throughout	 other	 subsections	 of	 the	 peace	 and	

conflict	discourse,	namely,	the	notion	of	the	deviant	adolescent.	The	formal	and	public	

reconciliation	narrative	of	the	South	African	TRC	produced	and	disseminated	a	narrow,	
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reactive	 and	 homogenous	 understanding	 of	 the	 conflict	 experiences	 of	 youth.		

Representing	 youth	 as	 ‘products’	 of	 the	 establishment	 ignored	 the	 capacity	 of	 young	

people	to	‘actively	and	independently	cause	tremendous	suffering	and	destabilization,’	as	

well	as	their	capacity	to	resist	manipulation.466	Taken	together,	these	narratives	denote	

an	externally	derived	portrait	of	youth,	where	their	stories	are	cast	as	a	consequence	of	

other	individuals’	actions,	rather	than	as	the	result	of	their	own	agency.	In	doing	so,	these	

representations,	which	are	prioritised	 in	 the	 final	 report	minimised	 the	 responsibility	

and	agency	young	people	had	over	their	own	conflict	behaviour.	Moreover,	rather	than	

telling	the	story	of	how	youth	were	affected	by	the	conflict,	the	focus	on	the	militarisation	

of	 youth	 represented	 them	 as	 merely	 subjects	 in	 a	 broader	 political	 game.	 Without	

submissions	by	youth,	which	have	the	capacity	to	challenge	assumptions	and	expose	their	

reasoning	 for	 becoming	 combatants	 the	 reconciliation	 narratives	 of	 youth	 remain	

incomplete	and	narrow.		

The	South	African	TRCs	 final	report	also	employed	the	 ‘young-people-as-victims’	

classification	 to	 tell	 the	 stories	of	 youth.	 Indeed,	 the	 stories	of	 trauma	and	anger	 told	

throughout	the	report,	utilised	the	image	of	the	child	to	represent	the	frustrations	of	the	

adult	community	towards	the	government.	For	example,	as	one	participant	described:		

	

One	morning	a	‘bum’	will	be	found	dead	-	a	child	of	God	whose	only	
mistake	was	to	 fight	 for	his	country...	When	you	see	the	mothers	
sobbing	for	their	children	on	TV	you	can	understand	how	I	feel.	I	
hate	the	government	for	turning	my	son	into	a	zombie.467	

	

The	zombie	imagery,	coupled	with	the	evoking	of	innocence	through	the	classification	of	

the	young	person	as	a	 ‘child	of	 god,’	utilises	visual	 images	of	 the	 child	 to	 represent	a	

broader	social	and	political	discourse	about	the	devasting	impact	of	conflict.	In	addition,	

the	 final	 report	 invokes	 the	 image	of	 the	 ‘mother	 sobbing’	 to	 represent	 the	expansive	

social	 and	emotional	 implications	associated	with	 the	engagement	of	 young	people	 in	

apartheid.	That	is,	young	people	and	their	image	is	employed	throughout	the	final	report	

of	the	South	African	TRC	to	symbolise	the	devastation	and	trauma	of	others.	Similarly,	a	

psychologist	 when	 testifying	 on	 the	 nature	 of	 the	 post-	 traumatic	 stress	 disorder	
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experienced	 by	 adults	 as	 a	 result	 of	 apartheid,	 invoked	 the	 image	 of	 the	 child.	 He	

explained	that:			

	

The	 pain	 of	 all	 those	 who	 died	 becoming	 sensed	 around	 this	
experience	 of	 a	 solitary	 child’s	 death.	 There	 is	 nothing	 more	
vulnerable	and	in	need	of	protection	than	a	child,	and	there	is	little	
else	 that	 shows	up	 the	barbaric	nature	and	violence	of	war	 than	
when	a	child	is	killed.468	

	

While	the	deaths	of	children	in	war	are	traumatic,	employing	their	image	and	experiences	

to	highlight	the	trauma	of	others	further	perpetuates	the	normative	belief	that	they	are	

subjects	 in	a	broader	political	system,	as	opposed	to	agents	with	their	own	individual	

traumas.	 Here	 the	 normative	 assumption	 that	 childhood	 denotes	 vulnerability	 and	

innocence	is	utilised	to	represent	the	experiences	of	adults,	rather	than	to	tell	the	conflict	

stories	 of	 young	 people.	 In	 doing	 so,	 the	 final	 report	 of	 the	 South	 African	 TRC	 lends	

legitimacy	to	narrow	binary	representations	that	were	solidifying	during	the	1990s	 in	

response	to	the	evolving	norms	associated	with	the	rights	of	children	and	their	capacity	

to	 claim	 these	 rights.	Moreover,	 as	 the	 first	TRC	process	 to	engage	young	people	 in	a	

formal	and	 institutionalised	manner,	 it	established	problematic	 foundations	 for	 future	

TRCs	regarding	how	they	represent	the	experiences	of	young	people.	

	

4.4	Conclusion	

The	South	African	TRC	laid	the	foundations	for	our	interactions	with	young	people	

in	TRC	processes.	In	particular,	it	established	parameters	for	the	engagement	of	children	

and	youth	and	for	the	reporting	of	their	stories	in	the	final	reports	of	TRCs.	As	the	South	

African	case	demonstrates,	throughout	the	twentieth	century	the	visibility	of	children	in	

reconciliation	practices	was	 informed	by	the	broader	human	rights	narrative	that	was	

beginning	 to	 find	 form.	 This	 narrative	 was	 produced	 by	 adults	 and	 institutionalised	

through	the	United	Nations’	architecture.	The	inclusion	of	youth	within	this	story	was	in	

large	part	a	consequence	of	the	limitations	created	by	institutionalising	this	human	rights	

narrative	for	children.	Specifically,	in	the	final	report	of	the	South	African	TRC,	youth	and	

their	stories	are	employed	as	substitutes	for	children,	whose	participation	was	limited	

due	to	the	belief	that	they	are	vulnerable	and	innocent.	The	visibility	of	children	at	the	
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South	African	TRC,	foreshadows	the	inclusion	of	youth	in	reconciliation	processes	more	

broadly.	 This	 foreshadowing	 produces	 depictions	 of	 young	 people	 that	 are	 not	

necessarily	accurate	or	helpful	for	understanding	the	different	ways	in	which	youth	and	

children	experience	conflict.	As	evident	in	later	parts	of	this	chapter,	the	Peruvian	TRC	

process	would	later	perpetuate	these	binary	representations	of	young	people,	suggesting	

that	 while	 the	 engagement	 of	 young	 people	 in	 TRCs	 evolved	 significantly	 during	 the	

1990s,	instances	of	backsliding	were	prominent.		

The	South	African	TRC	also	reveals	a	tension	between	the	ways	in	which	different	

agents	construct	the	representations	of	children	and	youth	in	reconciliation	processes.	

On	 the	 one	 hand,	 the	 behaviour	 of	 the	 state	 highlights	 the	 resilience	 of	 the	 moral	

responsibility	 to	 protect	 norm,	 derived	 from	 international	 human	 rights	 instruments,	

such	as	the	CRC.	This	convention	facilitated	the	creation	of	a	universal	understanding	of	

‘the	child,’	which	prioritised	‘welfare	over	their	autonomy.’469	In	contrast,	the	patterns	of	

behaviour	exhibited	by	young	people,	and	those	who	interacted	closely	with	them	during	

the	TRC	process,	revealed	a	shift	in	their	visibility	and	recognition	of	their	agency	and	

capacity	 during	 the	 reconciliation	 process.	 Indeed,	 the	 direct	 engagement	 of	 young	

people	with	the	truth	and	reconciliation	process	in	South	Africa	exposed	claims	of	agency,	

which	 challenged	 the	 commission’s	 focus	on	 their	vulnerability	and	primary	 status	as	

victims.	 Given	 this,	 the	 South	African	TRC	highlighted	 the	 complexity	 associated	with	

institutionalising	the	conflict	and	reconciliation	stories	of	young	people.	Moreover,	in	this	

chapter	I	have	demonstrated	that	external	agents	often	grapple	with	displays	of	agency	

and	 the	 reconciliation	 stories	 of	 young	 people,	 which	 do	 not	 fit	 the	 institutionalised	

notions	of	children	embedded	in	the	CRC.		

Broadly	speaking,	a	variety	of	push/pull	factors	are	evident	in	the	submissions	and	

reporting	on	children,	which	established	a	model	for	the	participation	of	young	people	

during	 reconciliation	 that	 increased	 their	 visibility,	 yet	 perpetuated	 narrow,	 binary	

representations.	To	that	end,	the	South	African	case	highlights	the	visibility	of	children;	

prefiguring	 the	 formal	 and	 institutionalised	 inclusion	 of	 youth,	 as	 a	 separate	

demographic	 in	 the	 conflict	 narratives	 of	 transitional	 states.	 While	 youth	 were	 key	

stakeholders	in	the	process,	when	institutionalised	their	stories	were	combined	with	the	

experiences	of	children.	As	a	result,	youth	were	visible,	yet	their	reconciliation	narratives	
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and	thus	their	voices	remained	silenced.	The	representations	of	children	and	youth	in	the	

South	 African	 context	 are	 significant	 as	 these	 representations	 and	 the	 conditions	 of	

engagement	persist	across	the	TRCs	presented	in	the	following	chapters	and	continue	to	

produce	 reconciliation	 narratives	 about	 youth	 that	 are	 unhelpful,	 inaccurate	 and	

marginalising.		
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Chapter	5	
	

Claiming	Ownership?	
Deviance	and	the	Challenges	Associated	with	Asserting	Agency	at	the	Sierra	Leone	

TRC		
	

In	 Sierra	 Leone,	 the	 youth	 is	 the	 lifeblood	 of	 the	 nation…[they]	
constitute	forty-five	percent	of	the	country’s	estimated	4.5	million	
population.470	

	
																																
Where	youth	have	participated	substantively	 in	 the	violence,	as	was	the	case	 in	Sierra	

Leone,	either	through	recruitment	or	by	choice,	representing	their	role	in	the	conflict	is	

often	complex.	Contradictory	beliefs	about	the	nature	and	scope	of	their	participation	can	

hinder	the	production	of	a	cohesive	and	easily	characterised	story.	Moreover,	steadfast	

adherence	to	normative	frameworks	that	emerged	in	previous	TRCs,	and	that	exist	in	the	

discourse	on	youth	in	peace	and	conflict	more	broadly,	can	obscure	demonstrations	of	

agency	 and	 ownership.	 	 In	 Sierra	 Leone,	 youth	 were	 cast	 as	 ‘key	 sites	 of	 cultural	

reproduction…	transformation’	and	knowledge,	whose	stories	provided	critical	insights	

regarding	the	nature	of	 the	conflict,	as	well	as	 the	relational	dynamics	and	conditions	

needed	 to	 bring	 about	 holistic	 reconciliation.471	 Complicating	 the	 narrative,	

representations	of	youth	throughout	the	final	report	also	reflected	traditional	deviance	

roles.			

In	Sierra	Leone,	the	retelling	of	the	conflict	experiences	of	youth	through	the	TRC	

process	 reflected	 the	 challenges	 associated	 with	 balancing	 the	 competing	 beliefs	 of	

stakeholders	 regarding	 the	 ownership	 and	 agency	 of	 young	 people.	 Indeed,	while	 the	

institutional	 narrative	 acknowledged	 the	 ownership	 that	 youth	 possess	 over	 their	

conflict	 experiences,	 it	 also	 employed	 the	 deviance	 framework	 to	 highlight	 the	

significance	 of	 youth	 to	 the	 broader	 reconciliation	 narrative	 of	 Sierra	 Leone.	 The	

experiences	of	youth,	as	such,	were	employed	to	symbolise	the	violence	and	instability	of	

the	conflict.	Scholars	have	observed	this	phenomenon	with	respect	to	children	however,	

little	research	exists	that	highlights	the	impact	of	these	dual	and	often	competing	stories	

with	respect	to	youth.472	To	that	end,	this	chapter	seeks	to	highlight	the	ways	in	which	
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471	Siobhán	McEvoy-Levy,	‘Human	Rights	Culture	and	Children	Born	of	Wartime	Rape.’	In	Born	of	war:	Protecting	Children	of	Sexual	
Violence	Survivors	in	Conflict	Zones,	edited	by	Charli	Carpenter,	149-179.	(Blomfled	CT:	Kumarian	Press,	2007),	162;	David	
Nosworthy,	Children	and	Security	Sector	Reform	in	Post-Conflict	Peace-Building	(Florence:	UNICEF	Innocenti	Research	Centre,	2010).		
472	See	for	example,	Jenny	Kuper,	International	Law	Concerning	Child	Civilians	in	Armed	Conflict,	15.		
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different	 stakeholders	 construct	 representations	 of	 youth	 and	 to	 assess	 how	 these	

representations	 influence	 our	 understanding	 of	 their	 conflict	 stories.	 In	 doing	 so,	 it	

reveals	the	dominance,	origins	and	persistence	of	the	deviance	lens,	as	well	as	the	claims	

of	ownership,	empowerment	and	agency	within	the	stories	of	youth.	This	chapter	argues	

that	while	 the	 deviance	 classification	 remained	 a	 significant	 component	 of	 the	 youth	

reconciliation	narrative	in	Sierra	Leone,	it	was	commonly	employed	by	youth	themselves	

to	 claim	 ownership	 and	 agency	 over	 their	 stories.	 Indeed,	 the	 voices	 of	 youth	 are	 a	

prominent	feature	of	the	TRC	report,	alongside	those	of	external	agents.	In	this	way,	this	

chapter	 identifies	 a	 turning	 point	 in	 the	 evolution	 of	 youth	 engagement	 and	

representation.	Not	only	were	youth	afforded	a	separate	chapter	in	the	final	report,	but	

the	stories	told	reflected	their	diverse	and	unique	experiences	during	the	conflict,	as	well	

as	their	potential	to	contribute	to	reconciliation	and	development	going	forward.		

Having	explored	 the	 challenges	associated	with	 the	 increased	visibility	of	 young	

people	 in	 reconciliation	 processes	 in	 the	 previous	 chapter,	 this	 chapter	 examines	 a	

normative	 transition	 in	 beliefs	 about	 the	 nature	 of	 youth	 participation	 in	 conflict.	 It	

highlights	an	evolution	in	the	reconciliation	dialogue	that	resulted	in	a	separation	of	the	

collective	narrative	often	told	about	children	and	youth,	and	considers	the	ways	in	which	

the	 TRC	 process	 in	 Sierra	 Leone	 shifted	 the	 conversation	 to	 include	 the	 unique	

experiences	of	youth	separate	from	children.	I	argue	that	the	case	of	Sierra	Leone,	which	

is	 broadly	 considered	 a	model	 for	 encouraging	 the	 participation	 of	 children	 in	 truth-

telling	practices,	also	reveals	a	partial	solution	for	the	creation	of	a	more	representative	

institutional	narrative	of	youth.473	The	TRC	process	in	Sierra	Leone,	as	such,	denotes	a	

significant	 departure	 in	 how	 youth	 are	 talked	 about	 and	 talked	 to	 in	 reconciliation	

processes.	Yet	this	chapter	also	argues	that	this	evolution	in	the	nature	and	scope	of	youth	

representation	in	reconciliation	processes,	has	not	become	embedded	in	the	practice	of	

transitional	 justice.	 I	 demonstrate	 using	 the	 case	 of	 youth	 representation	 in	 the	 TRC	

report	 of	 Timor	 Leste	 that	 during	 the	 early	 2000s,	 the	 victim/perpetrator	 binary	

continued	to	inform	the	beliefs	and	traditions	of	reconciliation	practices.	The	disjuncture	

between	these	two	narratives	of	youth	indicates	the	presence	of	a	dilemma	within	the	

relationship	between	youth	and	transitional	justice	during	the	twenty-first	century.		

                                                
473	Philip	Cook	and	Cheryl	Heykoop,	'Child	Participation	in	the	Sierra	Leonean	Truth	and	Reconciliation	Commission,'	160;	see	also	
Bina	D’Costa,	‘Turtles	Can	Fly,’	240.	
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	Before	turning	to	a	discussion	of	youth	representation	in	the	TRC	of	Sierra	Leone	

however,	 I	 discuss	 the	 prominence	 of	 beliefs	 regarding	 substantive	 participation	 and	

collective	representative	during	the	TRCs	of	this	period.	Next,	I	examine	developments	in	

the	 international	 discourse	 on	 youth.	 In	 particular,	 I	 assess	 the	 contributions	 of	 the	

international	dialogue	on	empowerment	to	the	creation	of	TRC	processes,	which	were	

more	 inclusive	 of	 the	 voices	 of	 youth.	 Following	 this,	 I	 highlight	 the	 substantive	

participation	 of	 youth	 during	 the	 TRC	 process	 in	 Sierra	 Leone	 to	 suggest	 that	 the	

meaningful	 engagement	 of	 youth	with	 this	 TRC	 process	 facilitated	 the	 creation	 of	 an	

institutionalised	 conflict	 narrative,	 which	 balanced	 stories	 of	 agency	 with	 notions	 of	

deviance.	I	then	examine	the	contributions	of	the	Sierra	Leone	National	Vision	Project	to	

the	development	of	a	more	inclusive	TRC	narrative,	which	recognised	the	ownership	and	

agency	of	youth.	Finally,	I	examine	whether	the	level	of	engagement	established	during	

the	TRC	process	in	Sierra	Leone	was	part	of	a	broader	trend	in	the	transitional	justice	

field.	To	do	so,	I	examine	youth	representation	in	the	final	report	of	the	Timor	Leste	TRC.			

	

5.1	The	Persistence	of	Socially	Constructed	Representations	

The	 increased	 visibility	 of	 the	 child	 in	 the	 public	 sphere	 challenges	 traditional	

understandings	of	who	young	people	are	and	how	 the	broader	 community	 should	act	

with	respect	to	children.	Despite	evidence	of	their	participation	in	the	public	space,	ideas	

about	young	people	as	passive	and	dependant	remain	prominent.	Indeed,	scholarly	work	

on	 young	 people	 continues	 to	 grapple	 with	 the	 significance	 of	 the	 ‘emotive	 and	

reductionist’	 social	 images	 commonly	 employed	 to	 describe	 their	 place	 and	 role	 in	

society.474	The	resilience	of	these	images	is	largely	the	result	of	a	belief	among	policy	and	

decision	makers	that	children	and	youth	are	a	valuable	commodity.	As	recent	empirical	

work	on	children	and	youth	in	international	relations	demonstrates,	throughout	history	

children	and	childhood	have	been	used	 to	 further	political	 agendas.475	Moreover,	 this	

scholarship	 contends	 that	 even	when	 children	 are	 visible,	 their	 identities	 are	 heavily	

regulated	 and	 managed	 through	 institutions,	 legislation	 and	 an	 overreliance	 on	 the	

protectionist	discourse.476	Brocklehurst	argues	that	there	is	a	discursive	separation	of	the	

child	and	the	public	sphere,	a	‘containment’	and	perpetuation	of	the	view	that	to	be	a	child	

                                                
474	Siobhan	McEvoy	-	Levy,	‘Children,	Youth	and	Peacebuilding,’	161;	Cecilia	Jacobs,	Child	Security	in	Asia,	34-36.			
475	Helen	Brocklehurst,	Who’s	Afraid	of	Children?	140;	Ibid,	162-162.			
476	Alan	Prout	‘Participation,	Policy	and	the	Changing	Conditions	of	Childhood.’		
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is	to	be	apolitical.477	Representations	of		young	people,	therefore,	are	often	reflections	of	

the	 current	 political	 environment	 rather	 than	manifestations	 of	 their	 nature	 or	 their	

capacity	to	influence	social	structures	and	institutions.		

The	 ‘child	 soldier’	 remains	 one	 of	 the	 most	 prominent	 and	morally	 ambiguous	

representations	assigned	to	young	people.	Rosen	concludes	that	‘[t]he	child	soldier	crisis	

is	part	of	the	contested	domain	of	international	politics	in	which	childhood	serves	as	a	

proxy	 for	 other	 political	 interests.’478	 This	 image	 of	 the	 conflict	 experiences	 of	 young	

people	remains	prominent	as	it	reflects,	not	merely	the	role	of	children	in	war,	but	also	a	

broader	 conversation	 about	 rights,	 development	 and	 the	 morality	 of	 intervention.	

Indeed,	 the	moral	 implications	of	 children’s	participation	 in	 conflict	motivate	broader	

critical	 debates	 throughout	 the	 literature	 and	 in	 practice	 regarding	 the	 needs	 of	

children.479	This	discussion	is	framed	using	a	rights-based	approach	that	emphasises	the	

need	to	protect	children	and	to	generate	‘safe	avenues	for	children	to	participate	in	the	

justice	 and	 reconciliation	 process.’480	 As	 Shepler	 observes,	 the	 ‘child	 solider’	

representation		‘carries	a	range	of	meanings	and	implications	and	serves	as	a	site,	both	

discursively	and	in	the	bodies	of	children	themselves	for	reform.’481	That	is,	children	are	

increasingly	 acknowledged	 to	 be	 important	 stakeholders	 in	 the	 dialogue	 regarding	 a	

country’s	future.	Yet	throughout	this	body	of	work	children	are	predominately	described	

as	subjects	of	the	state.	They	are	conceptualised	as	a	collective	group	without	individual	

agency	 and	 represented	 in	 ways	 that	 often	 fail	 to	 acknowledge	 points	 of	 difference	

between	the	experiences	of	young	people.		

Externally	constructed	social	representations	deny	youth	the	opportunity	to	claim	

ownership	 over	 their	 experiences.	 They	 are	 therefore	 denied	 ‘being	 a	who	 –	 a	 fully	

rational	being’	with	the	capacity	for	‘political’	actualisation.482	While	young	people	are	

visible	 in	 the	 public	 space	 they	 exercise	minimal	 control	 over	 their	 position	 and	 are	

further	marginalised	and	silenced	by	these	constructs.	There	are	thus	significant	power	

relations	evident	in	socially	constructed	representations	of	young	people,	as	they	have	

                                                
477	Helen	Brocklehurst,	Who’s	Afraid	of	Children?	140.	
478	David	Rosen,	Armies	of	the	Young	Child	Soldiers,	2.	
479Rachel	Brett	and	Irma	Specht,	Young	Soldiers:	Why	they	Choose	to	Fight;	Peter	Singer,	Children	at	War;	Rachel	Brett	and	Margaret	
McCallin,	Children	the	Invisible	Soldiers.   
480	UNICEF,	Children	and	Truth	Commissions.		
481	Susan	Shepler,	‘The	Rites	of	the	Child:	Global	Discourses	of	Youth	and	Reintegrating	Child	Soldiers	in	Sierra	Leone,’	Journal	of	
Human	Rights	4(2)	(2005),	198.	
482	Julie	Kristeva,	Strangers	to	Ourselves	(New	York:	Columbia	University	Press,	2001),	56	italics	in	the	original;	Jeanette,	Rhedding-
Jones,	‘Shifting	Ethnicities:	“Native	Informants”	and	other	Theories	from/for	Early	Childhood	Education,’	Contemporary	Issues	in	
Early	Childhood	2(2)	(2001),	135-156.		
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little	ability	 to	contest	 the	ways	 in	which	 institutions	and	other	stakeholders	describe	

their	experiences.483The	same	conditions	also	perpetuate	the	silencing	of	youth	as	they	

are	subject	to	the	same	disempowerment	through	the	imposition	of	representations	that	

inherently	diminish	their	ability	to	claim	their	actions	and	their	citizenship.		

Capacity	 and	 agency	 are	 associated	 exclusively	with	 adulthood.	 This	 association	

implies	that	participation	in	social	and	political	mechanisms	is	limited	to	the	behaviour	

of	adults.	As	Berents,	explains	the	common	assumption	throughout	the	literature	and	in	

the	peace	and	conflict	field	is	that	 ‘the	adults	who	surround	young	people	in	everyday	

life…know	best	and	can	speak	on	their	behalf,	in	their	best	interest,	for	them.’484	Children	

and	 youth,	 however,	 are	 not	 inactive	 or	 incapable	 of	 participation	 in	 these	 contexts,	

rather	transitional	justice	practices	and	institutions	often	fail	to	recognise	their	actions	

outside	these	socially	constructed	representations.	Cordero	concludes	that	children	are	

considered	incompetent,	dependent	and	vulnerable,	not	because	they	are,	but	because	

the	public	discourse	conceives	them	in	this	way.485	Indeed,	the	identities	of	children	and	

youth	 are	 utilised	 to	 provide	 a	 point	 of	 difference	 between	 various	 life	 phases,	most	

notably	the	transition	into	adulthood.	If	children	and	youth	are	passive,	vulnerable	and	

easily	manipulated,	 then	 adulthood	 denotes	 a	 shift	 to	 rationality	 and	 productivity.486	

Within	this	framing,	children	are	associated	with	these	identities	as	it	is	a	‘way	to	give	the	

desired	shape	and	order	to	future	adults’	and	their	role	in	political	activities.487	

	

Benefits	and	Challenges	of	Collective	Representations	

As	previously	discussed	in	Chapter	1,	TRCs	provide	an	inclusive	forum	for	marginalised	

communities	to	tell	their	stories	and	to	claim	citizenship.	However,	their	focus	on	creating	

broad	conflict	narratives	also	prioritises	collective	social	representations.	As	Erin	Baines	

observes,	 mechanisms	 that	 examine	 conflicts	 ‘beyond	 individuals	 can	 explore	

interconnecting	 levels	 of	 responsibility’	 and	 thus	 ‘produce	 social	 understandings	 of	

victimhood.’488	 This	 is	 particularly	 relevant	 in	 the	 case	 of	 child	 soldiers,	 where	 the	

emphasis	is	on	attributing	blame	for	the	conflict	experiences	of	young	people,	rather	than	

                                                
483	Shari	Stone-Mediator’s	work	examines	these	conditions	of	marginalisation	in	the	case	of	women.	See,	Shari	Stone-	Mediator,	
Reading	across	Borders.		
484	Helen	Berents,	From	the	Everyday,	5.		
485	Matías	Cordero	Arce,	‘Towards	an	Emancipatory	Discourse	of	Children's	Rights,’	15.		
486	Helen	Berents,	From	the	Everyday,	92.	Berent’s	chapter	on	Space,	Power	and	Terrains	provides	a	thoughtful	and	critical	discussion	
of	the	distinction	between	childhood	and	adulthood.		
487	Nick	Lee,	Childhood	and	Society:	Growing	up	in	an	Age	of	Uncertainty	(Buckingham:	Open	University	Press,	2001),	43.	
488	Erin	Baines,	‘Complex	Political	Perpetrators:	Reflections	on	Dominic	Ongwen,’	Journal	of	Modern	African	Studies	47	(2)	(2009),	
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examining	the	behaviours	of	 the	 individual	 that	denote	agency	and	ownership	outside	

their	classification	as	a	child	soldier.	The	focus	on	generating	a	complete	conflict	narrative	

through	the	TRC	process,	however,	prioritises	an	exploration	of	the	societal	factors	that	

perpetuated	the	human	rights	abuses.	In	doing	so	TRCs,	particularly	during	the	reporting	

phase,	highlight	the	macro	consequences	of	violence.	This	emphasis	on	the	social	factors	

and	 macro	 consequences	 silences	 the	 individual	 motivations	 of	 young	 people	 and	

discounts	 their	efforts	 to	reclaim	ownership	over	their	experiences,	particularly	when	

their	stories	to	not	fit	within	the	broader	explanations	of	the	conflict.		

The	tensions	apparent	between	collective	stories	about	young	people	and	by	young	

people	 are	 heightened	 in	 cases	 where	 the	 reconciliation	 interests	 of	 the	 broader	

transitional	 community	 do	 not	 align	with	 the	aspirations	 of	 youth	 to	 be	meaningfully	

included	in	the	process.	Indeed,	TRC	final	reports	are	‘highly	strategic	social	productions’	

that	often	fail	to	hear	youth,	particularly	when	their	stories	challenge	the	political	and	

social	 representations	 created	 and	 furthered	 by	 powerful	 stakeholders.489	 As	 the	

discussion	 in	 this	 chapter	 demonstrates,	 the	 Sierra	 Leonean	 TRC	 represented	 an	

evolution	 in	 the	 relationship	 between	 youth	 and	 TRCs	 as,	 for	 the	 most	 part,	 the	

institutional	narrative	was	responsive	to	the	truths	told	by	youth	and	beliefs	about	their	

capacity	 to	 contribute	 to	meaningful	 change.	 Yet,	 the	 highly-embedded	 nature	 of	 the	

victim/perpetrator	binary	ensured	 that	 challenges	 to	 representations	of	 youth	agency	

were	still	reflected	in	the	report,	alongside	reflections	of	ownership	and	empowerment.			

For	example,	in	Sierra	Leone,	even	though	youth	are	afforded	separate	consideration,	the	

predominant	classifications	employed	to	tell	their	stories	represented	the	demographic	

as	 ‘misguided’	 and	 ‘lost.’490	 Furthermore,	 these	 descriptors	 indicate	 the	 presence	 of	 a	

belief	 amongst	 external	 stakeholders	 that	 youth	 are	 a	 group	 for	 the	 community	 to	

manage,	rather	than	active	and	engaged	political	agents.491	While	these	classifications	are	

reflective	of	the	experiences	of	many	youth,	or	more	importantly	of	youth	during	different	

periods,	 they	 are	 also	 incomplete	 and	 static	 depictions.	 Further	 interrogation	 of	 the	

reconciliation	processes	that	produce	these	narratives	suggests	a	more	complex	story,	

and	thus	by	relying	predominately	on	these	narratives	we	delegitimise	the	experiences	

of	youth.	

	

                                                
489	Mary	Adams,	'Stories	of	Fracture	and	Claim	for	Belonging,'	162.	
490	Witness	to	Truth,	344.		
491		Ibid.		
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5.2	The	Evolving	Dialogue	on	Empowerment	and	Substantive	Participation.	

Acknowledgement	of	 the	 importance	of	representing	the	voices	of	youth	 in	peace	and	

conflict	 practices	 has	 steadily	 evolved	 since	 the	 United	 Nations	 declared	 1985	

International	Youth	Year:	Participation,	Development,	and	Peace.	Among	the	stated	aims	

of	the	international	community	during	this	time	was	a	recognition	of:		

	

The	profound	importance	of	the	direct	participation	of	youth	in	
shaping	the	 future…	and	the	valuable	contributions	that	youth	
can	make	in	all	sectors	of	society.492		

	

Indeed,	 the	 prominent	 discourse	 during	 this	 period	 sought	 to	 harness	 the	 ‘energies,	

enthusiasm	 and	 creative	 abilities’	 of	 youth	 in	 a	 wide	 variety	 of	 social	 and	 political	

processes	including	nation	building.493	Genuine	progress	towards	these	aims,	however,	

remained	 largely	 stagnant	until	 the	establishment	of	 the	United	Nations	World	Youth	

Forums	in	the	twenty	first	century.		

These	forums	provided	a	space	for	youth	to	exercise	their	capacity,	exert	agency,	

and	to	reimagine	their	place	in	the	international	system.	They	provided	an	opportunity	

for	 youth	 to	 enter	 the	 public	 sphere	 and	 change	 the	 narrative	 with	 respect	 to	 their	

capacity	 and	 status	 as	 political	 agents.	 Following	 the	 2001	 forum	 in	 Dakar	 the	

participants	 (youth	 delegates	 from	 around	 the	 world)	 presented	 the	 international	

community	with	a	Youth	Empowerment	Strategy	 that	 responded	directly	 to	 the	above	

aims.	 Among	 the	 declarations	 in	 this	 strategy	 was	 a	 direct	 call	 to	 acknowledge	 the	

distinction	 between	 children	 and	 youth.	 Specifically,	 while	 they	 highlighted	 the	

importance	 of	 the	 ‘upcoming	 United	 Nations	 General	 Assembly	 Special	 Session	 on	

Children,’	 and	 its	 capacity	 to	provide	 ‘young	people’	with	a	voice,	 they	also	urged	 the	

international	 community	 to	 commit	 to	 their	 proposed	 recommendations	 at	 the	

designated	‘General	Assembly	bi-annual	session	on	Youth.’494In	urging	the	international	

community	 to	 acknowledge	 their	 recommendations	 in	 the	 proper	 designated	 forum	

these	members	of	the	youth	demographic	claimed	ownership	over	their	separate	identity	

in	the	public	sphere.		

                                                
492	United	Nations	General	Assembly,	80th	Plenary	Meeting:	International	Youth	Year:	Participation,	Development,	Peace	(1985)	
[online]	https://documents-dds-ny.un.org/doc/RESOLUTION/GEN/NR0/477/21/PDF/NR047721.pdf?OpenElement	(accessed	19	
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494	UNESCO,	‘Dakar	Youth	Empowerment	Strategy’	Adopted	during	the	4th	World	Youth	Forum	of	the	UN	System	in	Dakar,	Senegal,	(5-
10	August,	2001)	http://portal.unesco.org/en/ev.php-URL_ID=22124&URL_DO=DO_TOPIC&URL_SECTION=201.html	(accessed	18	
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In	 addition,	 the	 Empowerment	 Strategy	 provided	 youth	 with	 an	 opportunity	 to	

reflect	and	report	on	the	social	and	political	barriers	to	their	empowerment	first	hand.	In	

doing	so,	they	demonstrated	a	heightened	level	of	awareness	of	the	political	sphere	not	

typically	attributed	to	youth,	as	well	as	their	potential	role	in	addressing	these	challenges.	

This	was	evident	 in	 the	strategies	 they	presented	to	the	UN	for	 targeted	action,	which	

sought	to	harness	pre-existing	‘networks	of	young	people	that	are	involved	with	United	

Nations	 agencies.’495	 Specifically,	 youth	 recommended	 that	 ‘a	 youth	 network…	 could	

generate	 mechanisms	 to	 ensure	 the	 participation	 of	 young	 representatives	 in	

reconciliation	 process[es],	 negotiation	 and	 peacebuilding.’496	 Here,	 the	 youth	

participants	 proposed	 that	 meaningful	 participation	 requires	 the	 international	

community	 to	 acknowledge	 and	 utilise	 youth	 who	 are	 already	 engaged	 within	 the	

international	 system.	 Inherent	 in	 this	 claim,	 is	 the	belief	 that	 addressing	 the	needs	of	

youth	requires	that	they	are	given	the	capacity	‘shap[e]	their	own…	social	conditions.’497	

That	is,	the	best	actors	to	respond	to	the	interests	of	youth	are	youth,	and	thus	they	should	

be	given	the	opportunity	to	meaningfully	engage	in	the	development	phase	of	peace	and	

reconciliation.		

The	 youth	 participants	 at	 Dakar	 identified	 the	 ‘culture	 of	 peace’	 as	 a	 potential	

normative	 space	 for	 a	 shift	 in	 external	 beliefs	 regarding	 the	 empowerment	 and	

engagement	 of	 youth.	 They	 observed,	 however,	 that	 the	 challenge	 for	 youth	 was	 to	

‘increase	[their]	influence’	and	to	be	more	‘out	spoken’	in	national	dialogues	that	seek	to	

‘build	a	 culture	of	peace.’498	The	engagement	of	 youth	during	 this	world	youth	 forum	

exposed	themes	of	participation	that	suggested	a	shift	in	the	discourse	to	reflect	beliefs	

amongst	 youth	 themselves	 that	 they	 were	 empowered	 political	 agents.	 For	 example,	

alongside	their	commitment	to	engage	more	directly	in	building	a	‘culture	of	peace,’	youth	

also	 ‘demand[ed]’	 in	 their	 empowerment	 strategy	 that	 the	 international	 community	

institutionalise	 both	 the	 Braga	 Youth	 Action	 Plan	 (1998)	 and	 the	 Dakar	 Youth	

Empowerment	Strategy,	at	the	General	Assembly.499	These	ideas	reflected	a	strong	desire	

to	have	their	political	will	and	their	capacity	to	act	as	‘agents	of	change’	acknowledged	

and	 legitimised	 by	 the	 international	 community.	 Indeed,	 the	 language	 and	

recommendations	in	this	document	suggested	that	youth	were	no	longer	satisfied	with	

                                                
495	Ibid,	para	48.		
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being	visible	they	also	believed	they	should	be	heard.			

	The	participants	also	observed	that	the	lack	of	access	to	institutional	structures	and	

resources	 continued	 to	 produce	 and	 perpetuate	 barriers	 to	 empowerment	 and	 the	

meaningful	exercise	of	agency.	In	response,	youth,	through	their	recommendations	in	the	

empowerment	strategy,	aimed	to	amend	the	traditions	and	structures	they	believed	to	be	

responsible	for	this	disempowerment.	In	particular,	they	called	for	‘access…	to	policy	-

making	bodies’	and	concluded	that	 ‘the	United	Nations	system’	needed	to	 ‘improve	 its	

way	of	communicating	with	youth	organisations.’500	They	also	advocated	for	‘legislation…	

protecting	[youths]	rights	to	participation	in	decision	making’,	as	well	as	‘access	to	quality	

education	 fostering	 responsible	 citizenship.’501	 These	 recommendations	 are	

underpinned	 by	 themes	 of	 development,	 political	 capital,	 and	 positive	 potential	 and	

reflected	attempts	by	youth	to	be	seen	by	the	international	community	as	empowered	

political	 agents.	 In	 practice,	 these	 recommendations	 aimed	 to	 facilitate	 this	 shift	 by	

influencing	the	structures	and	traditions	that	inform	external	ideas	about	youth	within	

the	international	community	and	in	transitional	states.	This	is	particularly	important	as	

the	 institutions	 that	 facilitate	 these	 dialogues,	 including	 at	 times	 TRCs,	 silence	 these	

individuals	 through	 an	 overreliance	 on	 traditional	 understandings	 of	 the	 capacity	 of	

youth.	To	overcome	these	silences	therefore,	youth	must	be	assertive	when	addressing	

these	 forums	 to	 ensure	 they	 challenge	 the	 common	 assumptions	 that	 youth	 are	

disengaged	and	passive.		

As	 the	case	of	youth	at	 the	Sierra	Leone	TRC	demonstrates,	 including	a	 thematic	

focus	 on	 youth	 in	 the	 mandates	 of	 truth	 and	 reconciliation	 commissions	 provides	 a	

potential	 solution	 to	 the	 challenges	 identified	 at	 the	 international	 level.	 Indeed,	 their	

inclusion	in	these	mandates,	compels	transitional	communities	to	meaningfully	interact	

with	the	stories	of	youth	and	to	consider	their	contributions	to	the	conflict	through	an	

agency	lens.	The	thematic	focus	provides	institutional	acknowledgement	that	youth	and	

their	actions	have	a	significant	 impact	on	the	transitional	state	during	the	conflict	and	

that	 their	 voices	 are	 integral	 to	 the	 creation	 of	 a	 national	 dialogue	 on	 peace	 and	

reconciliation.	For	example,	the	TRC	report	for	Sierra	Leone,	placed	youth	at	the	centre	

of	the	conflict	narrative	concluding:			
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That	the	last	twenty	years	of	Sierra	Leone’s	history,	is	in	large	part,	
the	story	of	Sierra	Leone’s	youth…as	students,	journalists,	workers	
and	 activists	 they	 exposed	 injustices	 and	 the	 bankruptcy	 of	 the	
ruling	elite’s	ideologies.		

	
This	 acknowledgement	 in	 the	 institutional	mechanism	of	 the	 reconciliation	 process	 in	

Sierra	Leone	denotes	a	shift	in	 the	representation	of	youth.	 Indeed,	not	only	are	youth	

visible	 in	 the	 mandate,	 their	 contributions	 as	 influencers	 of	 the	 broader	 social	 and	

political	systems	form	part	of	the	beliefs	about	youth	outlined	in	the	final	report.	This	is	

significant,	as	it	affords	legitimacy	to	their	stories	and	claims	of	agency,	which	had	begun	

to	emerge	in	the	international	discourse	on	youth	empowerment.	The	consideration	given	

to	 the	voices	of	 youth	at	 the	Sierra	Leone	TRC	 lends	 credence	 to	scholarly	 claims	 that	

storytelling	 is	 an	 effective	 mechanism	 for	 youth	 empowerment,	 as	 it	 acts	 as	 a	 vessel	

through	which	youth	can	demand	agency	and	claim	ownership	over	their	experiences.502		

As	the	remainder	of	this	chapter	demonstrates,	participation	in	the	TRC	process	afforded	

youth	 the	 space	 to	 claim	ownership	 over	 their	 transitional	 justice	 experience,	 even	 in	

instances	where	their	conflict	stories	reflected	notions	of	deviance.		Submissions	by	youth		

to	TRCs,	either	in	writing	or	at	open	or	closed	hearings,	allows	them	the	opportunity	to	

speak	 for	 themselves,	 rather	 than	 having	 others	 speak	 for	 them.	 As	 such,	 deviant	

behaviours	and	displays	of	vulnerability	take	on	new	meaning,	as	they	reflect	the	beliefs	

of	youth,	rather	than	the	beliefs	of	external	agents	which	are	then	imposed	on	youth.			

Significantly,	a	shift	in	the	international	discourse	on	youth	was	evident	during	this	

period,	as	the	international	community	responded	to	the	youth	empowerment	strategy	

by	 institutionalising	 their	 recommendations.	 Following	 the	 2001	 Youth	 Forum,	 the	

General	 Assembly	 in	 2002	 adopted	 a	 resolution	 on	 the	 ‘policies	 and	 programmes	

involving	youth.’503	Through	the	language	displayed	in	this	resolution	it	is	evident	that	

the	beliefs	of	international	actors	regarding	the	scope	and	nature	of	youth	engagement	

shifted.	This	 resolution	denotes	a	 shift	 in	beliefs	about	 the	 capacity	of	 youth,	 from	an	

acknowledgment	that	children	have	human	rights	that	require	protections	through	the	

CRC,	 to	 a	 recognition	 that	 youth	 are	 diverse	 individual	 actors	 with	 the	 capacity	 to	

influence	society	if	provided	with	the	resources	and	space	to	do	so.	Indeed,	the	resolution	

made	a	commitment	to:		

                                                
502	Jessica	Senehi	and	Sean	Byrne,	'From	Violence	Toward	Peace,'	238;	see	also	Madeleine	Fullard	and	Nicky	Rousseau,	‘Truth	
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503	UNESCO,	Polices	and	Programmes	Involving	Youth	Report	of	the	Sceretary	General,	(21	November	2016)[online]	
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Take	into	consideration	the	empowerment	and	full	and	effective	
participation	of	young	people,	and	their	role	as	a	resource	and	as	
independent	decision	–	makers	in	all	sectors	of	society.504		

	

This	commitment	by	the	international	community	was	a	significant	departure	from	the	

language	of	protectionism	which	had	previously	dominated	the	international	discourse	

with	respect	to	youth.	Significantly,	emerging	beliefs	about	youth	that	classified	them	as	

‘decision-makers’	and	‘resources’	aligned	with	broader	discursive	understandings	about	

the	 capacities	 of	 young	 people,	 which	 suggested	 that	 their	 abilities	 evolved	 as	 they	

transition	through	various	life	stages.505	Also	significant	to	these	evolving	capacities	was	

the	 influence	 of	 the	 political	 and	 social	 environment	 in	 which	 youth	 existed	 and	

interacted	 with	 other	 stakeholders.	 Indeed,	 the	 resilience	 and	 adaptability	 of	 young	

people	 displayed	 during	 this	 time	 both	 internationally	 and	 in	 transitional	 states	

highlighted	their	significant	contributions	to	reconciliation	processes,	particularly	those	

that	associated	sustainable	peace	and	justice	with	development.		

	

5.3	Youth	and	Substantive	Participation	at	the	Sierra	Leone	TRC	

Representations	of	youth	at	the	TRC	of	Sierra	Leone	highlighted	their	capacity	to	engage	

and	to	participate	substantively	in	reconciliation	and	the	construction	of	a	formal	record	

of	the	conflict.	This	focus	on	the	youth	engagement	was	due,	in	part,	to	the	emphasis	on	

progress	and	development	in	the	broader	reconciliation	narrative.	In	Sierra	Leone,	the	

dominant	institutional	belief	that	informed	interactions	with	youth	was	that	they	are	‘the	

lifeblood	of	the	nation.’506	The	emergence	of	this	belief	and	framework	for	understanding	

youth’s	role	in	the	conflict	stemmed	from	their	overwhelming	presence	as	the	society’s	

largest	demographic.	Youth	were	also	 institutionally	 represented	as	 ‘the	driving	 force	

behind	the	resistance’;	a	classification	which	denotes	both	substantive	participation	and	

the	 desire	 to	 facilitate	 change.507	 In	 this	 way,	 the	 representations	 of	 youth	 in	 Sierra	

Leone’s	final	report,	suggested	a	broad	community	belief	that	youth	provided	a	symbolic	

link	to	the	country’s	future.	To	that	end,	this	demonstrates	that	youth	engagement,	as	well	
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as	acknowledgement	of	 their	reconciliation	 interests,	are	often	 inextricably	tied	to	 the	

future	and	progress	of	transitional	states.		

Representations	of	youth	that	portray	them	as	a	‘driving	force’	and	the	‘life	blood’	

suggest	an	underlying	institutional	recognition	of	the	importance	of	youth	to	the	broader	

restorative	 justice	 goal	 of	 sustainable	 peace	 through	 the	 restoration	 of	 relationships.	

Indeed,	 the	 production	 of	 the	 reconciliation	 narrative	 in	 Sierra	 Leone	 reflected	 an	

attempt	at	producing	an	inclusive	and	holistic	narrative.	In	this	respect,	the	Sierra	Leone	

TRC	exposed	a	turning	point	in	our	understanding	of	the	unique	and	distinct	stories	of	

youth	 in	 post	 conflict	 contexts.	 The	 inclusive	 and	 representative	 process	 of	 the	 TRC	

demonstrated	a	shift	 towards	greater	recognition	of	 the	 independence	and	capacity	of	

youth	 to	 substantively	 participate	 in	 the	 reconciliation	 process	 of	 transitional	 states.	

Furthermore,	 the	 emphasis	 on	 empowerment,	 ownership	 and	 agency	 in	 the	

reconciliation	narrative	also	 reflected	a	broader	 shift	 in	 the	 international	 language	on	

youth.	While	 the	 victim/perpetrator	 binary	 is	 still	 prominent	 in	 the	 institutionalised	

narrative,	it	is	less	pronounced,	and	thus	space	exists	for	the	recognition	and	inclusion	of	

a	diverse	range	of	stories.	

	

Between	the	 International	and	the	Local:	Navigating	Reconciliation	Narratives	 in	Sierra	

Leone	

During	 the	 20th	 century,	 the	 international	 dialogue	 on	 youth	 participation	 shifted	 to	

reflect	a	more	nuanced	understanding	of	who	youth	are,	as	well	as	the	roles	they	occupy	

as	political	agents.	Furthermore,	in	response	to	the	heightened	visibility	of	youth	in	the	

political	space,	most	notably	in	peace	and	conflict,	the	international	community	sought	to	

institutionalise	 a	 framework	 for	 their	 engagement.	 As	 previously	 mentioned,	 the	

increased	practical	engagement	of	youth	in	peace	and	conflict	coincided	with	the	broader	

focus	 on	 youth	 by	 the	 international	 community.	 This	 shift	 in	 the	 traditions	 of	 the	

international	 community	 was	 institutionalised	 in	 the	 adoption	 of	 the	 United	 Nations	

Resolution	on	the	World	Programme	of	Action	for	Youth	to	the	Year	2000	and	Beyond.508	

Among	the	ten	priority	areas	identified	in	the	resolution	was	a	commitment	to	‘the	full	

and	effective	participation	of	youth	in	the	life	of	society	and	in	decision-making.’509	The	

resolution	acknowledged	 the	participation	of	youth	 in	 the	design	and	development	of	
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policy	as	a	cross	cutting	 issue	central	 to	all	priority	areas.	 In	addition,	 it	 identified	the	

importance	of	youth	to	the	future	prosperity	of	society.	It	observed	that:		

	
The	capacity	for	progress	[in]	our	societies	is	based,	among	other	
elements,	 on	 their	 capacity	 to	 incorporate	 the	 contribution	 and	
responsibility	of	youth	in	the	building	and	designing	of	the	future.	
In	 addition	 to	 their	 intellectual	 contribution	 and	 their	 ability	 to	
mobilise	support,	 they	bring	unique	perspectives	that	need	to	be	
taken	into	account.510	

	

The	importance	of	youth	empowerment	through	engagement	was	also	codified	in	a	series	

of	subsequent	resolutions	at	the	UN	General	Assembly	during	the	mid	2000s.	Specifically,	

these	resolutions	recognised	the	importance	of	facilitating:		

	
The	empowerment	of	youth	through	building	the	capacity	of	young	
people	to	achieve	greater	independence,	overcoming	constraints	to	
their	participation	and	providing	them	with	opportunities	to	make	
decisions	that	affect	their	life	and	well-being.511	

	
	
The	emphasis	on	accountability	and	the	voices	and	opinions	of	youth	institutionalised	in	

these	resolutions	 is	echoed	 in	the	beliefs	and	behaviours	of	actors,	highlighted	 in	the	

Sierra	Leone	TRC	process.	These	resolutions	reflected	attempts	by	youth	to	control	their	

stories	and	experiences,	as	 they	 institutionalised	the	recommendations	established	at	

the	 Dakar	 youth	 forum.	 The	 belief	 that	 youth	 can	 and	 should	 control	 their	 own	

experiences	was	also	evident	in	the	Sierra	Leone	TRC	report;	which	observed	that	‘youth	

themselves	must	be	integral	to	the	planning	and	implementation	of	youth-	orientated	

policies	and	programmes.’512	That	is,	the	report	acknowledged	that	the	stories	and	ideas	

of	youth	are	essential	for	their	meaningful	participation	and	for	the	creation	of	practices	

that	directly	represent	their	experiences.		 	

In	addition,	the	report	also	observed	that	‘the	construction	of	sustainable	youth	

programmes	can	only	be	done	through	an	authentic	dialogue	between	youth	and	their	

elders.’513	One	of	the	central	conclusions	of	the	report	was	that	listening	and	responding	

to	youth	must	be	a	key	priority	for	the	state	as	it	finalised	the	reconciliation	process.	That	
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is,	 the	 final	 report	 acknowledged	 that	 the	 substantive	 participation	of	 youth	 and	 the	

direct	 inclusion	 of	 their	 stories	 in	 the	 institutionalised	 narrative	 provided	 an	

opportunity	for	youth	to	exert	agency	and	ownership.	Broadly	speaking,	this	emphasis	

on	‘authentic	dialogue’	suggests	that	while	hearing	the	stories	of	youth	and	their	needs	

is	 essential,	 it	 is	 also	 necessary	 that	 transitional	 communities	 respond	 to	 these	

narratives	through	reactive	and	inclusive	policy.		

The	 Sierra	 Leone	 TRC	 process	 sought	 to	 give	 legitimacy	 to	 the	 roles	 youth	

occupied	 during	 the	 conflict	 through	 dialogue	 and	 direct	 engagement.	 Following	 the	

conflict,	the	stories	and	experiences	of	youth	were	prioritised	through	the	creation	of	‘a	

separate	 youth	 ministry’	 and	 the	 ‘publicat[ion]	 of	 the	 Sierra	 Leone	 National	 Youth	

Policy.’514	As	the	chapter	on	youth	in	the	TRC	of	Sierra	Leone	demonstrated,	the	priority	

of	these	practices	was	to	‘empower	youths	not	only	to	make	them	responsible	citizens	

but	also	as	an	investment	in	Sierra	Leone’s	future.’515	Youth	as	such,	were	cast	in	these	

narratives	of	policy	development	as	political	agents,	but	also	as	development	assets.	For	

example,	acknowledgement	of	their	role	as	combatants	resulted	in	their	inclusion	in	the	

disarmament	 program	 being	 undertaken.	 This	 program	 focused	 on	 the	 future	 as	 it	

sought	to	ensure	that	the:		

	
More	 than	 7,000	 ex-combatants	 were	 placed	 in	 the	 formal	
education	 system	 at	 secondary,	 tertiary	 and	 technical	 vocational	
levels.	Some	of	these	youths	are	already	using	their	acquired	skills	
to	 help	 rebuild	 their	 communities,	 thereby	 promoting	 the	
reconciliation	and	reintegration	aspect	of	the	programme.516		

	

This	 dual	 representation	 as	 assets	 and	 as	 political	 agents,	 while	 important	 as	 it	

acknowledged	 agency	 and	 capacity,	 is	 also	 potentially	 problematic	 as	 it	 casts	 youth	

agency	as	a	product	and	 symbol	of	 a	broader	political	 agenda	and	 thus	denies	youth	

ownership	 as	 independent	 actors.	 Moreover,	 the	 nature	 of	 these	 representations	

obscures	 current	 displays	 of	 agency	 and	 the	 unique	 contributions	 of	 youth	 that	 are	

informed	by	their	status	as	youth.	Empirical	scholarship	in	the	peacebuilding	field	has	

increasingly	 acknowledged	 the	 ‘youth	 as	 a	 resource’	 framework	 as	 central	 to	 our	

understanding	of	the	roles	of	youth	and	their	experiences	in	post	conflict	practices.517	
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This	scholarship	emphasises	the	potential	of	youth	as	well	as	their	future	contributions	

to	society.	Focusing	on	their	contributions	to	the	future,	however,	creates	a	narrow	and	

linear	 representation	 of	 youth.	 This	 focus	 on	 the	 future	 is	 further	 evident	 in	 the	

submissions	to	the	public	hearings.	Indeed,	as	one	participant	noted:	

	

I	will	 say	 that	 youths	 are	 the	 leaders	 of	 tomorrow.	Unnecessary	
provocation	towards	youth	should	be	curtailed.	Therefore,	youth	
unemployment	should	be	addressed.	There	should	be	a	corridor	or	
community	area	for	youths	to	be	gainfully	employed.518	

	

This	submission	reflected	a	general	trend	which	represented	the	contributions	of	youth	

as	future	orientated,	and	their	present	as	a	situation	to	be	addressed	by	external	agents,	

without	consideration	of	the	distinct	voices	of	youth.		

In	 addition,	 youth	 were	 employed	 in	 the	 final	 report	 as	 the	 central	 symbol	 of	

deviance	and	violence.	Specifically,	the	report	concluded	that:		

	
The	potes	became	rallying	points	for	alienated	unemployed	youths	
and	 an	 arena	 for	 political	 discussion	 centred	 on	 the	 corrupt	
practices	 of	 the	 dominant	 political	 class	 and	 the	 stifling	 political	
atmosphere	under	one-	party	dictatorship.519	

	

Youth	in	this	respect	were	a	symbol	of	the	broader	political	corruption	occurring	in	Sierra	

Leone.	Their	position	as	 ‘alienated	unemployed	youths’	was	employed	by	the	broader	

community	 to	 represent	 the	degradation	of	 the	 society	and	 the	potential	damage	 that	

sustained	deviance	and	corruption	could	have	on	the	future	of	society.	This	is	significant	

as	it	negates	agency	by	casting	their	contributions	as	symbols,	rather	than	overt	displays	

of	independent	agency.		

Indeed,	 the	 submissions	 within	 the	 final	 report	 which	 employed	 the	 youth	 as	

victims	and	youth	as	deviants	classifications	failed	to	represent	or	see	the	stories	of	their	

substantive	and	positive	contributions	as	youth.	This	is	evident	in	the	final	report,	as	the	

narratives	that	promoted	agency	and	empowerment	were	primarily	concerned	with	their	

potential	to	actively	contribute	rather	than	their	capacity	and	agency	in	the	conflict	and	

throughout	the	reconciliation	process.	The	chapter	on	youth	in	the	final	report	focused	

predominately	 on	 the	 participation	 of	 youth	 in	 the	 present	 and	 on	 the	 restoration	 of	
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‘some	of	the	benefits	of	youth,’	believed	to	have	been	lost	due	to	their	participation	in	the	

violence	 and	 instability.520	 Moreover,	 it	 is	 noted	 in	 the	 report	 that	 the	 conflict	 had	

‘entirely	 negative	 consequences	 on	 [youth]	 development’	 as	 it	 left	 ‘many	 youths…	

disillusioned	and	frustrated.’521	While	the	destructive	nature	of	the	conflict	is	undeniable,	

casting	their	experiences	in	only	this	way	creates	a	one-dimensional	and	unconstructive	

portrait	of	their	conflict	stories.	Moreover,	these	representations	deny	youth	ownership	

over	their	participation	in	the	conflict	as	they	silence	displays	agency	and	fail	to	consider	

the	stories	of	youth	who	learnt	important	lessons	due	to	their	participation	in	the	conflict.	

Indeed,	what	these	representations	of	the	experiences	of	youth	demonstrate,	is	one	side	

of	the	conflict	story,	rather	than	the	complete,	fluid	and	often	messy	reality	of	the	ways	

in	which	youth	experience	conflict.		

Complicating	our	understanding	of	representations	of	youth	 in	 the	Sierra	Leone	

TRC	report	 further,	 is	 its	emphasis	on	 ‘ownership’	and	 ‘inclusive	participation.’522	 	By	

sharing	 these	 stories	 and	 highlighting	 the	 importance	 of	 developments	 such	 as	 the	

creation	of	a	youth	ministry	and	the	national	youth	policy,	the	Sierra	Leone	TRC	sought	

to	 pursue	 the	 central	 tenants	 of	 restorative	 justice	 and	 reconciliation.523	 Indeed,	 the	

prominence	 of	 themes	 such	 as;	 capacity,	 empowerment	 and	 the	harnessing	 of	 youth’s		

potential	 throughout	 the	 final	 report	 lends	 credence	 to	 claims	within	 the	 restorative	

justice	 literature,	 which	 contend	 that	 for	 reconciliation	 to	 occur	 the	 process	 must	

respond	to	the	views	and	stories	of	those	most	impacted	by	the	conflict.524	

Although	youth	agency	is	a	central	narrative	of	the	TRC,	the	report	also	highlighted	

the	 institutional	 constraints	 associated	 with	 translating	 the	 stories	 of	 youth	 into	

meaningful	 participation.	 In	 particular,	 the	 report	 demonstrated	 that	 ‘…convincing	

people	that	the	youth	question	is	now,	more	than	ever,	a	national	priority	that	demands	

national	mobilisation’	 remained	a	 significant	 challenge	 for	 the	broader	 reconciliation	

agenda.525	The	different	beliefs	of	stakeholders	about	the	role	of	youth	and	their	status	

as	political	actors,	provided	a	barrier	to	the	meaningful	engagement	and	representation	

of	youth	in	these	contexts.	Moreover,	the	chapter	on	youth	highlighted	tensions	between	

the	normative	recognition	that	youth	are	political	actors,	and	the	capacity	of	the	state	to	
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meaningfully	 engage	 with	 this	 demographic	 in	 practice.	 It	 also	 demonstrated	 the	

challenges	associated	with	integrating	the	needs	and	interests	of	youth	into	the	formal	

institutional	structures	and	practices	of	the	post-conflict	state.	For	example,	the	report	

concluded:		

	
Although	 the	 youth	 question	 has	 been	 declared	 a	 priority	 in	 the	
[national	 youth]	 policy	 and	 the	 public	 speeches	 of	 government	
officials,	 it	 has	 been	 very	 difficult	 to	 translate	 such	 declarative	
emphasis	into	practical	impact.	This	deficiency	is	symptomatic	of	
the	continued	marginalisation	of	youth.526		

	
While	youth	agency	is	acknowledged	here,	and	more	broadly	throughout	the	report,	the	

dominant	narrative	of	youth	engagement	in	the	chapter	on	youth	is	one	characterised	

by	missed	opportunities.	While	their	voices	were	prominent,	the	focus	on	deviance	when	

representing	 their	 experiences	 produced	 narrow	 representative	 boundaries	 that	

restricted	opportunities	for	meaningful	reflection	on	the	stories	of	youth	that	denoted	

empowerment	 and	 ownership.	 As	 noted	 in	 the	 report,	 ‘youth…	wanted	 the	 [national	

youth]	policy	enacted	into	law’	to	compel	the	government	to	fulfil	their	commitment	to	

facilitate	and	encourage	their	substantive	participation	in	the	rebuilding	process.527	That	

is,	 the	 beliefs	 and	 stories	 of	 youth	 emphasised	 the	 importance	 of	 their	 meaningful	

inclusion	and	the	critical	imperative	of	institutionalising	this	commitment	to	substantive	

participation	 to	 ensure	 government	 accountability	 and	 transparency.	 In	 practice	

however,	what	transpired	was	the	‘prioritisation	of	youth	at	the	abstract	level,	with	few	

tangible	benefits	 for	youth	themselves.’528	This	was	due,	 in	part,	 to	 the	 commission’s	

focus	 on	 producing	 a	 final	 report	 that	 reflected	 a	 ‘social	 truth’	 rather	 than	 a	 true	

representation	of	how	a	wide	range	of	stakeholders	experienced	the	conflict.		

Indeed,	the	truth	produced	in	the	final	report	of	the	Sierra	Leone	TRC	is	the	result	

of	 a	 range	 of	 stakeholders,	 including	 youth,	 debating	 and	 exchanging	 beliefs	 on	 the	

nature	 of	 the	 conflict.	 This	 exchange	 produced	 an	 institutional	 narrative	 where	 two	

seemingly	competing	representations	of	youth	were	represented.	On	the	one	hand,	the	

final	 report	 prioritised	 the	 political	 goals	 of	 reconciliation,	 and	 thus	 produced	 a	

reconciliation	narrative	that	employed	youth	as	a	symbol	by	prioritising	the	deviance	

framework	in	its	representations.	On	the	other	hand,	it	also	acknowledged	the	unique	
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528	Siobhan	McEvoy-Levy,	‘Children,	Youth	and	Peacebuilding’,	165;	see	also	Kim	Huynh,	‘Children	and	Agency’ 
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capacity	 of	 youth,	 and	 thus	 a	 commitment	 to	 the	 restoration	 of	 interpersonal	

relationships	through	acknowledgement.		

	

Balancing	Stories	of	Agency	with	the	Narratives	of	Deviance	

The	conflict	 in	Sierra	Leone	 is	commonly	described	as	a	 ‘crisis	of	youth.’529	While	 this	

representation	 is	 significant;	 as	 it	 acknowledges	 their	 role	 as	 key	 participants	 in	 the	

rebellion,	it	is	also	highly	problematic	as	it	perpetuates	narrow	representations	of	youth.	

In	 particular,	 it	 nurtures	 an	 understanding	 of	 youth	 that	 is	 largely	 pejorative,	

emphasising	‘deficien[cy]…	delinquen[cy]…and	dysfunction.’530	Despite	the	attention	on	

their	 deviance,	 however,	 they	 are	 often	 represented	 without	 significant	 agency.	 For	

example,	Peters	observed	that	external	constructions	of	youth	in	Sierra	Leone	prioritised	

socio-economic	marginalisation,	which	left	youth	vulnerable	as	they	were	perceived	to	

be	‘a	large	reservoir	to	be	tapped	by	those	who	wanted	to	cause	mayhem	and	overthrow	

the	government.’531	Absent	from	the	literature	on	the	representations	of	youth	in	Sierra	

Leone	 is	 a	 recognition	 of	 their	 capacity	 to	 act	 as	 independent	 political	 actors.	 Most	

importantly,	there	is	a	distinct	lack	of	discussion	on	the	first-hand	reconciliation	stories	

of	 youth,	 as	well	 as	 an	 absence	 of	 any	 significant	 and	meaningful	 discussion	 of	 how	

displays	of	agency	and	empowerment	during	the	conflict	and	throughout	the	TRC	process	

challenged	this	dominant	language	of	deviance.		

Broadly	 speaking,	 TRCs	 have	 been	 instrumental	 in	 facilitating	 the	 heightened	

engagement	of	youth	in	transitional	justice	practices.	In	the	case	of	Sierra	Leone,	the	TRC	

process	specifically	sought	testimony	from	young	people	and	acknowledged	their	status	

as	 legitimate	beneficiaries	of	reparations	 in	 the	recommendations.532	Moreover,	youth	

were	considered	key	political	actors	 from	the	planning	phase,	as	 the	TRC	commission	

named	 them	 as	 one	 of	 the	 twelve	 targeted	 research	 themes.533	 Indeed,	 the	 process	

acknowledged	 the	 agency	 of	 youth	 by	 highlighting	 their	 centrality	 to	 the	 conflict.	

Furthermore,	by	conducting	public	hearings	on	youth,	which	engaged	directly	with	their	

testimony;	the	TRC	process	recognised	the	importance	of	their	stories	and	their	voices	to	

the	creation	of	an	 inclusive	reconciliation	process.	Although	the	stories	of	youth	were	

central	to	the	TRC	process,	the	final	report	at	times	relied	on	the	beliefs	of	external	agents,	

                                                
529		Krijn	Peter,	War	and	the	Crisis	of	Youth	in	Sierra	Leone	(London:		Cambridge	University	Press,	2011).			
530		Jo	Boyden,	'Preface,'	ix.	
531		Krijn	Peters,	War	and	the	Crisis	of	Youth	in	Sierra	Leone,	9.	
532		UNICEF,	Children	and	Truth	Commission.	
533	Witness	to	Truth,	para.	31.		
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most	 notably	 political	 elites	 and	 the	 NGO	 community	 working	 in	 Sierra	 Leone,	 to	

construct	 the	 formal	 and	 institutionalised	 narrative.	 In	 doing	 so,	 the	 commission	

produced	a	 conflict	narrative	 that	sought	 to	balance	 the	 substantive	participation	and	

agency	of	youth	with	the	popular	normative	assumptions	about	youth,	most	noticeably	

the	deviance	classification.		

The	representations	of	youth	at	the	Sierra	Leone	TRC	that	were	derived	from	the	

beliefs	of	external	stakeholders	in	many	respects	perpetuated	the	common	assumption	

that	youth	‘are	potentially	dangerous	subjects’	and	therefore,	a	significant	‘problem’	for	

the	 development	 of	 policy	 post	 conflict.	 As	 Goldstone	 observes,	 youth	 have	 been	

prominent	 actors	 in	 political	 violence	 since	 the	 English	 revolution.534	 Moreover,	

scholarship	has	conceptualised	large	youth	cohorts	in	conflict	in	a	largely	negative	way.	

This	research	suggests	that	a	causal	link	exists	between	a	high-density	youth	population	

and	a	state’s	‘susceptibility	to	political	violence	and	crime.’535	Amongst	the	most	notable	

scholarship	 on	 this	 phenomenon	 are	 the	 ‘youth	 bulge	 theory,’	 and	 the	 ‘greed	 and	

grievance’	frameworks.	For	example,	in	Sierra	Leone	youth	were	identified	in	the	final	

report	as	a	 ‘misguided’,	 ‘lost	generation’	who	presented	a	significant	challenge	 for	 the	

commission	 and	 the	 Sierra	 Leonean	 community.536	What	 is	more,	 the	motivations	 for	

youth	violence	discussed	 in	the	 final	report,	conceived	and	cast	by	the	elites	 in	Sierra	

Leone,	attributed	their	participation	to	the	‘rebellious	Freetown	youth	culture	of	‘rarray	

man	dem’	(the	urban	marginal).537		

Indeed,	 the	 reliance	 on	 the	 deviance	 framework	 in	 the	 chapter	 on	 youth	 to	

represent	 their	 conflict	stories	prioritised	a	narrow	understanding	of	youth	and	 their	

capacity.	For	example,	the	commissioners	concluded	that:	 ‘Sierra	Leone’s	youth	ha[ve]	

always	 struggled	 to	 find	 [their]	 rightful	place	 in	 society...they	 all	 lost	 their	 youth	 to	 a	

career	of	 fighting	and	violence.’538	The	sentiment	that	 they	have	 ‘lost’	 their	youth	was	

further	echoed	in	submissions	to	the	TRC	which	represented	their	post	conflict	status	as	

‘drifting	 without	 direction,	 unable	 to	 access	 education	 and	 employment.’539	 In	 this	

submission,	youth	are	cast	as	hopeless	and	aimless;	two	themes	central	to	the	deviance	

                                                
534	Jack	A	Goldstone	‘Population	and	Security:	How	Demographic	Change	Can	Lead	to	Violent	Conflict,’	Journal	of	international	
affairs	59(1)	(2002),	3-21.	
535	Stephanie	Schwartz,	‘Youth	in	Post	Conflict	Reconstruction,’12-15;	see	also	Paul	Collier	and	Anke	Hoeffler,	‘Greed	and	Grievance	
in	Civil	War.’		
536	Witness	to	Truth,	344.		
537	Kandeh	cited	in	Ibid.	344.	
538	Ibid.		
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model.	Moreover,	the	chapter	emphasised	the	‘challenges	created	by	misguided	youth	in	

the	 past,’	 as	 well	 as	 the	 need	 to	 ‘restore	 youths	 as	 productive	 members	 of	 their	

communities.’540	Evident	across	all	these	representations	is	the	rhetoric	of	vulnerability	

and	 helplessness.	These	 depictions	of	 youth	 have	 a	 significant	 impact	 on	 the	way	we	

understand	the	capacity	of	youth	in	reconciliation	contexts.541	By	representing	youth	as	

‘lost,’	‘misguided’	and	‘drifting,’	the	final	report	casts	youth	as	passive	subjects	unable	to	

control	their	circumstance	or	their	stories.	Indeed,	this	is	further	reinforced	by	the	idea	

that	their	place	and	position	in	the	community	needs	to	be	restored;	the	implication	being	

that	this	task	falls	to	adults	to	facilitate.	

Represented	in	these	submissions	are	the	beliefs	of	external	agents.	They	reflect	the	

dominant	and	emerging	 trends	associated	with	 representing	 the	experiences	of	 youth	

that	emerged	during	the	TRCs	in	South	Africa,	and	to	a	lesser	extent	Peru.		Indeed,	many	

of	 these	stories	indicate	the	presence	of	a	 life	as	 told,	rather	than	a	 ‘life	as	 lived.’542	 In	

doing	so,	these	stories	perpetuate	one-dimensional,	linear	representations	of	the	‘truth’	

about	youth,	rather	than	a	holistic	and	fluid	representation	of	 the	multiple	 truths	that	

emerge	when	the	 first-hand	accounts	of	youth	are	heard.	While	children	are	explicitly	

represented	 in	 TRC	 reports,	 conceived	 and	 cast	 as	 victims	 and	 contributors	 to	 the	

violence,	 youth	 are	 for	 the	 most	 part	 inexplicably	 absent	 from	 the	 institutionalised	

reconciliation	narratives.	Locating	the	stories	of	youth	requires	a	close	examination	of	

the	 TRC	 process,	 the	 transcripts	 of	 the	 hearings	 and	 focus	 groups	 conducted	 by	 the	

commission,	as	well	as	the	recommendations	of	the	commissions.	We	need	to	look	in	the	

gaps	 between	 the	 external	 narratives	 about	 youth	 to	 find	 their	 complex	 and	 diverse	

stories.	The	chapter	on	youth	in	the	final	report	of	the	Sierra	Leone	TRC	demonstrates	

these	 tensions	 first	 hand	 as	 it	 aimed	 to	 reflect	 what	 were	 at	 times,	 competing	 and	

somewhat	 contradictory	 representations.	 These	 representations	 straddled	 the	

normative	 line	 between	 the	 previous	 dominance	 of	 the	 deviance	 discourse	 and	 the	

emerging	language	of	empowerment.	For	example,	it	is	concluded	in	the	report	that:		

		

In	the	common	parlance	of	Sierra	Leone	at	the	time,	“thugs”	came	
to	mean	youth	who	were	utilised	for	political	violence.	The	word	
“youth”	itself	became	a	synonym	for	the	unemployed	young	person	

                                                
540	Witness	to	Truth,	342-343.		
541	Helen	Berents,	‘Young	People	and	Everyday	Peace’	
542	David	Carr,	'Narrative	and	the	Real	World:	An	Argument	for	Continuity.'	In	Memory,	Identity	and	Community,	edited	by,	Hinchman	
Lewis	P.	and	Sandra	Hinchman	(New	York:	SUNY	Press,	1997).	
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who	was	vulnerable	to	manipulation.543	
	
An	interesting	dynamic	is	evident	in	this	representation	of	youth.	Namely,	the	passivity	

often	associated	with	the	victimology	framework	has	been	inextricably	tied	to	the	notion	

of	 deviance;	 the	 implication	 being	 that	 while	 young	 people	 can	 be	 perpetrators,	 this	

representation	is	ascribed	to	them	by	external	structures	and	thus	their	participation	in	

the	 public	 space	 represented	 an	 absence	 of	 agency.	 In	 this	 respect,	 the	 passivity	 and	

vulnerability	usually	associated	with	their	role	within	the	private	sphere	was	also	evident	

in	their	interactions	in	the	public	realm.	Youth,	while	visible,	were	still	unable	to	claim	

ownership	 of	 their	 own	 narrative.	 Similarly,	 the	 overarching	 question	 that	 the	 youth	

chapter	sought	to	address	was	how	does:		

	

Sierra	 Leone	 face	 [the]	 daunting	 task	 of	 reclaiming	 a	 “lost	
generation”	 of	 youth.	 The	 youth	 question	 is…central	 to	 lasting	
peace	and	development	in	the	country.544	

	

This	was	further	reinforced	in	the	chapter	on	youth	through	its	extensive	discussion	of	

the	stories	of	those	classified	by	the	elites	as	thugs.	As	the	report	identified:		

	
Thugs	came	to	mean	youths	who	were	utilised	for	political	violence.	
The	word	 “youth”	 itself	 became	 a	 synonym	 for	 the	 unemployed	
young	person	who	was	vulnerable	to	manipulation…they	did	the	
dirty	work	for	politicians…the	violence	offered	youths	an	outlet	for	
acting	out	their	machismo,	which	although	loathed	by	society	was	
encouraged	by	the	political	elites.545		

	
This	 submission	 employed	 the	 deviance	 framework	 to	 represent	 the	 perceived	

immorality	of	elites	and	the	interactions	of	youth	with	these	individuals.	Furthermore,	

the	 report	 suggested	 that	 ‘most	 thugs	 were	 unceremoniously	 dumped	 after	 the	

completion	of	their	violent	assignments,’546	which	suggests	an	absence	of	agency	on	the	

part	of	youth	regarding	their	participation	in	the	conflict,	as	their	engagement	with	rebel	

forces	was	subject	to	the	will	of	the	elites.	In	addition,	the	report	concluded	that:		

	
Marginalised	youth	were	known	as	 san	 san	boys…	Most	of	 them	
never	 fulfilled	 their	 dreams	 of	 becoming	 wealthy…Later	 they	
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 160 

became	easy	prey	as	recruits	for	the	purveyors	of	state	and	counter	
state	violence.547	

	

Employing	 these	 cultural	 stereotypes	 to	 describe	 the	 role	 of	 youth	 in	 the	 conflict	

produced	a	collective	narrative	that	emphasised	their	engagement	as	both	dangerous	

and	 passive.	 The	 depictions	 of	 youth	 represented	 in	 these	 submissions	 reproduced	

normative	stereotypes	of	youth	as	both	victims	and	perpetrators.	Indeed,	the	emphasis	

on	the	exploitive	nature	of	youth,	due	to	their	vulnerability	and	deviance,	that	is	reflected	

in	the	above	submissions	produced	a	narrative	of	the	conflict	that	denied	the	agency	of	

youth	 combatants.	Throughout	 these	 representations	 the	 notion	 of	deviance,	 created	

and	manipulated	by	the	institutions,	remained	a	central	theme.		

In	 addition,	 while	 the	 report	 implied	 that	 young	 people’s	 participation	 was	 a	

necessary	 condition	 for	 sustainable	 peace,	 their	 casting	 as	 a	 ‘lost	 generation’	

perpetuated	the	vulnerability	and	passivity	stereotypes.	The	notion	that	youth	were	a	

problem	 for	 the	 Sierra	 Leonean	 community	 to	 overcome	 reflected	 the	 presence	 of	 a	

hierarchy	of	representation.	Specifically,	the	implication	in	this	statement	is	that	those	

traditionally	conceived	as	politically	competent	(namely	adults)	are	required	to	manage	

the	presence	of	youth	in	the	public	space.		

In	contrast	to	these	representations	of	youth,	the	TRC	also	reflected	the	emerging	

trend	in	the	international	community	towards	the	empowerment	of	youth.	Throughout	

the	chapter	on	youth	in	the	final	report,	demonstrations	of	agency	and	political	will	are	a	

key	component	of	the	stories	told	regarding	their	conflict	experiences	and	capabilities.	

For	example,	the	submission	by	the	Minister	for	Youth	and	Sports	observed	that:		

	
The	 student	 motto	 “The	 self”	 implied	 the	 importance	 of	 self	 –
esteem	and	dignity,	the	awareness	of	the	right	to	liberate	oneself	
and	the	right	of	the	collective	self	to	initiate	liberation.548		

	

	The	report	highlighted	that	youth	were	motivated	to	participate	 in	 the	conflict	by	the	

‘simplistic	rhetoric	of	the	[RUF]	movement’,	as	well	as	the	belief	‘that	their	involvement	

would	help	to	reform	“the	system”	that	had	oppressed	them	for	so	long.’549		Agency	and	

the	distinctive	and	focused	recognition	that	youth	were	fighting	for	something	are	key	

themes	 of	 these	 submissions,	 which	 challenged	 the	 dominance	 of	 the	 deviance	 lens.	
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Indeed,	the	general	sentiment	of	the	youth	submissions	was	that	they	participated	in	the	

conflict	 as	 a	way	 ‘to	make	 Sierra	 Leone	 a	 better	 Sierra	 Leone.’550	 To	 that	 end,	 youth	

demonstrated	 political	 will	 and	 empowerment	 and	 this	 was	 reflected	 in	 their	 stated	

motivations	for	participating	in	the	violence.		

In	2002,	the	government	created	a	specific	ministry	for	youth	and	sport,	which	was	

responsible	for	the	production	and	publication	of	The	Sierra	Leone	National	Youth	Policy.	

This	policy	aimed	to	harness	the	energy	of	youth	for	the	future	and	to	create	‘responsible	

citizens’	of	the	demographic.551	Given	the	visibility	and	agency	displayed	by	youth	at	the	

TRC,	as	well	as	the	attention	given	in	the	final	report	to	their	distinct	conflict	stories,	it	is	

evident	 that	 Sierra	 Leone	 represented	 a	 significant	 turning	 point	 in	 the	 patterns	 of	

behaviour	 regarding	 youth	 participation	 in	 truth	 and	 reconciliation.	 Indeed,	 what	 is	

unique	 about	 the	 reconciliation	 narratives	 of	 youth	 in	 Sierra	 Leone	 is	 that	 there	 is	 a	

distinct	 separation	 between	 the	 external	 and	 internal	 representations	 of	 their	

experiences.	 The	 division	 of	 external	 and	 self-reflections	 allowed	 youth	 to	 exercise	

agency	over	their	conflict	narrative	and	to	present	 their	distinct	voices	to	the	broader	

Sierra	Leone	community.	 	In	doing	so,	youth	constructed	their	own	identities	and	took	

ownership	of	their	conflict	experiences	which	as	the	submissions	by	youth	to	the	National	

Vision	Project	demonstrated,	were	inextricably	tied	to	development.		

	

Empowerment	and	Ownership	through	the	National	Vision	Project.		

The	TRC	of	Sierra	Leone	had	a	mandate	that	was	conducive	to	the	consideration	of	youth	

and	their	unique	interests.	The	mandate	sought	to	develop	a	‘vision’	that	would	act	as	a	

‘roadmap’	 for	Sierra	Leone’s	 future.	To	that	end,	 it	sought	 the	participation	of	a	broad	

cross-section	 of	 the	 community	 in	 the	 development	 of	 this	 ‘vision’	 by	 establishing	 a	

program	for	the	creation	of	forward-looking	policies	and	practices.	The	National	Vision	

Project	 (NVP),	 provided	 ‘Sierra	 Leoneans	 of	 all	 ages	 and	 backgrounds’	 with	 the	

opportunity	to	‘claim	their	own	citizenship	space	in	the	new	Sierra	Leone	and	make	their	

contributions	to	the	country’s	cultural	and	national	heritage.’552	While	the	NVP	was	not	

exclusively	designed	for	 the	submissions	of	youth,	many	were	able	 to	carve	out	space	

within	this	program,	which	ensured	that	their	voices	were	not	only	heard,	they	were	also	

acknowledged	by	the	government	and	the	Sierra	Leone	community.	Indeed,	the	winner	
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of	the	written	submission	section	produced	a	piece	entitled	Youth	Movement	and	People’s	

Rights	Contribution	to	the	National	Vision.		

The	 focus	on	 the	 future	 in	 the	NVP	presented	a	normative	entry	point	 for	youth	

participation	as	it	encouraged	broad,	innovative	and	creative	reflections	of	citizenship,	

governance	and	sustainable	peace.	For	example,	amongst	the	submissions	to	the	NVP	was	

a	working	boat,	painted	in	the	national	colours	and	named	the	‘future	boat.’	This	boat	was	

designed	and	built	by	two	members	of	the	youth	community	to	reflect	the	potential	and	

possibilities	for	youth.	As	the	creators	of	the	boat	explained:		

	

We	 built	 this	 boat	 as	 an	 inspiration	 to	 young	 people	 to	 develop	
themselves.	This	is	to	let	the	people	of	Sierra	Leone	know	that	they	as	
carpenters	can	do	something	to	develop	Sierra	Leone.553		

	
Here,	 the	 onus	 for	 development	 and	 growth	 is	 placed	 on	 youth	 themselves	 and	 the	

imagery	invoked	reflects	a	belief	in	the	capacity	of	youth	to	craft	their	future.	In	particular,	

the	 image	of	 the	 carpenter	 is	designed	 to	encourage	ownership	amongst	youth	and	 to	

highlight	the	importance	of	their	participation	for	the	future	of	Sierra	Leone.	In	addition,	

the	imagery	places	youth	at	the	centre	of	development	in	Sierra	Leone	and	emphasises	

their	participation	as	political	agents.		

These	beliefs	about	the	capacity	of	youth	are	reinforced	in	the	chapter	on	the	NVP	in	

the	 final	report,	which	observed	that	 the	 ‘vision	project	encourage[d]	 individual	Sierra	

Leoneans,	 especially	 the	 youth,	 to	 contribute	 to	 the	 dialogue	 entailed’	 in	 creating	 a	

mandate	for	the	future.554	The	level	of	youth	visibility	in	this	project	is	also	significant	as	

it	 indicates	 a	 shift	 in	 the	 beliefs	 of	 external	 actors	 regarding	 the	 capacity	 of	 youth	 to	

positively	 contribute	 to	 the	 future	 of	 Sierra	 Leone.	 Moreover,	 the	 inclusion	 of	 youth	

submissions	in	the	chapter	on	the	NVP,	suggests	that	not	only	were	youth	heard,	political	

actors	also	made	a	commitment	to	respond	to	their	stories	and	widely	disseminate	their	

contributions.	 To	 that	 end,	 the	 NVP	 projects	 represented	 displays	 of	 agency	 and	

meaningful	engagement	in	the	public	reconciliation	space	that	had	not	occurred	during	

previous	TRCs.		

In	addition,	the	submissions	to	the	NVP	provide	significant	insight	into	the	conflict	

stories	of	youth.	One	of	the	most	striking	submission,	for	example,	is	a	picture	drawn	by	a	
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young	person	in	soft	pastel	colours	that	shows	their	interpretation	of	the	reconciliation	

process.	The	communal	nature	of	reconciliation	is	prominent	in	this	drawing,	as	the	two	

parts	reinforce	each	other.555	Furthermore,	the	belief	that	youth	are	central	to	the	process	

of	reconciliation	is	evident	in	this	picture.		

Similarly,	 the	 stamp	 designed	 by	 Mohamed	 Bockarie,	 a	 youth	 in	 his	 late	 20s	

highlighted	the	prominence	of	young	people	 in	celebrations	of	a	 ‘new	Sierra	Leone.’556	

This	self-reflection	by	a	Sierra	Leonean	youth	placed	young	people	at	the	centre	of	public	

action,	 further	 reinforcing	 empowerment	 and	 engagement.	 Broadly	 speaking,	 the	

reframing	of	youth	as	political	agents	at	the	Sierra	Leone	TRC	through	the	NVP,	reflected	

a	 turning	 point	 in	 the	 patterns	 of	 behaviour	 with	 respect	 to	 young	 people	 and	 their	

reconciliation	 narratives.	 This	 was	 also	 evident	 in	 the	 below	 submission	 which	

emphasised	 the	 importance	 of	 a	 program	 for	 the	 targeted	 engagement	 of	 youth	 and	

highlighted	 the	 relationship	 between	 youth,	 engagement,	 and	 peace.	 As	 one	 youth	

explained	their	participation	in	the:	

	

Youth	Reintegration	 Training	 and	 Education	 for	 Peace	 [program]	
taught	us	to	forgive	since	to	fight	with	someone	who	has	wronged	
you	would	lead	to	an	endless	war.557		

	

Yet,	 Krijn	 Peters	 has	 observed	 that	 while	 the	 TRC	 was	 an	 important	 process	 for	

documenting	the	stories	of	victims,	 ‘many	ex-combatants	held	back	in	their	accounts…	

[as]	 the	 culture	 of	 most	 rural	 protagonists	 strongly	 emphasise[d]	 the	 importance	 of	

secrecy	as	an	aspect	of	social	cohesion.’558	That	 is,	 local	reconciliation	processes	often	

preference	silence	over	truthful,	unrestrained	testimony	as	a	means	of	achieving	peace	

within	the	community.		

Harnessing	the	inherent	ownership	and	agency	that	youth	already	possessed	was	

also	 a	 prominent	 theme	 of	 the	 recommendations	 contained	 in	 the	 final	 report.	 For	

example,	the	commission	suggested	to	the	government	of	Sierra	Leone	that	a	National	

Youth	Commission	be	established	to	facilitate	the	‘implementation	of	the	Youth	Policy,	as	

well	as	the	National	Youth	Plan’;	as	they	noted	that	the	effectiveness	of	these	programs	

would	 ‘address	 the	 specific’	 development	 and	 reconciliation	 issues	 facing	 youth.559	

                                                
555	Ibid,	516.		
556	Ibid,	517.  
557	Ishmeal	Harune	Bangura	cited	in	Witness	to	Truth,	43.		
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Alongside	this	recommendation,	the	commission	also	acknowledged	that	the	past	‘denial	

of	 a	 meaningful	 political	 voice’	 for	 youth	 ‘had	 devastating	 consequences	 for	 Sierra	

Leone.’560	In	response,	they	recommended	that	‘more	avenues	for	the	youth	to	express	

themselves	 and	 to	 realise	 their	 potential’	 be	 created.561	 That	 is,	 the	 commissioners	

advocated	for	the	creation	of	a	space	that	would	facilitate	the	substantive	and	meaningful	

inclusion	of	youth	in	the	social	structures	and	institutions	of	Sierra	Leone.		

Moreover,	they	suggested	that:	

Political	space	should	be	opened	up	so	that	the	youth	can	become	
involved	in	governance	and	in	the	decision-making	process.	Youths	
must	have	a	stake	in	governance.562		
	

What	 is	 significant	 about	 these	 recommendations	 is	 that	 they	 echoed	 the	

sentiments	 institutionalised	 in	 both	 the	 Youth	 Empowerment	 Strategy	 and	 the	World	

Program	for	Youth.	Moreover,	inherent	in	these	recommendations	are	evolving	notions	

of	 the	 importance	 of	 substantive	 participation.	 The	 TRC	 process	 and	 the	

recommendations	 of	 the	 Sierra	 Leone	 TRC	 reframed	 the	 conflict	 and	 reconciliation	

narratives	 of	 youth	 to	 prioritise	 demonstrations	 of	 agency.	 The	 inclusive	 and	 public	

forum	 established	 empowered	 youth	 and	 provided	 an	 opportunity	 for	 them	 to	

demonstrate	ownership	and	responsibility	with	respect	to	their	roles	in	conflict.	Indeed,	

the	inclusive	conditions	which	emerged	in	Sierra	Leone,	reflect	scholarly	claims	about	the	

power	 of	 storytelling.	 This	 scholarship	 suggests	 that	 through	 story-telling	 youth	 can	

rebuild	 relationships	 and	 redefine	 their	 place	 within	 the	 community,	 as	 substantive	

participation	in	the	reconciliation	process	not	only	allows	youth	to	demonstrate	agency	

and	capacity,	it	also	highlights	their	political	will	and	enthusiasm.563			

	

Agency	Exposed	through	Deviance	and	Exclusion		

While	the	National	Vision	project	represented	the	positive	agency	of	youth,	their	stories	

also	revealed	agency	in	deviance.	For	example,	the	TRC	report	of	Sierra	Leone	concluded	

that:			

As	 the	 conflict	 arrived,	 youths	 used	 brutality	not	 to	 prop	 up	 the	
political	 elites,	 but	 to	 accumulate	 resources	 and	 power	 that	 had	
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been	denied	to	them	previously,	attacking	the	very	foundations	of	
the	elites’	society.564	

	
This	sentiment	was	further	echoed	in	the	observation	that:		
	

Nijahungbia	 Ngornga	 is	 a	 Mende	 phrase	 meaning	 unruly	
youth…they	 saw	 the	 rebellion	 as	 an	 opportunity	 to	 settle	 local	
scores	 and	 reverse	 the	 alienating	 rural	 social	 order	 in	 their	
favour.565		

	
As	 demonstrated	 earlier	 in	 the	 chapter,	 the	 deviance	 theme	 was	 a	 prominent	 belief	

displayed	 throughout	 the	 submissions	 to	 commission.	 Yet	 these	 submissions	 are	

different	from	those	presented	previously,	as	the	motivations	of	youth	for	participating	

in	the	conflict	emphasised	their	agency	and	represented	their	engagement	as	an	active	

choice.	Specifically,	they	indicated	that	the	youth	in	Sierra	Leone	claimed	ownership	over	

their	 behaviour,	 rather	 than	 representing	 their	 experiences	 as	 solely	 a	 product	 of	

manipulation	by	the	social	and	political	of	elites.		

In	 the	submissions	to	 the	TRC,	collective	representation	was	also	prominent	and	

becomes	a	central	part	of	the	reconciliation	narrative	constructed	by	youth.	For	example,	

as	one	submission	highlighted:	

	

It	 must	 be	 realised	 that	 the	 young	 ones	 are	 not	 politically	
represented,	it	should	be	noted	that	the	majority	of	the	youth	
that	 took	 part	 in	 the	 war	 do	 not	 necessarily	 have	 any	
allegiance.566		

	

Despite	 their	 exclusion	 from	 post–conflict	 processes,	 including	 Disarmament	

Demobilisation	and	Recruitment,	the	agency	of	youth	was	a	prominent	feature	of	the	final	

report.	The	belief	that	it	is	possible	to	harness	the	energy	of	youth,	as	well	as	recognition	

of	 the	 potential	 negative	 implications	 of	 continuing	 to	 silence	 youth	 resonated	 as	

dominant	 themes	both	 throughout	 the	submissions	 to	 the	TRC	and	 in	 the	 final	 report.	

Indeed,	in	the	report	it	was	observed	that:				

	

A	 huge	 number	 of	 these	 armed	 youths	 were	 not	 eligible	 to	 go	
through	 the	 disarmament	 process;	 they	 still	 remain	 largely	
untrained,	 unemployed	 and	 idle.	 The	 option	 of	 youth’s	
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organisations	all	over	the	country	is	therefore	not	surprising	if	the	
energies	of	these	youths	are	not	appropriately	harnessed	then	we	
have	a	potentially	dangerous	situation.567	

	

In	addition,	the	final	report	recognised	that	youth	‘were	collaborators	in	the	conflict.’568	

This	representation	of	youth	as	‘collaborators’	was	significant,	as	through	the	casting	of	

youth	 as	 collaborators	 the	 institutional	 narrative	 of	 the	 conflict	 acknowledged	 their	

political	agency	and	ownership	over	their	role	in	the	violence	and	instability.	Moreover,	

as	 the	 report	 observed,	 ‘youth	 were	 often	 the	 first	 residents	 to	 be	 sought	 out	 for	

information	or	local	knowledge.’569	In	this	way,	their	agency	and	role	as	sites	of	knowledge	

was	 represented	 as	 a	 crucial	 part	 of	 their	 conflict	 story.570	 Taken	 together,	 these	

submissions	 and	 representations	of	 youth	 as	 ‘sites	 of	 knowledge’	 denoted	 agency	 and	

reflected	an	emerging	belief	that	youth	were	politically	engaged	and	empowered	actors.	

Broadly	 speaking,	 structures	 and	 institutions	 which	 represent	 youth	 as	 ‘sites	 of	

knowledge,’	 are	 central	 to	 our	 understanding	 of	 the	 visibility	 and	 agency	 of	 youth	 in	

reconciliation	and	transitional	justice.		These	representations	contend	that	‘socialisation	

is	not	a	uni-directional	process	 controlled	by	adults,	but	an	 interactive	process,	where	

children	influence’	while	also	being	influenced.571	That	is,	representations	of	young	people	

are	mutually	 constitutive	and	 responsive	 to	 the	external	 environment,	 as	well	 as	 their	

interactions	 with	 other	 stakeholders	 within	 the	 social	 and	 political	 structures	 of	 the	

transitional	 state.	 In	 the	 above	 submissions,	 youth	 are	 engaged	 in	 a	 fluid	 exchange	 of	

information	about	the	conflict	with	the	TRC,	which	provided	youth	with	a	space	to	claim	

ownership	 over	 their	 information.	 The	 case	 of	 youth	 representation	 in	 Sierra	 Leone,	

therefore,	 contributes	 to	 a	 growing	 body	 of	 empirical	 work,	 which	 casts	 youth	 as	

knowledge	disseminators	and	producers,	rather	than	as	simply	receivers	of	information.		

A	 significant	 development	 in	 beliefs	 about	 youth	 that	 emerged	during	 the	 Sierra	

Leonean	 TRC	 was	 the	 co-opting	 of	 traditionally	 marginalising	 norms	 by	 youth.	

Throughout	the	final	report	deviant	behaviours	were	employed	to	reflect	the	agency	of	

youth.	Yet,	youth’s	reclaiming	of	the	deviance	narrative	remained	in	constant	tension	with	

the	appropriation	of	 this	narrative	by	the	elites	of	Sierra	Leone	who	utilised	stories	of	
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their	“mob”	behaviour	to	frame	youth	as	potential	spoilers.	As	one	submission	observed;	

‘youth	 not	 only	 formed	 “mobs”	 to	 beat	 up	 and	 summarily	 execute	 civilians.	 They	 also	

identified	 suspected	 sympathisers	or	disclosed	 their	hideouts.’572	Casting	 these	 stories	

through	 the	 deviance	 lens	mitigated	 the	 agency	 and	 political	will	 that	 Sierra	 Leonean	

youth	were	attempting	to	claim	by	testifying	at	the	truth	commission	hearings	about	the	

crimes	they	committed	and	the	roles	they	occupied	in	the	conflict.	Indeed,	representations	

of	deviance,	when	employed	by	external	agents	in	Sierra	Leone	often	obscured	claims	that	

youth	engagement	in	the	conflict	was	motivated	by	the	belief	that	they	were	fighting	for	

something.			

Beliefs	 that	youth	were	politically	engaged	and	motivated	were	also	represented	

throughout	the	chapter.	The	testimony	in	the	chapter	on	youth	demonstrated	the	positive	

potential	of	youth,	 the	 impact	of	their	voices,	as	well	as	elements	of	social	 trust.	These	

thematic	classifications	are	meaningful	as	they	inform	our	understanding	of	youth’s	role	

in	the	conflict.	In	particular,	they	indicate	a	shift	in	interpretations	about	youth	within	the	

reconciliation	narratives	of	transitional	states	and	denote	a	move	towards	the	belief	that	

youth	are	empowered	political	agents.	Indeed,	it	was	observed	that		as	the:	

One	party	system	became	increasingly	tyrannical,	youth	formed	the	
only	 viable	 opposition	 to	 the	 ruling	 All	 People’s	 Congress	 (APC)	
because	 the	 other	 political	 parties	 had	 been	 co-opted	 and	
assimilated	into	the	government.573	

	

This	sentiment	was	further	echoed	through	the	belief	that:		

When	institutions	and	their	leaders	in	so	many	sectors	of	society	
failed	 to	 speak	 out	 against	 the	 injustices	 of	 the	 APC	 regime,	
invariably	it	was	the	voice	of	youth	that	called	for	accountability.574		

	

When	viewed	 through	 the	youth	agency	 lens,	 these	 submissions	 reveal	 the	 capacity	of	

youth	to	influence	the	social	structures	and	institutions	within	which	they	interact.	This	

is	significant,	as	it	supports	scholarly	claims	that	youth	engagement	is	meaningful	when	it	

is	 ‘transformative’	 and	 ‘shapes…	 social	 conditions.’575	 That	 is,	 one	 of	 the	 indicators	 of	

youth	 agency,	 is	 the	 recognition	 within	 institutional	 structures	 that	 the	 substantive	

participation	of	youth	facilitated	changes	to	the	status	quo.		
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As	the	discussion	in	this	chapter	demonstrates,	shifts	in	the	international	discourse	

on	 youth	 empowerment	 brought	 about	 a	 pragmatic	 shift	 in	 the	 nature	 of	 externally	

constructed	social	representations	of	youth,	which	was	evident	at	the	Sierra	Leonean	TRC.		

The	 nature	 of	 this	 shift,	 however,	 was	 not	 embedded	 into	 the	 broader	 discourse	 of	

transitional	justice	and	reconciliation.	Indeed,	the	case	of	Sierra	Leone	while	a	significant	

turning	point	in	the	evolution	of	youth	participation	in	reconciliation	following	conflict;	it	

was	also	an	outlier	with	respect	to	the	level	of	youth	engagement	supported	and	facilitated	

by	 the	process.	 In	addition,	 the	TRC	of	 Sierra	Leone	was	also	unique	 in	 its	 capacity	 to	

represent	the	voices	of	youth	in	a	more	meaningful	and	substantive	way.		

	

5.3	Chega!	A	Continuation	of	the	Evolving	Norm	or	the	Maintenance	of	the	Status	

Quo?	

In	 contrast	 to	 the	 Sierra	 Leonean	 TRC	 sits	 the	 TRC	 process	 in	 Timor	 Leste.	 As	

demonstrated	in	chapter	1,	these	two	truth	commissions	ran	almost	parallel	to	each	other,	

and	 thus	 were	 informed	 by	 the	 same	 traditions;	 such	 as	 the	 evolving	 international	

discourse	on	youth.	Despite	 this,	 the	 representations	of	 youth	 in	 the	Timor	Leste	 final	

report	are	similar	to	those	of	South	Africa	and	Peru	discussed	in	the	previous	chapter.	For	

example,	the	chapter	on	children	in	Chega!	(‘no	more,	stop,	enough’),	the	final	report	of	

Timor	Leste,	as	well	as	the	scope	of	the	investigation	mandate	was	informed	by	the	CRC,	

which	was	ratified	by	Indonesia	in	1990.	To	that	end,	the	report	is	focused	on	telling	the	

stories	of	children	whose	experiences	could	be	classified	as	‘violation[s]	of	the	Rights	of	

the	Child’	and	on	the	protection	of	 these	children.576	The	TRC	reporting	prioritised	the	

narratives	of	children	who	were	forcibly	recruited	by	the	Tenaga	Bantuan	Operasi	(TBO),	

‘a	civilian	group	formed	by	Indonesia	to	support	its	forces	in	Timor	Leste.’577	In	doing	so,	

the	 institutional	 narrative	 produced	 and	 disseminated	 by	 the	 commission,	 provided	 a	

linear	and	one-dimensional	account	of	the	ways	in	which	young	people	experienced	the	

violence	of	instability	associated	with	the	conflict.		

While	 the	 stories	 of	 children	 in	 Timor	 Leste	 who	 experienced	 human	 rights	

violations	 are	 important,	 as	 the	 ‘physical,	 sexual,	 gendered	 and	 community	 rights	

violations	[they	experienced]	…profoundly	affected	their	lives,’	they	only	one	component	
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of	 young	 people’s	 conflict	 narrative.578	 That	 is,	 the	 focus	 on	 human	 rights	 violations	

presents	a	homogenous	representation	of	young	people	as	victims,	which	discounts	the	

other	roles	occupied	by	young	people,	as	well	as	the	different	interpretations	of	how	these	

human	rights	violations	affected	youth.	The	CRC	framework	when	applied	in	TRCs,	has	

the	potential	to	create	narrow,	exclusionary	and	reactionary	boundaries	for	the	collecting	

and	retelling	of	the	stories	of	young	people.	This	was	evident	in	the	case	of	Timor	Leste,	

as	prioritised	in	the	chapter	on	children	are	stories	that	reflected	the	belief	that	children	

were	 ‘physically	 vulnerable,	 more	 impressionable	 and	 more	 easily	 controlled	 than	

adults.’579	Inherent	in	this	acknowledgement	by	the	commission,	is	the	‘caretaker’	model,	

which	casts	all	young	people	as	passive	subjects	and	recipients	of	peace	by	emphasising	

‘welfare	over	autonomy,’	and	obstructing	displays	of	agency	by	young	people.580	While	the	

emphasis	on	paternalism	in	the	caretaker	model,	which	‘represses	children	and	embeds	

incompetence,’	 has	 led	 to	 challenges	 to	 the	 model’s	 legitimacy	 within	 the	 scholarly	

literature,	 its	 underlying	 characteristics	 continue	 to	 manifest	 in	 the	 beliefs	 and	

interactions	of	external	stakeholders	and	in	the	institutional	narratives	of	TRCs,	including	

Timor	Leste.581	Conceiving	and	casting	young	people	predominantly	through	this	lens	has	

significant	 implications	 for	 their	 capacity	 to	 participate	 in	 post-conflict	 practices	 as	 it	

creates	 arbitrary	 parameters	 for	 their	 participation	 that	 are	 built	 on	 	 beliefs	 and	

assumptions,	rather	than	the	actual	capacity	of	the	individual	child	or	youth.		

The	 persistence	 of	 the	 caretaker	model,	 and	 representations	 of	 young	 people	 as	

victims,	is	also	evident	in	the	recommendations	of	the	Timor	Leste	TRC.	The	majority	of	

the	 recommendations	 for	 children	 and	 youth	 spoke	 of	 changes	 that	 needed	 to	 be	

implemented	institutionally	or	by	adults,	and	little	space	was	given	to	the	meaningful	and	

substantive	engagement	of	children	and	youth.	For	example,	the	TRC	recommended	that:		

	

The	harmonising	[of]	Timor	–	Leste	laws	with	the	Convention	on	
the	 Rights	 of	 the	 Child	 (CRC)	 is	 continued,	 [and]	 that	 adequate	
capacity	 is	 provided	 to	 institutions	 responsible	 for	 the	
implementation	of	the	CRC.582		

	

In	addition,	they	suggested	that:		
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A	public	education	campaign…	be	undertaken	to	educate	parents,	
teachers	 and	 the	 community	 about	 the	 effects	 of	 physical	 and	
emotional	violence	on	children	and	to	provide	alternative	forms	of	
behavioural	control	and	character	development.583	

	
These	recommendations	cast	children	and	youth	as	the	subjects	of	reforms	rather	than	

active	agents	in	the	process,	as	they	prioritised	what	the	broader	community	needed	to	

do	for	children	over	the	direct	and	meaningful	engagement	of	children	and	youth.	Indeed,	

the	themes	of	protectionism,	responsibility	and	the	beliefs	that	young	people	are	subjects	

and	recipients	of	peace,	are	deeply	entrenched	in	the	recommendations	of	the	Timor	Leste	

TRC.	 To	 that	 end,	 the	 dominant	 narrative	 throughout	 the	 Timor	 Leste	 report	 is	

underpinned	by	the	youth	as	innocent	victims	model;	which	suggests	that	the	evolving	

norm	of	youth	empowerment	that	was	emerging	in	the	international	system	had	yet	to	

take	 hold	 throughout	 the	 transitional	 justice	 field.	 The	 one	 notable	 exception	 in	 the	

recommendations,	which	spoke	directly	to	the	inclusion	of	children	and	youth,	was	the	

suggestion	that:		

	

Adequate	 resources	 be	 allocated	 to	 the	 development	 of	 sporting	
infrastructure	 and	management	 so	 that	 the	 potential	 of	 sport	 to	
contribute	to	community	relations	and	the	holistic	development	of	
youth,	 including	 equal	 access	 for	 girls	 and	 young	 women,	 is	
realised.584	

	

This	 is	 an	 innovative	 and	 thoughtful	 approach	 to	 reconciliation	 and	 development;	

however,	this	recommendation	placed	the	participation	of	youth	on	the	fringes	outside	

the	political	decision-making	structures.	In	doing	so,	it	created	a	transitional	community	

where	youth	were	visible,	yet	their	voices	were	not	heard	or	responded	to.		That	is,	the	

Timor	Leste	TRC	report	reflected	normative	conceptions	of	young	people	that	conceived	

them	to	be	 ‘apolitical,	sheltered	and	separate	 from	the	political	realm.’585	While	 their	

inclusion	 in	 sporting	activities	goes	 some	way	 towards	 rebuilding	 their	 relationships	

within	the	community,	without	the	meaningful	inclusion	of	youth	in	the	institutions	that	

develop	 strategies	 for	 peace	 and	 development	 they	 are	 not	 truly	 afforded	 agency	 as	

political	actors.	The	recommendations	of	the	Timor	Leste	TRC,	therefore,	perpetuated	
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the	 normative	model	 for	 understanding	 the	 role	 of	 young	 people	which	 emerged	 in	

South	 Africa.	 This	 model	 conceived	 and	 cast	 the	 capacity	 of	 children	 and	 youth	 as	

universal	and	‘denie[d]	[their]	political	consciousness…	and	marginalise[d]	the	diversity	

of	 [their]	 lived	 experience.’586	 In	 doing	 so,	 these	 representations	 challenged	 claims	

within	the	transitional	justice	field	that	TRC	processes	are	inclusive	and	representative	

of	a	diverse	range	of	voices.	Indeed,	the	broader	focus	on	political	reconciliation	in	TRCs,	

which	 prioritises	 community	 reconciliation	 over	 the	 restoration	 of	 interpersonal	

relationships,	 produces	 a	 framework	 for	 the	 development	 of	 conflict	 narratives	 that	

silences	youth	whose	stories	do	not	fit	beliefs	about	how	young	people	should	experience	

conflict	and	participate	in	reconciliation.						

In	addition,	 the	voices	and	beliefs	of	 young	people	at	 the	Timor	Leste	TRC,	were	

marginalised	 by	 the	 prioritising	 of	 the	 external	 beliefs	 and	 actions	 of	 more	 powerful	

stakeholders	within	the	TRC	report.	For	example,	 the	report	suggested	that	 it	was	 ‘the	

responsibility	of	all	parties	to	fulfil	their	duty	of	care	towards	children’	as	they	are	‘owed	

special	 protections	 under	 international	 legal	 principles.’587	 This	 emphasis	 on	 the	

behaviour	 and	 responsibility	 of	 adults	 in	 the	 chapter	 on	 the	 experiences	 of	 children,	

denied	young	people	ownership	over	their	conflict	stories	and	their	post-conflict	role	as	

it	framed	their	stories	through	an	external	lens.	Moreover,	when	the	voices	of	children	are	

visible	 in	 the	 chapter	 on	 children,	 they	 are	 often	 recounting	 their	 stories	 through	 the	

actions	and	behaviours	of	adults.	For	example,	as	one	participant	observed:	 ‘they	were	

always	 trying	 to	persuade	me.	That	 is	why	 I	went	with	 them.	They	brought	me	cakes,	

clothes,	trousers.	They	didn’t	threaten	me.’588	The	emphasis	of	this	story	is	not	the	young	

person’s	choice	to	participate	in	the	conflict,	but	rather	their	susceptibility	to	persuasion	

and	manipulations	by	adults.	While	the	child’s	voice	is	visible,	the	story	is	employed	by	

the	 report	 to	 emphasise	 their	 vulnerability,	 which	 leaves	 little	 room	 for	 the	

acknowledgement	 that	 the	 child	may	also	have	been	displaying	agency.	 In	doing	 so,	 it	

prioritised	the	actions	of	the	external	agents	over	the	child.	This	assessment	is	supported	

by	D’Costa’s	observations	of	the	TRC	reporting	process	in	Timor	Leste.	She	suggested	that	

despite	 the	 Commission’s	 commitment	 to	 interviewing	 children,	 the	 report	 ‘does	 not	

clarify	the	extent	to	which	these	interactions…	helped	children	to	come	to	terms	with	their	
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part.’589	 Furthermore,	 she	 observed	 that	 the	 report	 does	 not	 address	 ‘what	motivated	

children	to	come	forward	to	share	their	stories	in	the	hearings.’590	The	reporting	in	Timor	

Leste,	 as	 such,	 failed	 to	 consider	 comprehensively	 the	beliefs	 of	 young	 people,	 instead	

emphasising	 the	 traditions	 and	 beliefs	 of	 external	 actors	 and	 the	 international	

protectionist	norms.	The	TRC	report	created	a	silencing	amongst	the	youth	demographic	

in	Timor	Leste,	which	stemmed	from	its	reliance	on	the	rigid	classificatory	boundaries	of	

the	CRC	when	 framing	 the	narrative	on	 children’s	 experiences.	As	a	 result,	 the	unique	

experiences	of	individuals	over	the	age	of	eighteen	were	left	out	of	the	conflict	narrative	

told	 through	 the	 TRC	 process	 or	 mischaracterised	 to	 fit	 the	 protectionist	 mandate	

associated	with	the	CRC.		

In	 addition,	 the	 conflict	 experiences	 of	 children	 in	 the	 report	 are	 cast	 through	 a	

collective	 lens,	 as	 it	 listed	 their	 forced	 recruitment	 as	 a	 significant	 factor	 in	 the	

‘militarisation	and	polarisation	of	the	broader	society.’591	Children	and	their	actions,	as	

such,	were	cast	as	symbols	of	the	society’s	social	condition,	rather	than	as	individuals	with	

unique	needs,	interests	and	experiences.	This	is	also	evident	in	the	discussion	contained	

in	the	report	on	the	motivation	for	TBO’s	recruitment	of	children.	For	example,	the	report	

observed	that:		

	

The	special	position	of	children	in	Timor-	Leste	does	not	arise	only	
from	 the	universal	 acknowledgement	of	 their	unique	 status.	 It	 is	
also	derived	from	the	fact	that	children	represent	the	future.592	

	
The	 report	 goes	 on,	 concluding	 that	 this	 belief	 about	 young	 people	 prompted	 ‘both	

sides…	to	cultivate	loyalty	to	their	cause	among	children	from	a	young	age.’593	The	belief	

that	young	people	‘represent	the	future,’	denies	individual	agency	and	ownership	as	it	

cast	the	experiences	of	youth	as	homogenous.	Moreover,	employing	the	experiences	of	

young	people	as	a	symbol	for	a	country’s	potential	‘ascribes’	a	collective	classification	to	

children	 and	 youth,	 which	 imposes	 social	 expectations.	 Finally,	 these	 collective	

representations	 are	 problematic	 for	 the	 capacity	 of	 youth	 to	 claim	 agency	 over	 their	

experiences	 as	 they	 assume	 characteristics	 about	 individuals	 based	 on	 ‘historical	

practices,	cultural	norms,	social	attitudes,	religious	values,	legal	dictates	or	the	needs	of	
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the	society’	rather	than	individual	beliefs	and	self-reflections.594	As	was	the	case	in	South	

Africa,	 these	 symbolically	 constructed	 representations	 create	 notions	 about	 youth	

derived	from	external	 influences,	 including	 ‘domestic	and	 international	politics.’595	 In	

doing	so,	they	create	conditions	within	transitional	justice	practices	that	allow	children	

and	 youth	 to	 be	 seen,	 but	 that	 results	 in	 their	 fluid,	 lived	 experiences	 remaining	

unacknowledged.		

Finally,	 as	 in	 South	 Africa,	 the	 experiences	 of	 youth	 were	 predominantly	

represented	 together	 with	 those	 of	 children.	 For	 example,	 the	 central	 question	 that	

guided	the	Timor	Leste	TRC’s	investigation	of	young	people	was	‘why	[were]	children	and	

youth’	selected	for	participation	as	combatants?596	In	addition,	the	chapter	on	children	

also	found	that,	 ‘the	leadership	of	the	Resistance	recruited	children	and	youth	into	the	

clandestine	movement	precisely	because	of	the	unique	contributions	they	could	make.’597	

The	 consolidation	 of	 representations	 of	 children	 and	 youth	 also	 occurred	 in	 the	

recommendations	 of	 the	 commission.	 For	 example,	 the	 recommendations	 concluded	

that:	

Special	 consideration	 is	 given	 to	 the	 situation	 of	 East	 Timorese	
children	who	have	been	disadvantaged	educationally	and	in	other	
ways	because	of	their	clandestine	work	and	sacrifices	as	youth	for	
the	liberation	of	Timor-Leste.598	

	

The	 reliance	 on	 ‘children	 and	 youth’	 throughout	 the	 final	 report	 in	 Timor	 Leste	

demonstrates	 the	 challenge	 associated	 with	 hearing	 and	 responding	 to	 the	 diverse	

experiences	of	young	people	at	 the	 institutional	 level.	Moreover,	 the	coupling	of	 these	

terms	denotes	the	embeddedness	of	homogenous	classifications	of	young	people	within	

transitional	 justice	 practices.	 Indeed,	 like	 in	 South	 Africa	 and	 Peru,	 the	 final	 report	

employed	 the	 terms	 children	 and	 youth	 interchangeably	 when	 discussing	 the	

recruitment	of	young	people	as	combatants	to	such	an	extent	that	it	was	often	difficult	to	

discern	who	 these	 institutional	 narratives	 sought	 to	 represent.599	 This	 suggests	 that	

universal	ideas	about	who	young	people	are,	discussed	in	chapter	2,	remained	rooted	in	

the	beliefs	of	the	stakeholders	responsible	for	the	development	of	the	Timor	Leste	final	

report.	As	was	 the	 case	 in	South	Africa,	 youth	were	visible	yet	 their	 agency	 remained	
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stymied	 as	 their	 distinct	 experiences	 were	 largely	 employed	 to	 represent	 all	 young	

people,	and	thus	their	diverse	and	unique	voices	continued	to	go	mostly	unheard.		

Reflecting	the	complexity	associated	with	representations	of	youth	in	transitional	

justice,	 the	 chapter	on	 children	 in	Timor	Leste	on	several	occasions	utilises	 the	 term	

‘youth’	as	the	sole	descriptor	when	recounting	the	narratives	of	young	people.	The	use	

of	this	classification,	however,	was	employed	to	discuss	beliefs	about	deviance	and	social	

disruption,	thus	perpetuating	the	dominance	of	the	perpetrator	binary.	For	example,	as	

one	submission	to	the	commission	observed	‘in	the	eyes	of	the	Indo	[sic]	invaders,	the	

youth	appeared	to	be	the	most	dangerous	segment	of	society.’600	In	addition,	the	report	

noted	that:			

	
Arrests	 followed	 the	 assault	 of	 an	 Indonesian	 soldier	 by	 East	
Timorese	youths,	the	taunting	of	an	Indonesian	official	at	a	junior	
high	school,	and	the	appearance	of	anti-Indonesian	graffiti	on	the	
walls	of	the	Externato	School.601	

	

In	the	above	quotes,	which	describe	anti-social,	and	spoiler	behaviour,	the	term	‘youth’	

is	employed	separate	from	any	descriptions	of	childhood.		As	such,	the	Timor	Leste	TRC	

final	 report	 perpetuates	 the	 victim/	 perpetrator	 binary,	which	 emerged	 as	 a	 distinct	

framework	for	understanding	the	engagement	of	young	people	at	the	South	African	TRC.	

Beliefs	about	youth	as	deviant	are	also	inherent	to	the	discussion	of	activism	within	the	

Timor	Leste	chapter	on	children.	For	example,	the	report	concluded	that:		

	
Public	demonstrations,	usually	organised	and	attended	by	student	
and	 youth	 activists,	 began	 as	 a	 tactic	 to	 attract	 international	
attention.	The	activists	used	techniques	such	as	 throwing	stones,	
asking	Indonesians	nearby	“When	are	you	going	home?”,	writing	
anti-integration	 graffiti	 or	 posting	 flyers	 and	 posters	 in	 public	
places.602	

	

The	 emphasis	 on	 anti-social	 behaviour	 in	 these	 institutional	 representations	 of	

activism	 highlights	 the	 continued	 resonance	 of	 the	 notion	 of	 deviance,	 particularly	

amongst	the	beliefs	of	external	stakeholders.	Yet,	also	significant	in	the	above	quote	is	the	

acknowledgement	 that	 ‘public	 demonstrations…[were]	 a	 tactic’	 employed	 by	 youth	

activists.	This	recognition	further	highlights	the	complexity	associated	with	representing	
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youth	 in	reconciliation	during	this	period	as	 it	denotes	a	belief	 in	 the	agency	of	youth,	

which	is	absent	from	the	rest	of	the	narrative	presented	in	the	Timor	Leste	TRC	report.	

Here,	 the	 actions	 of	 young	 people	 are	 represented	 as	 intentional	 and	 purposeful,	 and	

challenge	claims	that	young	people	‘are	intrinsically	dependant	on	others’	and	thus	cannot	

‘speak	in	[their]	own	voice	because	there	is	no	voice,	which	counts	as	[theirs].’603	That	is,	

the	above	reflection	on	youth	activism	challenges	the	belief	that	youth	voices	should	not	

be	entitled	to	the	same	consideration	as	adults.	While	this	recognition	is	significant,	it	is	

the	 exception	 rather	 than	 the	 norm	 in	 the	 institutional	 narrative	 disseminated	 by	 the	

Timor	Leste	TRC.		

Broadly	speaking,	the	distinction	between	representations	of	young	people	at	the	

TRC	 in	 Timor	 Leste	 and	 in	 Sierra	 Leone	 exposed	 a	 dilemma	within	 the	 reconciliation	

practices	 of	 the	 period.	 While	 the	 norms	 of	 youth	 empowerment	 and	 agency	 were	

evolving	 and	 solidifying	within	 the	 international	 system,	 transitional	 justice	 practices	

struggled	to	balance	new	ideas	about	youth	with	the	embedded	norms	of	innocence	and	

deviance.		

	

5.4	Conclusion		

Representations	 of	 youth	 at	 the	 Sierra	 Leone	 TRC	 denote	 a	 turning	 point	 in	 their	

engagement	 with	 the	 reconciliation	 practices	 of	 transitional	 states.	 This	 chapter	 has	

demonstrated	 that	 a	 distinct	 evolution	 took	 place	 in	 the	 dialogue	 surrounding	 youth,	

which	is	most	evident	in	the	separation	of	youth	and	children	in	the	reporting	process	of	

the	TRC.	These	developments	in	the	nature	of	youth	participation	and	representation	are	

informed	by	an	evolution	in	the	beliefs	of	international	and	local	stakeholders	regarding	

youth	empowerment	and	the	scope	of	their	participation.	In	the	case	of	the	Sierra	Leone	

TRC,	and	in	the	international	dialogue	on	youth,	not	only	are	the	voices	of	youth	visible,	

they	 are	 also	 heard,	 as	 both	 the	 government	 of	 Sierra	 Leone	 and	 the	 international	

community	legitimised	their	voices	and	agency	by	institutionalising	their	interests	and	

experiences	in	the	final	report.		

While	deviance	was	still	prominent	in	the	representations	of	youth	presented	by	

the	Sierra	Leone	TRC	report,	agency	and	empowerment	were	also	dominant	themes	in	

the	narrative.	Indeed,	the	stories	of	youth	in	the	final	report	indicated	that	for	the	most	
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part	youth	took	ownership	of	the	deviance	narrative,	despite	attempts	by	elites	to	employ	

this	 classification	 to	 further	 their	 own	 political	 agendas	 and	 conflict	 narrative.	 This	

chapter	also	suggested	that	TRCs	that	undertake	local	storytelling	initiatives	are	better	

able	 to	 meaningfully	 engage	with	 the	 distinct	 voices	 of	 youth	 and	 to	 represent	 their	

stories	at	the	institutional	level.	The	establishment	of	systems	and	structures	that	sought	

to	harness	the	agency	and	creative	energy	of	youth,	such	as	the	National	Vision	Project,	

allowed	for	narratives	of	youth	engagement	at	the	TRC	to	emerge	which	challenged	the	

normative	frameworks	of	young	people	that	have	traditionally	informed	understandings	

of	their	experiences	and	engagement.			

Broadly	speaking,	the	case	of	the	Sierra	Leone	TRC	demonstrated	that	there	is	space	

within	 the	 formal	 narratives	 of	 TRCs	 for	 the	 first-hand	 beliefs	 of	 youth	 and	

representations	of	their	agency.	This	finding	has	potential	implications	for	future	TRCs,	

as	it	creates	a	starting	point	for	the	development	of	traditions	around	the	interactions	of	

youth	with	reconciliation	practices.	Moreover,	this	chapter	indicated	that	when	a	range	

of	beliefs	and	traditions	are	accounted	for	in	the	institutionalised	narratives	of	TRCs,	they	

are	 capable	 of	 providing	 an	 inclusive	 and	 holistic	 narrative	 which	 acknowledges	 the	

distinct	voices	of	a	broad	cross-section	of	the	community.		

Evolutions	 in	 the	 engagement	 of	 youth	 with	 TRCs,	 however,	 were	 far	 from	

becoming	 normalised	 traditions	 during	 this	 period,	 as	 the	 beliefs	 about	 youth	 agency	

appear	not	 to	have	 fully	solidified	within	the	normative	reconciliation	models.	 Indeed,	

this	 chapter	 also	 demonstrated	 that	 discursive	 frameworks,	 such	 as	 the	

victim/perpetrator	 binary,	 were	 deeply	 embedded	 in	 the	 institutional	 structures	 of	

reconciliation	 processes	 during	 the	 1990s.	 This	was	 evident	 in	 the	 Timor	 Leste	 case,	

which	as	 this	chapter	highlighted	perpetuated	the	models	of	representation	 for	young	

people	that	emerged	during	the	TRC	process	in	South	Africa.				
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Chapter	6	

The	Challenges	of	Narrating	Representations:	
	The	Solomon	Islands			

	

It	wasn’t	 hard	 to	 get	 youth	 to	 talk	 but	 they	 definitely	 benefitted	
from	the	collective	environment	of	focus	groups	when	sharing	their	
reconciliation	stories.604	

	

Truth	 and	 reconciliation	 commissions	 have	 been	 instrumental	 in	 facilitating	 the	

heightened	 engagement	 of	 those	 traditionally	 excluded	 from	 retributive	 justice	

approaches.		By	providing	victims	and	the	broader	community	with	a	forum	for	telling	

their	stories,	TRCs	allow	individuals	to	claim	ownership	over	their	experiences	and	the	

way	 those	 experiences	 are	 represented.	 Reconciliation	 processes	 attempt,	 as	 such,	 to	

shatter	 the	 ‘conspiracy	 of	 silence’	 often	 associated	 with	 the	 harms	 experienced	 by	

individuals	whose	stories	operate	on	the	fringes	of	society.605	They	expose	the	narratives	

of	 the	 traditionally	 silenced,	 and	 thus	 attempt	 to	 create	 a	more	 holistic	 and	 inclusive	

representation	 of	 the	 conflict.	 In	 doing	 so,	 TRCs	 offer	 those	 traditionally	 denied	 the	

opportunity	to	exert	ownership	over	their	experiences	a	platform	to	claim	agency	and	

citizenship	 through	 the	 telling	 of	 stories	 and	 participation	 in	 the	 development	 and	

implementation	of	the	TRC.		

Advocates	of	TRCs	contend	that	‘revealing	is	healing’	as	it	legitimates	the	stories	

of	those	involved	in	the	conflict,	most	importantly	the	victims,	and	creates	a	formalised	

narrative	of	events.606	They	suggest	that	‘the	truth-finding	dimension	that	accompanies	

and	results	from	the	telling…	is	empowering,	dignifying	and	healing.’607	That	is,	the	telling	

and	reporting	of	 truths	exposes	not	only	the	stories	of	victims,	but	 the	motivations	of	

combatants,	as	well	as	the	broad	social,	cultural	and	political	implications	of	violence	and	

instability.	Indeed,	TRCs	provide	states	with	a	process	for	acknowledging	the	experiences	

of	 the	 community	 and	 for	 accurately	 representing	 the	 true	 nature	 of	 community	

engagement	 with	 conflict	 and	 reconciliation.	 Given	 that	 ownership,	 recognition	 and	

representation	are	essential	elements	for	achieving	reconciliation,	a	TRC	process	must	
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not	 only	 take	 into	 account	 the	 voices	of	 those	most	 affected,	 it	 also	 needs	 to	 actually	

reflect	 their	stories.608	To	that	end,	TRCs	have	the	potential	 to	restore	human	dignity,	

reframe	 relationships	 and	 give	 a	 voice	 to	 the	 needs	 and	 interests	 of	 the	 most	

marginalised.		

Opponents	 however,	 challenge	 the	 capacity	 of	 TRCs	 to	 provide	 widespread	

reconciliation	and	 recourse	 for	victims	and	 the	 community.	Among	 the	most	 common	

critiques	 is	 that	 the	 public	 process	 can	 retraumatise	 victims,	 particularly	 when	 the	

process	 relies	 on	 an	 open	 forum.609	 In	 addition,	 critics	 contend	 that	 victims	 and	 the	

broader	 community	often	 feel	 ‘disappointment	and	anguish’	when	 they	perceive	 ‘that	

perpetrators	appear	 to	get	off	 scot-free.’610	Transitional	 communities	often	also	 feel	 a	

sense	 of	 ‘unfinished	 business,’	 when	 governments	 do	 not	 follow	 through	 on	 their	

obligation	 to	 report	 and	 implement	 the	 Commission’s	 recommendations.611	 When	

examining	the	case	studies	employed	throughout	this	thesis,	it	is	evident	that	a	similar	

challenge	 exists	 regarding	 the	 accurate	 representation	 of	 marginalised	 groups	 and	

individuals.	 Indeed,	 the	 politics	 of	 TRCs,	 which	 constrain	 a	 state’s	 capacity	 to	 follow	

through	on	recommendations	also	produce	narrow	institutionalised	narratives	that	do	

not	speak	directly	to	the	experiences	of	those	they	seek	specifically	to	include.	Given	this,	

in	 this	 chapter	 I	 consider	 the	 challenges	associated	with	producing	a	narrative	of	 the	

conflict	 experiences	 of	 youth	 that	 ensures	 that	 they	 are	 both	 visible	 and	 heard.	

Specifically,	I	explore	the	ongoing	tensions	that	framed	the	narrative	of	youth	within	the	

final	report	of	the	Solomon	Islands	TRC.	To	do	so,	I	examine	the	beliefs	and	traditions	that	

informed	the	representations	of	youth	within	the	final	report.		

Drawing	on	three	months	of	fieldwork	in	the	Solomon	Islands,	as	well	as	transcripts	

from	 the	TRC	and	 the	 final	 report,	 I	demonstrate	 that	 the	 reconciliation	narratives	of	

youth	in	the	Solomon	Island	are	more	fluid	and	complex	than	the	representations	in	the	

final	report	suggest.	Before	examining	youth	participation	at	 the	Solomon	Islands	TRC	

and	their	representation	in	the	reconciliation	narratives	produced	by	this	process,	this	

chapter	considers	the	position	of	youth	in	the	Solomon	Islands	more	broadly.	In	doing	so,	

I	demonstrate	the	importance	of	acknowledging	their	status	as	political	agents.	Following	

this,	I	discuss	the	current	literature	on	collective	representations	as	the	stories	of	youth	
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in	 the	Solomon	Islands	reflect	 the	challenges	associated	with	these	social	 frameworks.	

Next	 this	 chapter	 considers	 the	 different	 representation	 and	 stories	 of	 youth	 in	 the	

Solomon	Islands	context.		

	

6.1	How	Have	We	Gotten	Here?	Turning	Points	in	Youth	Engagement	

In	the	case	of	youth,	engagement	with	reconciliation	practices	has	evolved	since	the	South	

African	TRC.	Yet	it	was	not	until	the	Sierra	Leone	TRC,	that	the	first-hand	narratives	of	

youth	 became	 an	 institutional	 focus	 for	 reconciliation	 practices.	 The	 Solomon	 Islands	

case	marks	the	next	turning	point	in	the	narrative	of	youth	representation,	as	it	is	during	

this	TRC	that	we	see	the	contributions	of	youth	to	the	process	of	reconciliation.	The	story	

of	 youth	 representation	 in	 reconciliation	 narratives	 is	 a	 complex	 one	 of	 incremental	

progress	and	frequent	backsliding,	as	while	multiple	TRCs	have	sought	to	acknowledge	

their	 narratives,	 few	 have	 done	 so	 in	 a	meaningful	way	 that	 encouraged	 substantive	

participation.	While	 TRCs	 in	 Peru,	 South	Africa	 and	Timor	 Leste	 have	 considered	 the	

implication	of	conflict	on	children,	by	including	chapters	on	their	experiences	in	the	final	

reports,	 the	 distinct	 stories	 of	 youth	 have	 not	 been	 afforded	 the	 same	 consideration	

within	 the	 reconciliation	 process.	 Furthermore,	 while	 children	 are	 acknowledged	 as	

legitimate	 beneficiaries	 of	 reparations	 in	 the	 recommendations	 there	 is	 no	 separate	

mention	of	the	divergent	needs	of	youth	as	a	distinct	demographic.612	In	each	of	these	

cases,	 normative	 perceptions	 of	 youth	 persist,	 as	 they	 have	 been	 considered	 only	 as	

children	or	cast	as	 the	perpetrators	of	heinous	crimes.	That	 is,	 their	experiences	have	

been	 represented,	 and	 their	 stories	 told,	 through	a	discursive	 lens	 that	prioritises	 the	

victim/perpetrator	binary.		

The	Solomon	Islands	case	represents	a	significant,	yet	complex	departure	from	this	

binary.	While	this	dichotomy	remains	a	central	part	of	the	reconciliation	narrative	about	

youth,	it	is	merely	one	thread	in	a	wide	tapestry	of	stories.	Indeed,	the	Solomon	Islands	

case	 highlights	 the	 capacity	 of	 youth	 to	 challenge	 inaccurate	 assumptions	 about	 their	

experiences	through	engagement.	Through	substantive	participation	in	the	TRC	process	

at	 all	 stages,	 youth	were	able	 to	 reframe	 their	 relationship	with	 the	broader	Solomon	

Islands	 community,	 despite	 the	 persistence	 of	 the	 victim/	 perpetrator	 binary	 at	 the	

institutional	level.	Solomon	Islander	youth	demonstrated	that	the	victim	and	perpetrator	

                                                
612	UNICEF,	Children	and	Truth	Commissions,	86.		
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frameworks	only	reflected	a	small	part	of	their	conflict	story.	Their	participation	suggests	

that	when	the	victim/perpetrator	binary	is	employed	as	the	sole	representation	of	youth	

it	often	fails	to	accurately	embody	their	experiences	or	hear	their	voices.		

Indeed,	the	Solomon	Islands	case	reveals	a	tension	between	the	stories	about	youth	

and	 the	 stories	 by	 youth.	While	 previous	 TRCs	 have	 produced	 narratives	where	 it	 is	

difficult	 to	 distinguish	 between	 the	 different	 interpretations	 of	 youth,	 in	 the	 Solomon	

Islands	the	divergent	narratives	are	more	pronounced.	While	the	institutional	narrative	

excluded	representations	of	youth,	which	were	multifaceted	and	unique,	the	interactions	

of	 youth	with	 the	TRC	process	ensured	 that	 the	 complex	 relationship	between	youth,	

justice	and	reconciliation,	as	well	as	 	 the	contributions	made	by	youth	to	post-conflict	

justice	 processes	 are	 knowable.	 Furthermore,	 although	 the	 final	 report’s	 chapter	 on	

children	 failed	 to	 recognise	 that	 the	 interests	and	 experiences	 of	 youth	 often	 diverge	

significantly	 from	 those	 of	 children,	 preferring	 instead	 to	 conceive	 their	 identities	 as	

being	 inextricably	 connected,	 the	 process	 highlighted	 their	 contributions	 as	 engaged	

political	agents.			

Simply	put,	the	Solomon	Islands	case	demonstrates	the	challenges	associated	with	

representing	the	voices	of	this	complex	and	rapidly	changing	group	of	individuals.	Youth	

are	unlike	any	other	demographic,	as	the	highly	transitional	nature	of	this	period	in	an	

individual’s	life	makes	capturing	their	experiences	and	interests	a	challenge,	particularly	

for	the	institutional	structure	of	the	TRC’s	reporting	mandate.	This	chapter	considers	the	

relationship	between	youth,	conflict	and	reconciliation	in	the	Solomon	Islands.	It	explores	

the	different	ways	in	which	youth	challenged	the	principle	victim/perpetrator	binary	that	

has	come	to	define	youth	engagement	in	transitional	justice	practice	and	scholarship.	To	

that	 end,	 this	 chapter	 highlights	 displays	 of	 agency	 amongst	 the	 youth	 demographic	

during	the	TRC	process,	as	well	as	their	representations	in	the	Final	Report.	I	argue	that	

a	fundamental	tension	exists	between	the	self-reflections	of	youth	and	the	beliefs	of	other	

agents	regarding	the	place	of	youth	in	post-conflict	practices.		

	
6.2	Youth	in	the	Solomon	Islands	

The	National	 Youth	 Policy	 of	 the	 Solomon	 Islands	 2010-2015	 represents	 the	 Solomon	

Islands	as	‘a	youthful	nation…that	demands	action.’	Moreover,	it	explicitly	acknowledges	

the	 capacity	 of	 youth	 to	 act	 as	 political	 actors.613	Where	 reconciliation	 practices	 are	

                                                
613	National	Youth	Policy	2010-	2015	(Honiara:	Solomon	Islands	Government,	June	2010),	1.		
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concerned,	the	voices	of	Solomon	Islander	youth	are	essential	for	the	development	of	an	

inclusive	and	holistic	record	of	the	conflict	as	during	this	time	they	comprised	32	percent	

of	the	population.	Indeed,	the	1999	census,	which	was	conducted	a	year	into	the	Tensions	

found	that	131,231	Solomon	Islanders	were	between	the	ages	of	14-29	years	old.614	To	

that	 end,	 youth	 were	 stakeholders	 with	 a	 unique	 investment	 in	 the	 production	 of	 a	

reconciliation	narrative	 that	 accurately	portrayed	 their	 experiences.	That	 is,	 following	

the	 Tensions	 they	 were	 a	 demographic	 whose	 stories	 were	 an	 essential	 part	 of	 the	

national	conversation	regarding	reconciliation.	

Since	the	1980s,	the	Solomon	Islands	government	has	sought	to	develop	a	series	of	

policies	and	programmes	to	encourage	the	meaningful	participation	of	youth.	Over	time,	

these	policies	have	come	to	inform	the	nature	of	youth	representation,	as	well	as	their	

engagement	 with	 the	 broader	 political	 structures.	 Indeed,	 the	 formation	 of	 both	 the	

‘National	 Youth	Development	 Plan’	 and	National	 Youth	 Congress	 have	 been	 key	 focal	

points	 of	 the	 broader	 development	 agenda	 of	 the	 Solomon	 Islands.615	 Alongside	 the	

current	National	Youth	Policy	sits	a	series	of	provincial	policies	 that	aim	to	reveal	 the	

wide-ranging	needs	and	experiences	of	youth	across	the	Solomon	Islands.	The	creation	

of	these	provincially	targeted	policies	acknowledges	the	unique	and	diverse	interest	of	

the	youth	demographic	and	seeks	to	capture	their	distinct	voices	through	the	creation	of	

focused	 and	 responsive	 policy	 goals	 and	 objectives.	 	 For	 example,	 while	 the	 national	

youth	policy	focuses	on	macro	issues,	such	as	‘career	pathways…	governance…wellbeing	

and	development’;	the	policies	of	the	Central	Island	and	Guadalcanal	prioritise	specific	

community	challenges,	such	as	‘youth	enterprises…	young	parents…[and]	sex	workers	in	

the	 Central	 Islands;	 and	 ‘communication	 and	 music’	 in	 Guadalcanal.’616	 That	 is,	 the	

Provincial	 youth	 strategy	 areas	 are	 targeted	 to	 the	 unique	 interests	 of	 the	 local	

community.			

The	engagement	of	young	people	in	the	development	agenda	of	the	Solomon	Islands	

is	indicative	of	a	broader	trend	in	post	conflict	communities.	For	example,	As	Jeff	Helsing	

et	 al.	 observed	 of	 the	 peace	 activism	 in	 Bosnia,	 ‘getting	 politicians…	 to	 view	 youth	

                                                
614	International	Labour	Office,	(ILO)	Decent	Work	Country	Programme:	Solomon	Islands.	(Honiara:	Solomon	Islands,2009)	[online]	
http://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/---asia/---ro-bangkok/documents/publication/wcms_120555.pdf	(accessed	9	
December	2018),	5	
615	Hassall	and	Associates	International,	Youth	in	Solomon	Islands:	A	Participatory	Study	of	Issues,	Needs	and	Priorities	(Unpublished	
Report)	(Canberra:	Hassall	and	Associates	International,	2003)	
[online]http://www.youthpolicy.org/national/Solomon_Islands_2003_Youth_Study.pdf,	46		
616	National	Youth	Policy	2010-	2015,	6;	Provincial	Youth	Policy	(Solomon	Islands:	Central	Islands	Provincial	Government,	15	
September	2009),	4-7;	Provincial	Youth	Policy	(Solomon	Islands:	Guadalcanal	Provincial	Government,	April	2010),	4-8.			
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development	as	an	integral	element	of	reconstructions,	rehabilitation	and	reconciliation’	

is	essential	for	ensuring	that	their	capacity	and	agency	is	represented.617	In	the	Solomon	

Islands	 context,	 the	 2010–2015	 youth	 policies	 reflected	 the	 government’s	 renewed	

commitment	 to	youth	engagement,	which	was	 stymied	by	 the	violence	and	 instability	

associated	with	the	Tensions.	Indeed,	the	final	report	of	the	TRC	directly	attributed	the	

government’s	 failure	 to	 implement	 the	 2000	 National	 Youth	 Policy	 to	 the	 instability	

brought	about	by	the	Tensions.618		

The	 voices	 and	 agency	 of	 youth	 are	 a	 central	 concern	 of	 the	 Solomon	 Islands	

institutions.	This	is	reflected	in	mandate	of	the	renewed	National	Youth	Policy	as	one	of	

the	 cornerstones	 of	 the	 policy	 is	 ‘helping	 youths	 to	 help	 themselves.’619	 Here,	 the	

emphasis	on	assisting	and	supporting	youth	acknowledges	their	capacity	and	political	

will	to	act	when	given	the	proper	resources.	The	underlying	normative	claim	evident	here	

is	 that	youth	are	 ‘developing	assets’	and	 ‘resources	that	can	be	cultivated’	 to	 facilitate	

change	and	development.620	Scholars	such	as	McEvoy-Levy	have	observed	that	this	form	

of	youth	representation	recognises	‘the	potential	that	youth	have	to	steward	the	growth	

and	stability	of	their	countries.’621	This	lens	is	also	significant	as	it	takes	into	account	the	

stake	 that	 youth	 have	 in	 the	 development	 and	 reconciliation	 agendas	 of	 post-conflict	

states,	due	to	their	status	as	future	political	leaders.	In	the	Solomon	Islands	context,	the	

strategic	plan	aims	to	provide	youth,	and	those	that	work	closely	with	them,	‘a	path	to	

maximise	the	collective	results	of	 their	 individual	actions.’622	 In	doing	so,	 it	places	the	

needs	and	behaviours	of	youth	at	the	centre	of	planning	and	implementation	projects	for	

youth.	In	addition,	it	aims	to	act	on	a	commitment	to	hear	and	act	on	their	capacity.		

Among	 the	 priorities	 of	 the	 youth	 policy	 was	 a	 commitment	 to	 ‘increase’	 the	

‘number	 of	 young	 people	 participating	 in	 activities	 that	 promote	 peace	 building	 and	

conflict	prevention.’623	That	is,	it	recognises	the	importance	of	youth	and	their	voices	to	

ensuring	sustainable	peace	and	development.	This	policy	outcome	seeks	to	meaningfully	

engage	 youth	 ‘at	 all	 levels’	 in	 decision-making	 and	 programme	 development.		

                                                
617	Jeff	Helsing,	with	Namik	Kirlic,	Neil	McMaster	and	Nir	Sonnenschein,	‘Young	People’s	Activism	and	the	Transition	to	Peace:	
Bosnia,	Northern	Ireland	and	Israel.’	In	Troublemakers	or	Peacemakers?	Youth	and	Post-Accord	Peacebuilding,	edited	by	Siobhan	
McEvoy-	Levy,	195	-216.	(Notre	Dame:	University	of	Notre	Dame	Press,	2006),	197.		
618	Confronting	the	Truth	for	a	Better	Solomon	Islands,	64.			
619	National	Youth	Policy,	1	
620	Siobhan	McEvoy-Levy,	‘Children,	Youth	and	Peacebuilding,’165.		
621Ibid;	Making	Cents	International,	‘Youth	Microenterprise	and	Livelihoods:	States	of	the	Field,’	Lessons	from	the	2007	Global	Youth	
Microenterprise	Conference,	(2008)[online]	
https://bettercarenetwork.org/sites/default/files/Youth%20Microenterprise%20and%20Livelihoods%20-
%20State%20of%20the%20Field.pdf	(accessed	26	April	2018),	11.		
622	National	Youth	Policy,	1.			
623	Ibid,	8	
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Furthermore,	it	acknowledges	that	 ‘addressing	the	challenges’	that	youth	face	requires	

‘activities	that	will	do	more	than	just	skills	training	and	helping	youth	to	do	things.’624	

Embedded	in	the	peacebuilding	outcomes	of	the	Solomon	Islands	is	the	recognition	that	

they	are	political	agents.	This	institutionalised	commitment	to	engage	with	youth	in	the	

decision	making	process,	supports	emerging	claims	in	the	scholarship	that	‘youth	have	

the	capability	to	effect	change	independent	of	outside	actors.’625In	Mozambique,	Kosovo,	

and	the	Democratic	Republic	of	Congo	scholars	have	observed	that	acknowledging	the	

agency	 of	 youth	 exposes	 the	 ‘complex	 reality	where	 victim	 and	 perpetrator	 are	 often	

blurred.’626	Applying	a	youth	agency	lens	to	the	challenges	faced	by	youth	post	conflict,	

therefore,	 allows	 us	 to	 better	 understand	 and	 represent	 	 their	 needs,	 interests	 and	

experiences.	The	voices	of	youth	have	historically	received	institutional	consideration	in	

the	Solomon	Islands,	as	such,	the	Government	was	perfectly	positioned	to	recognise	the	

potential	value	of	youth	engagement	in	the	reconciliation	process.	Far	more	surprising,	

however,	is	the	absence	of	diverse	representation	within	the	institutional	narrative.		

Youth	 agency	 and	 substantive	 participation	 are	 evident	 in	 the	 mandate	 of	 the	

Solomon	 Islands	 TRC	 and	 throughout	 the	 recommendations	 of	 the	 Final	 Report.	

Specifically,	 the	 inclusion	 of	 youth	 as	 thematic	 stakeholders,	 alongside	 women,	 ex-

combatants	 and	 children	 fulfils	 the	 broader	 reconciliation	 agenda	 of	 inclusion	 and	

acknowledgement,	 and	 thus	 aims	 to	 elicit	 a	 more	 accurate	 representation	 of	 their	

experiences.	Indeed,	as	Quinn	observes	‘acknowledgement	is	responsible	for	the	creation	

of	the	bonds	of	social	capital	and	social	trust.’627	To	that	end,	recognising	the	needs	and	

interests	of	these	individuals,	and	providing	opportunities	for	substantive	participation	

facilitates	a	more	inclusive	reconciliation	process.		

While	the	chapter	on	children	failed	to	hear	youth,	the	recommendations	for	reforms	

suggested	by	 the	 commission	demonstrate	 that	youth	were	present	 in	 the	dialogue	on	

reconciliation.	In	particular,	the	recommendations	included	in	the	final	report	indicated	

that	 youth	 agency	 was	 visible	 and	 acknowledged	 in	 the	 Solomon	 Islands,	 as	 the	

Commissioners	described	youth	as	‘productive	citizens	of	th[e]	nation.’628	Complicating	

the	visibility	of	youth	however,	in	this	section	of	the	report,	is	the	use	of	the	combined	

classifications	‘children	and	youth’	in	the	discussion	on	why	targeted	recommendations	

                                                
624	Ibid	
625	Siobhan	McEvoy-Levy,	‘Children,	Youth	and	Peacebuilding,’	168.		
626	Ibid;	see	also	Stephanie	Schwartz,	Youth	in	Post-Conflict	Reconstruction.		
627	Joanna	Quinn,	The	Politics	of	Acknowledgement,	1.		
628	Confronting	the	Truth,	722.		
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were	 developed.629	 While	 the	 recommendations	 chapter	 employed	 the	 combined	

classification	to	label	the	discussion,	its	substance	emphasised	predominately	the	ways	in	

which	the	Tensions	affected	youth	not	children.	Indeed,	throughout	this	section,	there	is	

only	one	mention	of	child	soldiers.	Instead,	this	section	of	the	final	report	highlighted	the	

issue	of	 ‘youth	unemployment’,	by	providing	a	table	of	unemployment	statistic	for	ages	

15-29	years.	Moreover,	the	recommendations	chapter	of	the	Solomon	Islands	final	report	

noted,	 that	 ‘address[ing]	 feelings	 of	 marginalisation	 in	 the	 youth	 population	 of	 the	

country’	 was	 a	 key	 reform	 priority.630	 That	 is,	 while	 the	 substantive	 discussion	

emphasised	 the	 distinct	 interests	 of	 youth,	 the	 rhetorical	 classifications	 framed	 their	

experiences	alongside	those	of	children,	thus	blurring	the	lines	of	representation.		

The	visibility	of	youth	in	the	recommendations	chapter	is	a	direct	contrast	to	their	

visibility	 in	 the	 chapter	on	 children.	The	 chapter	on	 children	employed	 the	 ‘child’	 and	

‘youth’	classifications	interchangeably;	yet	here	these	descriptions	were	utilised	to	denote	

the	experiences	of	children,	and	the	youth	label	was	largely	absent.	Indeed,	the	Solomon	

Islands	 TRC	 report’s	 chapter	 on	 children	 employed	 these	 classifications	 without	

acknowledgment	of	the	underlying	nuances	associated	with	them,	the	political	and	social	

implications,	or	the	fluid	and	dynamic	nature	of	this	period	in	an	individual’s	life.	This	was	

due,	 in	 part,	 to	 the	 Solomon	 Islands’	 adherence	 to	 the	 internationally	 recognised	

classification	of	‘the	child’	throughout	the	children’s	chapter.	Specifically,	the	findings	in	

the	chapter	were	informed	by	standards	established	in	the	CRC,	which	defines	a	child	as	

any	 individual	 ‘below	the	age	of	18	years	unless	under	the	 law	applicable	 to	 the	child,	

majority	is	attained	earlier.’631	This	definitional	boundary,	which	prioritises	a	legalistic,	

protectionist,	 and	 age-contingent	 notion	 of	 ‘the	 child’	 unconsciously	 facilitated	 the	

institutional	silencing	of	Solomon	Islander	youth.	 In	doing	so,	their	unique	and	diverse	

voices	were	lost	in	the	document	that	was	intended	as	the	official,	complete	and	inclusive	

record	of	 the	 conflict.	Broadly	 speaking,	 the	 case	of	 the	Solomon	 Islands	 suggests	 that	

governments	and	 international	organisations	need	to	reimagine	the	ways	 in	which	the	

stories	of	youth	are	represented	in	their	formal	conflict	narratives.					

                                                
629	Ibid,	768.		
630	Ibid.		
631	UN	General	Assembly,	Convention	on	the	Rights	of	the	Child,	Article	1.	The	Solomon	Islands	ratified	the	United	Nations	Convention	
of	the	Rights	of	the	Child	on	10	April	1995.		



 185 

The	 recommendations	 acknowledged	 the	 agency	 of	 youth,	 highlighting	 their	

capacity	to	meaningful	collaborate	on	the	development	programs	that	directly	addressed	

their	needs	and	interests.	The	TRC	Commissioners	recommended	that:			

	
The	 government	 promotes	 and	 encourages	 maximum	 youth	
participation	 in	 decision-making	 and	 leadership	 at	 all	 levels	 of	
government,	 that	 is	 real	 and	 meaningful,	 as	 a	 means	 to	 take	
seriously	the	concerns,	aspirations,	and	wishes	of	the	youth632		

	
Similarly,	the	second	recommendation	promoted	the	agency	and	engagement	of	youth	by	

encouraging	 the	 government	 to	 ‘create	 a	 fund…	 to	 develop	 jobs	 for	 youth.’633	 These	

recommendations	are	underpinned	by	the	belief	that	youth	have	the	capacity	to	influence,	

through	 interaction,	 the	social	structures	of	 the	Solomon	Islands	community.	Claims	of	

influence,	are	central	to	understandings	of	agency	within	the	scholarly	literature,	which	

examines	the	contributions	of	youth	as	empowered	political	actors.634	This	is	due	to	the	

underlying	assumption	inherent	in	this	belief	that	a	mutual	and	reciprocal	relationship	is	

possible	between	youth	and	the	community,	particularly	in	the	formation	of	development	

initiatives.			

	Recognition	by	 the	Commission	 that	youth	 could	 contribute	productively	 to	 the	

creation	of	policies,	as	well	as	their	implementation,	indicates	that	the	stories	of	youth	

were	 heard	 in	 the	 consultation	 process.	 Indeed,	 the	 core	 belief	 evident	 in	 this	

recommendation	is	that	youth	are	active	agents	with	a	significant	stake	in	the	outcomes	

of	reconciliation	and	its	capacity	to	contribute	to	a	productive		future	for	the	Solomon	

Islands.	Moreover,	this	acknowledgement	of	their	capacity	to	engage	substantively	in	the	

development	of	programs	and	to	voice	concerns	about	proposed	practices	reinforced	the	

current	scholarly	trend	in	the	peacebuilding	field	that	reveals	youth	to	be	‘very	effective	

agents	of	social	change,’	most	commonly	on	the	fringes	of	transitional	societies.635Despite	

this,	representing	the	ownership	of	youth	at	the	institutional	level	remains	a	significant	

challenge	for	reconciliation	practices.		

In	 the	 Solomon	 Islands,	 for	 example,	 the	 recognition	 of	 youth’s	 capacity	

demonstrated	a	departure	 from	scholarly	and	popular	depictions	of	 youth	 that	 rarely	

represented	 the	 ownership	 and	 empowerment	 youth	 displayed	 over	 their	 conflict	

                                                
632 Confronting the Truth, 796.  
633 Ibid, 769.  
634 Siobhan McEvoy-Levy, Peace and Resistance in Youth Cultures, 41-42; Katrina Lee Koo, ‘Children and Peacebuilidng: Propagating Peace,’ 
203.  
635 Jeff Helsing, ‘Young Peoples Activism,’ 196.		
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narratives.	 Indeed,	dominant	representations	of	youth’s	role	 in	 the	conflict	relied	on	a	

deeply	rooted	cultural	understanding	of	youth	as	masta	liu.636	Representations	of	youth	

that	rely	on	this	classification	denote	ignorance,	delinquency	and	a	tendency	to	succumb	

to	manipulation.	 In	doing	so,	 they	perpetuate	narrow	dichotomous	 frames	common	to	

understandings	 of	 youth	 in	 peace	 and	 conflict	 more	 broadly.637	 Overreliance	 on	 the	

deviant	 classifications,	 obscures	 the	 voices	 and	 stories	 of	 empowered	 young	 people.	

Moreover,	 this	 representation	 creates	 inaccurate	 normative	 assumptions	 about	 why	

individuals	 engage	 with	 conflict	 and	 reconciliation.	 Mathew	 Allen’s	 work	 with	 ex-

combatants	in	the	Solomon	Islands,	which	considers	their	motivations	for	participating	

in	 the	 conflict	 challenges	 the	 negative	 imagery	 associated	 with	 the	 Masta	 Liu	

characterisation.	Specifically,	he	observes	that	the	motivations	of	youth	extended	beyond	

feelings	of	helpless	and	aimlessness,	to	a	belief	that	they	were	‘fighting	for	something.’638	

Taken	 together,	 the	reconciliation	narratives	of	 youth	evident	 in	 the	Solomon	 Islands’	

TRC	final	report,	as	well	as	in	the	commission	transcripts	and	interviews	reveal	a	complex	

story	about	the	experiences	of	youth,	that	is	neither	linear	or	one-dimensional.		

When	we	consider	only	the	chapter	on	children	 in	the	 final	report,	however,	 the	

representations	published	prioritised	a	narrow	dichotomy	that	portrayed	the	stories,	and	

thus	experiences	of	 youth	as	static	 and	unresponsive.	 Indeed,	 the	 chapter	on	 children	

reported	one	 set	of	beliefs,	which	are	 conceived	 through	a	normative	 framework	 that	

casts	young	people	as	either	vulnerable	and	innocent	and/or	disinterested,	lazy	and	self-

involved.	 This	 is	 problematic	 for	 the	 broader	 reconciliation	 agenda	 of	 the	 Solomon	

Islands	 as	 it	 created	 a	 public	 and	 formal	 record	 of	 the	 conflict	 that	 perpetuated	

stereotypes,	rather	than	recounting	the	experiences	of	youth	through	their	voices	and	

stories.	In	doing	so,	the	institutionalised	reconciliation	narrative	diminishes	the	sense	of	

ownership	young	people	displayed	in	the	reconciliation	process.	Moreover,	it	creates	an	

incomplete	representation	of	youth,	which	fails	to	meet	the	central	reconciliation	goal	of	

facilitating	acknowledgment	in	order	to	restore	and	rebuild	community	relationships.		

	

Tales	of	Youth	Agency	in	the	TRC	Process	

The	story	of	the	youth	engagement	with	the	TRC	began	in	2006	with	the	formulation	

of	a	Truth	and	Reconciliation	Steering	Committee.	Guided	by	advocacy	efforts	from	civil	

                                                
636	Christine	Jourdan,	'Masta	Liu,'	2002;	Jon	Fraenkel,	The	Manipulation	of	Custom,	113	&	119.		
637	Matthew	G.	Allen,	Greed	and	Grievance,	6.		
638	Ibid,	5.  
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society	groups,	 in	particular	 the	Solomon	Islands	Christian	Association	(SICA)	and	the	

Grand	Coalition	for	Change	(GCC),	the	government	adopted	the	development	of	a	TRC	as	

a	key	policy	objective.	The	GCC	sought	to	start	a	national	conversation	about	peace	and	

social	justice	by	‘putting	in	place	legal	and	other	instruments’	that	would	‘maintain	peace	

and	normalcy’	within	the	community,	and	thus	encourage	prosperity.	The	goal	was	to	

ensure	 that	 the	measures	 put	 in	 place	were	 responsive	 to	 the	 national	 dialogue,	 and	

therefore	 inclusive	 of	 a	wide	 range	 of	 responses.	 Given	 this,	 the	 consultation	 process	

undertaken	by	the	steering	committee	required	the	engagement	of	a	broad	cross	section	

of	the	community,	including	youth.		

The	 steering	 committee	was	 responsible	 for	 consulting	with	 these	 stakeholders	

about	the	design	and	implementation	of	a	potential	TRC.	It	was	‘directed	to	explore	and	

plan	the	structure,	functions	and	powers	of	a	Commission.’639	In	this	respect,	the	purpose	

of	 the	 committee	 was	 to	 ensure	 that	 the	 potential	 TRC	 reflected	 the	 needs	 and	

experiences	of	a	broad	cross	section	of	the	Solomon	Islands	community.	The	members	of	

this	committee	were	representatives	from	key	organisations	in	the	Solomon	Islands,	as	

well	 as	 those	 groups	 identified	 as	 having	 a	 significant	 stake	 in	 the	 outcome	 of	 the	

reconciliation	 process.	 Amongst	 those	 represented	were	 the	 youth	 demographic.	 The	

youth	 representative	 of	 this	 committee	was	 responsible	 for	 gathering	 the	 opinions	of	

youth	and	ensuring	that	they	were	represented	throughout	the	design	and	consultation	

process	for	the	creation	of	the	TRC.	They	conducted	focus	groups	and	town	halls	across	

the	Provinces	for	the	youth	demographic,	which	facilitated	comprehensive	engagement,	

as	well	as	provided	information	about	the	proposed	reconciliation	process.640	Central	to	

the	responsibilities	of	the	youth	representative	was	the	implementation	of	forums	that	

would	engage	youth	from	all	provinces	in	fact-	finding	sessions	to	assess	their	interest	in	

participating	in	the	proposed	formal	reconciliation	process.641	It	appears,	therefore,	that	

in	the	early	stages	of	the	reconciliation	process	youth	were	active	and	empowered	actors	

whose	 voices	 were	 impactful.	 Maintaining	 this	 level	 of	 engagement,	 however,	 in	 the	

creation	 of	 the	 conflict	 narrative	 proved	 to	 be	 a	 significant	 challenge.	 The	 contrast	

between	 youth’s	 engagement	 in	 the	 development	 process	 of	 the	 TRC	 and	 their	

institutionalised	 stories	 reveals	 the	 impact	 of	 political	 agendas	 on	 the	 creation	 of	

formalised	 reconciliation	 narratives.	 The	 tension	 between	 these	 two	 representations	

                                                
639	Confronting	the	Truth,	1102	
640	Ibid	
641	Ibid		



 188 

suggests	 that	 the	external	beliefs	 and	political	will	 of	powerful	 actors	and	 institutions	

often	 act	 as	 significant	 barriers	 to	 the	 production	 of	 holistic	 and	 inclusive	 conflict	

narratives	that	acknowledge	the	voices	of	youth.		

	

6.3	Barriers	and	Gateways	to	Agency:	Collective	Social	Representation.		

Children	 and	 youth	 occupy	 a	 unique	 space	 in	 both	 scholarship	 and	 practice	 as	 they	

exercise	‘a	form	of	passive	political	agency.’642	Indeed,	recent	empirical	work	on	youth	

and	 children	 in	 conflict	 and	 post-conflict	 environments	 demonstrates	 the	 political	

symbolism	associated	with	the	visibility	of	children	in	these	environments.	Collectively	

therefore,	the	stories	of	young	people	help	to	advance	the	political	agendas	and	causes	of	

young	people	more	broadly,	particularly	when	it	comes	to	issues	of	rights.	When	young	

people	are	only	conceived	in	this	way,	however,	these	representations	act	as	significant	

barriers	to	agency,	empowerment	and	ownership	over	their	own	stories.		

	Collective	 identities	 ‘denote	 membership	 in	 social	 groups,	 whether	 that	

membership	 is	 chosen	 by	 them	 or	 ascribed	 to	 them	 by	 others.’643	 Specifically,	

classifications,	 such	 as	 children	 and	 youth,	 are	 descriptive	 frames	 that	 reveal	 their	

relationship	to	the	political	environment,	as	well	as	with	their	family	and	the	community.	

These	 depictions	 often	 reflect	 social	 expectations	 and	 impose	 characteristics	 on	

individuals	 based	 on	 ‘historical	 practices,	 cultural	 norms,	 social	 attitudes,	 religious	

values,	 legal	 dictates	 or	 the	 needs	 of	 the	 society.’644Indeed,	 these	 outside	 influences	

produce	complex	webs	of	 ‘interactions	and	meaning’	that	inform,	and	are	produced	by	

young	people	as	they	move	between	relationships,	networks	and	institutions.645	These	

socially	 produced	 representations	have	 proven	 problematic	 for	 the	 development	 of	 a	

comprehensive	reconciliation	narrative	of	youth’s	experiences	as	they	rely	largely	on	the	

community	 perception,	 and	 therefore,	 leave	 little	 room	 for	 self-identification	 and	 the	

voices	of	 youth.	For	example,	 as	McEvoy-Levy	observes,	 ‘a	 fourteen-year-old	who	has	

been	a	combatant,	or	who	has	experienced	power	and	independence	as	a	member	of	an	

armed	 group,	 may	 not	 want	 to	 be	 seen	 as	 a	 child,’	 yet	 their	 biological	 age	 ascribes	

automatic	 classification	 under	 the	dominant	 normative	 framework	 established	 by	 the	
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international	community	and	codified	within	the	CRC.646	Children	who	have	experienced	

war,	however,	challenge	this	representation	as	it	denotes	a	level	of	vulnerability,	as	well	

as	a	lack	of	control	and	a	need	to	be	managed	which	does	not	reflect	the	reality	of	their	

experiences.	As	the	following	discussion	of	the	Solomon	Islands	TRC	demonstrates,	the	

same	dynamic	exists	amongst	this	youth	population,	as	through	participation	in	the	TRC	

process	 they	 sought	 to	 challenge	 their	 collective	 social	 representations.	 Collective	

representations	challenge	the	capacity	of	youth	to	have	their	stories	acknowledged	as	

prominent	 social	 classifications	 often	 rely	 on	 ‘identities	 of	 exclusions,’	which	 obscure	

displays	of	 agency	 and	ownership	often	evident	 in	TRC	processes.647	Furthermore,	 as	

Jacobs	observes,	representations	of	young	people	are	not	value	neutral,	rather	they	are	

often	 constructed	 to	 ‘influence	 domestic	 and	 international	 politics.’648	 Collective	 and	

institutionalised	 representations,	 therefore,	 rarely	 capture	 the	 ambiguous	 and	

complicated	nature	of	youth’s	engagement	with	conflict	and	reconciliation	processes.		

Complicating	the	collective	representation	process	with	respect	to	youth	is	the	fluid	

and	transitional	nature	of	this	development	phase.	Specifically,	individuals	within	these	

broadly	 defined	 constructs	 often	 take	 on	 multiple	 and	 shifting	 roles,	 which	 produce	

crosscutting	 identities.	 Given	 this,	 local	 and	 global	 representations,	 and	 prominent	

normative	frameworks	rarely	reflect	the	true	nature	of	young	people’s	experiences	and	

interests.	Gready	observed	this	phenomenon	in	the	case	of	South	Africa,	as	he	described	

youth	as	‘both	victims	and	perpetrator,	or	political	activists	and	criminals	(emphasis	in	

the	original).649	Social	group	representations,	therefore,	present	a	significant	challenge	

for	 the	 production	 of	 an	 inclusive	 reconciliation	 narrative	 that	 hears,	 represents	 and	

responds	to	the	first-hand	stories	of	youth.	Indeed,	as	the	Solomon	Islands	TRC	process	

demonstrates,	 while	 we	 are	 now	 able	 to	 conceive	 of	 youth	 engagement	 as	 fluid	 and	

dynamic,	 the	 victim	 and	 deviant	 dichotomies	 remain	 prominent	 in	 the	 institutional	

representations	of	youth	as	a	collective,	social	group.		

	

6.4	Displays	of	Agency:	Stepping	Stones	to	Representation	at	the	TRC	

The	conflict	in	the	Solomon	Islands	was	a	low-level,	ethnic	conflict	waged	between	the	

Malaitan	 Eagle	 Force	 and	 the	 Isatabu	 (Guadalcanal)	 Freedom	 Movement	 in	 their	
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Provinces	and	the	capital	city	of	Honiara.	By	the	time	the	conflict	in	the	Solomon	Islands	

reached	its	peak	in	June	2000,	young	men,	particularly	those	from	Malaita,	needed	little	

convincing	 to	 join	 the	 resistance.	 Motivated	 by	 a	 desire	 to	 ‘defend	 and	 protect	 their	

people,’	these	youths	were	ready	for	change.650	Driven	from	their	villages	and	their	jobs	

by	 Guale	 militants	 (Guale	 militants	 is	 a	 term	 used	 to	 describe	 combatants	 from	 the	

Guadalcanal	 Province	 in	 the	 Solomon	 Islands),	 most	 of	 whom	were	 also	 young	men,	

Malaitan	youth	sought	refuge	with	their	families	in	temporary	shelters	around	Honiara.	

Motivated	 by	 these	 forced	 evictions,	 as	well	 as	 a	wide	 range	 of	 human	 rights	 abuses	

committed	by	both	sides,	‘Malaitan	men	began	to	form	vigilante	groups	to	“secure”	the	

outskirts	 of	 Honiara’	 and	 to	 protect	 themselves	 and	 their	 families.651	 To	 that	 end,	

Malaitan	youth	were	highly	visible	and	key	contributors	to	the	violence,	perceiving	it	to	

be	a	necessary	act	of	resistance	against	a	corrupt	and	unjust	system.		

In	contrast,	 the	youth	of	Guadalcanal	played	a	key	role	 in	 the	Tensions	 from	the	

beginning.	Among	their	key	grievances,	was	the	perception	that	the	mass	migration	of	

Malaitans	had	resulted	in	the	loss	of	already	scarce	job	prospects,	and	that	those	who	had	

migrated	had	 little	respect	 for	 local	Kastom.	Young	Guals’	participation	 in	the	violence	

was	born	largely	out	of	frustration	that	their	voices	and	the	voices	of	their	community	

were	not	being	acknowledged.652	Specifically,	following	a	lack	of	institutional	action	on	a	

1999	 submission	 to	 the	 central	 government	 titled	 ‘Demands	 by	 the	 Bona	 Fide	 and	

Indigenous	 People	 of	 Guadalcanal,’653	 which	 detailed	 claims	 for	 compensations	 with	

respect	 to	 land	 and	 other	 grievances,	many	 young	Guals	 joined	 the	 Isatabu	 Freedom	

Movement	(IFM)	to	voice	their	dissatisfaction.	Political	and	cultural	 factors,	 therefore,	

played	a	significant	role	in	motivating	these	young	Solomon	Islanders	to	engage	in	the	

violence	associated	with	the	Tensions.		

These	factors	acted	as	a	catalyst	for	action	rather	than,	as	the	Final	report	suggested,	

a	means	of	coercion.	Rather	than	hearing	and	believing	youth	when	they	exerted	agency	

over	their	decision	to	participate	in	the	conflict,	the	final	report	drew	on	policy	research	

to	highlight	the	victim	narrative,	which	assigned	narrow	normative	assumptions	about	

young	people	 to	 their	 experiences.	To	 that	 end,	 the	 institutional	narrative	of	 the	 final	

report	relied	on	information	and	data	collected	by	organisations	with	a	specific	mandate.	
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 191 

These	types	of	policy	reports,	while	valuable	in	their	capacity	to	further	the	needs	and	

interests	of	young	people,	prioritise	a	protectionist	lens	that	represents	the	experiences	

of	 children	 and	 youth	 together	 to	 further	 the	political	 cause.654	 Indeed,	 scholars	have	

observed	that	children	‘are	often	represented	in	isolation,	victimised	and	vulnerable’	in	

order	to	evoke	an	emotional	response	in	the	global	and	local	political	community.655	The	

same	is	true	for	youth,	particularly	where	their	stories	are	combined	with	children.	In	the	

Solomon	Islands’	chapter	on	children,	the	narrative	produced	employed	details	from	the	

Global	 Report	 on	 Child	 Soldiers	 to	 highlight	 the	 vulnerability	 of	 young	 people,	 which	

prioritised	their	status	as	victims.	The	final	report	contended	that:		

	
The	line	between	free	will	and	coercion	is	quite	flimsy…	voluntary	
recruitment	is	often	a	choice	not	exercised	freely;	it	is	rarely	based	
exclusively	on	the	volition	of	the	child	but	tends	to	be	conditioned	
by	factors	beyond	his/	her	control.656	

	
While	 the	coercive	 framework	described	above	explained	the	participation	of	Solomon	

Islander	 youth	 in	 some	 instances,	 it	 also	 relied	 on	 a	 one-dimensional	 and	 linear	

understanding	 of	why	 young	 people	 fight,	which	 is	 imbued	with	 institutional	 bias.	 For	

example,	the	stories	included	in	the	chapter	on	children	emphasised	only	the	behaviours	

of	young	people	that	fit	the	victim/	perpetrator	binary.	For	example,	the	report	observed	

that:		

	
The	 ethnic	 tension	 pushed	 a	 lot	 of	 young	 people	 out	 from	 their	
normal	activities.	Most	got	 involved	 in	drinking,	smoking,	and	all	
sorts	of	criminal	activities	even	today.657	

	
Similarly,	it	highlighted:		
	

Youth	gangs,	some	ethnically	based,	appeared	in	areas	of	the	town	
such	as	Burns	Creek	and	Fulisango	Zion	and	started	to	fight	each	
other	 to	 establish	 territories.	 Marijuana	 and	 kwaso,	 the	 home	
brewed	distilled	alcohol	made	with	yeast,	became	readily	available	
at	prices	that	were	lower	than	that	of	beer.658	

	

Finally,	the	report	focused	on	the	material	motivations	of	youth	fighters,	emphasising	the	

possessions	and	opportunities	available	to	young	militants.	As	one	militant’s	submission	
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included	in	the	final	report	explained,	‘during	the	tensions,	everyone	had	a	car.’659	While	

these	 stories	 are	 an	 important	 component	 of	 the	 conflict	 experiences	 of	 youth,	 the	

institutionalised	 narrative	 of	 the	 TRC	 seemed	 to	 suggest	 that	 they	 were	 the	 only	

experiences.	 Yet,	 as	 this	 chapter	 demonstrates,	 this	 is	 only	 part	 of	 youth’s	 conflict	

narrative	 in	 the	 Solomon	 Islands.	 Indeed,	 by	 including	 these	 stories;	 but	 not	 also	

acknowledging	 displays	 of	 agency	 and	 ownership,	 which	 are	 also	 evident	 in	 the	 TRC	

process,	the	report	created	a	hierarchy	of	experiences	that	reflected	institutional	ideas	

about	youth	and	the	beliefs	of	external	actors,	rather	than	youth	themselves.	Employing	

this	framework	in	the	formal	record	of	the	conflict	explained	the	motivations	of	young	

people	 by	 prioritising	 the	 beliefs	 and	 interpretations	 of	 external	 stakeholders,	 which		

challenged	the	stories	and	claims	of	youth.	Reliance	on	the	coercion	narrative	to	question	

young	people’s	claims	that	their	participation	was	voluntary	furthered	the	agenda	of	the	

state	and	the	international	community,	while	silencing	the	first-hand	stories	of	youth.	The	

challenge	inherent	in	this	coercive	representation	is	evident	in	the	report	itself,	which	

after	 applying	 this	 narrative	 to	 five	 submissions	 from	 young	 people	 goes	 on	 to	

demonstrate	that	 ‘Malaitans	were	emphatic	in	claiming	they	joined	voluntarily.’660That	

is,	the	authors	of	the	final	report	appeared	to	grapple	with	the	complexity	of	the	stories	

of	youth	and	the	inherent	normative	tension	exposed	between	external	and	first-hand	

interpretations	 of	 youth’s	 experiences.	 While	 the	 institutional	 narrative	 prioritised	 a	

homogenous	 representation	 of	 young	 people,	 embedded	 in	 stories	 of	 vulnerability,	

intermittent	displays	of	ownership	are	included	throughout	the	chapter.	The	willingness	

of	children	and	youth	to	fight	to	protect	their	rights	and	to	publicly	and	‘emphatic[ally]’	

expose	their	grievances,	demonstrated	their	capacity	to	act	as	political	stakeholders.	In	

addition,	their	heightened	engagement	with	the	Guadalcanal	Revolutionary	Army	(GRA)	

and	later	the	IFM	challenged	dominant	understandings	of	youth	in	the	Solomon	Islands,	

which	framed	their	public	identity	as	subordinate	to	the	‘big	men’	in	the	community.		

Displays	 of	 agency,	 responsibility	 and	 choice	 were	 prominent	 features	 of	 the	

conflict	narratives	of	Malaitan	and	Guadalcanal	youth.	While	the	final	report,	sporadically	

acknowledged	 that	young	 soldiers	 ‘insist[ed]	 that	 their	 involvement	was	voluntary,’	 it	

added	 the	 caveat	 that	 ‘the	adult	members	of	 their	 respective	militant	groups	 failed	 in	

their	responsibility	 to	protect	 them.’661	That	 is,	when	the	choices	and	agency	of	youth	
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were	 occasionally	 recognised,	 they	 were	 displayed	 within	 a	 broader	 ‘protectionist’	

narrative,	which	placed	the	final	ownership	of	their	experiences	in	the	hands	of	adults.		

Moreover,	 the	 chapter	on	 children	 employed	 the	 term	 ‘child	 soldiers’	 to	 represent	 all	

‘young	 people	 caught	 up	 in	 a	 militant	 group.’662	 The	 lack	 of	 differentiation	 between	

children	and	youth	displayed	here	created	a	static	and	homogenous	representation	of	

their	 experiences.	 In	doing	so,	 the	 institutional	narrative	of	 the	 final	 report,	mitigated	

displays	of	agency	and	responsibility.	The	characterisation	of	all	young	militant	fighters	

as	 child	 soldiers	 denotes	 a	 passivity	 and	 vulnerability,	 which	 obscured	 the	 diversity	

evident	in	their	actual	stories	throughout	the	formal	conflict	narrative	produced	by	the	

commission.	As	a	result,	 the	 final	report	of	 the	Solomon	Islands	TRC	perpetuated	 	 the	

common	assumptions	from	the	literature	that	young	people,	in	particular	child	soldiers	

are	either	‘dangerous	and	disorderly’	or	in	this	case	the	‘hapless	victim.’663		

The	foot	soldiers	of	the	Malaitan	Eagle	Force	(MEF)	and	the	IFM	consisted	largely	

of	young	men	who	often	self-identified	with	many	of	the	cultural	characteristics	of	Masta	

Liu.664	These	young	men	have	actively	sought	to	claim	ownership	over	the	aspects	of	this	

collective	 representation,	which	 denote	 their	 experiences	 growing	up	 in	 the	 Solomon	

Islands.	 Most	 notably,	 the	 heightened	 tendency	 of	 young	 people	 to	 drop	 out	 of	 the	

education	system	and	the	‘transient	or	non-existent	employment	histories.’665	Typically	

employed	by	external	agents,	the	Masta	Liu	term	portrays	youth	as	ignorant	and	naïve	

individuals,	 that	 are	 highly	 susceptible	 to	 manipulation	 by	 the	 ‘big	 men’	 of	 the	

community.666	That	 is,	 the	term	is	associated	predominately	with	deviance	and	denies	

ownership,	and	thus	ultimately	neglects	the	perceptions	of	those	individuals	it	seeks	to	

describe.	 Indeed,	 the	 final	 report	 relies	 on	 the	Masta	 Liu	 classification	 to	 indicate	 a	

‘twilight	zone	between	children	as	victims	and	children	as	perpetrators.’667	In	doing	so,	

the	 chapter	 creates	 an	 either/or	 representation	 of	 the	 stories	 of	 young	 people	 that	

overlooks	 the	 dynamic	 nature	 of	 their	 engagement,	 as	well	 as	 the	 instances	 of	 youth	

asserting	agency	over	this	deviant	classification.	Indeed,	as	one	youth	explained:		

	
I	joined	the	militants	because	most	of	them	were	my	wantoks	and	
relatives.	 No	 one	 asked	 me	 to	 join	 them.	 I	 just	 followed	 them,	
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further	examples	see	Jon	Frankel.	The	Manipulation	of	Custom,113,	119;	Christine	Jourdan.	'Masta	Liu,	202.		
665	Mathew	Allen,	Greed	and	Grievance,	44-	45.		
666	Ibid,	6.	
667	Confronting	the	Truth,	634.		
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following	my	own	decision.	I	had	relatives	in	the	MEF	so	I	was	not	
scared	of	joining	them.	I	also	joined	them	just	to	get	drunk	and	hang	
around	with	them.		

	

While	this	submission	acknowledged	deviance	and	the	power	structures	that	enabled	the	

participation	of	youth	in	the	conflict,	it	also	demonstrated	the	willingness	of	youth	to	take	

responsibility	for	their	participation	in	the	Tensions.	Given	this,	the	report’s	conclusion	

that	this	submission	represented	trivial	motivations	obscures	the	agency	inherent	to	this	

story,	most	notably	that	the	youth	was	making	his	 ‘own	decision[s].’	Similarly,	another	

youth	ex-combatant	described:		

	
There	was	 no	 school	 attendance	 and	 there	was	 nothing	 to	 do	 at	
home,	so	you	could	see	different	types	of	grouping,	youths,	children	
and	elderly.	if	you	saw	some	of	the	boys	smoking	you	wanted	to	join	
in	 too;	 like	 smoking	 marijuana	 or	 savusavu	 [local	 tobacco],	
everyone	would	like	to	do	that.668	

	
Again,	 the	 narrative	 in	 this	 submission	 demonstrates	 choice	 and	 empowerment	 over	

deviant	behaviour.	Yet,	by	assigning	a	classification	to	this	story	that	represented	these	

motivations	as	‘trivial,’	the	final	report	perpetuated	static	ideas	about	youth	that	reflect	

narrow	beliefs	regarding	who	youth	are.	By	asserting	ownership	over	the	experiences	

associated	 with	 this	 deeply	 rooted	 cultural	 depiction,	 Solomon	 Islander	 youth	

unconsciously	reframed	their	public	narrative	and	their	relationship	with	the	broader	

Solomon	Islands	community.	Broadly	speaking,	this	demonstrates	that	for	young	people	

in	transitional	contexts	representation	is	dynamic,	fluid	and	reflected	in	the	behaviours	

of	those	who	participated	in	the	reconciliation	process,	as	researchers,	statement-takers,	

transcribers	and	grave	diggers.	That	is,	the	actions	and	behaviours	of	youth	challenge	the	

boundaries	 of	 externally	 constructed	 representations	 through	 practice.	 While	 on	 the	

surface	 the	 participation	 of	 youth	 in	 the	 Tensions	 can	 be	 viewed	 as	 an	 attempt	 by	

‘unemployed…	youth	to	wreak	havoc,’	 it	may	also	be	 interpreted	as	a	manifestation	of	

their	 ‘growing	 sense	 of	 frustration	 and	 grievance’	 at	 the	 government’s	 inaction.669	

Missing	from	this	narrow	understanding	of	the	Masta	Liu	is	an	acknowledgement	of	the	

ways	in	which	young	people	utilise	their	experiences	to	assert	agency	and	build	political	

capital.		

                                                
668	Ibid,	634-635.		
669	David	Atkin.	‘Compensation	and	the	Melanesian	State:	Why	the	Kwaio	Keep	Claiming,’	Contemporary	Pacific	11(1)	(1999),	58.		
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Self-representation	as	Masta	Liu	is	significant	as	it	highlights	the	capacity	of	young	

people	 in	 the	 Solomon	 Islands	 to	 reclaim	 and	 reappropriate	 externally	 derived	

representations	through	action.	Moreover,	 interview	participants	suggested	that	youth	

engagement	with	the	TRC	process	 indicated	their	willingness	to	challenge	deep	seated	

cultural	assumptions.	Specifically,	as	one	participant	described:		

	
Youth	 are	 important,	 especially	 in	 the	 villages	 as	 they	 provide	
guidance.	Progress	is	being	made,	change	is	happening	and	youth	
are	important	for	that	change,	but	it	is	not	driven	by	the	TRC.670		

	
Furthermore,	as	another	interview	participant	highlighted:		
		

We	gave	them	the	space	to	talk	and	they	choose	to	forgive,	[but	the]	
problem	with	the	children	and	youth	section	is	that	it	doesn’t	match	
the	 actual	 experiences.	 It	 presents	 a	 common	 international	
understanding.671		

	

The	 actions	 and	 participation	 of	 youth	 in	 the	 reconciliation	 process	 challenged	 and	

reframed,	albeit	subconsciously	the	descriptive,	cultural	framework	often	associated	with	

ignorance	and	aimlessness	in	the	Solomon	Islands	context.	Indeed,	not	only	were	youth	

highly	 visible	 during	 the	 conflict,	 their	 motivations	 were	 underpinned	 by	 a	 specific	

political	discourse	and	a	perceived	obligation	to	act	as	protectors	of	their	kastom	and	their	

future.	As	Louise	Vella	explains,	Kastom	‘encompasses	indigenous	ideologies,	relationship	

to	 and	 management	 of	 the	 land,	 moral	 frameworks,	 dispute	 management,	 gender	

relations	and	social	organisations.’672	That	is,	it	is	a	structural	and	cultural	model,	which	

guides	 actions	 and	 relationships	 throughout	 the	 Solomon	 Islands.	 Where	 youth	 are	

concerned,	Kastom	denotes	 the	 relationship	 between	 youth	 and	 their	 communities,	 in	

particular	 the	 big	 men	 and	 chiefs.	 To	 attribute	 their	 participation	 in	 the	 Tensions	 to	

narrow	binaries,	which	despite	a	few	exceptions,	has	commonly	been	the	case,	fails	to	take	

into	account	their	underlying	motivations	and	under	represents	the	level	of	agency	they	

displayed	 throughout	 the	 Tensions.	 In	 addition,	 these	 binary	 representations	 do	 not	

represent	 the	 unique	 interpretations	 of	 Solomon	 Islander	 youth	 with	 respect	 to	 the	

external	events	that	facilitated	their	participation	in	the	conflict.	With	this	in	mind,	this	

                                                
670	Interview	Solomon	Islands	November	2015.		
671	Interview	Solomon	Islands	October	2015.	
672	Louise	Vella,	‘What	Will	You	Do	with	our	Stories?	Truth	and	Reconciliation	in	the	Solomon	Islands,'	International	Journal	of	
Conflict	and	Violence	8(1)	(2014),	92.	
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thesis	aims	to	explore	the	ways	in	which	TRCs	have,	over	time,	become	an	increasingly	

useful	public	forum	for	young	people	to	reflect	on	their	conflict	experiences.		

Broadly	speaking,	the	lives	of	young	people	in	the	Solomon	Islands	were	uniquely	

impacted	by	the	series	of	events,	which	exacerbated	the	Tensions.	Specifically,	the	closure	

of	major	exporting	companies,	the	collapse	of	the	tourism	industry,	and	the	withdrawal	

of	international	NGOs	and	Foreign	aid,	significantly	increased	the	number	of	frustrated	

unemployed	youth	on	the	streets	in	Honiara.673	In	addition,	the	widespread	shut	down	of	

schools	 left	 ‘two–thirds	of	 the	nation’s	 teachers…	on	unpaid	 leave	during	 the	 conflict,’	

further	 exacerbating	 a	 growing	 sense	 of	 idleness	 amongst	 the	 youth	 of	 the	 Solomon	

Islands.674	 Frustrated	 and	 looking	 to	 break	 away	 from	 ‘the	 constraints	 of	 traditional	

village	life,’	but	with	limited	opportunities	in	the	urban	centre	of	Honiara,	the	Tensions	

provided	youth	with	a	space	to	engage	in	the	politics	of	the	nation.675	Indeed,	amongst	the	

motivations	for	youth	participating	in	the	conflict	was	a	desire	to	shift	their	relationship	

with	the	political	world	 in	a	manner	that	 increased	their	visibility.	Their	participation,	

therefore,	can	be	interpreted	as	an	attempt	to	reframe	their	relationship	with	the	broader	

community.	In	this	way,	restorative	justice	and	reconciliation	can	be	viewed	as	a	way	of	

building	social	trust	and	political	capital.		

Although	 arguably	 misguided,	 the	 participation	 of	 youth	 in	 these	 militia	 groups	

ensured	that	they	were	involved	in	efforts	to	challenge	what	was	widely	perceived	to	be	

a	corrupt	and	unfair	system.	 Indeed,	youth	on	both	sides	of	 the	conflict	had	 legitimate	

grievances	that	motivated	their	willingness	to	take	up	arms.	As	one	submission	explained:		

My	 heart	 was	 definitely	 with	 the	 MEF	 militants.	 I	 joined	 them	
because	 I	 am	Malaitan.	 I	 joined	 voluntarily	 just	 like	 others	who	
wanted	 to	 support	 the	 militants.	 I	 was	 motivated	 because	 I	 am	
Malaitan,	 the	 killing	 and	 harassment	 done	 to	Malaitans	was	 like	
hurting	me	and	my	family.676	

	
Similarly,	as	a	Gual	youth	explained:		
	

At	 that	 time,	 I	 really	 hated	 some	 of	 those	 Malaitans…	 I	 was	
threatened	by	some	of	 the	Malaitan	students	and	that	same	year	
one	of	my	cousins	was	murdered	by	Malaitans	too.677		

	

                                                
673	Braithwaite	et	al.,	Pillars	and	Shadows:	Statebuilding	as	Peacebuilding	in	Solomon	Islands,	30–31.	
674	Clive	Moore,	Happy	Isles	in	Crisis,	14.	
675	Braithwaite	et	al.,	Pillars	and	Shadows:	Statebuilding	as	Peacebuilding	in	Solomon	Islands,	31. 
676	Confronting	the	Truth,	639.	
677	Ibid.		
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Solomon	 Islander	 youth,	 therefore,	 were	 key	 stakeholders	 in	 the	 conflict.	 As	 their	

submissions	to	the	TRC	highlighted,	they	had	a	unique	and	diverse	stake	in	the	outcomes	

of	 the	 transitional	 justice	 processes	 undertaken	 following	 the	 conflict.	 Given	 this,	 the	

voices	of	youth	were	essential	 to	 the	design	and	 implementation	of	 these	post	conflict	

processes.	Their	heightened	participation	 in	 the	violence	 required	consideration	at	 all	

stages	of	the	reconciliation	process	in	order	to	ensure	that	their	needs	and	experiences	

were	represented	in	a	responsive	and	meaningful	way.		

	

Challenging	the	Victim	and	Perpetrator	Binary	through	Engagement	

The	case	of	the	Solomon	Islands	reveals	a	dynamic	youth	demographic,	which	is	not	

represented	in	the	prominent	narratives	told	in	the	TRC’s	final	report.	In	particular,	their	

complex	and	at	times	ambiguous	relationship	with	reconciliation	and	conflict	is	largely	

excluded	from	this	formal	institutionalised	narrative.	Missing	from	this	narrative	are	the	

stories	of	youth	who	were	both	victims	and	perpetrators,	as	well	as	those	that	resisted	

engaging	 with	 the	 conflict,	 or	 who	 worked	 as	 peace	 negotiators	 and	 activists.678	

Moreover,	 notions	 of	 youth	 engagement	 derived	 solely	 from	 the	 final	 report,	 miss	

demonstrations	of	agency	by	youth	displayed	throughout	the	TRC	process.	For	example,	

the	youth	of	 the	Solomon	 Islands	participated	 in	 reconciliation,	not	only	by	providing	

statements	and	participating	in	focus	groups;	they	also	took	on	roles	as	statement	takers,	

grave	 diggers,	 researchers	 and	 transcribers.679	 Rather	 than	 present	 a	 narrative	 of	

children	and	youth	that	reflects	this	diversity,	the	final	report	reduced	their	experiences	

to	 binary	 representations.	 Specifically,	 the	 final	 report	 of	 the	 TRC	 emphasised	 their	

vulnerability,	detachment	and	apathy	and	represented	their	experiences	as	victims	and	

deviants.	The	narratives	are	presented	in	the	chapter	under	the	headings	of	‘Children	as	

Victims’	and	‘“Raskols”	and	militants:	Children	as	perpetrators,’	thus	the	model	employed	

to	 tell	 their	 stories	 perpetuated	 discursive	 binaries,	 rather	 than	 seeing	 and	

acknowledging	 their	 diverse	 experiences.680	 In	 addition,	 these	 normative	

representations	 excluded	 youth	 from	 the	 formalised	 narratives	 as	 they	 presented	 a	

homogenous	classification	of	all	young	people.	While	children	and	youth	were	considered	

separately	 during	 the	 collection	 of	 testimony,	 this	 distinct	 engagement	 is	 not	

                                                
678	Solomon	Islands	Interview	B,	October	2015;	Solomon	Islands	Interview	C,	October	2015.		
679	Solomon	Islands	Interview	D,	October	2015;	Solomon	Islands	Interview	G,	November	2015;	Interview	F,	October	2015.			
680	“Raskols”	is	a	cultural	term	employed	throughout	the	Solomon	Islands	to	denote	the	capacity	of	young	people	to	cause	
disruptions	in	the	community. Confronting	the	Truth,	626	–	647.		
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acknowledged	in	the	institutionalised	narrative.	Moreover,	although	youth	were	afforded	

separate	considerations	in	the	decision-making	process,	and	the	outline	of	the	mandate	

and	 the	 recommendations	employed	 the	 term	 ‘youth,’	 either	distinct	 from	children	or	

interchangeably,	this	degree	of	recognition	and	representation	does	not	carry	through	to	

the	institutionalised	narrative.		

	In	 contrast,	 interviews	 conducted	 in	 the	 Solomon	 Islands,	 statements	 by	 youth	

presented	to	the	commission,	as	well	as	the	transcripts	of	the	thematic	hearing	on	youth,	

represented	 youth	 as	 highly	 motivated,	 driven	 and	 empowered	 individuals.	 These	

representations	are	significant	as	they	lend	legitimacy	to	claims	that	understanding	the	

engagement	 of	 youth	 in	 transitional	 justice	 contexts	 requires	 an	 examination	 of	 their	

experiences	through	the	‘youth	as	political	agents’	model.	For	example,	as	one	participant	

observed:		

	
We	gave	the	youth	the	jobs,	because	they	were	hungry,	they	wanted	
to	be	part	of	the	reconciliation	–	as	they	saw	this	as	the	future.681		

	

This	sentiment	was	echoed	by	a	trauma	counsellor	working	with	the	youth	demographic	

who	concluded:		

	
The	youth	–they	mobilised.	Fieldworkers	mostly	were	youth	and	
Statement	takers,	mostly	were	youth.	Most	of	them	were	graduates	
from	the	university	here.682		

	

The	 stories	of	 youth	evident	 in	 these	 statements	highlight	 their	willingness	 to	engage	

substantively	with	the	reconciliation	process.	Indeed,	beliefs	concerning	the	agency	and	

empowerment	of	youth	are	central	to	these	narratives.	These	submissions	demonstrate	

the	capacity	of	the	youth	agency	lens	to	represent	the	complexity	of	their	engagement	

with	 the	 reconciliation	 process.	 Specifically,	 starting	 from	 the	 position	 of	 youth	

themselves	 exposes	 their	 capacity	 to	 contribute	 to	 the	 political	 structures	 and	

institutions	of	reconciliation	by	revealing	their	voices	and	ideas,	and	deconstructing	their	

actual	behaviour.	In	doing	so,	representations	of	youth,	which	acknowledge	their	stories	

first-hand,	amplify	 their	voices	and	create	a	more	accurate	reflection	of	 their	 interests	

and	 experiences.	 Broadly	 speaking,	 this	 is	 significant	 for	 our	 understanding	 of	 the	

                                                
681	Solomon	Islands	Interview	E,	October	2015.		
682	Solomon	Islands	Interview	B,	October	2015.	 
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political	agency	of	youth	in	the	Solomon	Islands,	as	well	as	their	capacity	to	contribute	to	

reconciliation	and	development	as	these	stories	represent	a	significant	departure	from	

the	beliefs	evident	in	the	construction	of	the	final	report.		

Interview	participants	emphasised	the	logistical	significance	of	youth	engagement	

in	the	reconciliation	process.	As	one	interviewee	remarked,	‘the	youth,	they	came	when	

we	 called,	 we	 used	 them	 in	 every	 area	 of	 the	 TRC.’683	 Indeed,	 their	 widespread	

engagement	 with	 the	 TRC	 process	 challenged	 normative	 assumptions	 of	 youth	 as	

disengaged	 and	 uninterested.	 The	 case	 of	 the	 Solomon	 Islands	 lends	 credence	 to	 an	

emerging	body	of	empirical	work	 in	the	peacebuilding	 field	that	demonstrates	youth’s	

capacity	to	act	as	entrepreneurs	of	peace.684	This	research	reveals	the	positive	impact	of	

engaging	 with	 the	 voices	 of	 youth	 in	 social	 and	 political	 structures.	 Scholar	 such	 as	

Drummond-Mundal	 and	 Cave	 suggest	 that	 this	 inclusion	 ‘makes	 pragmatic	 and	

constructive	sense’	as	they	have	ideas	and	experience	that	‘can	work	either	for	or	against	

new	 social	 and	 political	 constructions.’685Similarly,	 Claire	 O’Kane,	 Clare	 Feinstein	 and	

Annette	Giertsen	conclude	that	sustainable	peace	requires	‘the	adults	of	tomorrow…	to	

feel	a	sense	of	ownership	and	responsibility	for	the	creation	and	maintenance	of	a	climate	

of	peace.’686	Where	reconciliation	practices	are	concerned,	the	same	underlying	principle	

applies	 as	 including	 the	 stories	 of	 youth	 creates	 legitimacy	 and	 ownership	 over	 the	

outcome	of	reconciliation.		

The	 scholarly	 claim	 that	 youth	 have	 the	 capacity	 to	 act	 as	 ‘agents	 of	 change’	 is	

further	supported	by	the	Solomon	Islands	case;	as	a	researcher	at	the	TRC	highlighted	

one	of	the	benefits	of	engaging	young	people	in	the	TRC	process	was	that:	

	
Youth	talking	to	youth,	it	is	very	powerful,	they	bring	each	other	in	
to	the	process,	their	friends,	youth	have	chains	of	networks...	they	
want	to	share	their	stories	with	each	other.	687	

	
Similarly,	 as	 the	 quote	 at	 the	 beginning	 of	 this	 chapter	 highlights,	 widespread	 youth	

engagement	 in	 the	reconciliation	process,	encouraged	others	to	share	their	narratives.	

Reconciliation	narratives,	therefore	that	acknowledge	and	disseminate	the	diverse,	fluid	

                                                
683	Solomon	Islands	Interview	B,	November	2015.	
684	Stephanie	Schwartz,	Youth	and	Post-Conflict	Reconstruction;	Siobhán	McEvoy-Levy,	Troublemakers	or	Peacemakers;	Alpaslan	
Özerdem	and	Sukanya	Podder,	Youth	in	Conflict	and	Peacebuilding.	
685	Lori	Drummond-	Mundal	and	Guy	Cave	cited	in	Claire	O’Kane,	Clare	Feinstein	and	Annette	Giertsen,	‘The	Active	Role	of	Children	
and	Young	People	in	Post-	Conflict	Peace.’	In	Escaping	Victimhood:	Children,	Youth	and	Post-Conflict	Peacebuilding,	edited	by	
Albrecht	Schnabel	and	Anara	Tabyshalieva,	32-66.	(New	York:	United	Nations	University	Press,	2013),	35.			
686	Claire	O’Kane,	Clare	Feinstein	and	Annette	Giertsen,	‘The	Active	Role	of	Children	and	Young	People,’	35.		
687	Solomon	Islands	Interview	A,	October	2015. 
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and	complex	self-reflections	of	youth,		thus	ensure	that	youth	are	not	only	visible	they	are	

also	heard	by	the	broader	community.	To	that	end,	the	more	stories	of	youth	represented	

in	 the	 reconciliation	 process	 the	 greater	 likelihood	 that	 a	 state	 will	 fulfil	 the	

acknowledgement	and	healing	mandate	central	to	most	TRCs.	Taken	together,	the	above	

interviews	indicate	the	importance	of	directly	engaging	with	the	narratives	of	youth	and	

ensuring	 their	 substantive	 participation	 in	 the	 process.	 Significantly,	 the	 open	 and	

inclusive	nature	of	the	TRC	process	creates	space	for	youth	to	actively	engage	as	political	

agents.		

Moreover,	 interviews	revealed	the	 importance	of	employing	a	youth	agency	 lens	

when	constructing	reconciliation	narratives	for	youth.	It	is	evident	in	the	Solomon	Islands	

context,	that	when	institutions	rely	purely	on	the	assumptions	and	the	beliefs	of	external	

agents,	 the	voices	of	youth	are	obscured	by	narrow	representative	 frameworks.	When	

community	members	were	asked	to	describe	the	engagement	of	youth	with	the	TRC,	and	

during	 the	 conflict,	 the	 general	 sentiment	 reflected	 the	 deviance	 frame.	 For	 example,	

many	of	the	interview	participants	concluded	that	youth	were	‘too	focused	on	smoking,	

drinking,	chewing	the	beetle	nut’	to	actively	participate	in	the	TRC.688	Furthermore,	many	

represented	youths	as	 irresponsible	and	untrustworthy	by	 suggesting	 that	 ‘the	youth,	

they	 are	 babies	 having	 babies.’689	 In	 addition,	 external	 representations	 of	 youth	

highlighted	a	scepticism	surrounding	the	motivations	of	youth	and	the	genuineness	of	

their	commitment	to	reconciliation	and	development.	As	one	participant	suggested,	‘the	

youth…they	 participate	 in	 reconciliation	 to	 get	 the	 money	 that’s	 all.’690	 External	

representations	indicated	a	belief	that	youth	were	driven	to	participate	by	the	possibility	

of	material	gain,	rather	than	a	sense	of	national	and	political	responsibility,	as	the	first-

hand	 submissions	 by	 youth	 described	 earlier	 in	 this	 chapter	 revealed.	 That	 is,	 the	

different	 interpretations	 of	 the	 motivations	 for	 youth	 participation	 in	 the	 Solomon	

Islands	exposed	a	 tension	between	the	stories	of	youth	and	the	stories	by	youth.	This	

tension	 suggests	 that	 while	 external	 actors	 were	 able	 to	 see	 youth	 throughout	 the	

Solomon	 Islands	 reconciliation	 process,	 their	 voices	 remained	 largely	 unheard	 and	

silenced,	 particularly	 at	 the	 institutional	 level.	 Finally,	 the	 stories	 told	 about	 youth’s	

participation	in	the	conflict	employed	terms	such	as	‘lost’,	‘manipulated’,	and	‘vulnerable	

                                                
688	Solomon	Islands	Interview	H,	November	2015;	Solomon	Islands	Interview	I,	November	2015.		
689	Solomon	Islands	Interview	B,	October	2015.		
690	Solomon	Islands	Interview	D,	October	2015.		
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to	the	big	boys.’691	In	doing	so,	they	revealed	a	narrative	about	the	roles	youth	occupied	

in	 the	 conflict	 that	 neglected	 or	mischaracterised	 	 displays	 of	 ownership,	 agency	 and	

empowerment	by	youth.		

These	interview	responses	support	claims	that	reconciliation	narratives	that	rely	

only	on	the	voices	of	the	most	powerful	actors	and	institutions	fail	to	see	those	they	seek	

to	represent.	The	contrast	evident	in	these	representations	highlights	the	importance	of	

gathering	a	wide	range	of	beliefs	and	ideas	when	constructing	formal	conflict	narratives.	

Indeed,	when	 the	voices	of	 individuals	are	marginalised,	 their	representation	 in	 these	

narratives	 fails	 to	 reflect	 the	 diversity	 of	 their	 experiences	 or	 to	 acknowledge	 the	

complexity	of	their	stories.	Hearing	and	responding	to	the	stories	of	youth,	alongside	the	

perspectives	 of	 other	 stakeholders	within	 the	Solomon	 Islands	 community,	 ensures	 a	

balanced	and	holistic	narrative	of	their	experience.	Broadly	speaking,	responses	by	youth	

reveal	significant	gaps	 in	 the	 formal	representations	of	young	people	 in	reconciliation	

narratives.	A	disconnect	persists	between	the	narrow	picture	of	youth	reflected	 in	the	

TRC	Report,	and	the	stories	and	actions	of	youth	revealed	throughout	the	reconciliation	

process.	 These	 differences	 indicate	 that	 collective	 representations	 ascribed	 by	

institutions	often	fail	to	capture	who	youth	are,	and	to	truly	hear	their	voices.		

	

Social	Representations:	Motivation,	Ownership	and	Agency	

Social	representations	are	not	fixed	or	static,	as	they	are	informed	and	produced	by	webs	

of	meaning,	that	are	embedded	in	cultural	values,	social	interactions,	beliefs	and	norms.		

However,	 representations	of	 youth,	 in	 the	 final	 report,	which	adhered	 to	the	youth	as	

victims	and	youth	as	perpetrators	classifications	were	not	responsive	to	the	fluidity	of		

youth’s	 	 interactions	with	the	social	and	political	environment.	Relying	on	the	victim/	

perpetrator	binaries	when	representing	the	experiences	of	youth,	ensures	that	the	stories	

told	about	youth	remain	unresponsive	and	thus	misrepresent	or	overlook	elements	of	

their	stories	that	do	not	fit	within	these	frameworks.	In	contrast,	when	the	voices	of	youth	

are	placed	front	and	centre,	through	the	application	of	a	youth	agency	lens	we	are	better	

able	 to	 see	 the	 various	ways	 in	which	 this	 traditionally	marginalised	 group	 challenge	

these	 narrow	 collective	 representations.	 Representations	 of	 youth	 that	 consider	

substantive	 participation	 as	 an	 indicator	 of	 agency	 and	 empowerment	 provide	 an	

                                                
691	Solomon	Islands	Interview	F,	October	2015;	Solomon	Islands	Interview	D,	October	2015;	Solomon	Islands	Interview	E,	October	
2015;	Solomon	Islands	Interview	G,	October	2015.		
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opportunity	for	the	broader	reconciliation	community	to	see	the	often-surprising	ways	

in	which	young	people	interpret	their	surroundings.		

Understanding	 youth	 engagement	 in	 reconciliation	 processes	 requires	 an	

acknowledgement	that	they	often	experience	a	range	of	crosscutting	issues	and	assume	

constantly	changing	and	concurrent	roles.	Indeed,	acknowledging	the	agency	of	youth	in	

these	contexts,	does	not	disconnect	the	interests	and	belief	of	external	actors.	In	contrast,	

the	youth	agency	lens	seeks	to	understand	how	youth	interact,	employ	and	respond	to	

outside	 influences,	 in	 particular	 their	 relationships	 with	 the	 broader	 transitional	

community.		In	the	Solomon	Islands,	young	people	utilised	these	external	representations	

to	reframe	the	dominant	narratives	about	their	role	in	the	community	and	to	challenge	

misrepresentations	about	their	capacity	and	motivation	to	engage	in	reconciliation	and	

development.	For	example,	as	one	participant	explained,	 ‘the	adults	 they	viewed	us	as	

puppets;	we	were	the	victims	and	the	ones	thrown	in	jail,	but	we	are	also	the	ones	with	

the	knowledge	and	the	future.’692	Evident	in	this	submission	is	a	recognition	that	youth	

can	harness	knowledge	and	their	position	as	future	leaders	to	rebuild	their	relationships	

within	the	community.	This	sentiment	was	echoed	by	another	interview	participant	who	

suggested	that:	

	

It	is	very	evident	that	young	people	are	involved	they	are	the	ones	
visibly	doing	the	looting	in	the	crisis	they	were	also	the	victims.	But	
to	see	them	wanting	to	be	involved	in	the	reconciliation,	in	making	
the	future	that	is	also	positive	for	me.693		

	

These	responses	suggest	that	the	stories	of	youth	are	complex,	fluid	and	constantly	being	

rewritten.	 This	 has	 implications	 for	 the	 ways	 in	 which	 they	 are	 represented;	 as	 an	

overreliance	on	static,	dichotomous	frames	will	miss	the	multiple	ways	in	which	youth	

are	 constantly	 challenging	 and	 changing	 their	 narratives.	 Indeed,	 many	 interview	

participants	 that	 had	 direct	 contact	 with	 youth	 during	 the	 process	 reinforced	 this	

complexity.	They	highlighted	the	contributions	of	youth,	noting	the	distinct	and	vital	roles	

they	played	 in	 the	TRC	process.	These	 interview	responses	 challenge	 the	 institutional	

narrative	presented	by	the	final	report	of	the	TRC,	which	represented	youth	as	‘children’	

and	passive	subjects	of	others’	experiences.	That	is,	unlike	the	first-hand	stories	of	youth,	

                                                
692	Solomon	Islands	interview	F,	October	2015.		
693	Solomon	Islands	interview	G,	October	2015.	 
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which	emphasised	their	active	role	in	their	conflict	narratives,	the	institutional	narrative	

of	 the	TRC	 suggested	 that	 young	 people	were	 primarily	 participants	 or	 pawns	 in	 the	

conflict	stories	of	other	‘older’	individuals.			

In	addition,	many	suggested	that	the	unique	and	intricate	relationship	that	youth	

had	 with	 the	 conflict	 ensured	 that	 they	 were	 key	 assets	 to	 the	 Solomon	 Islands	

transitional	justice	process.	As	one	TRC	employee	described:		

				

These	youths	they	were	witnesses	they	were	witnesses	to	murder.	They	
didn’t	feel	good	about	holding	onto	these	secrets	for	all	these	years,	they	
believed	 in	 reconciliation.	 The	 elder	 people	 didn’t	 realise	 that	 these	
young	 people	witnessed	 these	 things,	 they	 helped	 us	 solve	 of	 a	 lot	 of	
questions,	murders	and	disappearance.694		
	

Amongst	 those	who	directly	 engaged	with	 youth	 during	 the	TRC	process,	 the	 general	

sentiment	about	youth	representation	was	that	youth	were	political	and	active	agents,	

not	 passive	 subjects.	 Perhaps	 most	 surprising,	 however,	 were	 the	 interpretations	 by	

these	interview	participants	that	youth	yielded	significant	power	over	the	reconciliation	

process.	For	example,	when	asked	to	describe	the	interactions	of	youth	with	the	TRC,	one	

commissioner	responded:	

	

During	 the	 conflict,	 they	were	militants,	 but	 in	 the	 TRC,	 youth’s	
response	is	that	they	were	very	willing	to	come	forward,	they	want	
to	reconcile,	they	want	to	forgive.	They	were	victims	but	many	of	
them	were	also	perpetrators,	they	were	used	to	take	the	messages	
across	 the	 rivers	 to	 the	 Islands,	 they	went	 through	 a	 lot	 of	hard	
time,	some	were	killed,	some	were	shot.	The	tension	was	mainly	
around	youth,	first	they	carried	the	messages,	carried	it	across	the	
river,	they	could	run	fast.	They	were	witnesses,	who	was	talking	to	
who,	who	was	in	which	area,	they	relayed	these	messages.	Now	in	
the	TRC	we	found	that	 information	out	and	the	Youth	they	were	
very	willing	to	tell	the	stories,	to	talk,	to	participate.695		

	

These	 statements	 reflected	 the	 beliefs	 of	 those	 who	 had	 worked	 directly	 with	 youth	

during	the	reconciliation	process,	including	church	and	youth	leaders,	trauma	counsellors	

and	 statement	 takers.	 They	 highlighted	 the	 need	 to	 represent	 youth	 in	 the	 Solomon	

Islands	in	a	more	open	and	dynamic	way.	More	broadly,	they	indicated	a	need	to	engage	

                                                
694	Solomon	Islands	Interview	J,	October	2015.		
695	Ibid	
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with	 and	 reflect	 upon	 youth’s	 relationship	 with	 reconciliation	 practices	 in	 a	 more	

nuanced	 way,	 that	 acknowledges	 their	 active	 role	 in	 conflict	 and	 transitional	

environments.		

	

Shifting	the	Narrative:	Representation	as	Ownership		

In	 the	 Solomon	 Islands,	 the	 roles	 played	 by	 youth	 in	 the	 reconciliation	 process	were	

inextricably	tied	to	the	future.	In	fact,	many	interview	participants	reinforced	the	notion	

that	youth’s	relationship	with	the	transitional	justice	process	was	forward-looking	and	

development	 focused.	 The	 self-reflective	 narratives	 of	 youth	 highlighted	 a	 capacity	

building	response	to	transitional	justice.	As	one	interviewee	explained:	 ‘we	participate	

because	we	 need	 a	 future…	 and	 reconciliation	may	 give	 us	 the	 future.’696	 Similarly,	 a	

representative	of	the	national	youth	parliament	observed	that:	‘we	inherit	the	unfinished	

business	of	truth	and	reconciliation.	But	with	the	right	support,	things	can	improve	for	

us.’697	 At	 the	 centre	 of	 these	 stories	 is	 the	 notion	 that	 youth	 have	 the	 capacity	 to	

participate	 in	 transitional	processes	 in	a	manner	that	 is	mindful	of	the	nexus	between	

justice,	reconciliation	and	development.		

In	addition,	the	responses	of	youth	challenged	the	common	perception	that	young	

people	 are	 all	 pre-political	 or	 that	 they	 are	 ‘yet	 to	 develop	 an	 individual	 political	

consciousness	and	the	capacity	to	bear	the	burdens’	of	participation	and	agency.698	In	the	

Solomon	Islands	context,	this	was	evident	when	youths	were	asked	to	describe	their	role	

in	the	TRC	process.	Terms	and	phrases	such	as	‘opportunity’,	‘important	for	the	future’,	

‘empowered’	 and	 ‘having	 a	 voice’	 dominated	 the	 discussion.699	 Specifically,	 many	

emphasised	‘the	need	to	express	themselves’	as	a	key	motivation	for	their	participation	

in	 the	 TRC	 focus	 groups	 and	 special	 hearings	 which	 took	 place.	 These	 identity	

constructions	are	significant	as	they	illustrate	potential,	responsiveness	and	ownership,	

all	 of	which	are	key	 indicators	of	 agency	and	empowerment	when	youth’s	stories	are	

examined	 through	 a	 youth	 agency	 lens.	 Furthermore,	 these	 	 self-reflections	 are	

meaningful	as	they	challenge	the	simple	identity	constructions	traditionally	ascribed	to	

them	 by	 other	 actors	 in	 transitional	 contexts,	 namely	 the	 victim	 and	 perpetrator	

classifications.		

                                                
696	Solomon	Islands	Interview	C,	October	2015.	
697	Solomon	Islands	Interview	F,	November	2015.		
698	Katrina	Lee	Koo,	‘Children	and	Armed	Conflict,’	15.	
699	Solomon	Islands	Interview	F,	November	2015.		
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These	interview	responses	are	indicative	of	the	belief	amongst	Solomon	Islander	

youth	that	they	are	uniquely	positioned	to	engage	with	the	TRC	process,	as	the	outcome	

of	the	process	is	tied	to	their	future.	As	one	participant	suggested:		

		
The	youth,	we	know	what	is	happening,	we	have	ideas	for	policies,	
policies	 that	 will	 heal	 and	 help	 us	 move	 forward.	 We	 want	 the	
education	and	we	want	the	resources.700	

	

In	 addition,	 these	 interviews	 revealed	 the	 importance	 of	 citizenship	 and	 belonging	 to	

youth	 in	 the	 Solomon	 Islands.	 In	 doing	 so,	 they	 provide	 credence	 to	 scholarship	

throughout	the	transitional	 justice	 field,	which	suggests	 that	TRCs	are	 instrumental	as	

they	allow	marginalised	individuals	to	claim	citizenship	through	the	process	of	having	

their	voices	heard.701	These	responses	reinforce	the	emerging	body	of	research	which	

contends	that	the	true	value	of	TRCs	is	their	capacity	to	allow	traditionally	marginalised	

individuals	 the	 opportunity	 to	 claim	ownership	 over	 their	 conflict	 and	 reconciliation	

narrative.	Yet,	this	thesis	contends	that	it	is	the	process,	rather	than	the	end	product,	that	

facilitates	this	capacity.		

This	 sentiment	was	 also	 echoed	 throughout	 the	 youth	 hearings	 at	 the	 Solomon	

Islands	TRC.	For	example,	Mr.	Kwainao	remarked:	

	

[Youth]	 can	 do	 anything	 whatever	 mountain	 is	 there,	 what	 road	
there	[is],	we	can	jump	and	we	can	climb	because	that	is	the	spirit	of	
young	people.702		

	

Another	explained:		

	

When	you	talk	about	young	people,	they	are	powerful	just	like	nature…	
When	young	people	decide	to	do	things,	they	can	do	it	without	anyone	
stopping	them.703		

	

These	responses	indicate	youth’s	willingness	to	take	ownership	over	their	future.	Youth	

participation	in	the	TRC	process	in	the	Solomon	Islands	revealed	the	political	will,	agency	

and	 capacity	 of	 a	 demographic	 traditionally	 excluded	 or	 marginalised	 by	 transitional	

                                                
700	Solomon	Islands	Interview	J,	November	2015.		
701	Madeleine	Fullard	and	Nicky	Rousseau,	‘Truth	Telling,	Identities,	and	Power,’	2011	
702	Confronting	the	Truth,	1016.		
703	Ibid,	1009.  
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justice,	particularly	at	 the	 institutional	level.	Broadly	speaking,	TRCs	tend	to	challenge	

traditional	 representations	 and	 understandings	 of	 youth	 in	 transitional	 contexts	 by	

exposing	their	capacity	and	determination	to	act,	engage	with	and	reform	the	social	and	

political	structures	of	the	community.	The	contributions	of	youth,	both	in	interviews	and	

submissions	 to	 the	 TRC,	 highlighted	 their	 unique	 stories	 and	 indicated	 a	 sense	 of	

ownership	over	the	reconciliation	process,	which	derived	from	the	belief	 that	without	

their	voices,	the	Solomon	Islands	cannot	effectively	move	forward	and	heal.	Among	the	

first-hand	 stories	 of	 youth	 was	 a	 heightened	 awareness	 of	 the	 development	 deficit	

produced	 by	 the	 Tensions.	 Yet	 rather	 than	 interpret	 these	 as	 symbols	 of	 their	

vulnerability	 (as	was	 done	 in	 the	 final	 report),	 the	 actual	 submissions	 of	 youth	 offer	

practical	and	development	focused	initiatives	that	shift	the	focus	to	their	agency.	While	

young	people	highlighted	their	suffering	and	victim	status	 in	 their	stories,	 they	do	not	

employ	these	classifications	to	denote	vulnerability	and	helplessness.	Thus,	while	many	

emphasised	the	disruption	to	their	schooling	and	a	lack	of	services,	they	also	produced	

solutions	 and	 a	willingness	 to	 participate	 in	 the	 processes	 required	 to	 address	 these	

issues.	At	the	local	level,	the	tension	between	the	institutional	narratives	of	young	people	

and	their	self-representations	reflected	a	broader	societal	struggle	between	the	‘old	big	

man	system	and	the	new	development	culture.’704	Indeed,	the	representations	of	youth	in	

the	 final	 report	revealed	a	 country	 still	 grappling	with	hearing	and	understanding	 the	

voices	of	its	youth	demographic.	

	

6.5	Conclusion		

The	Solomon	Islands	TRC	process	provided	youth	with	the	opportunity	to	demonstrate	

their	 capacity	 to	 contribute	 meaningfully	 to	 reconciliation.	 Their	 meaningful	 and	

substantive	participation	in	the	development	and	implementation	processes	of	the	TRC	

reflected	the	dynamic	nature	of	the	roles	youth	occupy	in	transitional	justice	contexts.	As	

this	 chapter	demonstrates,	representations	of	youth	need	 to	be	 informed	by	 the	 lived	

experiences	of	youth	rather	than	conceptual	 frameworks.	As	observed	 in	the	Solomon	

Islands,	the	responses	of	children	and	youth	to	conflict	and	to	reconciliation	practices	are	

diverse,	unique	and	responsive	to	their	environment.	Narrow,	normative	classifications	

thus	produce	inadequate	depictions	of	youth	that	often	misrepresent	their	experiences	

                                                
704	Solomon	Islands	Interview	K,	November	2015.	
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and	 interests.	 Indeed,	 it	 is	 evident	 in	 the	 Solomon	 Islands	 case,	 that	 youth	 have	 the	

capacity	 to	 demonstrate	 agency	 through	 their	 engagement	 with	 the	 process	 of	

reconciliation.	Yet,	as	the	TRC	in	the	Solomon	Islands	also	demonstrates	these	stories	and	

representations	 are	 often	 missing	 from	 the	 institutional	 narratives	 produced	 to	

acknowledge	the	harms	associated	with	the	conflict.	This	is	particularly	apparent,	when	

the	broader	 community	 continues	 to	 rely	on	 culturally	embedded	notions	 to	describe	

youth	and	their	place	in	the	community.		

Youth	 participation	 in	 the	 Solomon	 Islands	 TRC	 represents	 a	 broader	 trend	 in	

transitional	 justice	 toward	practices	which	are	 inclusive	and	focused	on	the	 fringes	of	

society.	In	this	chapter	I	have	argued,	that	while	TRCs	must	be	inclusive	and	represent	

the	 needs	 of	 traditionally	 marginalised	 individuals	 to	 ensure	 that	 they	 fulfil	 their	

reconciliation	mandate,	political	 and	 social	 limitations	exist	which	prevent	 the	 formal	

narratives	of	TRCs	from	reflecting	the	dynamic	nature	of	youth’s	voices.	In	particular,	I	

have	demonstrated	that	 the	narratives	presented	throughout	the	children’s	chapter	of	

the	 Solomon	 Islands	TRC	 report	 perpetuated	a	 static	 and	one-dimensional	 portrait	 of	

young	 people.	 These	 dominant	 binary	 representations	 are	 problematic	 for	 our	

understanding	 of	 the	 roles	 youth	 occupy	 in	 conflict	 and	 reconciliation	 as	 they	 fail	 to	

account	 for	 the	 constantly	 evolving	 nature	 of	 young	 people’s	 interactions	 with	 their	

surroundings.		
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Chapter	7																																									
Conclusions	

	
The	youth	were	fast	learners…they	integrate	very	well.705	

	
Unity	 and	 youth	 programs	were	 a	 big	 concern….	 they	 are	 young	
ambassadors	 for	 peace	 who	 everyday	 raise	 issues	 on	 social	
media…but	the	leaders	are	not	connected	to	their	issues…so	they	
establish	forums	between	themselves.706	

	
This	thesis	has	examined	the	development	of	youth	engagement	with	the	reconciliation	

processes	of	 transitional	 states.	 I	have	 sought	 to	explain	 the	 relationship	between	 the	

nature	and	extent	of	youth	engagement	and	representations	of	their	conflict	stories	in	the	

formal	 narratives	 produced	 by	 TRCs.	 This	 exploration	 responds	 to	 the	 initial	 claim	

outlined	in	the	introduction;	that	despite	widespread	recognition	in	transitional	states	

that	youth	are	key	stakeholders	with	a	unique	stake	in	the	outcome	of	TRCs,	distinct	from	

the	needs	and	interest	of	children,	the	formal	reconciliation	narratives	produced	by	TRCs	

continue	to	silence	their	diverse	and	dynamic	voice.	In	doing	so,	TRCs,	particularly	at	the	

institutional	level,	fail	to	meaningfully	represent	their	experiences.		

Youth	 are	 complex	 individuals,	highly	 responsive	 to	 external	 social	 and	 political	

pressures.	 They	 are	 also	 innovative	 and	 motivated	 individuals,	 who	 are	 uniquely	

positioned	 to	 meaningfully	 influence	 reconciliation	 due	 to	 their	 status	 as	 the	 future	

leaders	 of	 transitional	 states.	 In	 many	 ways,	 adults	 in	 the	 transitional	 justice	 field	

consider	youth	 to	be	a	product	of	 two-worlds.	The	positioning	of	youth	as	a	group	of	

individuals	 in	 flux,	 not	 quite	 adults	 but	 not	 children	 either,	 results	 in	 inaccurate	 and	

unhelpful	representations	of	who	they	are	in	the	reconciliation	narratives	of	transitional	

states.	To	overcome	the	ambiguity	associated	with	ideas	about	youth,	transitional	justice	

relies	on	prominent	classifications	of	young	people	to	inform	the	ways	in	which	they	are	

represented	 at	 TRCs.	 On	 the	 one	 hand,	 they	 are	 perceived	 as	 passive	 and	 innocent	

individuals	in	need	of	protection.	On	the	other	hand,	they	are	often	cast	as	the	instigators	

of	 challenges	 to	 the	 peace	 and	 stability	 of	 transitional	 states.	 They	 are	 conceived	 as	

potential	 spoilers	 to	 the	 reconciliation	 process	 due	 to	 their	 perceived	 roles	 as	 the	

instigators	of	violence	during	conflict.	These	two	notions	of	youth	result	in	the	silencing	

                                                
705	Solomon	Islands	Interview	B,	October	2015	
706	Solomon	Islands	Interview	K,	November	2015.  
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of	 their	distinctive	voices	at	 the	 institutional	 level,	while	 they	are	visible	 they	are	not	

necessarily	heard.		

	

7.1	Balancing	Political	Agendas	and	Youth	Agency:	The	Institutional	Silencing	of	

Youth		

In	 this	 thesis	 I	 have	 argued	 that	while	 TRC	processes	 have	 increasingly	 carved	 out	 a	

particular	 space	 for	 youth,	 separate	 from	 children,	 the	most	 visible	 outcome	of	TRCs,	

namely	the	final	reports,	fail	to	hear	and	most	importantly	respond	to	the	voices	of	youth.	

The	reporting	mandate	of	TRCs	is	significant	as	acknowledgement	provides	legitimacy	to	

the	conflict	stories	of	traditionally	marginalised	individuals.	Moreover,	the	inclusion	of	

their	voices	 in	 the	 formal,	 state	endorsed	narrative,	provides	 those	 typically	excluded	

from	 transitional	 justice	 the	 opportunity	 to	 reclaim	 agency	 and	 ownership	 over	 their	

experiences.	While	the	TRC	processes	of	transitional	states	have	shown	youth	to	be	active	

and	politically	engaged	they	are	often	silenced	 in	the	reports	produced	by	these	TRCs	

which,	as	the	cases	in	this	thesis	demonstrate,	are	unable	to	acknowledge	and	account	for	

their	diversity.		

The	 practice	 of	 transitional	 justice	 has	 evolved	 significantly	 from	 its	 restrictive,	

legal	origins.	However,	the	expansive	and	inclusive	parameters	that	have	come	to	define	

transitional	 justice	 are	 often	 purely	 conceptual,	 particularly	 where	 youth	 and	 their	

substantive	and	meaningful	participation	are	concerned.	Contemporary	understandings	

of	 transitional	 justice	 emphasise	 its	 global	 reach	 and	 its	 capacity	 to	 be	 more	

representative	and	holistic,	yet	the	interactions	of	youth	with	TRCs	challenge	this	notion,	

as	the	true	nature	of	their	experiences	rarely	breaks	through	the	institutional	barriers	of	

these	processes.	The	institutional	structures	of	TRCs,	specifically	its	reporting	mandate,	

rely	 either	 on	 dichotomous	 and	 narrow	 representations	 of	 youth,	 or	 perhaps	 more	

troubling	still	do	not	represent	youth	at	all.		

When	 the	 voices	 of	 youth	 are	 represented	 during	 the	 reconciliation	 process	 the	

result	is	a	more	inclusive	and	holistic	conflict	narrative.	The	capacity	of	transitional	states	

to	achieve	this,	however,	is	often	constrained	by	competing	understandings	of	who	youth	

are	and	the	roles	they	play	in	conflict	and	transitional	justice	amongst	the	wide	range	of	

actors	with	a	stake	in	the	final	outcomes	of	reconciliation	processes.	As	the	cases	in	this	

thesis	 demonstrate,	 there	 have	 been	 significant	 developments	 in	 the	 scope	 of	 youth	

engagement	with	the	formal	reconciliation	processes	of	transitional	states.	Yet	the	nature	
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of	their	participation,	as	well	as	recognition	of	their	contributions	to	transitional	justice	

more	broadly,	continues	to	provide	significant	challenges	to	emerging	scholarly	claims	

particularly	 those	 in	 the	 peacebuilding	 field,	 that	 youth	 are	 important	 political	 actors	

with	agency.	 I	have	argued	that	 this	 is	due,	 in	part,	 to	 the	persistence	of	dichotomous	

classifications	in	the	understandings	of	youth	communicated	by	external	stakeholders.	

Moreover,	using	the	cases	of	South	Africa,	Sierra	Leone	and	the	Solomon	Islands	I	have	

shown	 that	 these	 narrow	 and	 dichotomous	 representations	 continue	 to	 inform	

understandings	of	youth	in	reconciliation	as	they	tell	a	particular	story	about	youth	that	

fits	the	political	agendas	of	transitional	states.		

Claims	 that	 youth	 are	 either	 vulnerable	 or	 deviant	 continue	 to	 inform	 youth	

representation	in	the	final	reports	of	TRCs.	These	dichotomous	depictions	of	youth	are	

problematic	 as	 they	often	deny	youth	agency	and	ownership	over	 their	 reconciliation	

stories.	 In	 addition,	 when	 TRCs	 conceive	 and	 cast	 youth	 through	 only	 this	 lens	 they	

silence	the	fluid	and	dynamic	voices	of	youth	that	do	not	fit	this	largely	static	description.	

Youth	occupy	a	multitude	of	 roles	 in	 conflict	 and	 reconciliation	practices	 that	 are	not	

depicted	through	the	victim/perpetrator	binary	lens.	Both	these	models	of	youth	obscure	

the	 other,	 often	 overlapping,	 roles	 that	 youth	 take	 on	 in	 conflict	 and	 reconciliation;	

namely	 they	 are	 peacemakers,	 statement-takers,	 researchers,	 transcribers,	mediators,	

activists,	and	storytellers.	What	distinguishes	these	roles	from	the	dominant	victim	and	

perpetrator	classifications,	is	the	underlying	acknowledgement	that	youth	have	agency.	

Indeed,	 the	 recognition	 that	 youth	 occupy	 these	 positions	 is	 informed	 by	 underlying	

normative	claims	that	youth	have	a	unique	and	dynamic	capacity	to	influence	social	and	

political	systems	and	structures.		

Acknowledging	that	youth	have	a	distinct	voice	and	agency	that	is	reflected	in	the	

self-representations	 of	 their	 experiences	 at	 TRCs,	 does	 not	 discount	 that	 youth	 also	

occupy	the	roles	of	victim	and	perpetrator.	Instead	it	demonstrates	that	the	roles	of	youth	

are	 constantly	 shifting	 based	 on	 their	 interactions	 and	 relationships.	 Furthermore,	 it	

suggests	 that	 conceiving	 youth	 only	 through	 this	 binary	 lens	 provides	 an	 incomplete	

representation	of	the	relationship	between	youth,	reconciliation	and	TRCs.	The	youth	as	

empowered	 agents	 lens	 employed	 to	 examine	 their	 participation	 in	 TRC	 processes	

throughout	this	thesis	offers	an	alternative	way	of	thinking	about	youth	in	transitional	

justice	 contexts,	 one	 that	 is	 more	 inclusive	 and	 responsive	 to	 their	 substantive	

participation.	 It	does	not,	however,	seek	to	conflate	 their	role	or	 influence,	nor	does	 it	
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mean	to	romanticise	their	participation.	Throughout	this	thesis,	I	have	exposed	the	voices	

of	youth	and	demonstrated	the	differences	between	their	self-	reflections	and	external	

notions	of	 their	engagement.	 In	doing	so,	 I	highlighted	the	complexity	associated	with	

incorporating	the	dynamic	and	diverse	stories	of	youth	into	the	institutional	frameworks	

of	a	TRCs	final	report.	Broadly	speaking,	this	suggests	that	the	stories	of	individuals	who	

exist	on	 the	 fringes	of	 society	 challenge	 the	 inclusive	and	 representative	objectives	of	

TRCs	 as	 they	 fail	 to	 balance	 representations	 of	 their	 lived	 experiences	 with	 the	

perceptions	of	other	actors.	Despite	claims	and	demonstrations	of	agency,	enthusiasm	

and	 political	 will	 by	 youth	 in	 each	 of	 the	 cases	 presented	 in	 this	 thesis,	 the	 political	

agendas	and	normative	structures	of	TRCs	constrained	their	capacity	to	represent	youth	

as	a	demographic	distinct	from	children.	In	particular,	the	emphasis	on	producing	a	clear	

and	linear	explanation	of	human	rights	violations,	as	well	as	the	causes	of	the	conflict,	

resulted	in	representations	of	youth	in	these	narratives	that	fulfilled	the	broader	agenda	

of	the	state,	rather	than	reflecting	their	diverse	interests	and	the	unique	nature	of	their	

conflict	experiences.	The	tension	between	these	two	positions	occurred	as	rarely	did	the	

experiences	and	interests	of	youth	fit	the	broader	institutional	structures	of	TRCs,	and	

therefore	their	stories	were	appropriated	and	reduced	to	a	single	linear	narrative.		

	

7.2	Tales	of	Progress	and	Backsliding		

The	participation	of	youth	in	the	processes	associated	with	conducting	TRCs,	provides	a	

space	for	them	to	claim	ownership	and	agency	over	their	stories.		The	evolution	of	youth	

engagement	 from	 South	 Africa,	 to	 Sierra	 Leone	 and	 finally	 the	 Solomon	 Islands	 has	

contributed	 to	 a	 global	 trend	 that	 has	 seen	 youth	 participate	 more	 substantively	 in	

reconciliation	practices.	Transitional	justice	is	responsive	to	shifts	in	social	and	political	

norms.	TRCs	in	particular	have	a	history	of	adapting	the	lessons-learnt	at	previous	TRCs	

to	the	current	transitional	contexts	in	which	they	are	situated.	The	cases	in	this	thesis	

demonstrate	the	evolutionary	nature	of	TRCs	with	respect	to	youth	participation.	While	

the	reports	of	each	case	study	presented	a	non-	linear	narrative	of	the	development	of	

youth	representation,	the	scope	of	youth	engagement	was	shaped	by	the	practices	of	the	

preceding	TRC.			

Today	there	 is	greater	recognition	that	youth	 is	a	period	distinct	 from	childhood	

and	 the	 experiences	 associated	 with	 these	 stages	 should	 be	 represented.	 My	 thesis	

highlighted	the	contributions	of	the	emerging	global	norm,	which	perceives	of	youth	as	
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empowered	political	agents,	to	interactions	within	the	transitional	justice	field.	To	do	so,	

I	 examined	 the	 representations	 and	 engagement	 of	 youth	 in	 three	 truth	 commissions	

where	they	were	identified	as	a	key	thematic	focus.	I	argued	in	the	South	African	case,	

that	 the	 TRC	 process	 established	 a	 precedent,	 which	 employs	 the	 voices	 of	 youth	 to	

represent	 the	 experiences	 of	 children.	 I	 demonstrated	 that	 the	 use	 of	 the	 CRC	 as	 the	

normative	 framework	 to	 inform	 the	 Commissions	 interactions	 with	 young	 people,	

coupled	with	a	focus	on	human	rights	violations	produced	conditions	which	excluded	the	

direct	participation	of	children.	In	children’s	place,	youth	were	given	the	opportunity	to	

tell	their	stories	to	the	TRC,	through	the	public	hearings,	yet	these	stories	were	largely	

appropriated	to	explain	the	ways	in	which	children	experienced	conflict.	This	resulted	in	

a	blurring	of	the	representative	boundaries	between	children	and	youth.		

I	 have	 suggested	 that	while	 young	 people	were,	 for	 the	 first	 time,	 visible	 in	 the	

reconciliation	narratives	of	a	transitional	state	the	nature	and	scope	of	this	visibility	had	

significant	limitations	that	resulted	in	a	silencing	of	the	distinct	voices	of	youth.	Broadly	

speaking,	 the	 engagement	 of	 young	 people	 with	 the	 South	 African	 TRC	 laid	 the	

foundations	 for	 future	 interactions.	 It	 produced	 a	 normative	 framework	 for	

understanding	 youth	 which	 reduced	 their	 experiences	 to	 narrow	 binaries	 and	 thus	

crowded	 out	 representations	 and	 stories	 from	 youth	 that	 sit	 outside	 the	 victim/	

perpetrator	construct.		

The	Sierra	Leone	TRC	presents	a	 turning	point	 in	 the	broader	narrative	of	youth	

engagement	 as	 it	 remains	 the	 only	 reconciliation	 process	 to	 separate	 the	 stories	 of	

children	 and	 youth.	 Representations	 at	 this	 TRC	 deviated	 from	 other	 cases,	 as	 youth	

agency	 was	 prominent	 throughout	 both	 the	 final	 report	 and	 the	 process.	 While	 the	

deviance	classification	persisted,	youth	claimed	ownership	over	this	deviance	to	some	

extent.	 Indeed,	 the	 Sierra	 Leone	 TRC	 demonstrates	 clearly	 the	 tension	 between	

representations	 of	 youth	 and	 representations	 by	 youth.	 Deviance	when	 employed	 by	

youth	to	represent	their	experiences	reflects	empowerment	and	ownership.	In	contrast	

when	 utilised	 by	 external	 agents,	 youth	 and	 their	 experiences	 become	 resources	 and	

reflections	of	 the	broader	reconciliation	agenda,	rather	than	actors	 in	 their	own	right.		

Broadly	speaking,	the	TRC	process	in	Sierra	Leone	denotes	a	significant	departure	in	how	

youth	are	conceived	and	cast	during	reconciliation.	In	this	way,	it	lends	credence	to	the	

argument	that	when	the	voices	of	youth	are	heard	and	taken	up	they	contribute	to	a	more	

complete	representation	of	the	conflict.		
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Finally,	 the	 Solomon	 Islands	 case	 highlights	 the	 capacity	 of	 youth	 to	 contribute	

meaningfully	to	the	development	of	TRCs.	The	interactions	of	youth	with	the	TRC	in	the	

Solomon	 Islands	 denote	 a	more	 interpersonal	 notion	 of	 reconciliation,	 which	 focuses	

attention	on	the	needs	of	individuals.	This	interpersonal	style	of	reconciliation	allowed	

youth	 to	 engage	 extensively	 with	 the	 process	 of	 reconciliation	 and	 to	 reframe	 their	

position	within	the	broader	Solomon	Islands	community.	As	the	opening	quotes	of	this	

chapter	demonstrate,	 through	close	engagement	with	the	reconciliation	process	youth	

positioned	 themselves	 as	 leaders	 of	 the	 development	 and	 reconciliation	 movement.	

Despite	well-intentioned	efforts	to	be	inclusive	and	responsive,	the	final	report	of	the	TRC	

rendered	meaningless	 their	 substantive	 participation	 due	 to	 the	 pervasiveness	 of	 the	

victim/perpetrator	binary.			

Taken	 together,	 this	 evolution	of	 youth	 engagement	 suggests	 a	 tension	 between	

representations	 of	 youth	 and	 by	 youth.	 Youth	 engagement	with	 reconciliation	 can	 be	

characterised	by	instances	of	backsliding	in	the	global	norm.	What	is	clear	from	the	cases	

in	 this	 thesis	 is	 that	 the	dynamic	nature	of	 youth	and	 their	 conflict	 roles	 is	never	 the	

dominant	reconciliation	narrative	due	to	the	underlying	politics	associated	with	TRCs.		

	

7.3	Contributions	

My	thesis	contributes	to	understandings	of	the	importance	of	the	youth	agency	model.	It	

demonstrates	that	truth	telling	as	a	process	provides	a	space	for	youth	to	claim	agency	

and	suggests	that	when	their	narratives	are	heard	reconciliation	and	restorative	justice	

more	broadly,	enables	youth	to	reframe	their	relationships	with	the	broader	community.	

This	 has	 implications	 for	 their	 engagement	 in	 the	 political	 structures	 and	 future	

development	programs	of	transitional	states,	as	it	highlights	the	importance	of	ensuring	

that	youth	have	a	 seat	 at	 the	 table,	particularly	when	discussing	practices,	which	will	

directly	impact	them.		

Furthermore,	 the	 findings	 of	 my	 thesis	 have	 broader	 implications	 for	 how	 we	

understand	 the	 contributions	 of	 TRCs	 to	 the	 goal	 of	 reconciliation.	 It	 suggests	 that	

measures	 of	 success	 should	 be	 reappropriated	 to	 emphasise	 the	 importance	 of	 the	

process	rather	than	the	outcome.	In	looking	at	the	process	scholars	and	practitioners	are	

better	able	to	determine	whether	the	reconciliation	process	meets	its	primary	goals	of	

inclusion	and	acknowledgement.			
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This	thesis	also	contributes	to	the	growing,	yet	still	underdeveloped	body	of	work	

on	youth	in	transitional	justice.	It	provides	insights	regarding	the	relationship	between	

youth,	reconciliation	and	transitional	justice	and	offers	an	alternative	way	for	conceiving	

and	 casting	 the	 nature	 of	 this	 relationship.	Where	 TRCs	 are	 concerned,	 my	 findings	

suggest	 that	 there	 is	 a	need	 for	 institutional	structures	 to	be	more	 inclusive	and	 fluid	

when	producing	representations	of	youth	and	their	experiences.	 In	particular,	greater	

attention	needs	to	be	given	to	the	perceptions	and	voices	of	youth,	so	that	we	can	better	

hear	 and	 quantify	 their	 interests	 and	 experiences,	 as	 well	 as	 distinguish	 them	 from	

children.		

Finally,	I	suggest	that	agents	of	TRCs	need	to	find	a	way	to	balance	the	political	goals	

of	producing	a	cohesive	conflict	narrative	with	the	often	divergent,	dynamic	and	unique	

perspectives	of	youth.	This	has	broader	implications	for	how	we	hear	and	interact	with	

other	groups	traditionally	excluded	from	transitional	 justice	practices.	 It	suggests	 that	

where	 TRCs	 are	 concerned,	 a	 move	 away	 from	 political	 reconciliation	 towards	 the	

interpersonal	approach	will	provide	a	more	inclusive	space	for	the	voices	of	marginalised	

groups.	 Indeed,	TRCs	that	emphasise	 interpersonal	reconciliation	when	engaging	with	

the	voices	of	marginalised	individuals	are	more	capable	of	acknowledging	and	addressing	

their	interests	and	experiences.	Claims	that	TRCs	are	inclusive	and	representative	have	

proven	to	be	largely	conceptual,	as	in	practice,	the	voices	of	youth,	women	and	children	

often	fail	to	break	through	international	and	local	normative	frameworks	that	emphasis	

vulnerability	 (manifested	 either	 through	 deviance	 or	 innocence).	 The	 findings	 in	 this	

thesis	demonstrate	that	it	is	not	sufficient	to	simply	make	these	groups	more	visible	in	

the	reconciliation	process;	agents	also	need	to	take	on	board	the	content	of	their	stories.		
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Appendix	1:	Sample	Interview	Questions		

	

	

Classifying	Youth	–	Context	

How	old	were	you	during	the	reconciliation	process?		

Had	you	had	any	prior	participation	in	political	processes	prior	to	the	TRC?		

Did	 you	 understand	 why	 you	 were	 participating	 in	 the	 TRC	 process	 OR	 was	 there	 a	

general	awareness	amongst	you	regarding	why	they	were	participating	in	the	TRC?		

	

	

Participation	and	Engagement	–	Traditions		

How	did	you	become	involved	in	the	truth	and	reconciliation	process?		

How	would	you	describe	your	participation	 in	 the	TRC?	OR	How	would	you	describe	

youth	participation	during	the	TRC	process		

Was	there	anything	that	worried	you	about	participating	in	the	TRC?	Could	you	please	

describe?		

Generally,	what	role	do	youth	play	in	politics	in	the	Solomon	Islands?		

Were	there	any	obstacles	to	the	participation	of	youth?		

	

	

	

Beliefs	

Could	you	describe	youth?		

In	your	opinion,	what	do	church	leaders	think	of	youth?		

In	your	opinion,	how	does	the	government	interact	with	youth?		

In	your	opinion,	how	would	chiefs	and	wantoks	describe	the	role	of	youth	in	the	Solomon	

Islands?		-	Has	this	opinion	changed	with	1)	the	Tensions,	2)	the	TRC?		

What	is	your	opinion	of	the	youth	population	now?	–	Has	your	opinion	changed	since	the	

Tensions?		
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